## **Content Overview**

Table of Contents
Acknowledgements
Index of Abbreviations
List of Figures
Index of Cited Authorities
Documentation LXIII
Introduction and Personal Remarks
<b>§1</b> Financial Reporting
§ 2 International Accounting Harmonisation and Differences 15
§ 3 IFRS Basics
<b>§ 4 IFRS Adoption</b>
§ 5 IFRS' Legal Nature and Forms of Influence
§ 6 IFRS' Influence on Other Standards
§ 7 Previous Research and the Revision of the CO
<b>§8 Informal Norms</b>
§ 9 Prudence in Conflict with Fair Presentation
§ 10 Manifestations of IFRS' Impact on the CO
§ 11 Interpretation of Domestic Accounting Rules
<b>Conclusion</b>
Synopsis
Note 1: References in Swiss Law to Recognised Standards
Note 2: CO's wording

## **Table of Contents**

Con	tent Overview	V
Ack	nowledgements	XV
Inde	ex of Abbreviations	VII
List	of Figures	XV
Inde	ex of Cited Authorities	VII
Doc	umentation LX	(III
	tract	1
Intr	oduction and Personal Remarks	3
A.	Subject of Investigation	3
В.	Process of Investigation	5
C.	Terminology	6
<b>§ 1</b>	Financial Reporting	9
A.	Financial Reporting	9
B.	Financial Reporting Standard	10
C.	Development of Financial Reporting Regulations in Switzerland	11
D.	Interim Conclusion	12
<b>§ 2</b>	International Accounting Harmonisation and Differences	15
A. I.	Globalisation and Regionalisation	16 17 18 19
Π.	Arguments against Harmonisation	20 20 21 21
В. І. ІІ.	Forms of Differences	21 22 22
C.	Differences between Norms	23

I.	Differences between Continental Europe and Anglo-Saxon Accounting Systems	24
II.	Rule vs Principle Based	25
III.	Static and Dynamic Accounting Theory	26
IV.	The Influence of the 'Authoritative Principle'	
	(Massgeblichkeitsprinzip)	28
	1. In General	28
<b>T</b> 7	2. In Switzerland	29
V. D.	Language	30 32
	IASB's Role in the Harmonisation Process	
E.	Interim Conclusion	33
§3	IFRS Basics	35
A.	About IFRS	35
B.	Evolution of the IFRS Foundation	36
C.	The IASB	37
I.	In general	37
II.	Composition	38
III.	IASB and the UNO Criteria for NGOs	39
D.	IFRS' Structure	40
E.	Development of Standards	41
F.	IFRS' Legal Form	41
G.	IFRS' Underlying Principle	42
H.	IFRS for SMEs	42
I.	IFRS' Interpretation	43
I.	Basics	43
II.	IFRS' Interpretation Principle	43
III.	Process of Interpretation	43 43
	<ol> <li>Searching for a Suitable Norm</li></ol>	43
J.	IFRS vs US GAAP	45
у. К.	Interim Conclusion	47
<b>§ 4</b>	IFRS Adoption	49
A.	Reasons for the Adoption of IFRS	49
B.	Forms	50
C.	Example: European Union	52

I. II. III.	Endorsement	<ul><li>53</li><li>53</li><li>55</li></ul>
D.	Interim Conclusion	57
§ 5	IFRS' Legal Nature and Forms of Influence	59
A.	History of IFRS' Influences on Swiss Commercial Accounting Law	59
B. I. II.	IFRS' Legal Nature under Swiss Law	60 60 64
C. I. II. III.	Through References in a Broader Sense Incorporation References in a Narrower Sense General Clause  1. In General 2. GAAP 3. Which Sources are Part of the Swiss Recognised Financial	65 67 68 71 71 72
	Reporting Principles?	75
D. I. II. III.	Through Analogy In General Applied in Swiss Commercial Accounting Law Example for Swiss Commercial Accounting Law	77 77 78 78
E. I. II.	Through Comparative Law	79 79 81
F.	Interim Conclusion	81
<b>§ 6</b>	IFRS' Influence on Other Standards	83
A. I. II. III.	Swiss GAAP FER's Impact on the CO Basics Similarities to and Differences from IFRS Rather Swiss GAAP FER than IFRS or IFRS for SMEs?  1. Reasons for and against Swiss GAAP FER 2. IFRS or Swiss GAAP FER, with the Example of the Migros Group 3. Summary In Comparison to the CO	83 83 85 85 86 88 89
V.	Legal Nature	89
VI.	Swiss GAAP FER's Influence on the CO	90
B. I.	IPSAS' Influence on Swiss National Finances	92 92

II.	IPSAS	92
III.	HRM2	93
IV.	Comparison between HRM2 and IPSAS	96
V.	NRM	96
VI.	EPSAS	97
VII.	Influence of Public Financial Reporting on Commercial Accounting	. –
	Rules	97
C.	EU-IFRS' Influence on Swiss Law	98
I.	In General	98
II.	Relevance for Swiss Law	98
D.	Interim Conclusion	100
§ 7	Previous Research and the Revision of the CO	103
A.	Legislature	104
B.	Case Law	104
C.	Doctrine	105
D.	Comparison 'oCO-CO-IFRS'	108
I.	Art 962 CO	108
II.	Effects on Company Law	
III.	Effects on Taxation	112
E.	Interim Conclusion	113
<b>§ 8</b>	Informal Norms	115
A.	Informal Norms Defined	116
I.	Definition	116
II.	Differentiation	116
B.	Informal Norms' Use	118
I.	In General	118
II.	Problems and Advantages with Informal Norms	119
III.	Permissibility of References to Informal Norms	119
	1. Conditions	120
	2. IFRS	122
IV.	Informal Norms as a Non-exclusive Offer for Interpretation	123
V.	Restrictions of Fundamental Rights through Private Standards	123
VI.	Ways of Implementation	124
VII.	Examples	124
C.	Legitimacy Chain	126
D.	Interim Conclusion	127

<b>§ 9</b>	Prudence in Conflict with Fair Presentation	129
A. I. II.	The Prudence Principle	
III.	Maxim	132
IV. V. VI. VII.	Appreciation	133
B. I. II. III. IV.	Prudence vs True and Fair View Reliability Fair Presentation = True and Fair View Application of these Purposes Discrepancies Resolved by Interpretation?	136 136 137 139 140
C. I. II. III. IV. V.	Hidden Reserves (Stille Reserven)  Definition of Hidden Reserves  Hidden Reserves under the CO  Hidden Reserves under HRM2  Hidden Reserves under the Swiss GAAP FER  Hidden Reserves under IFRS	141 142 143 143
D.	The Influence of Addressees	145
E.	Interim Conclusion	147
§ 10	Manifestations of IFRS' Impact on the CO	149
A. I. II. III. IV. V.	Results of IFRS' Influences on Swiss Commercial Accounting Rules in the CO	149 149 150 152 153 155
B. I.	Financial Report	155 155
II. III. IV. V.	Income Statement ( <i>Erfolgsrechnung</i> ; Article 959b CO)	156 157 157

VI.	Compensation Report (Vergütungsbericht)	159
VII.	Assets (Aktivenbegriff; Article 959 Para 1 CO)	160
	1. Carrying Amount of Property, Plant, and Equipment	
	(Sachanlagen; Article 960a et seq CO)	161
	2. Inventories ( <i>Vorräte</i> ; Article 960c CO)	162
	3. Revenue from Contracts with Customers	163
	4. Current Assets	164
	5. Non-Current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations	165
	6. Financial Instruments	165
	7. Intangible Assets (Immaterielle Vermögenswerte)	167
	8. Development Costs	169
	9. Leasing	169
VIII.	Liabilities	170
	1. Contingent Liabilities (Eventualverbindlichkeiten)	171
	2. Provisions ( <i>Rückstellungen</i> ; Article 960e CO)	172
	3. Liabilities in a Narrower Sense (Verbindlichkeiten)	173
IX.	Depreciation and Impairment	173
X.	Own Shares	174
XI.	Employee Benefits	175
XII.	Related Parties	176
XIII.	Consolidated Statement	176
C.	Interim Conclusion	177
§ 11	Interpretation of Domestic Accounting Rules	179
A.	Methods of Interpretation	180
I.	Linguistic/Grammatical Interpretation (Sprachlich-grammatikalische	
	Interpretation)	180
	1. References in a Broader Sense	181
	2. Recognising the Connection	183
	3. Acting on the Found Connection	184
	a) Legal Sources	185
	b) Informal Norms	186
	4. In Financial Reporting	187
	5. Consequences	188
	6. Linguistic-Grammatical Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO	189
II.	Teleological Interpretation ( <i>Teleologische Auslegung</i> )	190
	1. In General	190
	2. In Financial Reporting	190
	3. Teleological Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO	191
III.	Systematic Interpretation (Systematische Interpretation)	192
	1. In General	192
	2. In Financial Reporting	103

	a) Switzerland	
	b) IFRS	
IV.	3. Systematic Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO	193 195
1 1.	1. In General	195
	2. In Financial Reporting	196
	3. Historic Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO	197
V.	Concluding Remarks Concerning the Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO	197
B.	Differences between Legal and Economic Perspective	198
C.	Interpretation of International Norms	200
D.	Cultural Influence on the Interpretation of IFRS	200
I.		201
II.	1	203
E.	Interpretation in Accordance with International Norms	204
F.	Fill in the Gaps	205
G.	Verification of the Result	208
H.	Duty to Consider Foreign Norms	209
I.	Interim Conclusion	209
Conc	clusion	211
Syno	psis	215
§ 1	Financial Reporting	215
§ 2	International Accounting Harmonisation and Differences	215
§ 3	IFRS Basics	216
§ 4	IFRS Adoption	217
§ 5	IFRS' Legal Nature and their Forms of Influence	218
§ 6	IFRS' Influences on Other Standards	218
§ 7	Previous Research and the Revision of the CO	219
§ 8	Informal Norms	221
§ 9	Prudence in Conflict with Fair Presentation	222
§ 10	Manifestations of IFRS' Impact on the CO	222
§ 11	Interpretation of Domestic Accounting Rules	224

Note 1:	te 1: References in Swiss Law to Recognised Standards				
	Regarding financial reporting:	225			
Note 2:	CO's wording	227			
	Art 958c CO	227			
	Art 962 CO	228			

### Acknowledgements

First, I am deeply grateful to Prof. Dr. iur. Lukas Handschin for his invaluable support and for having provided an excellent working environment that contributed significantly to the completion of this work. Furthermore, I would like to express my deep gratitude to Prof. Dr. iur. Beat Brändli, for sharing his thoughts with me on the impact of informal norms on formal ones. In addition, I thank Prof. Dr. iur. Daniela Thurnherr, LL.M. for her support concerning the public law aspects of my thesis. Prof. Dr. iur. Anna Petrig, LL.M. deserves thanks for her thoughts regarding international law. Special thanks go to Prof. Dr. Eva Micheler for her valuable comment on democratic legitimacy.

I would also like to cordially thank my colleagues and research partners Danielle Simoniello, MLaw and François Schmid, MLaw. I thank them for sharing with me the same office and for having been at my side as valuable and critical discussion partners. In addition, I am deeply indebted to Blanka Batschwaroff, MLaw, LL.M., and Brittany Woodman for their valuable comments and for carefully proofreading the manuscript in their precious free time. I am grateful to the *Freie Akademische Gesellschaft Basel* for its financial contribution towards the printing costs.

My parents, Ursula and Stefan Riederer, deserve a very special thank you for their invaluable and unconditional support of all my projects, including this work, ever since I was born. In addition, I want to express my gratitude to my wife Rebecca Vionnet, MLaw, for her critical views on my ideas and her encouragement in completing this work.

Seltisberg, Fall 2018 Flurin Vionnet-Riederer

#### **Index of Abbreviations**

AB Official Bulletin, Amtliches Bulletin

AG Aargau

AHGB General German Commercial Code, Allgemeines

Handelsgesetzbuch

AJP Journal, Aktuelle Juristische Praxis

Art Article

AS Official collection of formal norms, Amtliche Sammlung

ASA Archiv für Schweizerisches Abgaberecht

ASV Directive for Investment foundations, Verordnung über die

Anlagestiftungen of 10<sup>th</sup> and 22<sup>nd</sup> June 2011 (SR 831.403.2)

ASV-RAG Directive for Investment foundations issued by the federal audit

supervisory authority, Verordnung der Eidgenössischen Revisionsaufsichtsbehörde über die Beaufsichtigung von Revisionsunternehmen of 17<sup>th</sup> March 2008 SR (221.303.33)

AUS Australia

BAG Federal Office for Public Health, Bundesamt für Gesundheit BankG Banking Act, Bundesgesetz vom 8. November 1934 über die

Banken und Sparkassen (Bankengesetz, SR 952)

BankV Banking directive, Verordnung über die Banken und Sparkassen

of 30<sup>th</sup> April 2014 (SR 952.02)

Basel II Second of the Basel Accords issued by the Basel Committee on

**Banking Supervision** 

Basel III Third of the Basel Accords issued by the Basel Committee on

**Banking Supervision** 

BE Berne

BK

**BSK** 

BEHG Stock exchange act, Bundesgesetz über die Börsen und den

Effektenhandel of 24th March 1995 (SR 954.1)

BEHV Stock exchange directive, Verordnung über die Börsen und den

Effektenhandel of 2<sup>nd</sup> December 1996 (SR 954.11)

BFH Bundesfinanzhof

BGE Published verdict of the Swiss Federal Tribunal, veröffentlichter

Bundesgerichtsentscheid

BGer Unpublished verdict of the Swiss Federal Tribunal,

unveröffentlichter Bundesgerichtsentscheid

BilMoG Accounting Law Modernisation Act,

Bilanzrechtsmodernisierungsgesetz

Commentary, Bernerkommentar Commentary, Baslerkommentar BV Federal Constitution of the Swiss Confederation,

Bundesverfassung der Schweizerischen Eidgenossenschaft of

18th April 1999 (SR 101)

BVV 2 Directive on Occupational Old-age, Survivors and Disability

Insurance, Verordnung vom 18. April 1984 über die berufliche Alters-, Hinterlassenen- und Invalidenvorsorge (SR 831.441.1)

CC Civil Code or Schweizerisches Zivilgesetzbuch of 10<sup>th</sup> December

1907 (SR 210)

CDN Canada cf confer

CFO Chief Financial Officer

CHK Commentary, Handkommentar zu Schweizer Privatrecht

CO Code of Obligations or Bundesgesetz betreffend die Ergänzung

des Schweizerischen Zivilgesetzbuches (Fünfter Teil: Obligationenrecht) of 30<sup>th</sup> March 1911 (SR 220)

COBIT Control Objectives for Information and Related Technologies
COSO Internal Control – Integrated Framework of the Committee of

Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission

DAS Domestic Accounting Standards

dFINIG draft FINIG

DFR Directive on Financial Reporting

DRSC German Financial Reporting Standards Committee, Deutsches

Rechnungslegungs Standards Committee

E- Entwurf (draft)

EC European Commission
ECJ European Court of Justice
ECOSOC Economic and Social Council

ed Edition or editor

eds Editors

EEA European Economic Area

EEC European Economic Community

EF Journal, Expert Focus

EFV Federal Finance Administration, Eidgenössische

Finanzverwaltung

eg for example

EIMG Law on the Federal Institute of Metrology, Bundesgesetz über das

Eidgenössische Institut für Metrologie of 17<sup>th</sup> June 2011

(SR 941.27)

ENSIG Law on the Federal Nuclear Security Inspectorate, Bundesgesetz

über das Eidgenössische Nuklearsicherheitsinspektorat of

22<sup>nd</sup> June 2007 (SR 732.2)

EnV Energy Directive, Energieverordnung of 7<sup>th</sup> December 1998

(SR 730.01)

EPSAS European Public Sector Accounting Standards

ERV Ordinance concerning Capital Adequacy and Risk Diversification

for Banks and Securities Traders, Verordnung über die Eigenmittel und Risikoverteilung für Banken und Effektenhändler of 1st June

2012 (SR 952.03)

ESTV Federal Tax Administration, Eidgenössische Steuerverwaltung

et al and others

et sequens/sequentes (the following)

ETH Federal Technical University of Zurich, Eidgenössische

Technische Hochschule

EU European Union

EU-IFRS IFRS enacted in the European Union

EUR-lex Database for European Law

EVU Energy supply companies, Energieversorgungsunternehmen

EY Ernst & Young

FASB Financial Accounting Standards Board

FDK Conference of Finance Directors, Finanzdirektorenkonferenz FDV Telecommunications Services Ordinance, Verordnung über

Fernmeldedienste of 9th March 2007 (SR 784.101.1)

FEE European Federation of Accountants, Fédération Européenne des

**Experts Comptables** 

FER Financial Reporting Standards, Fachempfehlungen zur

Rechnungslegung

FHG Financial Budget Act, Bundesgesetz über den eidgenössischen

Finanzhaushalt of 7<sup>th</sup> October 2005 (SR 611.0)

FHV Financial Budget Ordinance, Finanzhaushaltsverordnung vom

5. April 2006 (FHV, SR 611.01)

FIDLEG Financial Services Act, Finanzdienstleistungsgesetz

Fig Figure (Ziffer)

FinfraG Law on Financial Market Infrastructure, Bundesgesetz über die

Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen und das Marktverhalten im Effekten-

und Derivatehandel of 19th June 2015 (SR 958.1)

FINIG Law on Financial Institutions, Finanzinstitutsgesetz

FINMA Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority, Eidgenössische

Finanzmarkaufsicht

FinraV- FINMA's Directive on Financial Market Infrastructure,

FINMA Verordnung der Eidgenössischen Finanzmarktaufsicht über die

Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen und das Marktverhalten im Effekten-

und Derivatehandel of 3<sup>rd</sup> December 2015 (SR 958.111)

FMIA Swiss Financial Market Infrastructure Act = FinfraG

FR Fribourg

FS Jubilee publication, Festschrift

GAAP Generally Accepted Accounting Principles

GE Geneva

GeBüV Directive on the Preparation and Storage of Account Books,

Verordnung über die Führung und Aufbewahrung der Geschäftsbücher of 24<sup>th</sup> April 2002 (SR 221.431)

GesKR Journal, Schweizerische Zeitschrift für Gesellschafts- und

Kapitalmarktrecht sowie Umstrukturierungen

GFSM2001/ Government Financial Statistics Manual

ESVG95

GR Graubünden

HRM Handbook Harmonized Model on financial reporting for Cantons

and Communes, Handbuch Harmonisiertes

Rechnungslegungsmodell für die Kantone und Gemeinden

HRM2 Handbook Harmonized Model on financial reporting for Cantons

and Communes, Handbuch Harmonisiertes

Rechnungslegungsmodell für die Kantone und Gemeinden 2

HWP Swiss Handbook of Auditing, Schweizer Handbuch der

Wirtschaftsprüfung

i.c.w. in conjunction with

IAS International Accounting Standards

IASB International Accounting Standards Board IASC International Accounting Standards Committee

ICAEW Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales

ICC International Chamber of Commerce

ICJ International Court of Justice

ie id est (das heisst)

IFRIC International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee

IFRS International Financial Reporting Standards

IMF International Monetary Fund

IOSCO International Organization of Securities Commissions IPSAS International Public Sector Accounting Standards

IPSASB International Public Sector Accounting Standards Board ISACA Information Systems Audit and Control Association

ISR Israel

Jusletter Journal, Jusletter weblaw

KAG Swiss Federal Collective Investment Act, Bundesgesetz vom

23. Juni 2006 über die kollektiven Kapitalanlagen

(Kollektivanlagengesetz, SR 951.31)

KFG Law on the promotion of culture, Bundesgesetz über die

Kulturförderung of 11<sup>th</sup> December 2009 (SR 442.1)

KKV Swiss Federal Collective Investment Ordinance, Verordnung über

die kollektiven Kapitalanlagen of 22<sup>nd</sup> November 2006

(SR 951.311)

KKV-FINMA FINMA's Swiss Federal Collective Investment Ordinance,

Verordnung der Eidgenössischen Finanzmarktaufsicht über die kollektiven Kapitalanlagen of 27<sup>th</sup> August 2014 (SR 951.312)

KPMG Klynveld Peat Marwick Goerdeler

KR Listing rules Kotierungsreglement (of SIX Swiss Exchange) KVAV Directive on the Supervision of Social Health Insurance,

Verordnung betreffend die Aufsicht über die soziale

Krankenversicherung of 18th November 2015 (SR 832.121)

LeGes Journal, Mitteilungsblatt der Schweizerischen Gesellschaft für

Gesetzgebung (SGG) und der Schweizerischen

Evaluationsgesellschaft (SEVAL)

LiqV Directive on the Liquidation of Banks, Verordnung über die

Liquidität der Banken of 30<sup>th</sup> November 2012 (SR 952.06)

Lit Litera (Buchstabe)

MFHG Model for the Federal Budget Act for Cantons and Communes,

Musterfinanzhaushaltgesetz für Kantone und Gemeinden

MSG Law on Museums and Federal Collections, Bundesgesetz über die

Museen und Sammlungen des Bundes of 12th June 2009

(SR 432.30)

n Footnote

N National Assembly, Nationalrat Nato North Atlantic Treaty Organization

NBV Ordinance on the Federal Act on the Swiss National Bank,

Verordnung zum Bundesgesetz über die Schweizerische

Nationalbank of 18th March 2004 (SR 951.131)

NCC (English) National Consumer Council

NGO Non-governmental organisation

NR. Number

NRM The New Federal Financial Reporting Model, Das neue

Rechnungsmodell des Bundes

NZ New Zealand

NZZ Journal, Neue Zürcher Zeitung

oCO old CO (meaning the CO in act in 2012)

OECD Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development

OFK Commentary, Orell Füssli Kommentar

OR Code of Obligations, Bundesgesetz betreffend die Ergänzung des

Schweizerischen Zivilgesetzbuches (Fünfter Teil:

Obligationenrecht) of 30<sup>th</sup> March 1911 (SR 220)

p/pp page(s)

para/paras paragraph (describing the location in the law in an article)

para/paras paragraph(s) (describing the location in the source)

PKK Partiya Karkerên Kurdistanê

PublV Directive on the Collection of Federal Laws, Verordnung über die

Sammlungen des Bundesrechts und das Bundesblatt of

7<sup>th</sup> October 2015 (SR 170.512.1)

PWC PricewaterhouseCoopers

RAB Federal audit supervisory authority, Revisionsaufsichtsbehörde

RAG Law on Audit Supervisory, Revisionsaufsichtsgesetz RDAF Journal, Revue de droit administratif et de droit fiscal

recht Journal, recht Sämpfli Verlag

RFA Regulatory Impact Assessment, Regulierungsfolgenabschätzung

RIA Regulatory Impact Analyses

RKV UVEK's Directive on the Accounting of Officially Licensed

Companies, Verordnung des UVEK vom 18. Januar 2011 über das

Rechnungswesen der konzessionierten Unternehmen (RKV,

SR 742.221)

RLR Directive on Financial Reporting, Richtlinie betreffend

Rechnungslegung

RRG Law on Financial Reporting and Auditing, Gesetz betreffend

Rechnungslegung und Revision

RSA Republic of South Africa

RTVG Radio and Television Act, Bundesgesetz über Radio und

Fernsehen of 24th March 2006 (SR 784.40)

RTVV Radio and Television Directive, Radio und Fernsehverordnung of

9<sup>th</sup> March 2007 (SR 784.401)

S Council of States, Ständerat

SAFIG Law on the Federal Agency Promoting Innovation, Bundesgesetz

über die Schweizerische Agentur für Innovationsförderung of

17<sup>th</sup> June 2016 (SR 420.2)

SEC United States Securities and Exchange Commission

SERVG Law on the Federal Insurance of Exports, Bundesgesetz über die

Schweizerische Exportrisikoversicherung of 16th December 2005

(SR 946.10)

SFT Swiss Federal Tribunal (Federal Supreme Court of Switzerland)

SIC Standard Interpretations Committee

SIX Formarly SWX, Stock Exchange in Zurich

Sjv Schweizerischer Juristenverein

SJZ Journal, Schweizerische Juristen-Zeitung

SMEs Small and Medium Entities

SO Solothurn

XXII

SR Systematical Collection of Law, Systematische

Gesetzessammlung

SRO Self-regulatory organisation
ST Journal, Schweizer Treuhänder
StE Tax Verdict, Steuerentscheid

StromVV Electricity Supply Ordinance, Stromversorgungsverordnung of

14<sup>th</sup> March 2008 (SR 734.71)

Swiss GAAP Swiss Generally Accepted Accounting Principles,

FER Fachempfehlungen zur Rechnungslegung

SZW Journal, Schweizerische Zeitschrift für Wirtschafts- und

Finanzmarktrecht

TTIP Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership

UK United Kingdom UN United Nations

UNTS United Nations Treaty Series

US United States

USA United States of America

US GAAP United States Generally Accepted Accounting Principles
UVG Federal Law on Accident Insurance, Bundesgesetz über die

Unfallversicherung of 20th March 1981 (SR 832.20)

VAG Insurance Supervision Act, Bundesgesetz betreffend die Aufsicht

über Versicherungsunternehmen of 17th December 2004

(SR 961.01)

VASR Recognized Financial Reporting Directive, Verordnung über die

anerkannten Standards zur Rechnungslegung vom 21. November

(SR 221.432)

VCLT Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties

VD Vaud

VE- predraft, Vorentwurf

Vorbem. Preliminary Remarks, Vorbemerkungen

VPG Postal Ordinance, Postverordnung of 29<sup>th</sup> August 2012

(SR 783.01)

VPOG Postal Organisation Ordinance, Postorganisationsverordnung of

24th October 2012 (SR 783.11)

VStV Ordinance of Withholding Tax, Verordnung über die

Verrechnungssteuer of 19th December 1966 (SR 642.211)

XBRL eXtensible Business Reporting Language

ZBJV Journal, Zeitschrift des Bernischen Juristenvereins
ZBl Journal, Schweizerisches Zentralblatt für Staats- und

Verwaltungsrecht

ZK

Zewo Swiss monitoring agency for charitable fundraising,
Schweizerische Zertifizierungsstelle für gemeinnützige Spenden
sammelnde Organisationen

ZfR Centre for Legislature, Zentrum für Rechtsetzungslehre

Civil Code, Schweizerisches Zivilgesetzbuch of 10<sup>th</sup> December
1907 (SR 210)

ZH Zürich

Commentary, Zürcherkommentar

# **List of Figures**

Figure 1: IASB's profile of 166 jurisdictions 51

#### **Index of Cited Authorities**

- Abbott Kenneth W./Snidal Duncan, The International Standards Process: Setting and Applying Global Business Norms, in: Nobel Peter (ed), International Standards and the Law, Bern 2005, p 105 et seq (cit International Standards and the Law);
- Achleitner Ann-Kristin/Bassen Alexander, Ein Reporting Standard für Sozialunternehmer: Möglichkeiten, Herausforderungen und Nutzen, in: Leibfried Peter/Dirk Schäfer (eds), 25 Jahre Unternehmertum Festschrift für Giorgio Behr, p 191 et seq (cit Festschrift Behr);
- Achleitner Ann-Kristin/Eberle Reto, in: A Global History of Accounting, Financial Reporting and Public Policy: Europe, Previts Gary/Walton Peter/Wolnizer Peter (eds), Bradford 2010, p 217 et seq;
- Alexander David/Jermakowicz Eva, A True and Fair View of the Principles/Rules Debate, in: ABACUS 2006, Vol. 42, No. 2, p 132 et seq, available at: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1467–6281.2006.00195.x/epdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Debate);
- Altorfer Jürg/Duss Fabian/Felber Michael, Die steuerliche Gewinnermittlung unter neuem Rechnungslegungsrecht, ASA 83, 251 ff. (cit ASA 83);
- Altorfer Jürg/Duss Fabian/Felber Michael, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, in: veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht, Zürich 2015 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz);
- Andonova Liliana/Elsig Manfred, Informal International Lawmaking: A Conceptual View from International Relations, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 63 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Annen Michael/Teitler-Feinberg Evelyn, Neue Rechnungslegung nach OR und Swiss GAAP FER, in: ST 2014, p 311 et seq (cit ST 2014);
- Arquint Nina, Internationalisierung der Finanzmarktaufsicht, in: GesKR 2014, p 131 et seq (cit GesKR 2014);
- Auer Andreas, Direkte Demokratie und Rechtsstaat, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Müller Georg/Müller Jörg Paul/Uhlmann Felix (eds), Demokratie Regierungsform Verfassungsfortbildung, Symposium für René Rhinow zum 65. Geburtstag, Basel 2009, p 31 et seq (cit FS Rhinow);
- Bachmann Gregor, Private Ordnung, Grundlagen ziviler Regelsetzung, Tübingen 2006 (cit Private Ordnung);

- Ball Ray, Infrastructure requirements for an economically efficient system of public financial reporting and disclosure, in: Brookings-Wharton Papers on Financial Services 2001, p 127 et seq https://muse.jhu.edu/journals/brookings-wharton\_papers\_on\_financial\_services/v2001/2001.1ball.html (accessed on 16.10.2018);
- Balmer-Fröhlich Nicole/Gehrig Marco, Struktur und Inhalte des Lageberichts, ST 2013, p 362 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Baltzer Valentin, Aktienrechtliche Geschäftsführungsverantwortlichkeit und zertifizierte Managementsysteme, (submitted for publication; cit Zertifizierte Managementsysteme);
- Barbou des Places Ségolène, Self Regulation and the Professions, A Perspective from Regulatory Competition Theory, in: Cafaggi Fabrizio (ed), Reframing Self Regulation in European Private Law, Köln 2006, p 215 et seq (cit Self Regulation in European);
- Barker Richard, Conservatism, Prudence and the IASB's Conceptual Framework, in: Accounting and Business Research 2015 Vol. 45, No. 4, p 514 et seq (cit Accounting and Business Research 2015);
- Barker Richard/McGeachin Anne, The Recognition and Measurement of Liabilities in IFRS, Working Paper (October 31, 2011), Available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1952739 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.1952739 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Liabilities);
- Bartholet Oliver, Internationale Konvergenz in der Finanzmarktregulierung Rechtsinstrumente zur Särkung und Durchsetzung, in: Sester Peter/Brändli Beat/Bartholet Oliver/Schiltknecht Reto (eds), Finanzmarktaufsicht und Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen, Zürich 2018, p83 et seq (cit SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet);
- Behnisch Urs R./Opel Andrea, Die steuerrechtliche Rechtsprechung des Bundesgerichts im Jahr 2009, in: ZBJV 146/2010, p 446 et seq (cit ZBJV 146/2010);
- Behr Giorgio, 25 Jahre FER, Entwicklung der Rechnungslegung in 4 Phasen, in: ST 84 (2010), p 24 et seq (cit ST 2010);
- Behr Giorgio, Die Schweiz steht mit der neuen Rechnungslegung gut da, in: ST 86 (2012), p 796 et seq (cit ST 2012);
- Behr Giorgio, Rechtliche oder wirtschaftliche Betrachtungsweise die Antwort der Rechnungslegung, in: Festschrift für Jean Nicolas Druey, Schweizer Rainer/Burkert Herbert/Gasser Urs (eds), Zürich 2002, p 31 et seq (cit Festschrift Druey 2002);

- Behr Giorgio, Stille Reserven gemäss Aktienrecht Illusion oder Realität, in: von der Cronde Hans Caspar/Weber Rolf H./Zäch Roger/Zobl Dieter (eds), Festschrift für Peter Forstmoser zum 60. Geburtstag, Zürich 2003, p 597 et seq (cit Stille Reserven);
- Behr Giorgio, Zukunft der Rechnungslegung Rechnungslegung in der Zukunft, Beitrag zu Thema des Festvortrages anlässlich der Verleihung des Dr.-Kausch-Preises 2006, in: ST 81 (2007), p 136 et seq (cit ST 2007);
- Behr Giorgio/Leibfried Peter, Rechnungslegung, 4<sup>th</sup> ed, Zürich 2014 (cit Rechnungslegung);
- Benvenisti Eyal, Towards a Typology of Informal International Lawmaking Mechanisms, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 297 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Benz Rolf, Handelsrechtliche und steuerrechtliche Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Bilanzierung, Zürich 2000 (cit Grundsätze);
- Benz Rolf, Paradigmenwechsel im schweizerischen Bilanzrecht?, SJZ 95 (1999), p 541 et seq (cit SJZ 1999);
- Benz Rolf, Steuerliche Berücksichtigung von Währungsverlusten, Zsis 2010/8, (cit Währungsverluste);
- Beresford Dennis R., Congress Looks at Accounting for Business Combinations, in: Accounting Horizons 2001, Vol. 15, p 73 et seq;
- Bergmann Andreas et al., Rechnungslegung und Eigentümerrolle von öffentlichrechtlichen Körperschaften (ÖRK) bei Energieversorgungsunternehmen (EVU), Energy Governance Working Paper Nr. 3, available at: https://digitalcollection.zhaw.ch/bitstream/11475/1048/1/2016%20Feb%20Energy%20Governance%20WP%203%20%28O%29.pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit EVU);
- Bergmann Andreas, Globale Rechnungslegungsstandards mit lokalem Charme?, in: Meyer Conrad/Pfaff Dieter (eds), Finanz- und Rechnungswesen Jahrbuch 2009, p 191 et seq (cit Jahrbuch 2009);
- Bergmann Andreas, HRM2 und IPSAS im Vergleich, Fair Presentation als Schlüsselfrage, in: ST 82 (2008), p 577 et seq, available at: https://www.goo gle.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKEwjZ6quf\_I\_eAhWSlYsKHfu4BegQFjAAegQICRAC&url=http %3A%2F%2Fiframe.treuhaender.ch%2FGetAttachment.axd%3FattaName %3D1990a08\_0577.pdf&usg=AOvVaw0pFif0woKJJZwRUY9J\_FP\_(accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Vergleich);

- Bergmann Andreas, Vom HRM zu IPSAS, available at: http://www.gaz.zh.ch/inter net/justiz\_inneres/gaz/de/aktuell/veranstaltungen/archiv\_gemeindeforum/ge meindeforum\_2008/\_jcr\_content/contentPar/downloadlist/downloaditems/423 \_\_1283340922985.spooler.download.1300957964917.pdf/Bergmann\_gemein deforum\_hrm\_ipsas.pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Vom HRM zu IPSAS);
- Bergmann Andreas/Gamper Andreas, Chancen und Gefahren der Anwendung von IPSAS Erfahrungen anhand eines Pilotprojektes mit der Stadt Kloten, in: ST 78 (2004), p 618 et seq;
- Berman Ayelet/Wessel Ramses A., Consequences for Accountability, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 35 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Berman Karen/Knight Joe, Financial Intelligence, A Manager's Guide to Knowing What the Numbers Really Mean, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Harvard 2013 (cit Financial Intelligence);
- Bertschinger Urs, Das Finanzmarktaufsichtsrecht Mitte 2014 bis ins vierte Quartal 2015, in: SZW 2015, p 630 et seq (cit SZW 2015);
- Besselink Leonard F.M., Informal International Lawmaking: Elaboration and Implementation in the Netherlands, in: Berman Ayelet/Duquet Sanderijn/Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking: Case Studies, The Hague 2012, p 97 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking: Case Studies);
- Best Edward/Christiansen Thomas, Regionalism in International Affairs, in: Baylis John/Smith Steve/Owens Patricia (eds), The Globalization of World Politics, 5. edition, New York 2011 (cit The Globalization of World Politics);
- Biaggini Giovanni, Das 'Problem' des fehlenden europäischen Volkes Verfassungstheoretische und -vergleichende Überlegungen zur europäischen Demokratie- und Verfassungsdiskussion, in: Bovay Benoît/Nguyen Minh Son (eds), Théorie du droit, droit administratif, organisation du territoire. Mélanges en l'honneur de Pierre Moor, Berne 2005, p 3 et seq (cit en l'honneur de Pierre Moor);
- Biaggini Giovanni, Demokratietheorie rechtswissenschaftlich betrachtet, in: Good Andrea/Platipodis Bettina (eds), Direkte Demokratie, Herausforderungen zwischen Politik und Recht, Festschrift für Andreas Auer zum 65. Geburtstag, Bern 2013, p 1 et seq (cit FS Auer);
- Bierstaker James L/Kopp Lori S/Lombardi Danielle R, Are Financial Professionals Ready for IFRS?: An Exploratory Study, in: Advances in Accounting 2016, p 1 et seq, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0882611 01630075X (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit IFRS);

- Bischof Jannis/Daske Holger, Interpreting the European Union's IFRS Endorsement Criteria: The Case of IFRS 9 (June 30, 2016). Accounting in Europe, Forthcoming, available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=2803567 (accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Endorsement);
- Bock Christian, Der Umgang des Staates mit 'technischen' Normen, in: Felix Uhlmann (ed), Private Normen und staatliches Recht, 14. Jahrestagung des Zentrums für Rechtsetzungslehre (ZfR), Band 5, Zürich 2015, p 21 et seq (cit ZfR Band 5);
- Böckli Peter, Auswirkungen der neuen Rechnungslegung auf die Gewinnsteuer, ST 85 (2011), p 234 et seq, (cit ST 2011);
- Böckli Peter, Das neue OR-Rechnungslegungsrecht Die Fassung des Ständerats unter der kritischen Lupe, in: ST 84 (2010), p 160 et seq (cit ST 2010);
- Böckli Peter, Gemisch von Neuerungen und Altgewohntem in der OR-Rechnungslegung Modell 2011, in: ST 86 (2012), p 696 et seq (cit ST 2012);
- Böckli Peter, Neue OR-Rechnungslegung, in: ST 86 (2012), p 821 et seq (cit ST 2012);
- Böckli Peter, OR-Fremdwährungsabschluss als Grundlage für die Bemessung der Schweizer Gewinnsteuer, in: Uttinger/Rentzsch/Luzi (Hrsg.), Dogmatik und Praxis im Steuerrecht, Festschrift für Markus Reich, Zürich 2014, p 185 et seq (cit FS Reich);
- Böckli Peter, Schweizer Aktienrecht, 4. Auflage, Zürich 2009 (zit. Aktienrecht);
- Böckli Peter, Swiss GAAP FER IFRS-SME E-OR Wie weiter mit dem Buchstabensalat?, Zur Feier '25 Jahre FER', in: ST 84 (2010), p 27 et seq (cit ST 2010);
- Boemle Max, 20 Jahre Fachempfehlungen für die Rechnungslegung: Rück und Ausblick, in: ST 1–2/2006, p 8 et seq (cit ST 2006);
- Boemle Max/Lutz Rolf, Der Jahresabschluss, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Zürich 2008 (cit Jahresabschluss);
- Bohr Oliver, Bilanzierung von Kundenbeziehungen nach IFRS, Wiesbaden 2009 (cit Bilanzierung von Kundenbeziehungen);
- Bolz Urs/Blaser Beat, Entwicklungen im Finanzhaushaltsrecht der Kantone, in: LeGes 2014/2, p 175 et seq;
- Bonner Sarah E., Judgment and Decision Making in Accounting, in: Accounting Horizons, December 1999, p 385 et seq, available at: https://www.google.ch/ur 1?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=0ahUKEwi40\_6av c7UAhWLZVAKHRuBA9wQFggrMAA&url=https%3A%2F%2Fpdfs.seman ticscholar.org%2F250a%2Ff5e396ccc98ed1121fa05254ed508910ca11.pdf&u

- sg=AFQjCNHYEqLF2Ii\_XB1xObBVead4IQK4fg&sig2=xmK3btO3ACTDj JE7g6zSWQ&cad=rja (accessed on 01.09.2017);
- Bosch Patrick/Imhof Florian/Wallmeier Martin, Fair Values in der Bankbilanz, ST 2013, p 458 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Bösiger Daniel/Teitler-Feinberg Evelyn, IFRS oder Swiss GAAP FER?, in: EF 2015, p 560 et seq (cit EF 2015);
- Bossard Ernst, Die kaufmännische Buchführung (Art. 957–964, Teilband V/6/3b, in: Kommentar zum Schweizerischen Zivilgesetzbuch, Zürich 1984 (cit ZK);
- Brändli Beat, Internationale Standards, in: Sester Peter/Brändli Beat/Bartholet Oliver/ Schiltknecht Reto (eds), Finanzmarktaufsicht und Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen, Zürich 2018, p 27 et seq (cit SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli);
- Breitenmoser Stephan/Weyeneth Robert, Europäische Bezüge und Bilaterale Verträge, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Häner Isabelle/Saxer Urs/Schott Markus, Fachhandbuch Verwaltungsrecht, Expertenwissen für die Praxis, Zürich 2015 (cit FHB Verwaltungsrecht);
- Brendt Thomas, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht Regelungskonzeption im Dilemma zwischen Informationsfunktion und Zahlungsbemessungsfunktion, in: Waldburger Robert/Sester Peter/Peter Christoph/Baer Charlotte M. (eds), Law & Economics, Festschrift für Peter Nobel zum 70. Geburtstag, Bern 2015, p 137 et seq (cit Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht);
- Brendt Thomas/Hochreutener Yves/Vial Jérôme, Versuchslabor für Rechnungslegung: Etliche Unternehmen haben von IFRS zu Swiss GAAP FER gewechselt. Wird der Trend anhalten?, in: Finanz und Wirtschaft, Samstag 11. Januar 2014 Nr. 2, p 15, available at: https://www.alexandria.unisg.ch/235802/1/PDF-Volltext.pdf (accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Finanz und Wirtschaft, Samstag 11. Januar 2014 Nr. 2);
- Brennan Jason, Against Democracy, Princeton 2016 (cit Against Democracy);
- Brennan Jason, Op-Ed Can epistocracy, or knowledge-based voting, fix democracy?, in: Los Angeles Times (August 28 2016), available at: http://www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-brennan-epistocracy-20160828-snap-story.html (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit LA Times August 28 2016);
- Briccola Graziella, Unterstützende Informationen zur Umsetzung von Swiss GAAP FER 2 'Bewertung', ST 2013, p 115 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Brülisauer Peter/Mühlemann Marco, in: Zweifel Martin/Beusch Michael (eds), Bundesgesetz über die direkte Bundessteuer (DBG), 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Basel 2017;
- Brunner Andreas, Technische Normen in Rechtsetzung und Rechtsanwendung, Basel 1991 (cit Technische Normen);

- Buchmann René/Canipa-Valdez Marco, Erstanwendung des neuen Rechnungslegungsrechts, in: EF 2016, p 928 et seq (cit EF 2016);
- Buchmann René/Dolente Jolanda, Rechnungslegung in Fremdwährung, in: ST 2012, p 890 et seq (cit ST 2012);
- Buchmann René/Duss Fabian/Handschin Lukas, Rechnungslegung in Fremdwährung, in: ST 2013, p 823 et seq;
- Buchmann René/Haag Stefan/Haas Susanne, Erfahrungen mit der Einzel- und Gruppenbewertung im Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: EF 2015, p 661 et seq (cit EF 2015);
- Bühlmann Andreas, Die Bedeutung der stillen Reserven nach dem revidierten Aktienrecht, Zürich 1996 (cit Stille Reserven);
- Bühlmann Marc/Merkel Wolfgang/Müller Lisa/Giebler Heiko/Wessels Bernhard, Demokratiebarometer: ein neues Instrument zur Messung von Demokratiequalität, in: ZfVgl Polit Wiss (2012) 6, p115 et seq, available at: https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs12286-012-0129-2 (accessed on 16.10.18; cit ZfVgl Polit Wiss (2012) 6);
- Burger Richard/Vial Jérôme, Erstmalige Anwendung von IFRS Herausforderungen für das Berichtswesen von Schweizer Unternehmungen, in: ST 77 (2003), p 501 et seq;
- Cartledge Paul, Democracy, A Life, Oxford 2016 (cit Democracy);
- Casini Lorenzo, Domestic Public Authorities within Global Networks, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 385 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Charney Jonathan L., Compliance with International Soft Law, in: Shelton Dinah (ed), Commitment and Compliance, Oxford 2000, p115 et seq (cit Commitment and Compliance);
- Chinkin Christine, Normative Development in the International Legal System, in: Shelton Dinah (ed), Commitment and Compliance, Oxford 2000, p 21 et seq (cit Commitment and Compliance);
- Choi Frederick D.S./Mueller Gerhard G., International Accounting, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, New York 1993;
- Chou Meng-Hsuan/Riddervold Marianne, The Unexpected Negotiator at the Table: How the European Commission's Expertise Informs Intergovernmental EU Policies, in: Gornitzka Åse/Holst Cathrine (eds), The Role of Expert Knowledge in EU Executive Institutions, Politics and Governance, Open Access Journal | ISSN: 2183–2463, Volume 3, Issue 1 (2015), p 61 et seq;

- available at: http://www.cogitatiopress.com/ojs/index.php/politicsandgover nance/issue/view/22 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Politics and Governance);
- Christensen Johan, The Organization of Professional Expertise in the European Commission, in: Gornitzka Åse/Holst Cathrine (eds), The Role of Expert Knowledge in EU Executive Institutions, Politics and Governance, Open Access Journal | ISSN: 2183–2463, Volume 3, Issue 1 (2015), p 13 et seq; available at: http://www.cogitatiopress.com/ojs/index.php/politicsandgovernance/issue/view/22 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Politics and Governance);
- Cooper Steve, A Tale of 'Prudence', June 2015, available at: http://www.ifrs.org/Investor-resources/Investor-perspectives-2/Documents/Prudence\_Investor-Perspective\_Conceptual-FW.PDF (accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Prudence);
- Corthaut Tim/Demeyere Bruno/Hachez Nicolas/Wouters Jan, Oberationalizing Accountability in Respect of Informal International Lawmaking Mechanisms, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 310 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Cottier Thomas, Regierungsreform und stiller Verfassungswandel im Kontext der Internationalisierung des Rechts, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Müller Georg/Müller Jörg Paul/Uhlmann Felix (eds), Demokratie Regierungsform Verfassungsfortbildung, Symposium für René Rhinow zum 65. Geburtstag, Basel 2009, p 81 et seq (cit FS Rhinow);
- Crouch Colin, Post-Democracy, Cambridge 2004 (cit Post-Democracy);
- Dainow Joseph, The Civil Law and the Common Law: Some Points of Comparison, in: The American Journal of Comparative Law, Vol. 15, No. 3 (1966 1967), p 419 et seq, available at: http://www.fd.unl.pt/docentes\_docs/ma/wks\_MA\_19672.pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Comparison);
- Dann Philipp/von Engelhardt Marie, Legla Approaches to Global Governance and Accountability: Informal Lawmaking, International Public Authority, and Global Administrative Law Compared, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./ Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 106 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- David Lucas/Jacobs Reto, Schweizerisches Wettbewerbsrecht, 5th ed, Bern 2012;
- Davidson Ronald A./Chrisman Heidi Hadlich, Translations of Uncertainty Expressions in Canadian Accounting and Auditing Standards, in: Journal of International Accounting Auditing and Taxation (1994) 3(2), p 187 et seq;
- Dederer Hans-Georg, Korporative Staatsgewalt, Tübingen 2004 (cit Korporative Staatsgewalt);

- Dekker Stephan, in: Wibmer Jeannette K. (ed), Aktienrecht Kommentar, 1<sup>st</sup> ed, Zürich 2016 (cit OFK);
- Delbrück Jost, Structural Changes in the International System and its Legal Order: International Law in the Era of Globalization, in: SZIER 2001, p1 et seq (cit SZIER 2001);
- Delbrück Jost, Überlegungen zur Legitimation der Ausübung von hoheitlicher Gewalt jenseits des Staates, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Diggelmann Oliver/ Kaufmann Christine (eds), Polis und Kosmopolis, Festschrift für Daniel Thürer, Zürich 2015, p 103 et seq (cit FS Thürer);
- Dell'Anna Fabio/De Haller Thibaut/Schneider Laurenz, Funktionale Währung und Darstellungswährung aus steuerrechtlicher Sicht, in: ST 89/2015, p 619 et seq (cit EF 2015);
- Ding Yuan/Hope Ole-Kristian/Jeanjean Thomas/Solowy Hervé, Differences between Domestic Accounting Standards and IAS: Measurement, Determinants and Implications, in: Journal of Accounting and Public Policy, Volume 26, Issue 1, January–February 2007, p1 et seq, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0278425406001086 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Differences);
- Ding Yuan/Jeanjean Thomas/Stolowy Hervé, Why do National GAAP differ from IAS? The Role of Culture, in: The International Journal of Accounting, Volume 40, Issue 4, 2005, p 325 et seq, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0020706305000750 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Culture);
- Dobrauz-Saldapenna Günther, Regulierungsporjekte FIDLEG und FINIG Stand der Dinge und Ausblick, in: EF 2016, p 212 (cit EF 2016);
- Doupnik Timothy S./Richter Martin, Interpretation of Uncertainty Expressions: A Cross-national Study, in: Accounting, Organizations and Society 28 (2003), p 15 et seq;
- Druey Jean Nicolas/Druey Just Eva/Glanzmann Lukas, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, 11<sup>th</sup> ed, Zürich 2015 (cit Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht);
- Dürr David, in: Art. 1–7 ZGB. Einleitung. Mit einer Einführung zu den Artikeln 1-10 von Bernhard Schnyder, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Zürich 1998 (cit ZK);
- Duss Marco/Duss Fabian, Währungsdifferenzen aus Umrechnung bei Buchführung in Fremdwährung, in: ST 84 (2010), p 407 et seq;
- Easterbrook Frank H/Fischel Daniel R, The Corporate Contract, in: Columbia Law Review (1989), p 1416 et seq (cit The corporate contract);
- Eberle Reto, Der 'richtige' Rechnungslegungsstandard, in: ST 84 (2010), p 124 et seq (cit ST 2010);

- Eberle Reto/Huber Jean-Marc, Swiss GAAP FER-Umstellung und -Einführung, Vorgehen und Stolpersteine, in: ST 84 (2010), p 559 et seq (ST 2010);
- Egger August, Zürcherkommentar, Art. 1-89 ZGB, Personenrecht, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Zürich 1930, (cit ZK);
- Egli Urs, Legitimation durch Verfahren Der Weg ist das Ziel: Niklas Luhmanns These zur legimitierenden Wirdkung von Gerichtsverfahren, in: jusletter 23. März 2009;
- Emmenegger Susan/Tschentscher Axel, in: Art. 1–9 ZGB, Band I. Einleitung und Personenrecht, 1. Abteilung, Einleitung, Bern 2012 (cit BK);
- Estlund David, Why not Epistocracy, in Reshotko, N. (ed.) Desire, Identity and Existence. Essays in Honor of T. M. Penner, Kelowna: Academic Printing & Publishing, p 53 et seq (cit Essays in Honor of T. M. Penner);
- Evans Lisa, The true and fair view and the 'fair presentation' override of IAS 1, in: Accounting and Business Research 2003, Vol 33, No 4, p 311 et seq, available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00014788.2003.9729656 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Accounting and Business Research 2003, Vol 33, No 4);
- Evans Lisa/Baskerville Rachel/Nara Katariina, CollidingWorlds: Issues Relating to Language Translation in Accounting and Some Lessons from Other Disciplines, in: ABACUS 2015, Vol. 51, No. 1, p 1 et seq, available at: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/abac.12040/epdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Language);
- Feleaga Liliana/Dragomir Voicu D./Feleaga Niculae, National Accounting Culture and the Recognition of Provisions: An Application of the Prudence Principle, Crises et nouvelles problematiques de la Valeur, May 2010, Nice, France, p 1 et seq;
- Fleiner Thomas, Die Spannung von Rechtsetzung und Rechtsprechung, in: Caroni Martina/Heselhaus Sebastian/Mathis Klaus/Norer Roland, Festschrift für Paul Richli zum 65. Geburtstag, Verwaltungsrecht Staatsrecht Rechtsetzungslehre, Zürich 2011, p 765 et seq (cit FS Richli);
- Flückiger Alexandre, Keeping Domestic Soft Law Accountable: Towards a Gradual Formalization, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 409 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Flückiger Alexandre, Régulation, dérégulation, autorégulation: l'émergence des actes étatiques non obligatoires, in: Sjv 2004, p 159 et seq (cit Sjv 2004);
- Flückiger Alexandre, Why Do We Obey Soft Law?, in: Nahrath Stéphane/Varone Frédéric (eds), Rediscovering Public Law, Public Administration in Comparative Policy Analysis, a Tribute to Peter Koepfel, p 45 et seq, available

- at: https://www.google.ch/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjC5-CKyPvTAhULZlAKHfIvCrUQFggn MAA&url=https%3A%2F%2Fdoc.rero.ch%2Frecord%2F17694%2Ffiles%2F Why\_Do\_We\_Obey\_Soft\_Law\_-\_Fl\_ckiger.pdf&usg=AFQjCNFAc6EMDj6 RIIDkr50gcsDAzMy6kg&sig2=hSM6XzGRPOTxOuelkVhZQQ (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Tribute to Peter Koepfel);
- Fluri Edgar, Die neuen Prüfungsstandards: Nutzen für die Prüfer und die Kunden, ST 2013, p 252 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Forster Karl-Heinz/Adler Hans, Rechnungslegung und Prüfung der Unternehmen, Teilband 1, 6. Aufl., Stuttgart 1995 (Teilband 1);
- Forstmoser Peter/Meier-Hayoz Arthur/Nobel Peter, Schweizerisches Aktienrecht, Bern 1996;
- Gee Maria/Haller Axel/Nobes Christopher, The Influence of Tax on IFRS Consolidated Statements: The Convergence of Germany and the UK, in: Accounting in Europe, Volume 7, Issue 1, 2010, p 97 et seq, available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/17449480.2010.485382 (accessed on 01.09.2017);
- Gentner Dedre, Structure-Mapping: A Theroretical Framework for Analogy, in: Cognitive Science 7 (1983), p 155 et seq (cit Cognitive Science 1983);
- Giger Ernst, Die prinzipielle Massgeblichkeit, Steuerliche Gewinnermittlung im Spannungsverhältnis von Handelsrecht und Steuerrecht am Beispiel verdeckter Kapitaleinlagen, in: ST 83 (2009), p 324 et seq (cit ST 2009);
- Giger Gion, Corporate Governance als neues Element im schweizerischen Aktienrecht, Grundlagen sowie Anpassungsbedarf in den Bereichen Aktionärsrechte und Unternehmensleitung bei Publikumsgesellschaften, Zürich 2003 (cit Corporate Governance);
- Giorgio Behr, Rechtliche oder wirtschaftliche Betrachtungsweise die Antwort der Rechnungslegung, in: Festschrift für Jean Nicolas Druey, Schweizer Rainer/Burkert Herbert/Gasser Urs (eds), Zürich 2002, p 31 et seq;
- Glanz Stephan, IFRS für kleine und mittelgrosse Unternehmen, Analyse des offiziellen Entwurfs, in: ST 81 (2007), p 528 et seq (cit ST 2007);
- Glanz Stephan, Zum Vorschlag eines International Financial Reporting Standard für kleine und mittelgrosse Unternehmen (Proposed IFRS for SMEs), in: SZW 79 (2007), p 357 et seq (cit SZW 2007);
- Glanz Stephan/Hermann Roger/Pfaff Dieter/Zihler Florian, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);

- Glanz Stephan/Kientsch Marion, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/ Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht – veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Glanz Stephan/Pfaff Dieter, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Glanz Stephan/Pfaff Dieter, Zur Währungsumrechnung von Handels- und Steuerbilanz Wieso das Bundesgericht den Steuerabzug von 'Umrechnungsverlusten' untersagt, in: StR 2011, p 470 et seq (cit StR 2011);
- Glanz Stephan/Pfaff Dieter/Stenz Thomas, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb. ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Glanz Stephan/Zihler Florian, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Glanzmann Lukas, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: SJZ 108/2012, p 205 et seq (cit SJZ 108/2012);
- Glanzmann Lukas, Die Bilanzierung des Eigenkapitals im Einzelabschluss von Kapitalgesellschaften, in: SZW 2017, p 274 et seq (cit SZW 2017);
- Glaser Andreas, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Gächter Thomas/Kiener Regina (eds), Staatsrecht, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Zürich 2015 (cit Staatsrecht);
- Glauser Pierre-Marie, IFRS et droit fiscal Les normes true and fair et le principe de déterminance en droit fiscal suisse actuel, in: Stiftung Archiv für Schweizerisches Abgaberecht (Hrsg.), Bern, Archives 74, p 529 et seq (cit Archives 74);
- Glauser Pierre-Marie/Beusch Michael, Entwicklungen im Steuerrecht, in: SJZ 106/2010, p 266 et seq (cit SJZ 106/2010);
- Goldmann, Matthias, A Meta-Theory of the Sources of International Law: Exploring the Hermeneutics, Authority and Publicness of International Law (November 7, 2016). Chapter for Jean d'Aspremont and Samantha Besson (eds.), Oxford Handbook on the Sources of Law (OUP 2017). Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2865956 (accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Sources of Law);
- Gornitzka Åse/Holst Cathrine, The Expert-Executive Nexus in the EU: An Introduction, in: Gornitzka Åse/Holst Cathrine (eds), The Role of Expert Knowledge in EU Executive Institutions, Politics and Governance, Open Access Journal | ISSN: 2183–2463, Volume 3, Issue 1 (2015), p1 et seq;

- available at: http://www.cogitatiopress.com/ojs/index.php/politicsandgover nance/issue/view/22 (accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Politics and Governance);
- Grauer Dieter, Die Verweisung im Bundesrecht insbesondere auf technische Verbandsnormen, Zürich 1980 (cit Verweisung);
- Gray, S.J. (1988): Towards a Theory of Cultural Influence on the Development of Accounting Systems Internationally, in: Abacus, March 1988, Volume 24, Issue 1, p 1 et seq;
- Greter Marco/Zihler Florian, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Grote Andreas/Hold Christiane/Pilhofer Jochen, IFRS 15: Die neuen Vorschriften zur Umsatz- und Gewinnrealisierung Was sich (nicht) ändert!, in: IRZ 2014, p 339 et seq (cit IRZ 2014);
- Guidoum Sammy, Marktpreisbewertung nach Art. 960b OR, EF 8/18, p 540 et seq (cit EF 8/18);
- Gurtner Peter, Neue Rechnungslegung Principielle Massgeblichkeit oder eigenständige Steuerbilanz, in: ASA 69 (2000/01), p 63 et seq (cit Neue Rechnungslegung);
- Gurtner Peter, Neues Rechnungslegungsrecht nach OR Eine kritische Beurteilung aus steuerlicher Sicht, ST 84 (2010), p 385 et seq (cit ST 2010);
- Gutsche Robert, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Haas Peter M., Choosing to Comply: Theorizing from International Relations and Comparative Politics, in: Shelton Dinah (ed), Commitment and Compliance, Oxford 2000, p 43 et seq (cit Commitment and Compliance);
- Haas Susanne, Berichterstattung nach den Schweizer Prüfungsstandards (Ausgabe 2013), ST 2013, p 298 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Häfelin Ulrich/Haller Walter/Keller Helen/Thurnherr Daniela, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, 9<sup>th</sup> ed, Zürich 2016 (cit Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht);
- Häfelin Ulrich/Müller Georg/Uhlmann Felix, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, 7<sup>th</sup> ed, Zürich 2016 (cit Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht);
- Haldimann David, Die Konzernabschlussprüfung PS 600, ST 2013, 295 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Haller Axel/Wehrfritz Martin, The Impact of National GAAP and Accounting Traditions on IFRS Policy Selection: Evidence from Germany and the UK, in: Journal of International Accounting, Auditing and Taxation, Volume 22,

- Issue 1, 2013, p 39 et seq, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1061951813000049 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Impact);
- Han Wenqi/Hellmann Andreas/Lu Meiting, The Impact of Gender Difference on the Interpretation of Uncertainty Expressions, in: Asian Review of Accounting (2016), Vol. 24, Issue 2, p 185 et seq, available at: https://www.researchgate.ne t/publication/299466736\_The\_impact\_of\_gender\_difference\_on\_the\_interpre tation\_of\_uncertainty\_expressions (accessed on 16.10.2018);
- Handschin Lukas, eSkript Rechnungslegungs- und Revisionsrecht, available at: https://eskript.unibas.ch/rechnungslegungsrecht/grundlagen/rechnungslegungsvorschriften/rechnungslegungsstandards/auslegungshilfe/ (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit eSkript);
- Handschin Lukas, in: Kommentar zum Bundesgesetz über die Banken und Sparkassen, Zobl Dieter (Hrsg.), begründet von Bodmer Daniel/Kleiner Beat/Lutz Benno, Zürich 2015 (zit. BankG Komm);
- Handschin Lukas, in: Schweizerisches Zivilgesetzbuch, Das Obligationenrecht, Band I, Art 620–659b, Handschin Lukas (ed), Zürich 2016 (cit ZK);
- Handschin Lukas, Neues Rechnungslegungsrecht: Die wichtigsten Neuerungen aus gesellschaftsrechtlicher Sicht, Jusletter 21. Oktober 2013 (cit Jusletter 21. Oktober 2013);
- Handschin Lukas, Rechnungslegungslegung im Gesellschaftsrecht, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit Rechnungslegung);
- Handschin Lukas, Research Project: Influence of the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) on Swiss Accounting and Company Law, available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/wp-content/uploads/sites/36/2017/01/download\_en.pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit IFRS);
- Handschin Lukas/Jucker Beat, Die Vermutung der Überschuldung, Ein Beitrag zu Gehalt und prozessualen Aspekten der Überschuldungsanzeige (Art. 725 Abs. 2 OR), in: Fankhauser Roland/Widmer Lüchinger Corinne/Klingler Rafael/Seiler Benedikt (eds), Das Zivilrecht und seine Durchsetzung, Festschrift für Professor Thomas Sutter-Somm, p 189 et seq (cit Vermutung der Überschuldung);
- Hänni Peter/Stöckli Andreas, Schweizerisches Wirtschaftsverwaltungsrecht, Bern 2013 (cit Schweizerisches Wirtschaftsverwaltungsrecht);
- Hardin Russell, How Do You Know? The Economics of Ordinary Knowledge, Princeton 2009 (cit Ordinary Knowledge);
- Hart H. L. A., The Concept of Law, Oxford 2012 (cit The Concept of Law);
- Heinemann Andreas, Korrekturen am Ordnungsrahmen für die globalisierte Wirtschaft, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Diggelmann Oliver/Kaufmann Christine

- (eds), Polis und Kosmopolis, Festschrift für Daniel Thürer, Zürich 2015, p 237 et seq;
- Hellmann Andreas/Perera Hector/Patel Chris, Contextual Issues of the Convergence of International Financial Reporting Standards: The Case of Germany, in: Advances in Accounting, incorporating Advances in International Accounting 26 (2010), p 108 et seq;
- Hettich Peter, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, St. Gallen 2014 (cit Kooperative Risikovorsorge);
- Hettich Peter, Verfassungsrecht, in: Sester Peter/Brändli Beat/Bartholet Oliver/ Schiltknecht Reto (eds), Finanzmarktaufsicht und Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen, Zürich 2018, p 3 et seq (cit SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Hettich);
- Höfler Stefan, Das Legalitätsprinzip in der Gesetzessprache, in: Felix Uhlmann (ed), Das Legalitätsprinzip in Verwaltungsrecht und Rechtsetzungslehre, 15. Jahrestagung des Zentrums für Rechtsetzungslehre (ZfR), Band 7, Zürich 2017, p 143 et seq (cit ZfR Band 7);
- Hohl Patrick, Private Standardsetzung im Gesellschafts- und Bilanzrecht, Verfassungsrechtliche Grenzen kooperativer Standardsetzung im europäischen Mehrebenensystem an den Beispielen des Deutschen Corporate Governance Kodexes und der International Financial Reporting Standards, Berlin 2007 (cit Private Standardsetzung);
- Holst Cathrine, Expertise and Democracy, Arena Report No 1/14, Oslo 2014, available at: http://studylib.net/doc/12422918/expertise-and-democracy-arena-report-no-1–14-cathrine-hol. (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Expertise and Democracy);
- Holst Cathrine, What is Epistocracy?, Dimensions of Knowledge-based Rule, in: Andersen Øyen Simen/Lund-Olsen Tone/Sørensen Vaage Nora (eds), Sacred Science, Wageningen 2012, p 41 et seq, available at: https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.3920/978-90-8686-752-3\_3 (accessed on 16.10.18; cit What is epistocracy);
- Holst Cathrine/Moodie John R., Cynical or Deliberative? An Analysis of the European Commission's Public Communication on Its Use of Expertise in Policy-Making, in: Gornitzka Åse/Holst Cathrine (eds), The Role of Expert Knowledge in EU Executive Institutions, Politics and Governance, Open Access Journal | ISSN: 2183–2463, Volume 3, Issue 1 (2015), p 37 et seq; available at: http://www.cogitatiopress.com/ojs/index.php/politicsandgover nance/issue/view/22 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Politics and Governance);
- Homberger Hans Peter, Die Normen der SNV, in: Felix Uhlmann (ed), Private Normen und staatliches Recht, 14. Jahrestagung des Zentrums für Rechtsetzungslehre (ZfR), Band 5, Zürich 2015, p 123 et seq (cit ZfR Band 5);

- Huber Markus Frank/Duvoisin Eric, Switzerland, Federal Supreme Court on Treatment of Exchange Differences and Environment for Internal Group Financing Improved, in: Bulletin for International Taxation February 2011, p113 et seq; available at: https://online.ibfd.org/kbase/#topic=doc&url=/collections/bit/html/bit\_2011\_02\_ch\_1.html (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Bulletin for International Taxation February 2011);
- Hung Mingyi, Accounting Standards and Value Relevance of Financial Statements: An International Analysis, in: Journal of Accounting and Economics, Volume 30, Issue 3, December 2000, p 401 et seq http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0165410101000118 (accessed on 16.10.2018);
- Hunkeler Yvonne/Graber Konrad, Vom HRM zu HRM2 bis gar zu IPSAS?, Öffentlicher Sektor auf dem Weg zur transparenten Rechnungslegung, in: ST 78 (2004), p 629 et seq;
- Hüttche Tobias, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Hüttche Tobias, Umstellung auf das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, ST 2013, 666 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Hüttche Tobias/Teitler-Feinberg Evelyn, Wenn ich nicht weiss wohin ..., in: EF 2016, p 730 et seq (cit EF 2016);
- Immenhauser Martin, Wozu Hermeneutik im Rechtsdenken?, in: Tradition mit Weitsicht, Festschrift für Eugen Bucher zum 80. Geburtstag, Bern 2009, p 297 et seq (cit FS Bucher);
- Jaag Tobias, Die Beziehungen zwischen der Schweiz und der Europäischen Union nach dem 9. Februar 2014, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Diggelmann Oliver/Kaufmann Christine (eds), Polis und Kosmopolis, Festschrift für Daniel Thürer, Zürich 2015, p 323 et seq;
- Jeger Matthias/Leuenberger Stefan, Knacknüsse bei der Berichterstattung nach den neuen Prüfungsstandards, ST 2013, p 310 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Jucker Beat, Beweisvereitelung in der aktienrechtlichen Verantwortlichkeit, Dargestellet anhand der Verletzung von Aufbewahrungspflichten, Basel 2015 (cit Beweisvereitelung);
- Judge William/Li Shaomin/Pinsker Robert, National Adoption of International Accounting Standards: An Institutional Perspective, in: Corporate Governance: An International Review, Volume 18, Issue 3, May 2010, p 161 et seq, available at: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1467–8683.2010.00798.x/full (accessed on 16.10.2018);

- Jung Peter, Die Kodifikation des Europäischen Zivilrechts im Spiegel historischer Texte, Vortrag im Rahmen der öffentlichen Abschiedsvorlesung am 7. Juli 2004 an der Juristischen Fakultät der Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg, Halle 2004 (cit Kodifikation);
- Jung Peter, in: Schweizerisches Zivilgesetzbuch, Das Obligationenrecht, Band I, Art 620–659b, Handschin Lukas (ed), Zürich 2016 (cit ZK);
- Jutzi Thomas, Unternehmenspublizität, Grundlinien einer rechtlichen Dogmatik zur Offenlegung von unterhemensbezogenen Informationen, Bern 2017 (cit Unternehmenspublizität);
- Kaeser Eduard, Plädoyer für die lokale 'Polis', Sind wir geeignet für die Demokratie?, in: NZZ 10.12.16 (cit Kaeser, NZZ 10.12.16, Plädoyer für die lokale 'Polis');
- Käfer Karl, in: Schweizerisches Zivilgesetzbuch, Das Obligationenrecht, Band VIII 2. Abteilung, Die kaufmännische Buchführung, 1. Teilband, Grundlagen und Artikel 957 OR, Meier-Hayoz Arthur (ed), Bern 1981 (BK-Käfer);
- Kahn-Freund Otto, On Uses and Misuses of Comparative Law, in: the Modern Law Review, vol 37, no 1, January 1974, p 1 et seq, available at: http://online library.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1468-2230.1974.tb02366.x/full (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Comparative law);
- Kant Immanuel, Zum ewigen Frieden, Leipzig 2013 (cit Zum ewigen Frieden);
- Känzig Ernst, Grundfragen des Unternehmenssteuerrechts, Festschrift zum 75. Geburtstag von Ernst Känzig, Basel 1983;
- Kaplow Louis, Rules versus Standards: An Economic Analysis, in: Duke Law Journal 42 (1992), p 557 et seq, available at: http://scholarship.law.duke.edu/dlj/vol42/iss3/2/ (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Rules versus Standards);
- Kartscher Peter/Rossi Bruno/Suter Daniel, Finanzberichterstattung, systematischer Überblick für Verwaltungsrat und Geschäftsleitung, Zürich 2012 (cit Finanzberichterstattung);
- Kaya Devrimi/Kirsch Robert J./Henselmann Klaus, The Role of Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) as Intermediaries of the European Union Decision to Adopt International Accounting Standards,: 1973–2002, Accounting Historians Journal: December 2016, Volume 43, No. 2, p 59 et seq, available at: http://www.aaajournals.org/doi/abs/10.2308/0148-4184.43.2.59? code=aaan-site (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Accounting Historians Journal: December 2016, Vol. 43, No. 2);
- Kaymaz Önder/Karaibrahimoglu Yasemin Zengin, Early observations on the quality of IFRS Reports: Evidence from Turkey, in: Global Journal of Business Research, Volume 5, Number 3, 2011, p 27 et seq;

- Keller Läubli Lucy, Von der Qualität der Rechtssetzung, in: Caroni Martina/ Heselhaus Sebastian/Mathis Klaus/Norer Roland, Festschrift für Paul Richli zum 65. Geburtstag, Verwaltungsrecht – Staatsrecht – Rechtsetzungslehre, Zürich 2011, p 794 et seq (cit FS Richli);
- Keller Lucy, 'Runde Tische' in der Gesetzgebung, eine staatsrechtliche und rechtstheoretische Analyse infromeller Verhandlungen im Schweizerischen Gesetzgebungsverfahren, Zürich 2008 (cit Runde Tische);
- Kelterborn Kaspar W./Bachofen Keller Sandra, Swiss GAAP FER ein optimaler Rechnungslegungsstandard, in: ST 83 (2009), p 430 et seq (cit ST 2009);
- Kemper-Scharpegge, Einfluss der IFRS auf die Rechnungslegungspraxis, Eine theoretische und empirische Analyse in ausgewählten Ländern der EU, Frankfurt am Main 2013;
- Kessler Franz J., in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Keuschnigg Christian, Die volkswirtschaftliche Bedeutnung des Accounting, in: Leibfried Peter/Dirk Schäfer (eds), 25 Jahre Unternehmertum – Festschrift für Giorgio Behr, p 225 et seq (cit Festschrift Behr);
- Kiener Regina/Rütsche Bernhard/Kuhn Mathias, Öffentliches Verfahrensrecht, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Zürich 2015 (cit Öffentliches Verfahrensrecht);
- Kilgus Sabine, Expertengutachten betreffend die Regulierungs- und Kommunikationstätigkeit der FINMA, 4. August 2014 (cit Expertengutachten);
- Kilgus Sabine, Expertengutachten betreffend die Regulierungs- und Kommunikationstätigkeit der FINMA, 2014, (cit Expertengutachten);
- Kirchner Christian/Schmidt Matthias, Private Law-Making: IFRS Problems of Hybrid Standard Setting, in: Nobel Peter (ed), International Standards and the Law, Bern 2005, p 67 et seq (cit International Standards and the Law);
- Klabbers Jan, International Courts and Informal International Law, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 219 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Kleibold Thorsten, Ausschüttungsregulierung und Insolvenzmessung, Mögliche Friktionen einer Übernahme der Swiss GAAP FER in das Schweizerische Aktienrecht, Zürich 2012 (cit Ausschüttungsregulierung);
- Kleibold Thorsten, Bilanzierungs- und Bewertungsprinzipien im neuen Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: ST 2012, p 870 et seq (cit ST 2012);

- Köbrich Tim, Rechtsetzung durch Private unter besonderer Brücksichtigung der Verweisungspraxis im kantonalen Rettungswesen, LeGes 2014, p 57 et seq (cit LeGes 2014);
- Koch Bernadette, in: Fischer Willi/Drenckhan Hlke/Gwelessiani Michael/Theus Simoni Fabiana (eds), Handbuch Schweizer Aktienrecht, Basel 2014 (cit Handbuch);
- Koch Dirk, Die Brüsseler Republik, in: Der Spiegel 52 (27.12.1999), p 136 (cit Der Spiegel 52/1999);
- Kocher Martin, Fremdwährungsaspekte im schweizerischen Steuerrecht Bedeutung, Umrechnung und Bewertung fremder Währungen im steuerlichen Einzelabschluss, in: ASA 78, p 457 et seq (cit ASA 78);
- Kokott Juliane, Soft Law Standards under Public International Law, in: Nobel Peter (ed), International Standards and the Law, Bern 2005, p 15 et seq (cit International Standards and the Law);
- Kramer Ernst A., Juristische Methodenlehre, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Bern 2016 (cit Methodenlehre);
- Krügel René/Blattmann Andreas/Lichtsteiner Micha, Einzel- versus Gruppenbewertung von Immobilien, EF 2016, p 718 et seq (cit EF 2016);
- Kunz Peter V., Amerikanisierung, Europäisierung sowie Internationalisierung im schweizerischen (Wirtschafts-)Recht, in: recht 2012, p 37 et seq (cit recht 2012);
- Kunz Peter V., Corporate Governance Tendenz von der Selbstregulierung zur Regulierung, in: Kramer Ernst A./Nobel Peter/Waldburger Robert (eds), Festschrift für Peter Böckli, Zürich 2016, p 471 et seq (cit FS Böckli);
- Kunz Peter V., Einführung zur Rechtsvergleichung in der Schweiz Ein bedeutsames juristisches Fachgebiet für Studenten sowie für Praktiker zwischen 'notwendigem Übel' sowie 'Königsdisziplin', in: recht 2006, p 37 et seq (cit recht 2006);
- Kunz Peter V., Europa als ein Massstab für das schweizerische Wirtschaftsrecht?, in: Festschrift für Eugen Bucher zum 80. Geburtstag, Bern 2009, p 455 et seq (cit FS Bucher);
- Kunz Peter V., Schweizer Wirtschaftsrecht im 21. Jahrhundert: Ausblick(e) zwischen Hoffen und Bangen, in: AJP 2015, p 411 et seq (cit AJP 2015);
- Kunz Peter V., Umgang mit internationalem und mit europäischem Recht. Überblick über den 'Swiss Approach', in: LeGes 2012, p 265 et seq (cit LeGes 2012);

- Kutscher Rico, Mahnung vor leichtfertigem Wechsel auf Swiss-GAAP-FER, in: NZZ 12.11.2014 (cit NZZ 12.11.2014);
- Lamy Steven L., Contemporary Mainstream Aproaches: Neo-realism and Neo-liberalism, in: Baylis John/Smith Steve/Owens Patricia (eds), The Globalization of World Politics, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, New York 2011;
- Larsson-Olaison Ulf, The Translation of Transplanted Rules: The Case of the Swedish Nomination Committee, in: Jemielniak Joanna/Miklaszewicz Przemyslaw (eds), Interpretation of Law in the Global World: From Particularism to a Universal Approach, Heidelberg 2010, p 325 et seq (cit The Translation of Transplanted Rules);
- Leibfried Peter, Money, Market, Management: Vom abnehmenden Grenznutzen finanzieller Rechnungslegung, in: Leibfried Peter/Dirk Schäfer (eds), 25 Jahre Unternehmertum Festschrift für Giorgio Behr, p 181 et seq (cit Festschrift Behr);
- Leibfried Peter, Swiss GAAP FER Vision 2020, in: EF 3/2016, p 120 et seq (cit EF 2016);
- Leibfried Peter, Von Prinzipien zu Regeln, in: ST 5/2014, p 378 et seq (cit ST 5/2014);
- Leibfried Peter/Mitterlechner Andrea, Swiss GAAP FER Vision 2020, in: rechnungswesen & controlling 2017, 4<sup>th</sup> ed, p 12 et seq (cit rechnungswesen & controlling 2017);
- Leu Philipp, Enforcement von Swiss GAAP FER, in: ST 82 (2008), p 307 et seq (cit ST 82 (2008));
- Leu Philipp/Erdt Susanne/Kiefer Thomas, Ende eines Sonderfalls an der SIX Swiss Exchange, in: ST 85 (2011), p 567 et seq (cit ST 85 (2011));
- Leu Philipp/Teitler-Feinberg Evelyn, IOSCO als globale Promotorin von IFRS IFRS-Enforcement-Datenbank, in: ST 81 (2007), p 546 et seq (cit ST 81 (2007));
- Leupold Michael, 100 Jahre ZGB: 'Mut zur Lücke' was heisst das?, in: recht 2008, p 64 et seq (cit recht 2008);
- Lewisch Peter, Bilanzstrafrecht: Status Quo und Reform, in: in: Kalss Susanne/ Troggler Ulrich (ed), Enforcement im Rechnungslegungsrecht, Beiträge zum 3. Wiener Unternehmensrechtstag (2014), p 63 et seq;
- Linder Wolf, Swiss Legislation in the Era of Globalisation: A Quantitative Assessment of Federal Legislation (1983–2007), in: Swiss Political Science Review 20(2) 2014, p 223 et seq, available at: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/spsr.12100/pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Swiss Political Science Review 20(2) 2014);

- Linder Wolf, Zur Funktion der Volksrechte im schweizerischen Politiksystem, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Müller Georg/Müller Jörg Paul/Uhlmann Felix (eds), Demokratie Regierungsform Verfassungsfortbildung, Symposium für René Rhinow zum 65. Geburtstag, Basel 2009, p 43 et seq (cit FS Rhinow);
- Lipp Lorenz, in: Roberto Vito/Trüeb Hans Rudolf (eds), Handkommentar zum Schweizer Privatrecht, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Zürich 2016 (cit CHK);
- Locher Peter, Kommentar zum DBG, I. Teil, Art 1-48 DBG, 1<sup>st</sup> ed, Basel 2001 (cit DBG);
- Locher Peter, Kommentar zum DBG, II. Teil, Art 49-101 DBG, 1<sup>st</sup> ed, Basel 2004 (cit DBG);
- Loser Silvan, Rechnungslegung in Fremdwährung, in: EF 2016, p 724 et seq (cit EF 2016);
- Luhmann Niklas, Soziale Systeme, Grundriss einer allgemeinen Theorie,16. Aufl., Frankfurt am Main 2015 (cit Soziale Systeme);
- Mächler August, Finanzrecht, Recht der öffentlichen Finanzen, Zürich 2017, available at: http://www.rwi.uzh.ch/de/lehreforschung/tp/tit-maechler/vorle sung.html (accessed on 18.07.2017; cit Finanzrecht);
- Mächler August, Private Normen in der Rechnungslegung, in: Felix Uhlmann (ed), Private Normen und staatliches Recht, 14. Jahrestagung des Zentrums für Rechtsetzungslehre (ZfR), Band 5, Zürich 2015, p 107 et seq (cit ZfR Band 5);
- Mader Luzius, Normes privées et législation étatique, LeGes 2006/3, p 9 et seq (cit LeGes 2006);
- Mader Luzius, Wer soll Gesetze vorbereiten? Organisationsformen der legistischen Arbeit, in: LeGes 2002/3, p 9 et seq (cit LeGes 2002);
- Madison James, Republican Government, in: Federalist Paper no. 57 (1788), available at: http://press-pubs.uchicago.edu/founders/documents/v1ch4s26. html (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Federalist Paper no. 57);
- Madörin Bernhard/Bertschinger Peter, Rechnungslegung und Wirtschaftsprüfung, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, Bern 2009 (cit Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland);
- Majo Jocelyne, Drei gute Gründe, die für die IFRS in der Schweiz sprechen, in: EF 2015, p 559 et seq (cit EF 2015);
- Malnes Raino, Political Theory: The Nordic Scene, in: Scandinavian Political Studies, Vol. 38 No. 4, 2015, p 369 et seq, available at: http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1467-9477.12039/epdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Political Theory);

- Manin Bernard, The Principles of Representative Government, Cambridge 2002 (cit Representative Government);
- Martens Hans-Joachim, Nichtlegislatorische Rechtsvereinheitlichung durch transnationales Wirtschaftsrecht und Rechtsbegriff, RabelsZ 1992, p 219 et seq (cit RabelsZ 1992);
- Marti Arnold, in: Art. 1–7 ZGB. Einleitung. Mit einer Einführung zu den Artikeln 1-10 von Bernhard Schnyder, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Zürich 1998 (cit ZK);
- Marti Arnold, Selbstregulierung anstelle staatlicher Gesetzgebung?, in: ZBI 101/2000, p 561 et seq (cit ZBI 2000);
- Matteotti René/Felber Michael, Die bundesgerichtliche Rechtsprechung im Jahre 2009, ASA 79 (2010/2011), p 749 et seq;
- Maurer Matthias/von der Crone Hans Caspar, Rechtsschutz bei Dekotierungen von der Börse SIX Swiss Exchange, in: SZW 2011, p 400 et seq;
- McGrew Anthony, Globalization and Global Politics, in: Baylis John/Smith Steve/ Owens Patricia (eds), The Globalization of World Politics, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, New York 2011, p14 et seq (cit Globalization);
- Meier-Hayoz Arthur/Forstmoser Peter, Schweizerisches Gesellschaftsrecht, 11<sup>th</sup> ed, Bern 2012 (cit Gesellschaftsrecht);
- Merkt Hanno, Rechtsvergleichendes zur Durchsetzung der Rechnungslegung mit einem Fokus auf der Abschlussprüfung, in: Kalss Susanne/Troggler Ulrich (ed), Enforcement im Rechnungslegungsrecht, Beiträge zum 3. Wiener Unternehmensrechtstag (2014), p 21 et seq;
- Meyer Conrad, Accounting in der Krise? Vertrauen ist gefragt!, in: Leibfried Peter/ Dirk Schäfer (eds), 25 Jahre Unternehmertum – Festschrift für Giorgio Behr, (cit Festschrift Behr);
- Meyer Conrad, Finanzielles Rechnungswesen Einführung mit Beispielen und Aufgaben, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Zürich 2012 (cit Rechnungswesen);
- Meyer Conrad, Zurück zu den zentralen Prinzipien der Rechnungslegung: Ein Verzicht auf immer detailliertere Regelungen tut not., in: NZZ Nr. 247 23.10.2012, p 33 (cit NZZ 23.10.2012);
- Meyer Conrad/Suter Daniel, Swiss GAAP FER 31 'Ergänzende Fachempfehlung für kotierte Unternehmen', ST 2013, 104 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Morgan Gareth, Accounting as Reality Construction: Towards a New Epistemology for Accounting Practice, in: Accounting, Organizations and Society, Volume 13, Issue 5, 1988, p 477 et seq;
- Moxter Adolf, IFRS als Auslegungshilfe für handelsrechtliche GoB?, in: Beiträge WPg, Die Wirtschaftsprüfung 1, 2008, p 7 et seq, available at: http://www.wi

- wiss.fu-berlin.de/fachbereich/bwl/pruefungs-steuerlehre/ruhnke/Dokumente/Aktuelles/Moxter\_2010\_.pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Auslegungshilfe);
- Muchlinski Peter T., Global Bukowina Examined: Viewing the Multinational Enterprise as a Transnational Law-making Community, in: Teubner Gunther (ed), Global Law without a State, Dartmouth 1997, p 79 et seq (cit Global law without a State);
- Mühlemann Marco/Revaz Marie-Hélène, Tax News (Ernst & Young) März 2010, p 6 (cit Tax News (Ernst & Young) März 2010);
- Müller Georg, Recht setzen Recht anwenden, in: Caroni Martina/Heselhaus Sebastian/Mathis Klaus/Norer Roland, Festschrift für Paul Richli zum 65. Geburtstag, Verwaltungsrecht Staatsrecht Rechtsetzungslehre, Zürich 2011, p 753 et seq (cit FS Richli);
- Müller Georg/Uhlmann Felix, Elemente einer Rechtssetzungslehre, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Zürich 2013 (cit Rechtssetzungslehre);
- Müller Kaspar/Thomann Felix H., Eigenkaptalschutz und neues Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: Jusletter 21. October 2013 (cit Jusletter 21. October 2013);
- Müller Lukas, Das Rahmenkonzept des Rechnungslegungsrechtsentwurfes, in: SZW 2008, p 400 et seq (cit SZW 2008);
- Müller Lukas, Die Abbildung von Risk-Sharing im Rahmen der Rechnungslegung von Vorsorgeverpflichtungen, Lösungsmöglichkeiten für die Bilanzierung nach IFRS in der Schweiz, Zürich 2013 (cit Risk-Sharing);
- Müller Lukas, Eigenkapitalbasierte Vergütung de lege ferenda Rechtliche und betriebswirtschaftliche Aspekte, in: AJP 2008, p 527 et seq (cit AJP 2008);
- Müller Lukas/Henry David P/Barmettler Peter, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Müller Lukas/Wyss Stephan, Auswirkungen von IAS 19 auf die berufliche Vorsorge, Schlussbericht zum Forschungsprojekt im Auftrag des Bundesamtes für Sozialversicherungen (BSV) und der Oberaufsichtskommission Berufliche Vorsorge (OAK BV), Forschungsbericht Nr. 02/15, Gutachten der Swisscanto, vom 30. November 2014;
- Müller Roland/Lipp Lorenz/Plüss Adrian, Der Verwaltungsrat, Ein Handbuch für Theorie und Praxis, 4<sup>th</sup> ed, Zürich 2014 (cit Der Verwaltungsrat);
- Müller Thomas/Staub Christian, Internationalisierungstendenzen im Finanzmarktrecht, in: SZW 83 (2011), p 20 et seq (cit SZW 2011);

- Neuhaus Markus/Balkanyi Patrick, in: Honsell Heinrich/Vogt Nedim Peter (eds), Basler Kommentar Obligationenrecht II, Art. 530–964 OR, Art. 1–6 SchlT AG, Art. 1-11 ÜBest GmbH, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit BSK);
- Neuhaus Markus/Gerber Rodolfo, in: Honsell Heinrich/Vogt Nedim Peter (eds), Basler Kommentar Obligationenrecht II, Art. 530–964 OR, Art. 1–6 SchlT AG, Art. 1-11 ÜBest GmbH, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit BSK);
- Neuhaus Markus/Haag Stefan, in: Honsell Heinrich/Vogt Nedim Peter (eds), Basler Kommentar Obligationenrecht II, Art. 530–964 OR, Art. 1–6 SchlT AG, Art. 1-1 ÜBest GmbH, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit BSK);
- Neuhaus Markus/Schärer Christoph, in: Honsell Heinrich/Vogt Nedim Peter (eds), Basler Kommentar Obligationenrecht II, Art. 530–964 OR, Art. 1–6 SchlT AG, Art. 1-11 ÜBest GmbH, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit BSK);
- Neuhaus Markus/Schneider Laurenz, Steuerliche Aspekte des revidierten Rechnungslegungsrechts, in: ST 87 (2013), p 808 et seq;
- Neuhaus Markus/Sutter Daniel, in: Honsell Heinrich/Vogt Nedim Peter (eds), Basler Kommentar Obligationenrecht II, Art. 530–964 OR, Art. 1–6 SchlT AG, Art. 1-11 ÜBest GmbH, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit BSK);
- Niess Andreas/Strasser Ralph, Die Einführung von IFRS bei der Migros, in: Meyer Conrad/Pfaff Dieter (eds), Finanz- und Rechnungswesen Jahrbuch 2009, p 165 et seq (cit Jahrbuch 2009);
- Nobel Peter, Aktien- und Börsenrecht: Vielfalt und Einheit, in: SZW 2008, p 175 et seq (cit Vielfalt und Einheit);
- Nobel Peter, Europäisierung des Aktienrechts, Diessenhofen 1974 (cit Europäisierung des Aktienrechts);
- Nobel Peter, Globalization and International Standards with an Emphasis on Finance Law, in: Nobel Peter (ed), International Standards and the Law, Bern 2005, p 43 et seq (cit International Standards and the Law);
- Nobel Peter, Was heisst 'Internationale Standards'?, in: SZW 2015, p 556 et seq (cit SZW 2015);
- Nobel Peter/Waldurger Robert, Der Unternehmensstandort Schweiz aus steuerund aktienrechtlicher Sicht, in: Festschrift für Peter Böckli, Zürich 2006, p 27 et seq (cit Festschrift für Peter Böckli);
- Nobes Christopher, The Continued Survival of International Differences under IFRS, in: Accounting and Business Research 43 (2013), Issue 2, p 83 et seq, available at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00014788.2013.770 644 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Accounting and Business Research 43 (2013));

- Nösberger Thomas, Wesentlichkeit als Grundsatz ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung im schweizerischen Aktienrecht, Zürich 1999 (cit Wesentlichkeit);
- Nösberger Thomas/Boemle Max, Konzeption des neuen Rechnungslegungsrechts, in: ST 88 (2014), p 11 et seq and 165 et seq (cit ST 2014);
- Nösberger Thomas/Weingartner Andreas, Gliederung und Anhangangaben gemäss neuem Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: EF 2016, p 714 et seq (cit EF 2016);
- Oesch Matthias/Neier Christina, Die Komitologie im Unionsrecht und die Schweiz, in: Festschrif für Peter Hänni zum 65. Geburtstag, Bern 2015, p 59 et seq (cit Festschrift Hänni);
- Oesterhelt Stefan/Grüninger Harold, Steuerrechtliche Entwicklungen (insbesondere im Jahr 2009), in: SZW 2010, p 37 et seq;
- Oswald Diana, Eigene Aktie in der Rechnungslegung, in: Jusletter 22. September 2014 (cit Jusletter 22. September 2014);
- Pacter Paul, Financial Reporting Standards for the World Economy, Snapshot, June 2015 (cit snapshot);
- Pacter Paul, IFRS as Global Standards: A Pocket Duide, 2015 (cit pocket guide);
- Page Benjamin I./Shapiro Robert Y., The Rational Public: Fifty Years of Trends in Americans' Policy Preferences, Chicago 1992 (cit The Rational Public);
- Passardi Marco, Umstellung auf das neue kaufmännische Buchführungs- und Rechnungslegungsrecht nach OR, TREX 2013, p 270 et seq (cit TREX 2013);
- Pauwelyn Joost, Informal International Lawmaking: Framing the Concept and Research Questions, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p13 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Pauwelyn Joost, Is It International Law or Not, and Does It Even Matter, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 125 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan, An Introduction to Informal International Lawmaking, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 1 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Peter Henry/Neri-Castracane Giulia, Einfluss und Wirkungen von Corporate Social Responsibility auf den Finanzplatz, in: Sester Peter/Brändli Beat/Bartholet Oliver/ Schiltknecht Reto (eds), Finanzmarktaufsicht und Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen, Zürich 2018, p 135 et seq (cit SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Peter/Neri-Castracane);

- Peters Anne, The Competition between Legal Orders, in: International Law Research; Vol. 3, No. 1; 2014, p 45 et seq (cit International Law Research 2014);
- Petrig Anna, Demokratische Mitwirkung an Beschlüssen internationalen Rechts, in: SZIER 25 (2015), p 507 et seq (cit Mitwirkung);
- Peyer Patrik R., Zur zunehmenden Bedeutung der Rechtsvergleichung als Hilfsmittel der Rechtsfindung, in: recht 2004, p 104 et seq (cit recht 2004);
- Pezzotta Davide/Passardi Marco, Besteuerung aufgrund von IFRS-Abschlüssen Utopie oder Wirklichkeit?, in: IRZ 2010, p 179 et seq;
- Pfaff Dieter, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Plato, The Republic, 2016 (cit The Republic);
- Pünder Hermann, Wahlrecht und Parlamentsrecht als Gelingensbedingungen repräsentativer Demokratie, in: Biaggini Giovanni, Representative Demokratie in der Krise?, VVDStRL 72, Berlin 2013, p 191 et seq (cit Representative Demokratie in der Krise?);
- Raymond Mark/DeNardis, Multistakeholderism: Anatomy of an Inchoate Global Institution, in: International Theory, Volume 7, Issue 3, November 2015, p 572 et seq, available at: http://journals.cambridge.org/abstract\_S1752971915000081 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit International Theory);
- Rechsteiner Christoph/Scholl Nicolas, Steuerliche Behandlung von Umrechnungsdifferenzen bei funktionaler Währung, StR 2010/6, p 418 et seq;
- Reich Markus, Steuerrecht, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Zürich 2012;
- Reiner Güntner, in: Münchener Kommentar zum Handelsgesetzbuch: HGB, Band 4: Drittes Buch. Handelsbücher § 238–342e HGB, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, München 2013 (cit MüKoHGB);
- Reinicke Wolfgang H./Witte Jan Martin, Interdependence, Globalization, and Sovereignty: The Role of Non-binding International Legal Accords, in: Shelton Dinah (ed), Commitment and Compliance, Oxford 2000, p 75 et seq (cit Commitment and Compliance);
- René Buchmann/Fabian Duss/Lukas Handschin, Rechnungslegung in Fremdwährung, in: ST 87 (2013), p 823 et seq;
- René Röthlisberger, Hat das Massgeblichkeitsprinzip ausgedient?, in: Peter Mäusli-Allenspach/Michael Beusch (eds), Steuern & Recht Steuerrecht!, Liber Amicorum für Zweifel Martin, Zürich/Basel/Genf 2013, p 77 et seq;

- Rentsch Daniel/Zöbeli Daniel, Rückstellungen gemäss OR 960e Umsetzung in der Praxis, in: Meyer Conrad/Pfaff Dieter (eds), Finanz- und Rechnungswesen, Jahrbuch 2015, Zürich 2015, p 167 et seq (cit Umsetzung);
- Rentsch Daniel/Zöbeli Daniel, Rückstellungen nach den neuen Rechnungslegungsrecht das Wichtigste für Praktiker, in: Rechnungswesen & Controlling, Nr. 3, 2013, p 11 et seq (cit Praktiker);
- Revaz Marie-Hélène/Bignens Cédric, Traitement comptable et fiscal des écarts de conversion Commentaire de l'arrêt du Tribunal fédéral du 1<sup>er</sup> octobre 2009, in: ST 84/2010, p 418 et seq (cit ST 84/2010);
- Revaz Marie-Hélène/Schmid Alessia, Traitement fiscal des écarts de conversion, in: ST 85 (2011), p 530 et seq;
- Rhinow René, Grundprobleme der schweizerischen Demokratie, in: ZSR 103/1984 II, p 111 et seq (cit ZSR 103/1984 II);
- Rhinow René, Stellungnahme, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Müller Georg/Müller Jörg Paul/Uhlmann Felix (eds), Demokratie Regierungsform Verfassungsfortbildung, Symposium für René Rhinow zum 65. Geburtstag, Basel 2009, p 53 et seq, 101 et seq, 149 et seq (cit FS Rhinow);
- Rhinow René, Wie weiter mit dem Bundesrat?, Zürich 2011 (cit Bundesrat);
- Rhinow René/Schefer Markus/Uebersax Peter, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Basel 2016 (cit Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht);
- Richner Felix/Frei Walter/Kaufmann Stefan/Meuter Hans Ulrich, Handkommentar zum DBG, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed, Zürich 2009;
- Riederer Flurin, Die Pflicht zur Bildung von Rückstellungen nach Art. 960e Abs. 2 OR, Zürich 2016 (cit Rückstellungen);
- Riederer Flurin, Rückstellungen in Kernkraftwerken, Eine handelsrechtliche Betrachtung der Rückstellungen für die Stilllegungsund Entsorgungskosten eines Kernkraftwerks, in: ex ante 2016, p 10 et seq (cit ex ante 2016);
- Riederer Flurin, Rückstellungen: Eigen- oder Fremdkapital?, in: recht 2017, p 30 et seq (cit recht 2017);
- Rosanvallon Pierre, Democratic Legitimacy, Impartiality, Reflexivity, Proximity, Princeton 2011 (cit Democratic Legitimacy);
- Rötheli Andreas/Iffland Jacques, La décotation, in: SZW 2004, p 305 et seq;
- Rothman Joshua, How to Restore your Faith in Democracy, in: The New Yorker 11.11.2016, available at: http://www.newyorker.com/culture/persons-of-inter est/how-to-restore-your-faith-in-democracy (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit The New Yorker 11.11.2016);

- Rüdlinger Katharina, Die grosse Aktienrechtsrevision als nächste Herausforderung, Ein Überblick, in: ST 80 (2006), p 388 et seq (ST 2006);
- Ruiter Dick WP/Wessel Ramses A, The Legal Nature of Informal International Law: A Legal Theoretica Exercise, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./ Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 162 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Rütsche Bernhard, Rechtsvergleichung im öffentlichen Recht: Auslegungsmethode oder blosse Inspirationsquelle?, in: Schmid Jörg/Morawa Alexander H.E./ Heckendorn Urscheler Lukas (eds), Die Rechtsvergleichung in der Rechtsprechung, Praxis, Legitimität und Methodik, Referate und Diskussionen der Tagung vom 12. September 2013 in Luzern, Zürich 2014, p 121 et seq (cit Rechtsvergleichung);
- Sager Marc/Vial Jérôme, Neue Welle an IFRS: Wechseln schon bald mehr Firmen zu Swiss GAAP FER?, in: Newsletter Finanz- und Rechnungswesen vom 17.5.16, available at: https://www.alexandria.unisg.ch/248382/1/Beitrag% 20Wechsel%20IFRS%20auf%20Swiss%20GAAP%20FER\_Print-NL%20 FR%205%202016\_Sager%20und%20Vial.pdf (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Newsletter Finanz- und Rechnungswesen vom 17.5.16);
- Schachtner Michael Johannes, Die Internationalisierung von Accounting Standards und deren Einfluss auf die Unternehmensfinanzierung: eine Analyse börsenkotierter Unternehmen in der Schweiz und in Deutschland, St.Gallen 2009 (cit Internationalisierung);
- Schepel Harm, Private Regulators in Law, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./ Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 356 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Schildbach Thomas, Rechnungslegung im Spannungsfeld zweier Kulturen der Regulierung gute Gründe für die Kombination privater mit obrigkeitlicher Regulierung, in: ST 78 (2004), p 159 et seq (cit ST 2004);
- Schimank Uwe, Die Entscheidungsgesellschaft, Komplexität und Rationalität der Moderne, Wiesbaden 2005 (cit Die Entscheidungsgesellschaft);
- Schluep Walter R., Prolegomena zur wirtschaftsrechtlichen Beurteilung von Börsengesetzen, in: SZW (Sonderheft) 1997, p13 et seq (cit SZW (Sonderheft) 1997);
- Schneider Frank, Wird IAS an der SWX bald zur Pflicht? Umfrage der SWX Swiss Exchange betreffend eines Obligatoriums von IAS (International Accounting Standards), in: ST 76 (2002), p 795 et seq (cit ST 2002);
- Schreiber Vera, International Standards Neues Recht für die Weltmärkte, Bern 2005 (cit International Standards);

- Schreiber Vera, Introduction: What are International Standards?, in: Nobel Peter (ed), International Standards and the Law, Bern 2005, p1 et seq (cit International Standards and the Law);
- Schüle Kurt, Freiwilliger Abschluss nach Standard muss nicht ordentlich revidiert werden, Kolumne, ST 2012, p 39 (cit Freiwilliger Abschluss);
- Schüle Kurt, Wird das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht tatsächlich steuerneutral sein?, in: ST 85 (2011), p 48 et seq (cit Steuerneutral);
- Schumpeter Joseph, Capitalism, Socialism, and Democracy, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, New York 1942 (cit Capitalism, Socialism, and Democracy);
- Semba Hu Dan/Yao Jun, Roadmap to Future Mandatory Application of IFRS in Japan from the Perspective of Financial Statement Preparers (November 17, 2012). Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2177389 or http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2177389 (accessed on 16.10.2018);
- Sester Peter, Verhältnis zum EU-Finanzmarktrecht, in: Sester Peter/Brändli Beat/ Bartholet Oliver/Schiltknecht Reto (eds), Finanzmarktaufsicht und Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen, Zürich 2018, p 51 et seq (cit SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I- Sester);
- Shelton Dinah, Introduction, in: Shelton Dinah (ed), Commitment and Compliance, Oxford 2000, p 1 et seq (cit Commitment and Compliance);
- Sieckmann Jan-Reinard, Recht als normatives System: die Prinzipientheorie des Rechts, Baden-Baden 2009 (cit Recht als normatives System);
- Siegrist Gerhard/Fessler Olivier/Jenni René, HRM2 in der Praxis, in: ST 88 (2014), p 964 et seq;
- Simon Patrick, Aufwertungen in der Rechnungslegung und deren steuerlichen Folgen, Basel 2015;
- Simonek Madeleine, Unternehmenssteuerrecht, Entwicklungen 2009, njus.ch, Bern 2010, p et seq;
- Simoniello Daniele, Die Überwachung der Liquidität durch den Verwaltungsrat, Geldflussrechnung und Liquiditätsplan unter Berücksichtigung der Art. 725 ff. E-OR 2016, in: SJZ 113 (2017), p 541 et seq (cit Liquidität);
- Smith Steve/Owens Patricia/Baylis John, Introduction, in: Baylis John/Smith Steve/Owens Patricia (eds), The Globalization of World Politics, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, New York 2011, p 2 et seq (cit Introduction);
- Somin Ilya, Democracy and Political Ignorance, Stanford 2013 (cit Democracy and Political Ignorance);
- Somin Ilya, Voter Ignorance and the Democratic Ideal, in: Critical Review 12 (1998), p 413 et seq (cit Critical Review 12 (1998));

- Somin Ilya, When Ignorance Isn't Blis: How Political Ignorance Threatens Democracy, in: Policy Analysis September 22 2004, (cit Policy Analysis September 22 2004);
- Spadin Marco, Internationalisierung der Rechnungslegung in der Schweiz, in: Zindel Gaudenz G./Peyer Patrik R./Schott Bertrand, Wirtschaftsrecht in Bewegung, Festgabe zum 65. Geburtstag von Peter Forstmoser, Zürich 2008, p 337 et seq (cit FS Forstmoser);
- Spadin Marco, Nahestehende Personen nach den Internationalen Rechnungslegunsstandards IFRS (IAS 24), Zürich 2008 (cit Nahestehende Personen);
- Stefani Ulrike, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Stenz Thomas, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Stiglitz Joseph E., The Great Divide, London/New York 2015;
- Stirnimann Pascal/Schmidt Martin, Umsetzung der neuen Schweizer Prüfungsstandards, ST 2013, p 261 et seq (cit ST 2013);
- Stoffel Walter, in: von Büren Roland/Stoffel Walter/Weber Rolf (eds), Grundriss des Aktienrechts, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Zürich 2011 (cit Grundriss des Aktienrechts);
- Stoll Jürg, Die Rückstellung in Handels- & Steuerrecht, Zürich 1992;
- Suhányiováa Alžbeta/Suhányia Ladislav/Mokrišováa Martina/Horváthováa Jarmila, Application of the Principle of Prudence in the Accounting of Slovak Businesses through the Creation of Adjusting Entries for Receivables, in: Procedia Economics and Finance 34 (2015), p 311 et seq, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2212567115016354 (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Prudence);
- Suter Sebastian/Suter Daniel, Der Anhang unter dem OR-Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: EF 2015, 987 et seq (cit EF 2015);
- Suzuki Tomo, A History of Japanese Accounting Reforms as a Microfoundation of the Democratic Socio-economy: Accountics Part II, in: Accounting, Organizations and Society 32 (2007), p 543 et seq;
- Svetiev Yane, The Limits of Informal International Law, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 271 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);

- Taipaleenmäki Jani/Ikäheimo Seppo, On the Convergence of Management Accounting and Financial Accounting the Role of Information Technology in Accounting Change, in: International Journal of Accounting Information Systems 14 (2013), p 321 et seq (cit International Journal of Accounting Information Systems 2013);
- Taylor Charles, The Language Animal, Cambridge 2016 (cit The Language Animal);
- Teitler-Feinberg Evelyn, IFRS-SME versus Swiss GAAP FER Analyse, Praktikabilität, Kosten und Nutzen, in: ST 83 (2009), p 810 et seq (cit ST 2009);
- Teubner Gunther, Constitutional Fragments: Societal Constitutionalism and Globalization, Oxford 2012 (cit Constitutional Fragments).
- Teubner Gunther, Global Bukowina: Legal Pluralism in the World Society, in: Teubner Gunther (ed), Global Law without a State, Dartmouth 1997, p 3 et seq (cit Global law without a State);
- Thijssen Maximiliaan Willem Pierre/Iatridis George Emmanuel, Conditional Conservatism and Value Relevance of Financial Reporting: A Study in View of Converging Accounting Standards, in: Journal in Mulinational Financial Management, 2016, p 1 et seq, available at: http://ac.els-cdn.com/S1042444 X16300755/1-s2.0-S1042444X16300755-main.pdf?\_tid=716f2b88-9abb-11e 6-8 d 9 b-0 0 0 0 0 a a b 0 f 0 1 & a c d n a t = 1 4 7 7 4 0 4 2 3 3 \_ 7 6 a c e 8 0 2 b7a424cb041401d865f4099c (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Conditional conservatism);
- Thürer Daniel, Der Experte: Eine 'vierte Gewalt'?, in: Thilo Marauhn (ed), Recht, Politik und Rechtspolitik in den internationalen Beziehungen, Tübingen 2005, p 45 et seq (cit Internationale Beziehungen);
- Thürer Daniel, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 1–3, Zürich 2005 (cit Grundidee Gerechtigkeit);
- Thürer Daniel, Res publica, Von Menschenrechten, Bürgertugenden und neuen Feudalismen, Zürich 2011 (cit Res publica);
- Tracy Eric, Discussion of 'Conservatism, Prudence and the IASB's Conceptual Framework' by Richard Barker (2015), in: Accounting and Business Research 2015, 45:4, p 539 et seq (cit Conservatism);
- Traub Andreas, Subjekte und Werkzeuge der Normkonstruktion, in: Caroni Martina/Heselhaus Sebastian/Mathis Klaus/Norer Roland, Festschrift für Paul Richli zum 65. Geburtstag, Verwaltungsrecht Staatsrecht Rechtsetzungslehre, Zürich 2011, p 811 et seq (cit FS Richli);

- Troxler Tizian, International Standards in Swiss Financial Market Law, A Brief Overview and Critical Assessment, in: Jusletter 16. November 2015 (cit Jusletter 16. November 2015);
- Tschannen Pierre, Staatsrecht der Schweizerischen Eidgenossenschaft, 4<sup>th</sup> ed, Bern 2016 (cit Staatsrecht);
- Tschannen Pierre/Zimmerli Ulrich/Müller Markus, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Bern 2014 (cit Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht);
- Tweedie, David, Can Global Standards be Principle Based?. Journal of Applied Research in Accounting and Finance (JARAF) 2007, Vol. 2, No. 1, p 3 et seq, Available at SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=1012241 (accessed on 01.09.2017; cit Principle-based);
- Uebersax Peter, René Rhinow und die Demokratie, in: Biaggini Giovanni/Müller Georg/Müller Jörg Paul/Uhlmann Felix (eds), Demokratie Regierungsform Verfassungsfortbildung, Symposium für René Rhinow zum 65. Geburtstag, Basel 2009, p 21 et seq (cit FS Rhinow);
- Uhlmann Felix, "Die Normen können bei … bezogen werden" Gedanken zur Publikation und Verbindlichkeit privater Normen, in: LeGes 2013, p 89 et seq (cit LeGes 2013);
- Uhlmann Felix/Fleischmann Florian, Das Legalitätsprinzip Überlegungen aus dem Blickwinkel der Wissenschaft, in: Felix Uhlmann (ed), Das Legalitätsprinzip in Verwaltungsrecht und Rechtsetzungslehre, 15. Jahrestagung des Zentrums für Rechtsetzungslehre (ZfR), Band 7, Zürich 2017, p 7 et seq (cit ZfR Band 7);
- Uhlmann Felix/Gili Natassia, Private Normen und staatliches Recht, in: Felix Uhlmann (ed), Private Normen und staatliches Recht, 14. Jahrestagung des Zentrums für Rechtsetzungslehre (ZfR), Band 5, Zürich 2015, p7 et seq (cit ZfR Band 5);
- Uhlmann Felix/Wohlwend Marc, Die Regulierung des Lobbying in der Schweiz und im Ausland, in: LeGes 2013, p 665 et seq (cit LeGes 2013);
- Vallender Klaus/Hettich Peter/Lehne Jens, Wirtschaftsfreiheit und begrenzte Staatsverantwortung, 4<sup>th</sup> ed, Bern 2006;
- Van Nes Fenna/Abma Tineke/Jonsson Hans/Deeg Dorly, Language Differences in Qualitative Research: Is Meaning Lost in Translation?, in: Eur J Ageing (2010) 7, p 313 et seq;
- Van Reybrouck David, Against Elections, London 2016;
- Vischer Frank, Widmer Lüchinger Corinne/Geiser Thomas/Sutter-Somm Thomas (eds), Recht im Wandel, Ausgewählte Schriften von Frank Vischer zu seinem 90. Geburtstag, Zürich 2013 (cit Recht im Wandel);

- Von Bhicknapahari Sikander, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);
- Von der Crone Hans Caspar, Aktienrecht, Bern 2014 (cit Aktienrecht);
- Von Savigny Friedrich Carl, System des heutigen Römischen Rechts, Bd. 1, Berlin 1840, p 212 et seq (cit System);
- Vos Ellen, Making Informal International Law Accountable: Lessons from the EU, in: Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking, Oxford 2012, p 367 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking);
- Wandeler Markus/Suter Daniel, Neue Rechnungslegung gemäss Botschaft zum Obligationenrecht, Rechnungslegung wird gesetzlich modernisiert, in: ST 82 (2008), p 115 et seq (cit ST 2008);
- Warning Michael J., Transnational Public Governance, Networks, Law and Legitimacy, Basingstoke 2009 (cit Legitimacy);
- Waterstraat Silke Klara, Cultural Significance on Accounting: Analyzing the Link between Uncertainty Avoidance and Accounting Conservatism in the Hofstede-Gray-Framework, available at: http://www1.unisg.ch/www/edis.nsf/vEDISBy TitleEN/D8705AFAD931BD3AC1257D210053CBEA?OpenDocument&lang=en (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Watter Rolf/Dubs Dieter, Bedeutung und Zukunft der Selbsregulierung im Kapitalmarktrecht, Gestaltungsgrundsätze für die Selbstregulierung, in: ST 2005, p 743 et seq (cit ST 2005);
- Watter Rolf/Reichenberg Paula, La responsabilité des sociétés cotées en bourse liée à leurs communications financières défaillantes, in: AJP 2005, p 969 et seq;
- Weber Martin Karl, Informationsmissbrauch im Finanzmarkt, Eine Untersuchung des börsenrechtlichen Systems zur Ahndung und Abwehr von Informationsmissbrauch im schweizerischen Finanzmarkt, SSFM Nr. 111, 2013, p 17 et seq (cit Informationsmissbrauch);
- Weber Rolf H., in: von Büren Roland/Stoffel Walter/Weber Rolf (eds), Grundriss des Aktienrechts, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Zürich 2011 (cit Grundriss des Aktienrechts);
- Weber Rolf H., Rahmen und Wege globaler Rechtsentwicklungen, in: SJZ 2016, p 293 et seq (cit SJZ 2016);
- Weber Rolf H., Wettbewerb zwischen internationalen Standards, in: SZW 2015, p 579 et seq (cit SZW 2015);
- Wehrfritz Martin/Haller Axel, National influence on the application of IFRS: Interpretations and Accounting Estimates by German and British Accountants,

- Advances in Accounting, Volume 30, Issue 1, June 2014, p 196 et seq, available at: http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S088261101400 011X (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit National influence);
- Welch Ivo, Corporate Finance, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed, Los Angeles 2014 (cit Corporate Finance);
- Wells Michael J. C. (2011) Framework-based Approach to Teaching Principle-based Accounting Standards, Accounting Education, Volume 20, Issue 4, p 303 et seq, avaliable at: http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/09639 284.2011.569128?needAccess=true (accessed on 16.10.2018; cit Principle-based);
- Welser Martin/Wicki Thomas, Risk sharing nach IAS 19R, Auswirkungen einer kleinen Änderung von IAS 19 gemäss Beschluss des IASB vom 21. November 2013, in: ST 88 (2014), p 25 et seq (cit ST 2014);
- Wheatley Steven, Democratic Governance beyond the State: The Legitimacy of Non-state Actors as Standard Setters, in: Peters Anne/Koechlin Lucy/Förster Till/Fenner Zinkernagel Gretta (eds), Non-State Actors as Standard Setters, Cambridge 2009, p 215 et seq;
- Wichtermann Jürg/Wiegand Wolfgang, Die Standesregeln der Banken als "blosse" Auslegungshilfe zur (Un-) Verbindlichkeit von Selbstregulierungen BGE 125 IV 139 ff., recht 2000, p 28 et seq;
- Wiegand Wolfgang, Die Amerikanisierung des Rechts, insbesondere des Bankund Wirtschaftsrechts, in: Jusletter 25. Februar 2002 (cit Jusletter 25. Februar 2002);
- Wiegand Wolfgang, Die Rezeption amerikanischen Rechts, ZBJV 124bis (1988), p 229 et seq (cit ZBJV 1988);
- Wiegand Wolfgang, Zur Anwendung von autonom nachvollzogenem EU-Privatrecht, also in: Festschrift zum 60. Geburtstag von Roger Zäch, Zürich 1999, p 171 et seq, cit according to Jusletter 17. Juni 2002 (cit Jusletter 17. Juni 2002);
- Wiegand Wolfgang/Koller-Tumler Marlis, 100 Jahre ZGB Der Mut zur Lücke Referate aus Anlass der Verabschiedung des Schweizerischen Zivilgesetzbuches am 10.12.1907, in: recht 2008, p 41 et seq (cit recht 2008);
- Wiegand Wolfgang: Americanization of Law: Reception or Convergence?, in: Legal Culture and the Legal Profession, Oxford 1996, p 137 et seq (cit Legal Culture and the Legal Profession)
- Wiegand Wolfgang: The Reception of American Law in Europe, American Journal of Comparative Law 39 (1991), p 229–248; (cit Am J Comp Law 1991);

- Willetts Peter, Transnational Actors and International Organizations in Global Politics, in: Baylis John/Smith Steve/Owens Patricia (eds), The Globalization of World Politics, 5<sup>th</sup> ed, New York 2011 (cit Transnational actors);
- Winfried Morck, in: Koller/Kindler/Roth/Morck (Hrsg.), Handelsgesetzbuch, Kommentar, 8. Aufl., München 2015 (cit MüKomm);
- Winnefeld Robert, Bilanz-Handbuch, 5th ed, München 2015 (cit Bilanz-Handbuch);
- Winzeler Christoph, Selbstregulierung: Grenzen und Möglichkeiten, in: Sester Peter/Brändli Beat/Bartholet Oliver/Schiltknecht Reto (eds), Finanzmarktaufsicht und Finanzmarktinfrastrukturen, Zürich 2018, p 165 et seq (cit SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Winzeler);
- Wirz Stefan, Die Überschuldungsanzeige als Pflicht und Pflichtverletzung, Basel 2015;
- Wojcik Karl-Philip, Die internationalen Rechnungslegungsstandards IAS/IFRS als europäisches Recht, Berlin 2008 (cit IFRS als europäisches Recht);
- Wouters Jan/Geraets Dylan, The G20 and Informal International Lawmaking, in: Berman Ayelet/Duquet Sanderijn/Pauwelyn Joost/Wessel Ramses A./Wouters Jan (eds), Informal International Lawmaking: Case Studies, The Hague 2012, p 19 et seq (cit Informal International Lawmaking: Case Studies);
- Wüest und Partner, Immo-Monitoring 2009/2 HRM, IPSAS und Immobilien, Zürich 2009;
- Wyss Hans-Peter/Mittelsteadt Stephan, Fair Value Accounting, in: ST 86 (2012), p 885 et seq (cit ST 2012);
- Zanetti Andrea, HRM2-Konsolidierte Betrachtungsweise, in: ST 88 (2014), p 958 et seq (cit Konsolidierte Betrachtungsweise);
- Zeff Stephen A., Some Obstacles to Global Financial Reporting Comparability and Convergence at a High Level of Quality, in: British Accounting Review 39 (2007), p 290 et seq (cit British Accounting Review 2007);
- Zemp Reto/Haas Susanne, Going Concern und Berichterstattung der Revisionsstelle, in: EF 2015, p 869 et seq (cit EF 2015);
- Zihler Florian, Das zukünftige Rechnungslegungsrecht Gemäss Art 957 et seq E-OR Zwischenhalt nach der Erstberatung im Stände- und Nationalrat, in: ST 85 (2011), p 40 et seq (cit ST 2011a);
- Zihler Florian, in: Pfaff Dieter/Glanz Stephan/Stenz Thomas/Zihler Florian (eds), Rechnungslegung nach Obligationenrecht veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Zürich 2014 (cit veb.ch Praxiskommentar);

Zihler Florian, Überblick über das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, in: ST 85 (2011), p 806 et seq (cit ST 2011b);

Zöbeli Daniel, Rückstellungen in der Rechnungslegung, Freiburg i.Ue. 2003.

### **Documentation**

- AGR, Amt für Gemeinden und Raumordnung, Einführung des harmonisierten Rechnungslegungsmodells 2 (HRM2) in den öffentlichrechtlichen Körperschaften des Kantons Bern, Bern, Mai 2010, Link: http://www.jgk.be.ch/jgk/de/in dex/gemeinden/gemeinden/gemeindefinanzen/projekt\_hrm2.assetref/dam/docu ments/JGK/AGR/de/Gemeinden/Finanzen/ProjektHRM2/agr\_gemeinden\_ge meindefinanzen\_bericht\_hrm2\_komplett.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- ARC, True and fair principle, Meeting of the Accounting Regulatory Committee (ARC), Brussels, 17 September 2015, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/finance/company-reporting/docs/committees/arc/2016-06-27-true-and-fair-view\_en.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Begleitbericht 1998, Expertenkommission 'Rechnungslegungsrecht', Revision des Rechnungslegungsrechts, Vorentwürfe und Begleitbericht zu einem Bundesgesetz über die Rechnungslegung und Revision (RRG) und zu einer Verordnung über die Zulassung von Abschlussprüfern (VZA), vom 29. Juni 1998, Link: https://www.bj.admin.ch/dam/data/bj/wirtschaft/gesetzgebung/archiv/revision/vn-veber-d.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Begleitbericht zum Vorentwurf 2005 zur Revision des Aktien- und Rechnungslegungsrechts im Obligationenrecht, 2. Dezember 2005 Link: https://www.bj.admin.ch/dam/data/bj/wirtschaft/gesetzgebung/archiv/aktienrechtsrevision/vn-ber-d.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- *Botschaft 1993* zu einem Bundesgesetz über die Börsen und den Effektenhandel vom 24. Februar 1993, BBI 1993, Link: http://www.amtsdruckschriften.bar. admin.ch/viewOrigDoc.do?id=10052587,p 1369 et seq (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Botschaft 2007 und Entwurf zur Änderung des Obligationenrechts (Aktienrecht und Rechnungslegungsrecht sowie Anpassungen im Recht der Kolletkivund der Kommanditgesellschaft, im GmbH-Recht, Genossenschafts-, Handelsregister- sowie Firmenrecht) vom 21. Dezember 2007, BBI 2008, 1589–1749, 1751–1818;
- Botschaft FIDLEG FINIG, Botschaft zum Finanzdienstleistungsgesetz (FIDLEG) und zum Finanzinstitutsgesetz (FINIG) vom 4. November 2015, BBI 15.073, available at: https://www.admin.ch/opc/de/federal-gazette/2015/8901.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, Leitfaden für die Ausarbeitung von Erlassen des Bundes, 2007, available at: http://www.ejpd.ad

- min.ch/content/dam/data/bj/staat/legistik/hauptinstrumente/gleitf-d.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Directive 78/660/EEC, Fourth Council Directive 78/660/EEC of 25 July 1978 based on Article 54 (3) (g) of the Treaty on the annual accounts of certain types of companies;
- Directive 83/349/EEC, Seventh Council Directive 83/349/EEC of 13 June 1983 based on the Article 54 (3) (g) of the Treaty on consolidated accounts;
- ECOSOC Resolution 1996/31, 49<sup>th</sup> plenary meeting, 25 July 1996, available at: https://www.un.org/ecosoc/en/ (accessed on 16.10.18);
- *EFV Methoden*, Eidgenössische Finanzverwaltung, Berichterstattung, Methoden und Konzepte der Finanzstatistik der Schweiz, Bern 2011, Link: https://www.efv.admin.ch/dam/efv/de/dokumente/finanzstatistik/methoden/FS-Methoden band\_d.pdf.download.pdf/FS-Methodenband\_d.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- *E-OR* 2007, Entwurf zum Obligationenrecht 2007 (Aktienrecht und Rechnungslegungsrecht sowie Anpassungen im Recht der Kollektiv- und der Kommanditgesellschaft, im GmbH-Recht, Genossenschafts- Handelsregistersowie Firmenrecht), BBI 2008, 1751 et seq;
- *E-OR 2008*, Entwurf zum Obligationenrecht 2008 (Entwurf zur Änderung des Obligationenrechts (Aktienrecht und Rechnungslegungsrecht sowie Anpassungen im Recht der Kollektiv- und der Kommanditgesellschaft, im GmbH-Recht, Genossenschaft-, Handelsregister- sowie Firmenrecht), wie er vom Bundesrat mit Botschaft vom 21. Dezember 2007 dem Parlament unterbreitet worden ist), BBI 2009, p 343 et seq;
- Erläuternder Bericht VASR zum Inkraftsetzen des Rechnungslegungsrechts und Erlass der neuen Verordnung über die anerkannten Standards zur Rechnungslegung (VASR) zur Teilrevision der Revisionsaufsichtsverordnung (RAV), vom 16. August 2012, Link: https://www.admin.ch/ch/d/gg/pc/documents/2233/Erl-Bericht\_VASR\_und\_RAV.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- ESTV-Merkblatt A 1995, Merkblatt A 1995 der ESTV über Abschreibungen auf dem Anlagevermögen geschäftlicher Betriebe;
- Expert Group on the IAS Regulation (2014), Working Paper: Adoption of International Standards. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/index.cfm?do=groupDetail.groupDetail&groupID=3081 (accessed on 16.10.18);
- FINMA-RS 15/1, FINMA, Rundschreiben 2015/1 Rechnungslegung Banken Rechnungslegungsvorschriften für Banken, Effektenhändler, Finanzgruppen und -konglomerate (RVB);

- Hessischer Rechnungshof, European Public Sector Accounting Standards, 14. September 2015, available at: http://gpanrw.de/media/1447057802\_2015\_09\_14\_epsas\_framework.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- *HRM2*, Handbuch Harmonisiertes Rechnungslegungsmodell für die Kantone und Gemeinden, Konferenz der Kantonalen Finanzdirektoren (ed), Ausgabe 2008;
- *HWP*, Schweizer Handbuch der Wirtschaftsprüfung, Kommission für Wirtschaftsprüfung der Treuhand-Kammer (Hrsg.), 2014;
- IASB and FASB, Update 2013, Meeting of the G20 Finance Ministers and Central Bank Governors 15–16 February 2013 Update by the IASB and FASB, available at: http://www.ifrs.org/Use-around-the-world/Global-convergence/Convergence-with-US-GAAP/Documents/IASB-FASB-G20-Update-Febru ary-2013.pdf (accessed on 25.10.16);
- IFRS Foundation, Due Process Handbook, 2016, available at: https://www.ifrs.org/groups/due-process-oversight-committee/pages/due-process-handbook/(accesed on 07.12.18);
- IFRS Foundation, Report of the Trustees' Strategy Review 2011, IFRSs as the Global Standards: Setting a Strategy for the Foundation's Second Decade, available at: https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=1&ved=2ahUKEwj4hbnw9o\_eAhVloYsKHQzFCf0QFjAAegQICRAC&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.ifrs.org%2F-%2Fmedia%2Ffeature%2Fabout-us%2Four-history%2F2012-trustees-strategy-review.pdf%3Fla%3Den%26hash%3D2ADD19F320A8FF273EE1A38D8C63E19357F7EC5B&usg=AOvVaw3bTJubfmp9-tY2WpxksBcK (accessed on 16.10.18);
- *IFRS*, International Financial Reporting Standards, International Accounting Standards Board (IASB) (Hrsg.), London 2018;
- Justiz Bayern, Anfroderungsprofil für Richter und Staatsanwälte, 2006, available at: https://www.justiz.bayern.de/imperia/md/content/stmj\_internet/ministerium/ministerium/berufe\_stellen/anfprofil2006.pdf (accessed on 01.09.2017);
- *KPMG, IPSAS*: autorisierte Übersetzung der IPSAS Standards: mit Flowcharts, Glossar, Begriffen, Zürich 2012;
- Migros, Migros Bilanz-Medienkonferenz 31. März 2015, available at: https://www.google.ch/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=2&cad=r ja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjMvbnOhY3TAhVYOMAKHUSmDlIQFggl MAE&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.migros.ch%2Fdam%2Fjcr%3A54ff99dd-44a7-440d-9746-89df171ee9be%2FMIGROS-BILANZ-MEDIENKONFER ENZ-2015.pdf&usg=AFQjCNGPeYMB164aTJofK1IGB45o3w CWKw&sig2=x6VvJnvSMts-CpDOrR0Q3w (accessed on 01.09.17);
- *NRM*, Das neue Rechnungsmodell des Bundes, Bern 2006, Link: https://www.efv.admin.ch/dam/efv/de/dokumente/finanzpolitik\_grundl/rechnungsmodell/Re

- chnungsmodell%20Erfolgs-%20und%20Finanzierungssicht,%20Abgrenzung. pdf.download.pdf/Rechnungsmodell\_d.pdf (last opened on 16.10.18);
- OECD, Classification of Functions of Government (COFOG), 2011, Link: https://www.oecd.org/gov/48250728.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18);
- OECD, The Corporate Governance Lessons from the Financial Crisis, Paris 2009;
- PS, Schweizer Prüfungsstandards (PS), Ausgabe 2013, Zürich 2013;
- Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, PWC, Zukunft der Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, März 2004, Link: https://www.pwc.ch/user\_content/editor/files/publ\_public/pwc\_rechnungslegung\_oeff\_sektor\_d.pdf (last opened on 17.04.16);
- Regulation [EC] No 1606/2002, Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 July 2002 on the application of international accounting standards;
- SIX, Stellungnahme zum Anhörungsentwurf, SIX Swiss Exchange AG, Stellungnahme zum Anhörungsentwurf des Rundschreibens 2013/xy, Marktverhaltensregeln' (Totalrevision des FINMA RS 08/38), Zürich 13. May 2013;
- Swiss GAAP FER, Accounting and Reporting Recommendations, 2014/15, St. Gallen 2014;
- Treuhandkammer, Ausgewählte Fragen und Antworten zum neuen Rechnungslegungsrecht, vom 7. Januar 2013, mit letzter Änderung vom 30. März 2015;
- UNO, Uniform Commercial Law in the Twenty-First Century, Proceedings of the Congress of the United Nations Commission on International Trade Law, New York, 18–22 May 1992, available at: https://www.google.ch/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=9&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjAl\_zD9NXTAhXSSxoKHbcqAR4QFghVMAg&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.uncitral.org%2Fpdf%2Fenglish%2Ftexts%2Fgeneral%2FUniform\_Commercial\_Law\_Congress\_1992\_e.pdf&usg=AFQjCNGFa18SWZ4xWSOQ1pGCnBhtA8wpgQ&sig2=4n2Yw5gTMd3K\_\_RjNxV1aA (accessed on 16.10.18);
- Wiley Text, International Financial Reporting Standards 2017, The Official Standards and Interpretations Approved by the EU, English German, 11<sup>th</sup> ed, Weinheim 2017;
- Zewo, Anforderungen an die Revision von Organisationen mit Zewo-Gütesiegel, available at: https://www.zewo.ch/Dokumente/Reglemente-zur-Zewo-Zertifi zierung/Anforderungen-Revision.pdf (accessed on 04.01.17).

#### **Abstract**

This thesis analyses the influence of IFRS (International Financial Reporting Standards) on Swiss commercial accounting law. The effects appear from different directions: on a national level, the legislature considered the IFRS in the norm-setting process. Swiss law refers to IFRS with incorporations, references, and general clauses. In addition, Swiss case law and the doctrine use IFRS to interpret Swiss law. However, the influence does not stop at Swiss commercial accounting law. IFRS also have an impact on public accounting law through the IPSAS (International Public Sector Accounting Standards). At the international level, IFRS have been endorsed by a few jurisdictions as their domestic accounting standard; hence, IFRS also influences Swiss law through the comparative law approach.

Unfortunately, this impact comes with problems. IFRS are issued by the IASB (International Accounting Standards Board), making them a set of private norms. Consequently, their influence on domestic law raises the question of democratic legitimacy. Another issue is the clash of two different concepts in financial reporting: the true and fair view versus the prudence concept. The first concept characterises IFRS and relies on a transparent and fair presentation. The second is the underlying principle of the CO (Swiss Code of Obligations). It demands careful reporting, which can lead to intransparency. How can these differences be resolved?

#### **Introduction and Personal Remarks**

This thesis concerns mainly Swiss law, but it can also be of value in other 1 jurisdictions with similar conceptual problems concerning the impact of IFRS on domestic law. In addition, other legal fields can adopt the concepts regarding the influence of a private standard on domestic law presented in the following pages.

### A. Subject of Investigation

Explanations regarding financial reporting must be preceded by remarks 2 concerning the entity. A corporation is the sum of different contracts. To understand the entity, one must study its financial numbers. 'If you can't have faith in a company's numbers, then you can't have faith in anything about the company at all.' Financial reporting, like other areas of life, is regulated by standards. These 'accounting standards are too important to be left to accountants', proclaimed a member of the US Congress a few years ago. On the following pages, legal issues arising from IFRS' impact on Swiss commercial accounting law are analysed. The judicial perspective is of vital importance because financial reporting cannot survive without a normative structure.

The CO regulates Swiss commercial accounting. It consists of Art 957 et seq 3 CO, which adds up to 15 pages. Due to this limited space, the regulation was written in open wording and must be interpreted.<sup>5</sup> Therefore, the interpreter must ask himself which instruments he can use. Answering this question is not only of relevance in the field of financial reporting but also in any other technical sector. This is because the legislature tends to limit the regulation of technical issues to the creation of fundamental principles.<sup>6</sup>

<sup>3</sup> Beresford, p 73.

Easterbrook/Fischel, The Corporate Contract, p 1418; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Stiglitz, p 45.

With further reference to Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 156.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Cf in general for the open wording of the Swiss Civil Code, which consists of the Code of Obligations, which incorporates the commercial accounting rules, Leupold, recht 2008, n 64

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 441; Müller, FS Richli, p 760.

- Such regulation is often issued by private standard setters (cf para 264 et seq). Since a private group creates informal norms, they are not necessarily a private standard. Their legal nature can also change. Depending on how a state considers the informal norm, namely IFRS, their nature transforms. If a state implements IFRS, they become formal law. This state now accepts IFRS as a part of its legal system. Meanwhile, other states still regard IFRS as a set of informal norms. Therefore, it depends on the point of view the observer takes regarding the legal nature of IFRS (cf para 137 et seq). If a state implements IFRS into its legal system, IFRS become its national law. At the same time, other states can still regard IFRS as informal norms.
- IFRS also affected the legislature in the revision of the commercial accounting rules (in effect since 1<sup>st</sup> January 2013). The draft foresaw the possibility (Art 962 para 1 d-CO) of reporting only according to a recognised standard (such as IFRS).<sup>7</sup> This possibility disappeared in the parliamentary process due to the lack of knowledge on the effects of the interaction between IFRS and the CO (cf para 247 et seq).
- The following legal thesis will contribute mainly to the economic literature.<sup>8</sup> 6 It is part of a project entitled, 'Influence of the International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) on Swiss Accounting and Company Law', submitted by Prof. Dr. iur. Lukas Handschin to the Swiss National Science Foundation. The project proposal does not specify the methodical procedure. However, the following questions will surely need to be answered as part of this work:9 'A section dealing with fundamentals to analyse the legal nature of IFRS as a standard of self-regulation (cf para 137 et seq), and an embodiment of the principles of proper accounting (cf para 353 et seq). Also to be answered is the question of whether IFRS as EU-IFRS are foreign law, or comprise international standards of self-regulation, and how this impacts their influence on the Swiss legal system (cf para 226 et seq). In this context, it is also necessary to examine whether a mandatory application of IFRS changes their character for certain listed enterprises and moves them from a norm of self-regulation closer to statutory law (cf paras 94 et seq, 137 et seq). It is necessary to examine the fundamentals whereby IFRS' rules may be consulted to determine Swiss accounting law and the principles of proper accounting (cf para 353 et seq).

4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Cf Art 1 VASR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> 'Für viele Juristen ist das Rechnungslegungsrecht wie eine heisse Kartoffel, die man gerne den Kollegen der Wirtschaftswissenschften weiterreicht.' Translation: 'For many lawyers, financial reporting is like a hot potato that one likely passes to the colleagues in economics'. Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 1.

Internal references added by the author; proposal of the research project, available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/influence-of-ifrs-on-co/ (accessed on 15.05.2017).

This includes an examination of the extent to which general standards of self-regulation may be consulted during interpretations of Swiss law (cf para 417 et seq). This objective necessitates dealing with IFRS regulations. Only this makes it possible to ascertain where evaluations and principles are identical or different. If evaluations are identical to those in Swiss law, an adoption of IFRS principles is easier to justify (cf para 303 et seq). One question arising in this context is whether IFRS regulations, which observe or concretise the principle of prudence in CO, should be adopted instead of regulations that are the outcome of considerations related to transparency (cf para 303 et seq). Also to be clarified is the issue of whether IFRS regulations may or must be applied; in other words, whether their application is mandatory or optional (cf para 509)'.

# B. Process of Investigation

This work can be put into context with various other related projects. On a 7 general level, this work draws inspiration from the following publications: 'Informal International Law Making and Accountability'; <sup>10</sup> 'Why not Epistocracy? Political Legitimacy and "the Fact of Expertise" (EPISTO)'; <sup>11</sup> 'To the Use of International Soft Law before National Courts'. <sup>12</sup> The present study focuses on the influence of IFRS on domestic rules, especially in Switzerland.

The main part of this thesis consists of a jurisprudential analysis. The 8 starting point was the creation of a correlation table. The table consisted of a comparison of the old CO's (oCO) wording with the new CO and IFRS. With that and the corresponding jurisdiction and literature in mind, an overview of the specific impact of IFRS on the Swiss commercial accounting rules was created. Subsequently, it was necessary to take a step back and ask a more fundamental question: Can IFRS have an impact on Swiss accounting rules? This leads to a more general way of thinking about the influence of informal norms on formal ones and the problems that arise with this issue, mainly democratic legitimacy. In answering this question, solutions were sought in the

Link: https://www.hiil.org/ (accessed on 16.10.2018); cf also https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=8&ved=2ahUKEwjIu8KthJDeAhVLtos KHY\_gAgMQFjAHegQIBxAC&url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.eui.eu%2FDocuments%2 FDepartmentsCentres%2FLaw%2FProfessors%2FCafaggi%2FcvCafaggi.doc&us g=AOvVaw3\_BYdwWhWwq-1ca-VGfmKC (accessed on 16.10.2018).

Link: http://www.sv.uio.no/arena/english/research/projects/episto/ (accessed on 16.10. 2018).

Original title: Zur Verwendung von völkerrechtlichem Soft Law vor staatlichen Gerichten, a combination of a qualitative and quantitative study run by Matthias Goldmann. The project is still in progress.

legislation process, asking what the consequences are, and whether the legislature considers private norms in the legislation process. The research on the interpretation enhances the understanding that, although one standard is applied, its interpretation can differ. This leads to the creation of different forms of IFRS' influence.

# C. Terminology

Before diving into the subject, the terminology used in this thesis is enumerated. 'Accounting' means bookkeeping (*Buchführung*)<sup>13</sup> and 'financial reporting' refers to '*Rechnungslegung*'. Accounting is the basis for financial reporting (Art 957a para 1 CO<sup>14</sup>).<sup>15</sup> In my view, this distinction does not matter for this work, so the terms 'financial reporting' and 'accounting' will be used interchangeably. Proper accounting and financial reporting are achieved if the preparer fulfils the legal regulations.<sup>16</sup> This positive definition is followed by the negative: accounting, or financial reporting, is not proper if it is not possible to derive a lawful financial report from the accounting or the minimal requirements in the documentation.<sup>17</sup> Accounting is also not proper if the accountability functions are not met because of incompleteness, without system or due to incorrectness of the financial report.<sup>18</sup> In this study, the 'preparer' is the person creating the financial report. The 'user' reads the financial report and uses it as the basis for his decision to invest in the company, to evaluate the credit rating, to measure the tax, etc.

In my view, it is not necessary to differentiate between the terms 'private standards', 'self-regulation', and 'soft law' in this work. Only the following difference concerning informal norms is used: 19 every norm issued by an

\_

For explanations cf von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 957a para 9 et seq; cf also Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and auditing in Switzerland, p 42.

Art 957a para 1 sentence 1 CO 'Accounting forms the basis for financial reporting'; authoritative Germen version: 'Die Buchführung bildet die Grundlage der Rechnungslegung'.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 31; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 7; cf also Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 63 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 1.

Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 156; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27; HWP 2014, p 19 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 11.

Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 156; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27; HWP 2014, p 19 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> HWP 2014, p 19 et seg; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> I will follow the terminology of Pauwelyn/Wessel/Wouters, Informal International Lawmaking, p 2.

organisation with the power to set authoritative norms is a traditional or formal law; all other norms are informal norms.<sup>20</sup> This is important because authorities other than the legislature issue norms also (eg ESTV, FINMA and WEKO issue circulars; cf para 143). However, only authorities with legislative power can enact legally binding norms. Norms issued without legislative power do not have a legally binding effect, but do sometimes have a factual binding effect (cf para 292).<sup>21</sup>

In addition, differentiations in transnational and international norms are 11 rejected.<sup>22</sup> Terms such as 'standards' could be defined differently to 'guidelines', 'principles', 'recommendations', 'codes of conduct', and 'codes of best practice'. All of these terms basically mean the same thing.<sup>23</sup> The differences are only elaborated in specific cases in which it is necessary. For example, the distinction between international and global is redundant for this work.

The term Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (GAAP) is often used 12 synonymously with recognised standards. Below, the term 'recognised standards' is used in the sense of Art 1 VASR<sup>24</sup> (IFRS; IFRS for SMEs; Swiss GAAP FER; US GAAP; and IPSAS; cf para 143).<sup>25</sup> The term 'recognised financial reporting principles' (*Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung*) is applied in the sense of Art 958c CO, consisting of the Swiss financial reporting principles (cf para 353 et seq).

\_

Pauwelyn, Informal International Lawmaking, p16; cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 8; Keller, Runde Tische, p159; differing Schreiber, International Standards, p87 et seq.

In general SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 38; for the FINMA-RS cf BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 11; Weber, Informationsmissbrauch, p 27 et seq; cf also the verdict from the BVGer from 26. November 2009, B-7764/2008, Consideration 8.4.1. For the circulars issued by the WEKO cf David/Jacobs, para 646; cf Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 4; cf also SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Cf also Pauwelyn, Informal International Lawmaking, p 20.

For differentiations of Schreiber, International Standards, p 59 et seg.

Verordnung über die anerkannten Standards zur Rechnungslegung vom 21. November (SR 221.432).

The FINMA RS are equal to the recognised standards (Art 2 VASR); Botschaft 2007, p 1743; Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 9; HWP 2014, p 104; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 16; CHK-Lipp, Art 962a para 20.

# §1 Financial Reporting

In this chapter, financial reporting is explained, as well as the meaning of its 13 standardisation. Emphasis is on the development of financial reporting regulation in Switzerland. These thoughts help to understand the system of regulation we experience today.

## A. Financial Reporting

Bermann and Knight give the following answer to the question, What is 14 financial reporting for?: 'The art of accounting and finance is the art of using limited data to come as close as possible to an accurate description of how well a company is performing'. <sup>26</sup> The immanent function of financial reporting is to provide information. <sup>27</sup> Shareholders are interested in the report because it shows the dividend-paying capacity of an entity. <sup>28</sup> Besides shareholders not represented within management, the interested group consists of stakeholders, namely creditors, the state (tax authorities), employees, suppliers, and customers. <sup>29</sup> The financial report in some states is also the basis for taxation (cf para 54 et seq). <sup>30</sup> In addition, the financial report is the basis for decisions made by the board of directors. <sup>31</sup> Thus, financial reporting serves different purposes. This makes the regulation of financial reporting difficult. In the end, regulations in financial reporting serve the protection of the whole economic system of which the entity is a part. <sup>32</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 4 et seq.

HWP 2014, p 104; Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framework, para 5; IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 12; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 27; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 16 et seq; ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 475 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 2; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 2; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Tracey, Conservatism, p 540.

Keuschnigg, Festschrift Behr, p 226; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 13; cf CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 4, Art 962 para 2.

Gee/Haller/Nobes, p 97 et seq; Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Cf HWP 2014, p 3.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 14 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 12; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 22.

## B. Financial Reporting Standard

The next step deals with the regulation or standardisation of financial reporting. Regulation means setting, enforcing and supervising a set of rules.<sup>33</sup> 'Standard' was originally the term for a flag.<sup>34</sup> This has not changed with our current use. It is still a point of orientation and can be classified best as practice in a specific sector.<sup>35</sup> In financial reporting, a standard tries to unify the ways in which preparers report their numbers. This process creates better comparability in capital markets.<sup>36</sup> Capital markets have an interest in the essential information from entities.<sup>37</sup>

A financial reporting standard can also be explained as follows: The purpose 16 of a financial report is to display the entity in numbers.<sup>38</sup> This report shall not be misleading and should show the underlying economic circumstances of an enterprise.<sup>39</sup> Even so, numbers will not show the reality, but rather show it through a lens. 40 Thus, different versions of the truth can exist next to each other.<sup>41</sup> The lens is the set of rules norming the process of financial reporting. In Swiss financial reporting, the following lenses are common: CO, HRM2 (Harmonisiertes Rechnungsmodell 2; cf para 217 et seq), IFRS, IPSAS (cf para 215 et seg), Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 190 et seg), and US GAAP (cf para 105 et seq). These sets of rules can show differences due to the culture of their origin (cf paras 46 et seq, 484 et seq). Depending on the lens one is using, the same reality can appear differently. This also holds up for a financial report according to the CO or IFRS. The same entity can thus display its numbers differently depending on the standard it uses.<sup>42</sup> In other words, is the report according to the CO generally different from that in line with IFRS?

Hence, a standard unifies the way in which the financial situation of an entity is displayed. However, this unification is only possible to a certain degree. As soon as a standard is applied, it is interpreted, and interpretations can vary. The possibility of interpreting a standard in different ways is therefore

<sup>33</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Winzeler, § 7 para 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 1; Nobel, SZW 2015, p 556.

Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Cf IFRS, QC19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Cf Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 198.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 102; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Alexander/Jermakowicz, Debate, p 132; ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 475 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Cf also Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 97.

There may be the possibility of creating one financial report that fulfils both standards; cf INTERN; cf Schmid's project description, available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

the limit of unification. The standard unifies or standardises the preparation of a financial report. Thus, fewer differences occur between the preparer's and the user's view. Both used the same lens to capture reality. Therefore, a financial reporting standard is a lens that captures reality in a specific way. Even if the same standard is used, differences in its interpretation can occur (cf para 484 et seq). Two experts can interpret the same norm in more than one way. This means that, although both use the same lens (using one standard), they see the reality in different shades. The difference depends on the cultural background (cf para 484 et seq) of the expert, meaning the preparer and the user. Both are marked by distinct circumstances. The more the backgrounds of the two differ, the greater the divergences in the evaluation of the entity's financial situation.

# C. Development of Financial Reporting Regulations in Switzerland

The lenses have changed in the last centuries, becoming more and more complex. 18 Until 1848, when the Swiss Federal State was born, the Confederation consisted of the cantons as sovereign states. Each canton had total authority to issue rules regulating financial reporting. The oldest norms regulating bookkeeping in Switzerland were issued by the city Lugano in 1408.<sup>44</sup> Later appeared the Court Rules of St. Gallen (1780), the *Code du Commerce Français* of Geneva (1808), and the Civil Code of Berne (1830).<sup>45</sup> A great influence on Swiss accounting regulation was the Napoleonic Code (1804).<sup>46</sup>

The evolution of financial reporting was strongly influenced by the 19 commercial ties to other states. Not all of the cantons had the same trading partners, and each was influenced by its neighbouring states. For this reason, the influences came from different directions, leading to different regulations. One group of cantons was influenced by the French *Code de Commerce*. This group consisted of the French-speaking cantons<sup>47</sup> and Basel-Stadt. A second group, including the cantons of Zurich, Lucerne, Schaffhausen, and Graubünden, considered the laws of Germany. The third group, including Berne and Solothurn, based its laws on Austrian law.<sup>48</sup> The fourth group, the canton Ticino, was influenced by Italian law.<sup>49</sup>

Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 3.27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Achleitner/Eberle, p 218; BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 3.27 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Geneva, Vaud, Fribourg, Valais, Neuchâtel.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Achleitner/Eberle, p 218.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 3.28.

With the birth of Switzerland as a state, regulation started to change. In 1864, Munzinger presented his draft for a federal accounting law.<sup>50</sup> The draft was inspired by the Prussian AHGB, which was issued in 1861. At the same time, Munzinger took the *Code de commerce français* <sup>51</sup> as a blueprint for his draft. The vast majority of the Federal Council spoke for a regulation, which should concern not only accounting but also contractual obligations as well. Munzinger published a second draft, which was based on the *Dresdner Entwurf eines allgemeinen deutschen Gesetzes über Schuldverhältnisse*, following these instructions.<sup>52</sup>

Later, many states began to specify their accounting laws. Switzerland used 21 the knowledge of other countries to do the same. The sources contained the German DHGB (Deutsches Handelsgesetzbuch) from 1897, the Austrian ÖHGB (Östereichisches Handelsgesetzbuch) from 1897, the revised French Code de Commerce, the Italian Codice di Commercio from 1882, the British Companies Acts, and the American Accounting Acts.<sup>53</sup> The influence of other countries can also be seen in the technical terms used in the law. In 1930, many Italian accounting terms were adopted and translated into French and German (examples: conto, inventario, bilancio, attivo). These terms also found their way into Swiss law.<sup>54</sup> A few decades later, a new trend was observed. In 1984, Bossard commented on Swiss commercial accounting rules. He predicted a growing interconnectedness between financial reporting standards on an international level and, with it, private standards influencing Swiss financial reporting.<sup>55</sup> Thus, not only foreign formal norms influenced Swiss financial reporting but also a trend of informal norms (cf para 264 et seq) became apparent.

#### D. Interim Conclusion

22 The result of financial reporting is the numerical reflection of the financial reality of an entity. Financial reporting standards try to unify the ways in which entities report their numbers. These standards developed over time. However, they did not evolve independently. Swiss legislature often considered foreign

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> ZK-Bossard, Art 959 para 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Issued on 28. August 1807.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 3.33 et seg; cf Achleitner/Eberle, p 219.

BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 4.4 et seq; the developement of the commercial accounting rules since 1881 can be read in Kessler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Geschichte des Rechnungslegungsrechts im OR, para 5 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 4.91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 276 et seq.

law in the legislation process. Before Switzerland was founded as a federal state in 1848, the cantons had the authority to regulate financial reporting. They used mainly the laws of their trading partners as sources of inspiration. Depending on the trading partners, the financial reporting laws showed similarities to their French, German, Italian, or Prussian counterparts. Then, in 1864, Munzinger created the first draft for a federal accounting law, which considered the Prussian AHGB. Hence, we can see that Swiss financial reporting has always experienced foreign influences.<sup>56</sup>

\_

For a more general comment on the reception cf Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 267 et seq; Kunz, recht 2006, p 40; Kunz, recht 2012, p 38.

# § 2 International Accounting Harmonisation and Differences

In this chapter, financial reporting regulation is set in its global context. The last 23 century was characterised by globalisation and, with it, harmonisation.<sup>57</sup> Globalisation is marked by the mobility of individuals, workforce, goods, capital, and information.<sup>58</sup> 'Globalization is simply defined as the process of increasing interconnectedness between societies such that events in one part of the world increasingly have effects on peoples and societies far away.'<sup>59</sup> Globalisation also involves solving problems affecting people all over the world. This leads to deterritorialisation or transnationalisation of regulatory areas.<sup>60</sup> It is the result of economic interdependence, which gives an approximation of the states, thus resulting in a closer macroeconomic coordination.<sup>61</sup> The state collaborates with other states or non-state actors to keep up with global developments in regulation<sup>62</sup> and also in supervision.<sup>63</sup> Hence, globalisation helps to spread international private standards such as Basel III and IFRS.<sup>64</sup> The increasing interconnectedness also creates good acceptance of the comparative approach (cf para 183 et seq).<sup>65</sup>

Since the Second World War, the opening of international markets has 24 been driven forward. In this way, entities have become more and more interconnected. Thus, according to Paul A. Volcker,<sup>66</sup> 'it can't make sense to have different accounting rules and practices for companies and investors operating across national borders. That is why we need global standards'.<sup>67</sup>

McGrew, Globalization, p 16 et seq; cf Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 970; Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 1, p 396; Delbrück, FS Thürer, p 103; for the history of the internationalisation cf Delbrück, SZIER 2001, p 1 et seq.

Warning, Legitimacy, p 1; cf Nobel, International Standards and the Law, p 46 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, p 189 et seq; Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 100; Weber, SJZ 2016, p 294; Wiegand, Jusletter 25. Februar 2002, para 1.

Smith/Owens/Baylis, Introduction, p 8; Delbrück, SZIER 2001, p 13 et seq differentiates between internationalisation and globalisation.

Warning, Legitimacy, p 3; cf Teubner, Constitutional Fragments, p 101.

Reinicke/Witte, Commitment and Compliance, p 75 et seq.

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 21; Warning, Legitimacy, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Arquint, GesKR 2014, p 131 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Cf Müller/Staub, SZW 2011, p 23; Schreiber, International Standards, p 15; Nobel, SZW 2015, p 560.

Kunz, recht 2006, p 38; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Winzeler, § 7 para 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> American economist and former chairmain of the Federal Reserve and the IFRS' trustees.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Cit after Pacter, Pocket Guide; cf Vallender/Hettich/Lehne, § 3 para 1.

These interconnections not only appear in large companies with holding structures that have multiple subsidiaries but also with shareholders and stakeholders distributed throughout the world. SMEs also have connections to partners (outside capital, suppliers, employees, etc) in foreign jurisdictions; although, they operate mostly within the national borders.

Globalisation challenges the state's legality of formal sovereignty. To be more precise: 'Globalization instead challenges the *operational* sovereignty of a government, that is, its ability to exercise sovereignty in its conduct of public policy'. Globalisation does not weaken the domestic law, but adds new sources of inspiration. 9

This chapter enumerates the different influences on financial reporting. Emphasis is on cultural differences and how they affect domestic accounting rules (cf paras 46 et seq, 484 et seq). Seeing these influences will enable the reader to understand that domestic accounting rules cannot be seen independently, but rather they are imbedded in the international setting of financial reporting.

# A. Globalisation and Regionalisation

27 Globalisation leads to a counter-effect: regionalisation. Sovereignty enables states to adapt laws to their circumstances. These differ from jurisdiction to jurisdiction. Thus, distinctions occur between the requirements of financial reporting in different jurisdictions. For this reason, various financial reports cannot be compared.<sup>70</sup> International standards aim to unify the different sets of norms, creating comparability and stopping this pursuit for individuality. In accounting, the most internationally recognised standards are the IFRS.<sup>71</sup>

This difference between the international and national levels also explains why the interaction of domestic law with international law is a current topic. Conservative politicians have criticised the growing influence of international law on domestic law in recent years. There is a tendency to move the focus from globalisation to regionalisation.<sup>72</sup> Thürer<sup>73</sup> highlights the issue between

28

Reinicke/Witte, Commitment and Compliance, p 81; for the sovereignty of states cf also Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 149 et seq; also Schreiber, International Standards, p 138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Schreiber, International Standards, p 139 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Burger/Vial, p 501; cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 334.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Burger/Vial, p 501.

Best/Christiansen, The Globalization of World Politics, p 428 et seq; Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 1, p 396; also concerning languages of Wiegand, Jusletter 25. Februar 2002, para 17 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 221 et seq.

national and international law perfectly: it is not about what comes first, national or international law; the important thing is that they are mutually dependent. It becomes more and more difficult to distinguish between external and internal relationships. In Swiss financial reporting, the criticism of international law is manifested in the creation of Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 190 et seq).<sup>74</sup>

Globalisation does not only lead to a shift of setting norms on an 29 international level, rather than a national level; it also leads to a shift in power within the state.<sup>75</sup> While the legislature is responsible for setting law, the executive oversees foreign affairs. 'By opting for soft law as a non-binding instrument of international relations, governments have a means to avoid parliamentary or other democratic influence on, or interference with, the elaboration of international agreements.'<sup>76</sup> Therefore, the use of informal norms expands the power of the executive. In Switzerland, the executive power belongs to the Federal Council.

# I. Reasons for an International Accounting Harmonisation

Today, corporations and investors are active on a global level. Hence, both are 30 exposed to different sets of norms on the international, national, and private levels. With globalisation comes the need for harmonisation. Harmonisation of financial reporting standards aims to increase comparability and transparency. The harmonisation of international accounting standards can be seen in either a positive or negative light (cf para 36 et seq). The term 'harmonising' is used to unify different sets of norms regarding financial reporting. In this context in particular, it comes down to the harmonisation of the CO with IFRS. In Switzerland, the tendency towards harmonisation led to an approximation of international standards. In general, where are the opportunities and where are the drawbacks of harmonising financial reporting regulation?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Cf Müller/Wyss, p 54.

Cf also Rhinow/Schefer/Uebersax, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, para 2716 et seq; Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 20.

Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 173 et seq; for further criteria for lawmaking from the three different powers cf Müller, FS Richli, p 753 et seq; cf also Cottier, FS Rhinow, p 81 et seq; Rhinow, FS Rhinow, p 101 et seq.

Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 117 et seq.

#### 1. Better for Investors

Not only have the capital-needing entities become increasingly international but also the investors pursue their activities on a global level. They want their investees to report according to a global standard. Until now, different standards have been used for financial reporting. However, for investors, comparability is important. IFRS improve the transparency of financial reports and the comparability of accounting information. The more jurisdictions endorse IFRS, the more comparable the information becomes (for the limitations of cultural differences of paras 484 et seq.). With the harmonisation of the standards in financial reporting, a country becomes more competitive in terms of attracting foreign money. This is because the investor knows the principle applied in the financial report.

The rapid developments in the financial markets have led to a significant interconnection between different entities, banks, and states. This interconnection has empowered the role of the financial markets. They rely on information and are only efficient if information is disclosed. Their perception is influenced by the used standard. If all entities report according to the same standards, the information generated will be better due to the understandability and comparability for investors. Investors can compare different reports more easily when they know the applied standard from other investments around the globe. As a result, resources will be better allocated.

Western donors or investors often tie their money on condition of implementing democracy or certain standards.<sup>87</sup> The IMF provides foreign aid if a state endorses IFRS.<sup>88</sup> The same tendencies can be observed in Switzerland. Here, charities must report according to a recognised standard to receive and

Ding/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Culture, p 326; in Switzerland, even the use of the Swiss GAAP FER can make it easier to acquire money, Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 470.

<sup>80</sup> Burger/Vial, p 501.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 116.

Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 162; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 982; Semba Hu/Yao, p 3; Suzuki, History, p 570; cf HWP 2014, p 105.

<sup>83</sup> HWP 2014, p 4.

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 131; Larsson-Olaison, The Translation of Transplanted Rules, pp 327, 349.

Ding/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Culture, p 326; Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 162; cf also Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 68.

Ding/Hope/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Differences, p 2; Keuschnigg, Festschrift Behr, p 229.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Cf van Reybrouck, Against Elections, p 39 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 163; Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 5.

keep a certificate.<sup>89</sup> This gives the report-user the opportunity to base his decision to donate towards the supported activities on a report according to a recognised standard and, with this, he can monitor the charities' spending.<sup>90</sup>

## 2. Lower Expenses in Preparation

Another reason for the need for harmonisation is the number of cross-listing 34 entities that have increased. Harmonisation will lead to fewer costs in producing a unified message, rather than different sets of information among investors. In addition, groups often have subsidiaries in different countries. The group, therefore, operates on an international (transnational) level. Harmonisation can eliminate the obligation for entities to adjust their consolidated financial statement. Consolidating a group of entities is much easier if every member uses the same reporting standard. Coexisting standards lead to difficulties when they differ from each other. A uniform standard can thus lead to fewer expenses in the process of raising money. Banks reward the application of an informative standard with a smaller risk premium. Thus, the entity also saves money in raising capital.

## 3. Better Mobility of the Registered Office

In a globalised world, an entity can change its registered office quickly. To 35 enable this fast transition, national law should harmonise with international law. In this way, a competitive environment can be created. With harmonised standards, entities can move their headquarters to other jurisdictions, providing a better environment without the burden of having to change the financial reporting system. However, making it easier for entities to move their registered offices or plants does have a downside. The state not only makes it easier to

Mandatory for the zewo-certificat for charities, cf Zewo, Anforderungen an die Revision von Organisationen mit Zewo-Gütesiegel, p 2 et seq; cf http://disclose.pwc.ch/21/article-update-04/ (accessed on 28.09.17).

<sup>90</sup> Cf Achleitner/Bassen, Festschrift Behr, p 193.

Botschaft 2007, p 1719; Ding/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Culture, p 326; Heinemann, p 241; Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 162; Kaymaz/Karaibrahimoglu, p 30; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Abbott/Snidal, International Standards and the Law, p 117.

<sup>93</sup> Kaymaz/Karaibrahimoglu, p 30.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 197; cf also Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 40.

<sup>95</sup> Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Kaymaz/Karaibrahimoglu, p 30.

<sup>97</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 117.

move to its jurisdiction but also makes it easier to move away from it.<sup>99</sup> In effect, national borders are losing meaning for individuals and entities.<sup>100</sup>

## II. Arguments against Harmonisation

## 1. Competition between the Standards

36 From the state's view, the national regulation is used to attract entities. Each jurisdiction wants to be as attractive as possible. This view can be expressed in the belief that competition between the standard setters will lead to better standards.<sup>101</sup> Competition can also lead to an allocation of power from the standard setter to the users. 102 The standard setters will look for norms that best promote the values of the clientele from a market perspective. 103 The entities will choose the standard the best solves their specific problems concerning information.<sup>104</sup> This process comes with the risk of a race to the bottom.<sup>105</sup> Such a race can have negative and positive effects. The effect is negative if a certain topic needs to be regulated because competition leads to a dilution of normative power. In topics in which regulation is not needed, this dilution has a positive effect on the party concerned. Competition can also be helpful to find the best norm. The worse norms will not survive. In the long run, this process leads to uniformity. However, the problem lies in the way this is done. Competition between standard setters leads inevitably to the publish-or-perishdilemma, in which the issuer must publish new rules regularly or risk perishing. 106 If the bigger financial players adopt regulations such as Basel III, it is difficult for market participants to avoid regulation. 107 This can lead to the strictest-rule principle, meaning that the strictest rule is adopted and, through harmonisation, becomes enforceable law for every state. 108

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Crouch, Post-Democracy, p 31 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Weber, SJZ 2016, p 294 et seq.

Barbou des Places, Self-Regulation in Europe, p 223; Eberle, ST 2010, p 125; Weber, SJZ 2016, p 297 et seq; Weber, SZW 2015, p 579 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Eberle, ST 2010, p 125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 166.

Schildbach, ST 2004, p 166; cf also Barbou des Places, Self-Regulation in Europe, p 223.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 20; Crouch, Post-Democracy, p 34 et seq; Kunz, recht 2006, p 46; Müller/Staub, SZW 2011, p 26; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 167; Weber, SZW 2015, p 580.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 168.

Müller/Staub, SZW 2011, p 26 et seq.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 paras 27, 32.

#### 2. Adaptability to Domestic Circumstances

In Switzerland, a few entities changed from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER (cf 37 para 190 et seq). One reason for this is because IFRS are complex and require substantial effort in the preparation of a financial report (cf para 198 et seq). <sup>109</sup> In addition, neither Swiss authorities nor entities have a significant influence on the IASB. <sup>110</sup> This possibility exists only in theory. Thus, the preparers do not feel IFRS suit their circumstances. Another reason is the fear of IFRS converging with US GAAP (cf para 191). Behr<sup>111</sup> construes from this tendency the justification for our standard pluralism because entities always choose the best available option. With harmonisation, the state loses some of its power to adapt the law specifically to domestic circumstances. Additionally, democracy experiences restrictions because democratic legitimate legislature is limited on its behalf to set norms.

#### 3. Providing more Information

The coexistence of multiple standards can also be useful for the report user to 38 gain a more informed view of the entity's financial status in cases in which the entity should report according to two or more different standards. However, this point is only viable if the entity discloses both reports. Therefore, the entity must report and disclose both reports to provide more information.

#### B. Forms of Differences

Above, arguments for and against the unification of multiple sets of norms are 39 analysed. However, with multiple sets of norms existing side by side problems arise. Differences between domestic accounting standards and IFRS still occur. A national accounting norm can differ in two ways from IFRS: first, both cover the same topic, but prescribe different methods (divergence; cf para 40 et seq); second, IFRS cover a topic that the national norm does not (absence; cf para 42 et seq). The reverse scenario can also occur when national norms cover a topic that IFRS do not. This is, for example, the case for equity requirements (cf para 361 et seq).

Cf Leibfried, EF 2016, p 120 et seq; Migros Bilanz-Medienkonferenz 31. März 2015, p 39; Teitler-Feinberg, ST 2009, p 812.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Cf Müller/Wyss, p 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Behr, ST 2012, p 805.

Ding/Hope/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Differences, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Ding/Jeanjean/Stolowy, p 325.

## I. Divergences (Abweichungen)

- 40 The same topic can be approached using different methods. Divergences from Swiss private law are only allowed if the applicable norms are concessionary (*dispositives Recht*; cf Art 1 para 1 CC<sup>114</sup>). Thus, it is forbidden to report only according to a standard contradicting Swiss commercial accounting law. However, if a possibility can be found to report according to a recognised standard without violating the CO, the preparer is required to prepare only one report.<sup>115</sup>
- Different kinds of divergence are possible: conceptual and concrete. The true and fair view approach is conceptually different from the prudence principle. How the two can be aligned will be explained later (cf para 303 et seq). Due to the limited space in this thesis, only one example of a concrete divergence between the CO and IFRS can be presented. Under the CO, it is possible to keep a provision in the report, although the risk did not occur (Art 960e para 4 CO<sup>116</sup>). In the recognised standards however, provisions must be dissolved when the risk did not occur. This difference can be surpassed by choosing to dissolve the provision under the CO as soon as the risk does not occur.

## II. Absences (Fehlen)

42 If the DAS (Domestic Accounting Standard) does not cover a topic that IFRS do, we consider this an absence. These absences are often referred to as lacunae, and they must be filled. There are two types of lacunae: the open lacunae and exceptional lacunae. An open lacuna (or proper lacuna) occurs through a missing norm regulating a certain case. The other lacuna appears when the strict application of a rule leads to an unreasonable result. The doctrine calls these cases improper or exceptional lacunae. Both lacunae must be resolved

English wording: 'The law applies according to its wording or interpretation to all legal questions for which it contains a provision'; authoritative German version: 'Das Gesetz findet auf alle Rechtsfragen Anwendung, für die es nach Wortlaut oder Auslegung eine Bestimmung enthält'.

The thesis of François Schmid will contribute to this topic as part of the same project this work was written in, cf Schmid's project description, available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

English wording: 'Provisions that are no longer required need not be cancelled'; authoritative German version: 'Nicht mehr begründete Rückstellungen müssen nicht aufgelöst werden'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> IAS 37.59; Swiss GAAP FER 23.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 196 et seq.

Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 196 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 282.

Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 196 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 282.

by interpretation (cf also para 417 et seq). Buchmann et al<sup>121</sup> state that lacunae should be filled by applying the recognised financial reporting principles.<sup>122</sup> The content of these principles and how norms in financial reporting should be interpreted will be explained later (cf para 353 et seq).

An example of an absent norm in Swiss law is the capitalisation of leased 43 assets. The CO does not regulate this specific case. Thus, the doctrine considers the recognised standards and allows the capitalisation of leased assets to the same degree as the recognised standards (cf para 395).

#### C. Differences between Norms

Divergences and absences are only one set of differences between norms. There 44 are further differences concerning the underlying concept of norms. This leads me to a common misconception in accounting, which Morgan describes as follows: 'Accountants often see themselves as objective appraisers of reality, representing reality 'as is". 123 In my view, this is not the case. Everyone, including experts, 124 is influenced by circumstances from the past and the present. These circumstances can be referred to as 'culture'. Culture can be described as programming the mind of a group differently to another group, thus distinguishing the two from each other. 125 Culture influences our thinking and, therefore, our deeds. Even more so, accounting reflects a society's culture: 'In society, accounting performs a services function. This function is put in jeopardy unless accounting remains above all technically and socially useful. Thus, it must respond to ever changing needs of society and must reflect the cultural, economic, legal, social and political conditions within which it operates. Its technical and social usefulness depends on its ability to mirror these conditions'. 126 Thus, there are different possibilities to reflect the entity's financial reality through a financial report. The example below (cf paras 449, 455 et seq, 465, 473, 474) shows different possibilities to report a provision. Therefore, the correct way of reporting lays in the discretion of the preparer and depends on his perspective.

Culture shapes how people behave in the absence of a norm. As a result, 45 culture can be an obstacle. Cultural differences in financial reporting stem

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Buchmann/Duss/Handschin, p 832.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Morgan, Reality Construction, p 477.

Gornitzka/Holst, Politics and Governance, p 5 et seq.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 197; cf also Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Choi/Mueller, International Accounting, p 26 cit after Leibfried, Festschrift Behr, p 189.

Kahn-Freund, Comparative law, p 3 et seq.

from the different approaches of legal understanding and its system. The most striking systemic difference is between civil and common law (cf para 46 et seq). In the norm-setting process, the underlying concept can differ from principle- to rule-based norms (cf para 49 et seq). Moving to financial reporting regulation, two different approaches can be followed: static and dynamic accounting (cf para 52 et seq). It is also possible that the financial report is the taxation base; thus, the tax implications are considered in the preparation of the financial report (cf para 54 et seq). While the cultural influence on the interpretation of a norm will be explained later (cf para 484 et seq), the focus here is on the norms' differences.

# I. Differences between Continental Europe and Anglo-Saxon Accounting Systems

- In essence, there are two major legal traditions that are followed by most nations today: civil law and common law. <sup>128</sup> In civil law, the basis of law is legislation, while in common law, the basis is case law. <sup>129</sup> Civil law descends from Roman law. <sup>130</sup> Common law dates back to the development of law in England. <sup>131</sup> Civil law is practised in central Europe and in many other countries. <sup>132</sup> Common law is the systematic approach in the UK, the USA, and former English colonies.
- The differences between these two traditions have an impact on regulating financial reporting. The institutional factors are the legal system, the financing system, and the tax system. In the Central European accounting system, there is a close connection between financial and tax accounting, which has codified rules and also avoids uncertainty. The statutory report serves as accountability for how the resources have been used. The targeted readers are primarily the stakeholders. This stakeholder orientation leads to a more prudent display of the entity's numbers. The Anglo-Saxon system relies on

<sup>128</sup> There is also tribal law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Dainow, Comparison, p 424 et seq.

Dainow, Comparison, p 420.

Dainow, Comparison, p 421.

For an overview of the different legal systems of https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/fields/2100.html (accessed on 16.10.2018).

Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 65; Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 197; cf also Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 40.

Schildbach, ST 2004, p 160; Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 10; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 160.

Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 57 et seq; Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 65.

the capital market to finance companies; it knows a separation between financial and tax accounting, and it demonstrates a lower degree of uncertainty avoidance. The standard setters are also different. In Continental Europe, the standard-setting bodies consist of lawyers and politicians with the council of economists. In Anglo-Saxon areas, they trust in the elite in financial reporting (accountants). 139

The IASB (International Accounting Standards Board) issues IFRS and 48 consists of experts from civil- and common-law countries. This composition is intended to ensure diversity and representation. However, IFRS tend to be more in line with the common-law concept of relying on the capital market and the separation between financial and tax accounting than on the civil-law concept.

## II. Rule vs Principle Based

The standards can be further classified as rule based or principle based. 49 Principle-based standards are used to outline guidelines but not prescribe details.<sup>141</sup> Principle-based standards give the preparer and auditor values with which to keep up.<sup>142</sup> Rule-based standards, on the other hand, demand a specific accounting action based on detailed criteria.<sup>143</sup> Rule-based standards are referred to as 'the cookbook approach', because they tell the operator when and what to do.<sup>144</sup> While a rule-based approach might prohibit driving in excess of 50 kilometres an hour, the principle-based standard might prohibit driving at an excessive speed.<sup>145</sup>

The preparation of a rule-based norm takes up more resources than the 50 preparation of a principle-based norm, due to the time-consuming process of figuring out every case and how to norm it.<sup>146</sup> For the interpreter, the application of a principle-based norm is costlier than that of a rule-based norm. This is because the party concerned must consult a specialist for advice on how the norm is enforced.<sup>147</sup> However, if the rules in a segment are

Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 65; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 160; Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 160.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Cf Link: https://www.iasplus.com/en/resources/ifrsf/iasb-ifrs-ic/iasb-board (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> Alexander/Jermakowicz, Debate, p 134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 22.

Alexander/Jermakowicz, Debate, p 133; Leibfried, ST 5/2014, p 380.

Kaplow, Rules versus Standards, p 560.

Kaplow, Rules versus Standards, pp 562, 573.

Kaplow, Rules versus Standards, p 564, cf also p 571 et seq; p 597 et seq.

unmanageable, the same costs arise regardless of the norm being rule or principle based. Auditors tend to prefer rule-based standards, because these give them clear and reliable rules to evaluate the risks. The preparers, on the other hand, prefer principle-based approaches in the standards, because they are interested in interpretable principles rather than precisely defined bounds. Here

At first glance, IFRS are a principle-based accounting system, <sup>150</sup> along with Swiss GAAP FER, <sup>151</sup> and the CO. <sup>152</sup> US GAAP, on the other hand, follows a rule-based approach. <sup>153</sup> On closer inspection, one can see a mixture of rule- and principle-based standards within IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER, whereby IFRS use more rule-based norms than Swiss GAAP FER. <sup>154</sup> Swiss GAAP FER's mixture is at the same point as IFRS' mixture 15 years ago. <sup>155</sup> This means that IFRS become increasingly rule based, mainly because of the convergence process with US GAAP.

## III. Static and Dynamic Accounting Theory

52 There are two different accounting theories: static and dynamic accounting theory. 156 The static theory reads the duty to account properly as an obligation to report the net assets reliably. 157 The dynamic theory lays emphasis on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 163 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 164.

Bergmann, Vergleich, p 577; Bierstaker/Kopp/Lombardi, IFRS, p 1; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 60, § 10 para 34; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 32; Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 22; Glanz, ST 2007, p 529; Glanz, SZW 2007, p 360; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 972 n 3843; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 164; Tweedie, Principle-based, p 4; Wells, Principle-based, p 303 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 257 et seq.

Cf Bertschinger, SZW 2015, p 631; Kelterborn/Bachofen, ST 2009, p 434; Leibfried/ Mitterlechner, rechnungswesen & controlling 2017, p 12; Teitler-Feinberg, ST 2009, p 812.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Cf Leibfried, ST 5/2014, p 378 et seq.

Bierstaker/Kopp/Lombardi, IFRS, p1; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 60; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 32; Glanz/Hermann/Pfaff/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 962a para VASR 11; Koch, Handbuch, para 64.13; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 164; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 258; dissenting Bermann/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 26 et seq.

Boemle, ST 2006, p13; Leibfried, ST 5/2014, p378 et seq; cf Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p258.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Leibfried, ST 5/2014, p 382.

<sup>156</sup> Cf Wirz, para 192 et seq.

Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel, § 50 para 230 et seq; Känzig, p 120 et seq; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 132; Wirz, para 192 et seq.

accrual accounting (*periodengemässe Erfolgsermittlung*).<sup>158</sup> In this way, more emphasis can be placed on the calculation of the dividend.<sup>159</sup> 'The purpose of accruals is to match costs to revenues in a given time period as accurately as possible.'<sup>160</sup> This is also called the 'matching principle', whereby the costs and the profits in one period shall match.<sup>161</sup>

The accrual principle is valid under the CO,<sup>162</sup> the IFRS,<sup>163</sup> and Swiss 53 GAAP FER.<sup>164</sup> This is also the case for the matching of revenue<sup>165</sup> and cost.<sup>166</sup> Under the premise of going concern, the CO, as well as IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER, follows the dynamic theory.<sup>167</sup> As soon as there are signs of over-indebtedness, management must draw up an interim balance sheet with the assets valued at the going concern and realisable values (or liquidation values; Art 725 para 2 CO<sup>168</sup>).<sup>169</sup> This report is more static than dynamic because the

IAS 37.10; cf also Swiss GAAP FER 23.14; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 74, 315, 323; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 180 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 135; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 371; Benz, Grundsätze, p 124; OFK-Dekker, Art 958b para 4; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 771 et seq; Locher, Art 29 para 14 and Art 63 para 10; Richner/Frei/Kaufmann/Meuter, Art 29 para 8; Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 544; Stoll, p 58 et seq; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 132; Wirz, para 196 et seq; for English law cf FER 12.17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> Wirz, para 196.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 11.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 175; OFK-Dekker, Art 958b para 6 et seq; HWP 2014, p 7.

Art 958b para 1 CO; HWP 2014, p7; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p73, 323; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 135; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 3; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958b para 10 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> IAS 1.27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework 11.

Definition: 'Revenue or sales refers to the value of what a company sold to its customers during a given period'. Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 6.

Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework 12; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 182; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 136 et seq.

Art 958 para 1 icw Art 957a para 1 CO, Art 958b para 1 CO; IAS 37.10; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 11 et seq, Swiss GAAP FER 23.14; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p73; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 180 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 317 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p67; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 3; cf Wirz, para 201 et seq.

English wording: 'Where there is good cause to suspect overindebtedness, an interim balance sheet must be drawn up and submitted to a licensed auditor for examination. If the interim balance sheet shows that the claims of the company's creditors are not covered, whether the assets are appraised at going concern or liquidation values, the board of directors must notify the court unless certain company creditors subordinate their claims to those of all other company creditors to the extent of the capital deficit'; authoritative German version: 'Wenn begründete Besorgnis einer Überschuldung besteht, muss eine Zwischenbilanz erstellt und diese einem zugelassenen Revisor zur

attention shifts from the time-compliant allocation of revenues of an expense to the proper presentation of assets and liabilities.<sup>170</sup>

# IV. The Influence of the 'Authoritative Principle' (Massgeblichkeitsprinzip)

Different purposes influence financial reporting. If the financial report, for example, is also the basis for taxation, entities will try to minimise their tax obligation by reporting very prudently, thus exercising downward pressure on the profit. Under this condition, items will be reported lower than their actual value, creating lower book values and higher expenses for impairment and depreciation. However, investors are keen to have a reliable base for their decision to invest in a company. This is also the case for shareholders and other stakeholders. The result is a conflict of different purposes.

#### 1. In General

The tax base is different in each jurisdiction. The 'authoritative principle' (*Massgeblichkeitsprinzip*) can be understood as the influence of the domestic accounting standard on taxation.<sup>171</sup> This depends on the jurisdiction and whether the financial report is connected to tax accounting. Germany,<sup>172</sup> like Switzerland,<sup>173</sup> has this connection, unlike the UK.<sup>174</sup> In jurisdictions where the statutory report is also the tax base, entities are saved the trouble of preparing an additional report. This concept is also known as 'dual use' and is generally not applied in the Anglo-Saxon world.<sup>175</sup>

In Germany, as well as in Switzerland, tax law supplements commercial accounting law. While commercial accounting law builds the basis, tax law can

Prüfung vorgelegt werden. Ergibt sich aus der Zwischenbilanz, dass die Forderungen der Gesellschaftsgläubiger weder zu Fortführungs- noch zu Veräusserungswerten gedeckt sind, so hat der Verwaltungsrat den Richter zu benachrichtigen, sofern nicht Gesellschaftsgläubiger im Ausmass dieser Unterdeckung im Rang hinter alle anderen Gesellschaftsgläubiger zurücktreten'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 304 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 61.

For the principle of congruency's influence of Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 228 et seq; Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 12; Gee/Haller/Nobes, p 97 et seq; Koch, Handbuch, para 65.3; Wehrfritz/Haller, National influence, p 199.

With further references Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

<sup>173</sup> Art 58 para 1 lit b DBG.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 106; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 229.

foresee deductibles or increases.<sup>176</sup> These changes create differences between the statutory and the tax report and increase the taxable income,<sup>177</sup> but the application of tax regulation is also accepted in the preparation of the statutory report. In the preparation of a statutory report, the preparer not only considers commercial regulation but also tax regulation. Thus, divergences between the statutory report and the tax report can be avoided. Studies have found that, in such countries, accounting information is less valuable than in others.<sup>178</sup>

According to Swiss GAAP FER,<sup>179</sup> taxation should not play a role in 57 determining the extent of impairment.<sup>180</sup> The authoritative principle is alien to IFRS. 181 Since the entity is taxed, the taxation system does not have a direct impact on IFRS consolidated reporting.<sup>182</sup> However, IFRS are also used to prepare individual financial statements. In Swiss practice, IFRS are applied mainly in consolidated reporting. However, because the taxation relies on individual companies rather than on groups, IFRS do not have a direct influence on taxation.<sup>183</sup> IFRS generally have no direct influence on national taxation, because jurisdictions foresee a separate tax report or a report according to domestic law. The Swiss Federal Council tried to allow entities to report only according to a recognised standard, which would have been the tax base. However, this possibility was not passed by Parliament (cf para 257 et seq). An indirect influence of IFRS on national taxation law can occur through the fact that tax officials compare IFRS with the statutory report. 184 The entity must explain discrepancies. It could be difficult for the entity to argue, for example, that an impairment loss is higher under national law than under IFRS (for impairment cf also para 402 et seq). 185 As a result, national tax rules are also applied in the IFRS report wherever possible.

#### 2. In Switzerland

The statutory report according, to the CO in Switzerland, is the basis for 58 taxation, social security contributions, profit distribution, and the assessment of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Germany: Art 6 EStG; Switzerland: Art 58 et seq DBG.

Gee/Haller/Nobes, p 101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Hung, p 410 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 2.22, 2.28.

Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 39.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 198.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 198.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 20; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 120 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Gee/Haller/Nobes, p 105 et seq.

indebtedness (cf also para 250 et seq). <sup>186</sup> In addition, the statutory report serves as stewardship accounting, so that shareholders can assess the performance of management. <sup>187</sup> The balance of the income statement builds the basis for the taxation of an entity (Art 58 para 1 lit a DBG). Thus, the taxation is tied to the commercial accounting. <sup>188</sup> Tax law can deviate from the commercial accounting rules. <sup>189</sup> All deviating tax norms, therefore, have a reflexive impact on the financial report (reverse authoritative principle, '*umgekehrte Massgeblichkeit*'), because the preparer considers the effects of taxation while reporting the items. <sup>190</sup> The reverse authoritative principle exists, therefore, only in the heads of the preparers. The tax authority could reduce the super-elevated expenses (*überhöhte Kosten*) with the help of these reports. <sup>191</sup>

## V. Language

Cultural differences can also originate in the language used. A major part of any culture is its language. Standards rely on language to communicate their rules. Language is a form of communicating one thought from one person to another, and the speaker converts his thoughts into words. The listener then transforms the words back into thoughts. In both processes, divergences can occur, making language indeterminate and ambiguous. With a translation, the conversion is even bigger due to the cultural colouring of a language. Translation is an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Zihler, ST 2011b, p 809 et seq.

Taipaleenmäki/Ikäheimo, International Journal of Accounting Information Systems 14 (2013), p 324; I want to thank Daniele Simoniello for this reference.

BGE 137 II 353 Consideration 6.2; 136 II 88 Consideration 3.1; 132 I 175 Consideration 2.2; 119 Ib 111 Consideration 2c; Botschaft 2007, p 1714; HWP 2014, p 31; Altorfer/Duss/Felber, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, para 5; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 105; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 16 et seq, 169 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 61 et seq; Giger, ST 2009, p 324 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 18 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 1; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 24; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 11 et seq; Reich, § 15 para 61 et seq; Spadin, FS Forstmoser, p 337 et seq.

One example is the reporting of provisions in Art 63 DBG; cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 109 et seq.

Altorfer/Duss/Felber, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, para 53 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 239 et seq; Giger, ST 2009, p 324; for the effects of IFRS on taxation cf para 257 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Cf Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 1 et seq; for the developement of language and its meaning cf Taylor, The Language Animal, p 4 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 2.

exchange between different mindsets.<sup>194</sup> The original text, and even less, the original thought, cannot be completely reproduced in the translation, as some changes will always occur.<sup>195</sup>

Language is important for the citizens of a state. Every citizen has the right 60 to access the law of his home country. 196 Thus, a law should be available in the mother tongue of the citizens concerned. However, not every state creates its own original law, but rather copies already existing ones. The copying process often goes hand in hand with the translation of the original standard, and translating a standard can lead to differences to the original text. 197 Due to these occurring differences, not every translation fulfils the criteria of an authoritative one. 'Authoritative translation' is a label only given by the responsible board after examining the translation.

A standard can also be issued in several official languages. As all official 61 languages are equal, 198 the use of several equal languages comes with opportunities and challenges. The opportunities are set forth in the different ways in which one can formulate the same idea. The purpose of a norm can, therefore, be more easily extracted. However, challenges occur if norms written in various languages do not have exactly the same meaning. It is up to the interpreter to determine the true sense of a norm.

Another difficulty that language poses is the fact that each technical sector 62 has developed different 'jargons'. Legal English uses Latin and French terminology. There are also instances in which a term from a different field is used, such as *Wettbewerb* (competition) in competition law. With its adoption, the legislature refers to the scientific insights in the field of economics. It can also be said that, for the adoption of a true and fair view, even if the translation is correct, the understanding of the concept may vary. The differences due to the language go even further. One's experience of social reality is unique to one's own language, meaning that people who speak a different language also perceive the world in another way.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 6 et seq.

Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 6 et seq; cf also Jung, Kodifikation, p 13.

The EU has 24 official and working languages, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/languages/policy/linguistic-diversity/official-languages-eu\_en.htm (accessed on 16.10. 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> Cf van Nes/Abma/Jonsson/Deeg, Language Differences, p 314.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> Cf Art 1 UWG (SR 241).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Bischof/Daske, p 12; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 158.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> Van Nes/Abma/Jonsson/Deeg, Language Differences, p 314.

The possibility that, through language, a thought experiences change is also true for accounting standards. Here, different traditions and disciplines influence the mehtod of accounting.<sup>204</sup> Accounting standards demonstrate the following problems concerning language.<sup>205</sup> Even between subjects who use the same language, misunderstandings occur. There is no transnational register that defines accounting terms; thus, the terminology and underlying concepts differ internationally, and the translation of alien concepts often leads to a shift in meaning. Differences can also occur from interpretations of near-equivalent translations.

For IFRS' endorsement, one obstacle is the language.<sup>206</sup> Because the IFRS Foundation's working language is English, IFRS are only understandable to the wider public after they have been translated into the local language. The IASB has recognised this difficulty and is keen to translate its standards for used by everyone in the world.<sup>207</sup> Since translations can lead to divergences from the original text, the IASB has worked on retaining control over the IFRS translations. The IASB missed this target in the EU, which led to the creation of two official versions because the EU issued its own translations in German, French, and Spanish.<sup>208</sup>

An example of the occurring divergences through translation can be found in IFRS 15.95. In English, the used expression is 'an entity shall', which the German version<sup>209</sup> translates to 'darf das Unternehmen'. The German version can be translated back into English as 'an entity should', which leaves leeway for the entity to choose freely in terms of whether it wants to follow IFRS 15.95.

#### D. IASB's Role in the Harmonisation Process

The IASB plays an important role in harmonising financial reporting regulation. In 2000, the IASB's goal was to 'develop, in the public interest, a single set of high quality, understandable and enforceable global accounting standards that require high quality, transparent and comparable information in financial statements and other financial reporting to help participants in the world's capital markets and other users make economic decisions'.<sup>210</sup> Since then, the vision has not changed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 5.

Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p1; Nobes, Accounting and Business Research 43 (2013), Issue 2, p83 et seq; Zeff, British Accounting Review 2007, p290 et seq.

Link: https://www.ifrs.org/issued-standards/ifrs-translations/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> Wiley text with the EU approved version of IFRS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> Pacter, Pocket Guide, p 9.

The IASB cannot force any entity to use IFRS. Therefore, the IASB relies 67 on states to enforce the standard, or the free will of an entity to choose IFRS as an accounting standard. A few countries have adopted IFRS and many have converged to them for listed entities. Convergence, however, is not equal to adoption. Convergence only means that there are similarities between IFRS and a domestic norm. Adoption, on the other hand, is an implementation of IFRS by direct or indirect reference (cf paras 112 et seq, 157 et seq). For the short term, convergence may be appropriate, but it is not ideal for the long term. IFRS represent a whole system; if standards are only partly applied, they can appear to be wrong in the overall context.

#### E. Interim Conclusion

Globalisation influences financial reporting regulations and leads to harmonised 68 standards. However, there are issues associated with this tendency, because commercial accounting law should reflect the society in which it is applied.<sup>214</sup> Different factors influence the development of financial reporting standards. Such differences are manifold. Most of the differences stem from the style of setting rules and, in the end, civil or common law.

Commercial accounting rules, like the law in general, are the result of 69 compromises in the past and are, therefore, the sum of different influences. However, with globalisation comes unification. The unification of these standards only leaves room in the application of the standards to adapt them for the local circumstances. This gives the application of harmonised rules a local colouring, which will be encoded in another chapter (cf para 484 et seq).

This development can also be observed in terms of IFRS. Before the IFRS 70 were created, the use of foreign wording or systems caused differences, meaning that, although a country adopted the true and fair view, the applicants did not fully understand this foreign system, which generated differences on an international level in accounting practice. It is likely that these will continue, even under IFRS.<sup>215</sup> To improve the comparability, national standard setters should improve their norms so that the reports by different entities from different jurisdictions using the same standard become more comparable.<sup>216</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Pacter, Pocket Guide, p 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Pacter, Pocket Guide, p 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> IAS 1.7; cf Art 962a para 2 CO; CHK-Lipp, Art 962a para 3 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Choi/Mueller, International Accounting, p 26 cit after Leibfried, Festschrift Behr, p 189.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 198.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 55.

The improvement should also originate within IFRS themselves, with a reduction of the options the standard applier can use.<sup>217</sup>

Globalisation's benefits are harmonising norms. However, there are drawbacks associated with globalisation. In the process of globalisation, states are losing their freedom to regulate independently.<sup>218</sup> This is because, on an international level, supranational or private organisations take over regulation. There are tools available to reap the benefits while limiting the downside. One solution could be to harmonise standards at a minimum level to maintain the advantages of competition (ensuring quality), and to minimise the drawbacks (race to the bottom), yet still ensure some form of freedom for a state.<sup>219</sup> Sovereignty is sometimes misused to create locational advantages, but it is also utilised as an opportunity to improve the norm. In Switzerland, the latter process is sometimes referred to as 'Swiss finish'.<sup>220</sup>

Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 55.

Peters, International Law Research 2014, p 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Cf Peters, International Law Research 2014, p 64; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Sester, § 3 para 10.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 39 et seq; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 48; Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 271; Kunz, recht 2012, p 37; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Sester, § 3 para 26; Weber, SZW 2015, p 580.

# § 3 IFRS Basics

IFRS stands for International Financial Reporting Standards. These are the 72 result of the harmonisation of different financial reporting standards. It is their self-prescribed purpose to build the basis for a fair presentation of the financial report.<sup>221</sup> This is not surprising, with current and future investors as target readers in mind. First, IFRS will be explained (cf para 74 et seq), followed by the different ways in which they can be adpted (cf para 112 et seq).

IFRS deserve a separate chapter because it is important for their relevance to 73 be understood in this thesis. Their importance can also be made clear in numbers. The IASB analysed 150 jurisdictions, representing 98.6 per cent of the world's GDP.<sup>222</sup> 'The GDP of profiled jurisdictions that require or permit the use of IFRS Standards for domestic publicly accountable entities (listed companies and financial institutions) constitutes 55 per cent of the GDP of all profiled jurisdictions.' This chapter explains IFRS (cf para 74 et seq), how they are created (cf para 92 et seq), structured (cf para 90 et seq), and interpreted (cf para 99 et seq).

#### A. About IFRS

The IFRS are regulations concerning financial reporting. Most often, they are 74 used in a broader sense, including IAS (International Accounting Standards), IFRS in a narrower sense, the IFRIC (International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee), and the SIC (Standard Interpretations Committee) Interpretations.<sup>224</sup> It is their purpose to harmonise financial reporting and to give the report user a true and fair view.<sup>225</sup> No IFRS body has the authority to force the adoption of IFRS. Each jurisdiction must choose its own method of endorsement and enforcement (cf para 112 et seq).<sup>226</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> IAS 1.15.

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/use-of-ifrs-standards-by-jurisdiction/#an alysis (accessed on 16.10.2018).

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/use-of-ifrs-standards-by-jurisdiction/#an alysis (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> IAS 1.7; cf Kartscher/Rossi/Suter, Finanzberichterstattung, p 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Kartscher/Rossi/Suter, Finanzberichterstattung, p 18; Kirchner/Schmidt, International Standards and the Law, p 71 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, p 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Pacter, pocket guide, p 10.

The distinction of IFRS in the broader and narrower senses goes back to a change of names. IFRS followed the term 'IAS' after a resolution was passed in Edinburgh on 24<sup>th</sup> May 2000.<sup>227</sup> Since then, the IAS have been part of IFRS. Every new standard is issued as an IFRS.<sup>228</sup> The IAS are still in force, although a few have been dropped where necessary.<sup>229</sup> Thus, the term 'IFRS' is used in a broader sense as the sum of all IFRS in the narrower sense, such as the IAS, the IFRIC, and the SIC Interpretations.

IFRS' influence has grown in the last couple of decades. Now, the financial information of over half of the world's GDP is reported according to IFRS.<sup>230</sup> Of 150 jurisdictions, 140 have made a commitment to support IFRS for all or most domestic public accountable entities, while most of the rest permit their use.<sup>231</sup> These states fund the IASB,<sup>232</sup> which also depends on donations. This funding endangers the impartiality of the IASB and makes the board vulnerable because donors can withdraw or hold up the donations that are needed.<sup>233</sup>

## B. Evolution of the IFRS Foundation

IFRS are a child of the late 20<sup>th</sup> century. The IFRS Foundation was established in 2001. However, the IASC (International Accounting Standards Committee) had already started to develop the IAS in 1973.<sup>234</sup> In 2002, the EU agreed to adopt IFRS from 2005 (cf para 121 et seq).<sup>235</sup> This occurred in the form of 'Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 July 2002 on the application of international accounting standards', and was a rejection of US GAAP.<sup>236</sup>

One year later, Australia, Hong Kong, New Zealand, and South Africa adopted IFRS. In 2004, Japan agreed to converge IFRS into the Japanese GAAP. In 2005, almost 7,000 entities in Europe switched from their DAS to

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 3; Böckli, IFRS, para 1 n 4; cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: IFRS, pLXXVI.

Recently with IFRS 14, 15 and 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> The following standards have been cancelled or superseded in recent years: IAS 3,4,5,6,9,11,13,14,15,18,22,25,30,31,35.

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/use-of-ifrs-standards-by-jurisdiction/#an alysis (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Pacter, Snapshot, p 4.

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/about-us/who-we-are/#funding (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 163.

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/about-us/who-we-are/#history (accessed on 16.10.2018); Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 972.

Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 972; Kemper-Scharpegge, p 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Cf Kemper-Scharpegge, p 21.

IFRS. The following year, China jumped aboard the train and adopted IFRS. With Brazil, Canada, Chile, Israel, and Korea adding to the IFRS adoption list, the number of countries requiring or permitting the use of IFRS hit the 100 mark in 2007. Due to the growing recognition of IFRS, the US allowed non-US companies to report using IFRS. Another important step came in 2009, with the release of IFRS for SMEs.<sup>237</sup> In 2012, Argentina, Mexico, and Russia adopted IFRS. IFRS progressed towards becoming internationally recognised as accounting standards.<sup>238</sup>

#### C. The IASB

## I. In general

The IFRS are issued by the IASB,<sup>239</sup> which is a private organisation.<sup>240</sup> 79 Discussion relating to the private standard setter being a subject of international law is still ongoing.<sup>241</sup> The stakeholders within the IASB are states and entities.<sup>242</sup> The IASB's purpose is to improve the quality of financial reporting.<sup>243</sup>

As a result of globalisation and its denationalisation effect,<sup>244</sup> the IASB 8 increased in importance as a financial reporting standard. International rules compensate the state's loss of power; however, this does not mean that states are no longer important. States overcame the financial crises with their given tools;<sup>245</sup> they are still powerful, but there are now different levels of power. Today, we experience multi-level governance (*Mehrebenensystem*), in which tasks are not only fulfilled by states but also by intergovernmental, international, and supranational organisations. NGOs (non-governmental organisations) also play an ever-increasing role in this development.<sup>246</sup>

The need to stay present leads to a tendency to create more and more 81 regulations on an international level, and the jurisdictions orientate themselves towards regulations. To keep up with this process, internationally active entities

Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 975.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> IFRS, Who we are, http://www.ifrs.org/about-us/who-we-are/#history (accessed on 16.10.2018); cf Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 193; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Pacter, pocket guide, p 15; cf also Böckli, IFRS, para 10 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> For further reference of Berman/Wessel, Informal International Law, p 55 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> Raymond/DeNardis, International Theory, p 603.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 42.

Delbrück, FS Thürer, p 103.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> For further reference Delbrück, FS Thürer, p 103 et seq.

Delbrück, FS Thürer, p 104.

try to adapt themselves to the new regulations and also try to influence new regulations on an international level. This effect can also be observed in the IASB. Since domestic legislatures consider IFRS in the legislative process, these norms have an influence on national legislation as well.

## **II.** Composition

The IASB aims to improve the quality of financial reporting.<sup>247</sup> This is achieved through a board of experts who represent different stances concerning IFRS: the IFRS Foundation considers a fair representation when choosing members of the IASB, including preparers, auditors, users, and academics.<sup>248</sup> Furthermore, the IFRS Foundation is a non-profit corporation, constituted under the laws of the State of Delaware on 8<sup>th</sup> March 2001.<sup>249</sup>

The IASB consists of 14 members. The trustees select these members with the goal of staffing the IASB with technical expertise and experience from international business and financial markets. The Chair and Vice Chair represent no specific region. 'To ensure a broad international diversity, the constitution requires four members from the Asia/Oceania region; four from Europe; four from the Americas; one from Africa; and one appointed from any area, subject to maintaining overall geographical balance.' However, the members are not left alone in their task. The IASB has a technical staff, representing nearly 30 countries from around the world.<sup>251</sup>

Nine out of 14 votes are required to issue a draft.<sup>252</sup> The prompted diversities result in a higher legitimacy of the different interested groups (for legitimacy of para 264 et seq). At the same time, however, votes are less likely to result in a consensus.<sup>253</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 42.

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 145.

Link: https://www.iasplus.com/en/resources/ifrsf (accessed on 16.10.2018); cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 145.

Link: https://www.iasplus.com/en/resources/ifrsf/iasb-ifrs-ic/iasb-board (accessed on 16.10. 2018); cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> IFRS Foundation, Due Process Handbook, 3.14 et seq; IFRS 2013, Introduction, A9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 37 et seq.

#### III. IASB and the UNO Criteria for NGOs

The IASB is an NGO.<sup>254</sup> Therefore, the UN's principles concerning NGOs are 85 applicable:<sup>255</sup> an NGO shall support the UN's work. NGOs shall be representative bodies and have identifiable headquarters, and the officers are responsible to a democratic policy-making conference. NGOs cannot be profit-making bodies. Individual companies are excluded from a consultative status. NGOs cannot use or advocate violence, and they must not interfere in the internal affairs of states. Thus, a political party cannot be an NGO.

The IASB has its headquarters in London.<sup>256</sup> It is an independent standard-setting board and is 'overseen by a geographically and professionally diverse body of Trustees of the IFRS Foundation, which is publicly accountable to a Monitoring Board of public capital market authorities'.<sup>257</sup> The IASB consists of 16 full-time members, appointed by and accountable to the Trustees of the IFRS Foundation.<sup>258</sup> The board is financed indirectly by the IASC Foundation through the sales of copyrights and other products.<sup>259</sup> Profits are used to develop new standards.<sup>260</sup> The problem with financing projects in general is that the financiers can influence the behaviour of the beneficiaries.<sup>261</sup>

The standard-setting process (*Vernehmlassungsverfahren*; cf para 92 et seq) 87 is characterised by its thoroughness, openness, transparency, and the possibility for every interested party to participate.<sup>262</sup> The IFRS Foundation's mission statement mentions the intention to develop IFRS, which bring transparency, accountability, and efficiency to the global economy. The IFRS shall also serve the public interest.<sup>263</sup>

Each IASB member is named on the IFRS' website.<sup>264</sup> Therefore, how the 88 IASB is constituted is transparent. Opening each meeting of the Trustees, the IASB, the Advisory Council, and the Interpretations Committee to the public

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Kaya/Kirsch/Henselmann, Accounting Historians Journal: December 2016, Vol. 43, No. 2, p 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> ECOSOC statute cit according to Willetts, Transnational actors, p 335 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Pacter, pocket guide, p 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A8; Pacter, pocket guide, p 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A7; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> Cf IFRS Foundation, Report of the Trustees' Strategy Review 2011, passim.

Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 203.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Pacter, Pocket Guide, p 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> IFRS Foundation, Mission Statement, available at: http://www.ifrs.org/About-us/Pages/IFRS-Foundation-and-IASB.aspx (accessed on 16.10.2018); cf also Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 35 n 42.

Link: https://www.ifrs.org/groups/international-accounting-standards-board/#members (accessed on 01.11.2018).

89

ensures transparency in the standard-setting process.<sup>265</sup> Additionally, the development of new standards allows for an open, public process for debating technical issues.<sup>266</sup> Interested parties can take part in this process in different ways by participating in a working group or submitting a comment letter.<sup>267</sup> After IFRS' publication, it is possible to verify the result of the standard-setting process.<sup>268</sup>

The problematic criteria are the funding and the consultative status. The IASB only sells copyrights to fund its activities, not to pay out dividends.<sup>269</sup> This self-funding should not fall under the condition of profit making. The consultative status is only a problem in cases in which a single entity or a single sector tries to gain influence over the action of the NGO. However, the IASB opens its doors for everyone to participate in the standard-setting process. Hence, no single actor can over-influence the IASB, in theory (cf for influences on the IASB para 121 et seq).

### D. IFRS' Structure

90 IFRS consist mainly of standards that are topic related. Each year, new standards (IFRS) are created, which replace older ones (mainly IAS). IFRS are separated into three books: Part A, B and C. Part A deals with the conceptual framework and the required standards. Part B includes the accompanying guidance and IFRS practice statements and Part C contains the bases for conclusions.<sup>270</sup> IFRS, in a general sense, comprise IFRS in a strict sense, the IAS, the IFRIC Interpretations, and the SIC Interpretations.<sup>271</sup>

The Conceptual Framework ensures a consistent and logical basis for the formulation of IFRS,<sup>272</sup> even though the Conceptual Framework does not overwrite the standards.<sup>273</sup> The standards have priority over the Conceptual Framework (IFRS, Introduction, A10). The Conceptual Framework can only be used as a guide for reporting if no standard regulates the event in question and no analogy can be made to the requirements for similar items (cf para 178 et seq).<sup>274</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A9 et seq

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> IFRS 2013, Introduction, A11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Cf IFRS Foundation, Report of the Trustees' Strategy Review 2011, pp 8, 22 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Cf Link: https://www.ifrs.org/news-and-events/2018/01/new-required-ifrs-standards-books/ (accessed on 01.11.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> IAS 1.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> IFRS Preface 8; Wells, Principle-based, p 305.

Wells, Principle-based, p 305.

For further reference Wells, Principle-based, p 305.

## E. Development of Standards

The IASB issues a draft. This is followed by a procedure, which includes 92 different elements: <sup>275</sup> one element includes a consultation process for the public to interact with the standard setters through comments. <sup>276</sup> The openness of the IASB's meetings and the public availability of all its agenda papers ensures transparency. The IASB also has the task of collaborating with the worldwide standard-setting community. <sup>277</sup>

With the growing impact of IFRS, national legislatures are beginning to 93 have an influence on the standard-setting process in the IASB.<sup>278</sup> Legislatures have realised the opportunity to shape the IFRS in ways that benefit their own jurisdictions. The IASB also has a self-interest in enabling the national legislatures to collaborate; if national legislatures do not consider IFRS to be adequate for their purposes, they will not adopt the proposed changes into their domestic legal order (cf also para 123 et seq).

# F. IFRS' Legal Form

Two perspectives can be utilised when qualifying the legal nature of a norm. A 94 norm can be qualified from its own perspective, or from the perspective of another norm. IFRS can be classified from the perspective of international law, but also from the point of view of domestic law. Only the former will be shown in this chapter, and the latter, under Swiss law, follows in a later chapter (cf para 137 et seq). The IASB views IFRS as a set of informal norms,<sup>279</sup> and informal norms are not legally binding.<sup>280</sup>

However, the nature of the legal norm can change. According to Kirchner 95 and Schmidt,<sup>281</sup> IFRS become substitutes for legally binding mandatory norms, as soon as they are required to gain access to a market. In my view, the nature of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> Pacter, pocket guide, p 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> HWP 2014, p 111; Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 40; Pacter, pocket guide, p 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> Pacter, pocket guide, p 15.

Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 200; Zeff, British Accounting Review 2007, p 299.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> IFRS, Vorwort zur deutschen Übersetzung der IFRS 2013; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 10; Böckli, IFRS, para 44 et seq; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 83; Glanz, ST 2007, p 529; Glanz, SZW 2007, p 360; Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, pp 130, 146; Kemper-Scharpegge, p 17 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 55 n 239; CHK-Lipp, Art 962a para 18.

Flückiger, Informal International Lawmaking, p 409; Flückiger, Tribute to Peter Koepfel, p 45; Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> Kirchner/Schmidt, International Standards and the Law, p 68.

the legal norm changes and becomes formal law with the recognition of the state (cf para 137 et seq).<sup>282</sup>

# G. IFRS' Underlying Principle

96 Usually, when the IFRS are mentioned, one connects them automatically with fair presentation or true and fair view. Fair presentation has its own standard (IFRS 13; cf also para 303 et seq). In addition, this view is an underlying principle on which every standard is built.<sup>283</sup>

The term 'true and fair view' is unclear (for the influence of culture cf para 484 et seq; for further explanations of true and fair view cf also para 303 et seq). In essence, it means that the financial report is transparent and the assets and liabilities are estimated accurately. If the numbers alone do not depict a situation in an accurate and satisfactory way, additional information should be provided in the notes of the financial statements. Divergences from single norms are possible, in order to preserve the purpose of a fair presentation.

#### H. IFRS for SMEs

98 First introduced in 2009, IFRS for SMEs were created for small and mediumsized entities. Together, they account for 95 per cent of all entities worldwide.<sup>287</sup> They are based conceptionally on IFRS, but build their own units.<sup>288</sup> In Switzerland, IFRS for SMEs are a recognised set of standards in the sense of Art 962a para 5 CO<sup>289</sup>.<sup>290</sup>

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 130; Teubner, Constitutional Fragments, p 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> IFRS, Preface to the IFRSs, para 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 11; cf Evans, Accounting and Business Research 2003, Vol 33, No 4, p 311 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Cf IFRS, Preface to the IFRSs, para 6; IFRS 1.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> Article 4 (3) Directive 2013/34/EU; Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 21; cf IFRS 13.91 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> HWP 2014, p 114.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> HWP 2014, p 114.

English wording: 'The Federal Council shall specify the recognised standards. It may stipulate requirements that must be met when choosing a standard or when changing from one standard to another'; authoritative German version: 'Der Bundesrat bezeichnet die anerkannten Standards. Er kann die Voraussetzungen festlegen, die für die Wahl eines Standards oder den Wechsel von einem Standard zum andern erfüllt sein müssen'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> Art 1 VASR; HWP 2014, p 114.

# I. IFRS' Interpretation

#### I. Basics

If an IFRS can be applied to a specific case, the specific standard should be 99 followed.<sup>291</sup> In cases in which no IFRS applies specifically to the situation, the 'management shall use its judgement in the developing and applying an accounting policy that results in information'.292 The information must be relevant and reliable. Reliable means that the financial statements shall 'represent faithfully the financial position, financial performance and cash flows of the entity; reflect the economic substance of transactions, other events and conditions, and not merely the legal form; are neutral, ie free from bias; are prudent; and are complete in all material respects'.293 In the terminology explained above (cf para 90 et seq), IFRS places the most emphasis on the systematic interpretation.<sup>294</sup>

## II. IFRS' Interpretation Principle

IFRS' regulations are numerous, especially in comparison with the commercial 100 accounting rules that can be found in the CO. Therefore, many questions are answered by the standards themselves. IFRS cannot regulate every single case, so interpretation is needed. They define the primary sources for the finding of a regulation. IFRS comprise the IFRS, the IAS, the IFRIC Interpretations, and the SIC Interpretations.<sup>295</sup> The IFRIC and SIC Interpretations can be qualified as authoritative interpretations. They are, in other words, interpretations, whose application the standard setter deems as mandatory.

# **III. Process of Interpretation**

The interpretation can be divided in two processes: first, the interpreter shall 101 search for a suitable norm; second, he shall test the result of his interpretation.

#### 1. Searching for a Suitable Norm

Beginning with the interpretation process, the interpreter must proceed as 102 follows. In step one, he needs to search for answers in a particular standard

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> IAS 8.7.

IAS 8.10; cf Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 286.

Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 262.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> IAS 1.7, 8.5.

(IAS or IFRS).<sup>296</sup> If he is unable to find an answer, he must proceed to step two. In this step, the interpreter will consider the authoritative SIC or IFRIC Interpretations.<sup>297</sup> In the third step, the interpreter will form an analogy to a similar standard within IFRS.<sup>298</sup> Fourth, he uses the definitions, reporting criteria, and measurement concepts of the conceptual framework.<sup>299</sup> In the fifth step, the interpreter can apply other standards similar to IFRS and the doctrine.<sup>300</sup> In other words, the interpreter can use inter alia US GAAP for the interpretation of IFRS.<sup>301</sup>

#### 2. Verification of the Result

103 The second step in the interpretation process is important. It consists of verifying the result (cf para 507 et seq). If compliance with IFRS does not lead to a fair presentation of a situation, it is possible to diverge from these standards. Thus, the general norm of fair presentation is an overriding principle. This is different under the CO, because legislature diverged from the true and fair view principle intentionally, fair presentation is not an overriding principle. As a result, the information should be relevant, reliable, and provide a fair presentation, as well as an economic view. In addition, the financial statements should be neutral, prudent, and complete in all material respects.

Therefore, if management concludes that compliance with IFRS will lead to conflicts with the conceptual framework, it shall depart from that requirement.<sup>308</sup> Additionally, even if the application of the requirements set out in the conceptual framework lead to a fair presentation, the preparer shall diverge from them as well.<sup>309</sup> This process is the IASB's equivalent to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> IAS 8.7; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 57; cf HWP 2014, p 112.

HWP 2014, p 112; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 60 n 261; cf Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 251.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> IAS 8.11(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> IAS 8.11(b); cf also IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 2; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> IAS 8.12; cf HWP 2014, p 112; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 157 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Grote/Hold/Pilhofer, IRZ 2014, p 341.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> IAS 8.14(b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> IAS 1.17; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 61; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 980; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 157 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 107, Art 958c para 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1626, 1699.

Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> IAS 8.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> IAS 8.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> IAS 1.19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> IAS 1.23.

improper lacuna under Swiss law (cf paras 42 et seq, 507 et seq). Although IFRS provide more detail than the CO and, therefore, regulate more cases in detail, the IASB anticipated the possibility of obtaining improper results in the application of IFRS. Thus, the IASB does not raise the claim of having regulated every imaginable case properly; instead, it created IAS8 as a guideline to interpret IFRS.

### J. IFRS vs US GAAP

This section explains the relationship between the two accounting standards: IFRS and US GAAP. US GAAP are the sum of all accounting and financial reporting regulations in the US.<sup>310</sup> The FASB (Financial Accounting Standards Board) can be seen as US GAAP's issuer.<sup>311</sup> The GAAP in the US are the Financial Reporting Standards (FRS) and the statements of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board.<sup>312</sup> Their purpose is to make reliable information about the financial situations of entities available for current and future investors.<sup>313</sup> Unfortunately, US GAAP are not easily accessible or understandable.<sup>314</sup>

Nevertheless, the question here is how IFRS and US GAAP interact with each other. Although IFRS have expanded their influence increasingly, worldwide acceptance of IFRS will only be achieved when the US admits that IFRS are equivalent to US GAAP.<sup>315</sup> As of today, there are still differences between the two standards.<sup>316</sup> In 2002, an important step towards harmonisation was made (Norwalk Agreement).<sup>317</sup> Since then, the common project of the IASB and the FASB has led to an influence of US GAAP on IFRS,<sup>318</sup> and they have begun to converge. The American SEC (United States Securities and Exchange) permitted the use of IFRS in 2007 for foreign listed entities on the US stock exchanges.<sup>319</sup> The two boards are working off different items to find a common

Cf http://www.fasb.org/home (accessed on 01.09.2017); HWP 2014, p 117; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 56 et seq; Handschin, Rechungslegung, para 61 et seq.

Link: http://www.fasb.org/home (accessed on 16.10.2018).

Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 193.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> HWP 2014, p 117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 81.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 22; Burger/Vial, p 501.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Burger/Vial, p 501.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> IASB and FASB, Update 2013, p1; cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p119; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 976.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p119; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 22; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 977.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 93; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 119; Bierstaker/Kopp/Lombardi, IFRS, p 1.

107

109

ground.<sup>320</sup> However, in the reporting of financial instruments, the IASB and the FASB have been unable to reach an agreement.<sup>321</sup> The latest updates on the harmonisation project can be found online.<sup>322</sup> The TTIP (Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership) could accelerate the harmonisation process.<sup>323</sup> It is difficult to make a prognosis as to how the convergence will proceed.

This harmonisation project has effects on financial reporting in Switzerland. If harmonisation is realised in the future, one standard will cease to exist. Thus, entities will have one less option from which to choose. The growing complexity of harmonisation must lead to higher requirements in the education and training of human resources. Entities in Switzerland with strong connections to the US use US GAAP. One example of this is Credit Suisse. It will change to IFRS if US GAAP is replaced. Predictions for the development of the distribution between IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER are not easy to make. In my opinion, entities applying Swiss GAAP FER will continue to use them (cf para 198 et seq). Depending on the growing complexity of IFRS due to harmonisation with US GAAP, entities are likely to change from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER.

The growing compliance between IFRS and US GAAP could lead to a decrease in IFRS acceptance. The reason for this is that no country other than the US has an influence on US GAAP.<sup>328</sup> European entities are concerned that IFRS will become increasingly similar to US GAAP; they chose IFRS because they disliked US GAAP.<sup>329</sup>

As in other cases, US authorities declare themselves responsible for auditing every financial report created in accordance with US GAAP, regardless of the preparer's registered office.<sup>330</sup> In other words, US authorities audit financial reports according to US GAAP despite the fact that local authorities have already audited these reports. US authorities base their legitimacy on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup> Cf IASB and FASB, Update 2013, p 1.

For further reference Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 977.

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/global-convergence/convergence-with-us-gaap/Pages/convergence-with-us-gaap.aspx (accessed on 25.10.16); cf https://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/use-of-ifrs-standards-by-jurisdiction/united-states/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> Thijssen/Iatridis, Conditional conservatism, p 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> HWP 2014, p 111.

<sup>325</sup> Cf KPMG, available at https://home.kpmg.com/ch/de/home/dienstleistungen/audit/us-gaap.html (accessed on 16.10.2018).

Link: https://www.credit-suisse.com/corporate/en/articles/media-releases/4q16-press-re lease-201702.html (accessed on 16.10.2018).

For Swiss GAAP FER's future cf Leibfried, EF 2016, p 120 et seq.

Bohr, Bilanzierung von Kundenbeziehungen, p 85 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 165.

Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 8.

argument that local authorities do not have the expertise to audit.<sup>331</sup> For this reason, US GAAP have become less important in Switzerland and the EU.<sup>332</sup> There is a general fear of 'Americanisation',<sup>333</sup> or, as Wiegand<sup>334</sup> puts it, the vision of a 'total McDonalds' worries Europe.

### K. Interim Conclusion

The IASB is a private organisation (cf para 80 et seq) and issues IFRS. In order to qualify the legal form of the IFRS, different points of views can be taken. From the stand of the IASB, IFRS are a set of informal norms; in other words, private norms (cf para 79 et seq). The IFRS' legal nature can however change, if a domestic accounting standard refers to them (cf para 137 et seq). This chapter further shows, that the IASB fulfils the UN criteria for an acceptable NGO (cf para 85 et seq). Being issued by a private organisation, the IFRS come with their own method of interpretation (cf para 99 et seq), which consists of the following cascade: the first place to look for the answer of the question how a specific item has to be reported, is in the standards themselves. In step two, the SIC or IFRIC Interpretations must be considered. Third, an analogy can be made to a similar standard. Only in the fourth step can the framework be of use. Fifth, standards such as IFRS are permitted as an interpretation tool, or the doctrine's explanations regarding the use of IFRS. In the last step, the result must be verified for compatibility with the underlying principles of IFRS.

Despite this cascade, differences in interpretations still occur as a result of cultural differences (cf 484 et seq). The same case will be reported differently depending on the preparer of the report, especially regarding risk avoidance. Differences are also an important factor in the relationship between IFRS and US GAAP. The FASB and the IASB are in the process of harmonising US GAAP and IFRS, which could have a small impact on the distribution of the applied standard in Switzerland (cf para 105 et seq). This convergence of IFRS and US GAAP may result in Swiss entities changing from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>332</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> Cf Spadin, FS Forstmoser, p 340.

Wiegand, Jusletter 25<sup>th</sup> February 2002, para 16.

# § 4 IFRS Adoption

Jurisdictions have found different ways of adopting IFRS (cf paras 113 et seq, 112 137 et seq). For example, the EU created an endorsement process in which the IASB's novelties are examined based on their understandability, relevance, reliability, comparability, and compatibility with the European public good (cf para 121). This chapter analyses firstly why IFRS are adopted and secondly displaies the different forms of how IFRS are adopted.

# A. Reasons for the Adoption of IFRS

With the global popularity of IFRS, several lesser-developed states have 113 endorsed IFRS to improve their low-quality domestic accounting standards. This adoption gives these states more common ground with their more-developed counterparts. More-developed jurisdictions considered IFRS to gain better comparability between the financial reports of entities domiciled in their jurisdictions. This inter-corporate-comparability is important for investors. Tweedie confirms this: 'The life blood of capital markets is financial information that is: comparable from company to company; relevant to investment financing decisions; a faithful depiction of economic reality; and neutral, favouring neither supplier nor user of capital, neither buyer nor seller of securities'.

Entities rely on outside capital. These resources are only provided if the 114 investor trusts in the entity's ability to pay back the money loaned or equity, meaning that the entity's value increases. Therefore, the investor tests the financial structure of the entity by consulting the financial report. The more information he can gather, the better. Nevertheless, information on its own is not enough. In addition to the quantity of information, it should be comparable. The more entities use a certain standard, the better the comparability between them. This leads to the conclusion that the more high-grade the financial report, the cheaper the costs to acquire outside capital.<sup>338</sup> Further reasons for the harmonisation of financial reporting standards are presented in para 30 et seq.

Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 162.

Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 162; Tweedie, Principle-based, p 4.

Tweedie, Principle-based, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> Kemper-Scharpegge, p 14.

A study<sup>339</sup> has shown that emerging countries use IFRS as a reference point for their accounting systems. First-world countries on the other hand are more confident in developing independent accounting options. The results are divergences from national accounting systems to IFRS.<sup>340</sup> In states with highly developed equity markets, national standards with many similarities to IFRS can be observed.<sup>341</sup>

## B. Forms

- 116 Bergmann<sup>342</sup> distinguishes between two methods of IFRS' adoption: direct and indirect endorsement (cf also para 122 et seq). In direct adoption, the legislature creates a direct reference to IFRS, either as a dynamic or static direct reference (cf also para 152 et seq). With indirect endorsement, the legislature sets a new national law based on IFRS. Usually, only IFRS are incorporated and, for this reason, translated.
- There are different reasons for distinctions in the adoption of IFRS, such as different grades of endorsement, different translations, gaps within IFRS, the liberty to choose certain types of valuation, and imperfect enforcement of IFRS.<sup>343</sup> International standards can be implemented in formal domestic law in different ways. The least problematic method is implementation word for word into national law by the means of an ordinary legislative process (= reception).<sup>344</sup> More dynamic methods of implementation are also available, such as dynamic references (cf paras 157 et seq, 160 et seq) or general clauses (cf para 165 et seq). Although the dynamic methods are more effective, they enjoy less legitimacy (cf para 264 et seq).<sup>345</sup>
- There are different players, who can encourage the use of recognised standards: stock exchanges can limit access to the financial markets by declaring the use of certain standards as obligatory.<sup>346</sup> Investors or financial institutes can also tie their investments to the adoption of financial reporting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>339</sup> Ding/Hope/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Differences, p 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>340</sup> Ding/Hope/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Differences, p 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> Ding/Hope/Jeanjean/Stolowy, Differences, p 3.

Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 194.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National influence, p 198.

Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 14; cf Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87; Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 140 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> Cf Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 14.

For the SIX Swiss Exchange cf https://www.six-exchange-regulation.com/de/home/issuer/admission/listing.html (accessed on 22.08.17).

standards.<sup>347</sup> Jurisdictions can permit or require the use of a recognised standard in certain cases.<sup>348</sup>

The following table analyses the use of IFRS in the 150 profiled 119 jurisdictions by world region:<sup>349</sup>

	Number of Jurisdictions					
Region	Jurisdictions in the region	Jurisdictions that require IFRS Standards for all or most domestic publicly accountable entities	Jurisdictions that require IFRS Standards as % of total jurisdictions in the region	Jurisdictions that permit or require IFRS Standards for at least some (but not all or most) domestic publicly accountable entities	Jurisdictions that neither require nor permit IFRS Standards for any domestic publicly accountable entities	
Europe	44	43	98%	1	0	
Africa	38	36	95%	1	1	
Middle East	13	13	100%	0	0	
Asia- Oceania	34	25	74%	3	6	
Americas	37	27	73%	8	2	
Totals	166	144	87%	13	9	
As % of 166	100%	87%		8%	5%	

Figure 1: IASB's profile of 166 jurisdictions

Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 117; cf for tying financial aid to IFRS Judge/Li/Pinsker, p 163; Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 5; mandatory for the zewo-certificat for charities, cf Zewo, Anforderungen an die Revision von Organisationen mit Zewo-Gütesiegel, p 2 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> For Swiss law cf Art Art 962 para 1 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> IFRS, Analysis of the IFRS jurisdictional profiles, http://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/use-of-ifrs-standards-by-jurisdiction/#analysis (accessed on 16.10.18).

The IASB analyses the different methods of adopting IFRS as follows: 350 '144 jurisdictions (87 per cent of the profiles) require IFRS Standards for all or most domestic publicly accountable entities (listed companies and financial institutions) in their capital markets. All but one of those have already begun using IFRS Standards. Bhutan will begin using IFRS Standards in 2021. Some comments on the remaining 22 jurisdictions that have not adopted: 12 jurisdictions permit, rather than require, IFRS Standards: Bermuda, Cayman Islands, Guatemala, Honduras, Japan, Madagascar, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Suriname, Switzerland, Timor-Leste; one jurisdiction requires IFRS Standards for financial institutions but not listed companies: Uzbekistan; one jurisdiction is in process of adopting IFRS Standards in full: Thailand; one jurisdiction is in process of converging its national standards substantially (but not entirely) with IFRS Standards: Indonesia; and seven jurisdictions use national or regional standards: Bolivia, China, Egypt, India, Macao SAR, United States, Vietnam.'

The most important supervisory bodies at the international level are members of IOSCO (International Organization of Securities Commissions).<sup>351</sup> This organisation played an important part in the harmonisation of the most important concepts in financial reporting, the new formulation of the tasks, and the operation of the IASB.<sup>352</sup> The European counterweight to IOSCO is EFRAG (European Financial Reporting Advisory Group).<sup>353</sup> EFRAG consists of the European network of auditors, the FEE,<sup>354</sup> the ICC (International Chamber of Commerce), and national standard setters.<sup>355</sup>

# C. Example: European Union

The EU played an important role in the promotion of IFRS, when it decided to declare the application of IFRS mandatory in certain cases, after 2005; as a result, IFRS gained in importance.<sup>356</sup> The EU endorsed IFRS through incorporation in the directive (Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002). The same result can be achieved with a static reference (cf para 160).

Link: http://www.ifrs.org/use-around-the-world/use-of-ifrs-standards-by-jurisdiction/#an alysis (accessed on 16.10.18).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> International Organisation of Securities Commissions.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 115.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>354</sup> Fédération Européenne des Experts Comptables.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>355</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 115.

Burger/Vial, p 501; cf Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 193; Nobel, International Standards and the Law, p 62 et seq; Schepel, Informal International Lawmaking, p 358; Schneider, ST 2002, p 795.

### I. Endorsement

A self-regulatory organisation (SRO),<sup>357</sup> the IASB, issues IFRS. For that matter the EU did not use a dynamic reference. This way the IFRS do not unfold legal validity on their own. For this step, an endorsement process is needed.<sup>358</sup> With the decision of the responsible body, norms set by privates (IFRS) become formal law.<sup>359</sup> Thus, the EU uses a static method in the implementation of IFRS.<sup>360</sup> The purpose of this is to create an efficient and cost-effective European financial market.<sup>361</sup>

#### **II. Process**

This process ensures the EU's power over the IASB, which enables the EU to push its opinions. At the same time, the EU avoids complications by having a dynamic reference to a private standard. This process also has a downside; until the standard is enacted and published, it is not applicable law. After the implementation of IFRS into European law, they become secondary community law for EU member states. The following explanations show the process a novelty must go through to count as EU law.

The EU's interaction with IFRS begins early. EFRAG consults the EU on 124 questions concerning the application of IFRS in the EU and is involved in the standard-setting process of the IASB.<sup>367</sup> The EFRAG gives an overview over the already endorsed standards.<sup>368</sup> 'The international accounting standards can only be adopted if: they are not contrary to the principle set out in Article 2(3) of Directive 78/660/EEC and in Article 16(3) of Directive 83/349/EEC and are

<sup>357</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Werlen/Hertner, § 4 para 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> Cf Art 3 EU IAS Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002.

Kirchner/Schmidt, International Standards and the Law, p 70; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 159; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 44 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 27.

Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 63.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 4.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002, Art 4.

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 146.

EU, endorsement process, link: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2016/578988/IPOL\_BRI(2016)578988\_EN.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18).

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 4; Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 141; Schepel, Informal International Lawmaking, p 358; Schneider, ST 2002, p 795.

Link: http://www.efrag.org/Endorsement (accessed on 16.10.18); cf also https://ec.europa.eu/info/business-economy-euro/company-reporting\_and-auditing/company-reporting\_en (accessed on 16.10.18).

conducive to the European public good and, they meet the criteria of understandability, relevance, reliability and comparability required of the financial information needed for making economic decisions and assessing the stewardship of management' (Article 3 Para 2 Regulation [EC] No 1606/2002). The 'IAS Regulation' does not supersede the fourth and seventh directives, as they are still applicable law.<sup>369</sup> The EU must implement each novelty, and publishes the total of its accounting standards on its website EUR-lex.<sup>370</sup>

Most standards and interpretations pronounced by the IASB have been endorsed and become binding EU accounting law. In the early 21st century however, EFRAG advised against the adoption of certain standards<sup>371</sup> and interpretations<sup>372</sup>.<sup>373</sup> This had multiple effect. Most importantly, itled to greater influence by the EU on the standard-setting process of the IASB<sup>374</sup> because the IASB is always uncertain as to whether the EU will endorse an interpretation or standard; as a result, the EU has more leverage in negotiations.<sup>375</sup> Therefore, the IASB already consolidates with the EU in the norm-setting process to avoid discrepancies between IFRS and EU-IFRS. If the EU dispensed with EFRAG and used a dynamic reference, it would lose its political power over the IASB.<sup>376</sup> Because of this leverage, the IASB considers opinions from the EU.

According to Hohl, this creates a mild form of democratic legitimacy.<sup>377</sup> The legitimacy chain (cf para 293 et seq) is only broken when the standard setter does not follow the EU's wishes.<sup>378</sup> In such cases, the EU can still deviate from IFRS in the endorsement process and uphold the legitimacy chain.<sup>379</sup> However, this process leads to discrepancies between IFRS and EU-IFRS. Authorities have responsibilities toward their own citizens. Subsequently, by 'not

126

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> Kemper-Scharpegge, p 23; cf also Besselink, Informal International Lawmaking: Case Studies, p 131.

Commission Regulation (EC) No 1126/2008 of 3<sup>rd</sup> November 2008 adopting certain international accounting standards in accordance with Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002 of the European Parliament and of the Council (Text with EEA relevance), link: http://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32008R1126 (accessed on 16.10.18).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> IAS 32, 39; cf also Schreiber, International Standards, p 177 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> IFRIC 3; SIC 5, 16 and 17.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 5; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 159; Schreiber, International Standards, p 175 et seq.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 5.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 9; even with the EU's choice of IFRS as the recognised standard, the EU wished to gain influence in the IASB, cf Hohl, Private Standard-setzung, p 134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>376</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>377</sup> Cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 187.

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 206 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>379</sup> Cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 213.

intervening in the setting of standards by private actors, governments may be evading their responsibilities toward their own citizens under domestic constitutional law and they may also infringe their obligations under international law toward foreign stakeholders'.<sup>380</sup>

The carve-outs also come with a downside. They should be avoided because 127 they lead to difficulties for cross-listed entities. Carve-outs as used here are certain parts carved out of one set of norms. The SEC only admits IFRS reports without carve-outs.<sup>381</sup> The question is how this divergence can be solved. Cross-listed entities use the footnotes to ensure the report holds up under EU law and IFRS.<sup>382</sup> They also show the differences in the footnotes. This method could also be a possible solution for Switzerland (cf para 137 et seq). Incompatibilities between the statutory report according to the CO and the IFRS report can be explained in the footnotes. Hence, compulsory incompatibilities (*zwingende Unvereinbarkeiten*) of the CO with IFRS could be solved by reporting according to the CO and disclosing the differences to IFRS in the notes.<sup>383</sup>

#### III. Criteria

The EU foresees certain criteria which the IFRS have to meet for becoming 128 European Law. IFRS can only be adopted by the EU if: 'they are not contrary to the principle set out in Article 2(3) of Directive 78/660/EEC and in Article 16(3) of Directive 83/349/EEC and are conducive to the European public good and, they meet the criteria of understandability, relevance, reliability and comparability required of the financial information needed for making economic decisions and assessing the stewardship of management'. 384

The guideline for the criterion of understandability is a knowledgeable user, 129 meaning someone who has reasonable knowledge of entities and their financial reporting.<sup>385</sup> The information must also not be unduly complex.<sup>386</sup> The harmonisation of IFRS with US GAAP could lead to greater complexity of

Benvenisti, Informal International Lawmaking, p 302; for further reference cf also Casini, Informal International Lawmaking, p 397 et seq.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 7.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>383</sup> Cf Schmid's project description available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

Art 3 para 2 EU, IAS Regulation 1606/2002; Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, Abstract; Schepel, Informal International Lawmaking, p 358.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 23.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 23.

IFRS and, therefore, a lower understandability not only of IFRS themselves but also of the information their application generates.

The criteria for relevance requests that all relevant information shall be considered in the financial report. This information will help the users to evaluate the past and make prognoses for the future.<sup>387</sup> For the financial report to be reliable, the accounting information shall be complete, free from error and bias, and must show a faithful representation (cf para 353 et seq).<sup>388</sup>

The definition of comparability is similar to the definition of the principle of equality. Thus, similar economic transactions will be accounted for in the same way and different transactions will be accounted for differently. This is also referred to as consistency, which is regarded as a part of comparability. The goal of comparability's is to enable the users 'to identify similarities and differences between two sets of economic phenomena'. The comparability is limited because (as already shown) the same standard is applied in different states differently, and, even in the same jurisdiction, differences occur (cf para 484 et seq).

Every novelty relating to IFRS is tested on its compatibility with the European public good. One component of the European public good is the public interest (öffentliches Interesse). The protective goods are financial stability and the economic development of the Union. It is difficult to define what constitutes the European public good. The Expert Group on the IAS Regulation created guidelines. This group created the following factors to determine the European public good: Is the standard consistent with EU competition law? Has the standard converged with US GAAP to "level the playing field"? Have the needs of different types of investors been considered? Have the needs of a broad range of users, including regulators, other stakeholder and creditors, been considered? What are the broad economic effects of

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 24.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 25 et seq.

You shall treat equal equally and unequal unequally; cf also Sieckmann, Recht als normatives System, p 221 et seq; cf Dederer, Korporative Staatsgewalt, p 278 et seq; Müller, FS Richli, p 758.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>391</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 27.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 32; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 165; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 143.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 43.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 34 citing Expert Group on the IAS Regulation, 2014; the ICAEW (Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales) also issued a framework link: http://www.icaew.com/ (accessed on 16.10.18).

standards on employment or public policy? Do standards improve financial reporting? Is there a reference to the cost-benefit analysis?'.<sup>396</sup>

For Bischof and Daske, the only reasonable way to understand the European public good is as a call for a 'comprehensive cost-benefit analysis that considers the reactions of different stakeholders to the proposed standard'.<sup>397</sup> 'Ultimately, it is a political decision of how to weigh the different costs and benefits of different parties.'<sup>398</sup> The task of determining the European public good falls to EFRAG.<sup>399</sup>

### D. Interim Conclusion

This chapter has dealt with the question of how states adopt IFRS on a formal 134 level, referring to the ways in which states officially deal with these standards. However, on another more informal level, IFRS influence formal law as well. This will be the topic of the next two chapters.

IFRS' global influence on financial reporting is undisputed. Jurisdictions 135 have found different ways of interacting with IFRS. While some jurisdictions, such as the EU, have adopted IFRS as their standard for consolidated statements (cf para 121 et seq), others have made them the basis for the statutory report. For the implementation of IFRS, there are different possibilities: incorporation, meaning recepted norms (cf para 157 et seq), references, meaning links to other norms (cf para 160 et seq), or general clauses, meaning broad terms (cf para 165 et seq). To ensure influence on the standard-setting process of the IASB, many jurisdictions have opted to endorse each IFRS novelty rather than setting a dynamic reference (cf para 160 et seq). The EU took the same path, being involved from the early stages of the standard-setting process until the standards are enacted in the IASB, making it unlikely that the EU would not endorse a proposed change by the IASB.

Switzerland, as we also will see later (cf para 137 et seq), chose a different 136 path to that of the EU. The EU operates through an endorsement process, which enables the EU to control every change the IASB makes and either adopt it or not. Thus, the EU decides what becomes European law and what does not, so that each change to EU law remains in the hands of the EU. This mechanism gives the EU power over the IASB. The IASB is keen to consult the EU before making any amendments. If the EU is not happy with a change, it simply will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>396</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 3.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 47.

Bischof/Daske question whether EFRAG is ideally staffed to examine this condition, for further reference Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 42.

not adopt it, which leads to the creation of different variants of IFRS. This way, the strength of uniformity would be lost. Because of its chosen method, Switzerland does not have the same kind of influence over the IASB. With the dynamic reference of recognised standards in the CO, the IASB can change Swiss law by changing IFRS. This will be discussed further in the next chapter (cf para 137 et seq).

# § 5 IFRS' Legal Nature and Forms of Influence

This chapter will explain the different forms of IFRS influence on Swiss law on a conceptual basis; the manifestation of IFRS' impact on Swiss law will be explained later (cf para 351 et seq). There are different ways in which IFRS can influence domestic financial reporting. Influences can be the result of references (cf para 152), recognised financial reporting principles (cf para 165 et seq), analogies (cf para 178 et seq), and comparative law (cf para 183 et seq). A reverse influence is also possible. Domestic accounting standards, on the other hand, can also have an influence when dealing with IFRS = reverse influence (cf para 484 et seq).

# A. History of IFRS' Influences on Swiss Commercial Accounting Law

In 1992, Switzerland refused to join the EEA (European Economic Area). Thus, 138 the 'Groupe de réflexion Geselschaftsrecht' proposed that Switzerland should converge its national commercial accounting law with the European Directive. The draft that was drawn up in 1998 already foresaw a change of direction with what was called a 'Mini-IFRS'. However, Parliament did not follow the draft and left the norms concerning commercial accounting in the CO without considering IFRS as broadly as the expert commission that issued the draft. Then, in 2007, the Federal Council proposed changes in the direction of IFRS, 403 but with no effects on taxation (cf para 54 et seq).

IFRS gained popularity until its peak in 2008; since then, the tendency toward globalisation reverted back to nationalisation, 404 which manifested itself in the creation of Swiss GAAP FER as a competitor to IFRS (cf para 197 et seq). Swiss GAAP FER expanded due to the entities' choice to opt for them instead of for IFRS.

It is unclear whether the legislature intended to create a Helvetism or 140 whether it wanted to refer indirectly to IFRS.<sup>405</sup> Böckli<sup>406</sup> would like the CO to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>400</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> Begleitbericht 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>402</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 63 et seq.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 74.

<sup>404</sup> Müller/Wyss, p 54.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>405</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 39; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 981.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>406</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 40.

be interpreted autonomously, meaning free from IFRS' influences. However, he cuts back a little by stating that it is permitted to consult the original source, in the process of interpretation, when the CO's principles are still being considered. Handschin<sup>407</sup> propagates the view of only one set of standards, in which the CO comes together with Swiss GAAP FER or IFRS.

## B. IFRS' Legal Nature under Swiss Law

# I. Qualification

141 From an independent point of view, IFRS have an informal legal nature (cf para 94 et seq); in other words, they are not legally binding. The question is whether their nature changes with their use in a specific context. IFRS incorporations into Swiss law represent the easiest case. Incorporations change their legal nature into that in which they are incorporated. If Swiss legislature implements the IFRS' definition of liabilities into Swiss law, the implemented text becomes Swiss law (cf para 396 et seq). References, however, are more difficult to qualify. Swiss law refers to IFRS numerous times in a dynamic<sup>408</sup> way. Article 962 CO references the recognised standards, which are listed in the VASR. There are two different views: either references do not lead to changes to the legal nature, or they do.

For the jurisdiction<sup>409</sup> and a part of the doctrine, the legal nature of the source referred to does not change with a reference in a narrower sense.<sup>410</sup> In my view, the legal nature changes when a reference in a narrower sense is

60

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>407</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 30 et seq, 291.

Art 1 VASR; Art 3 oquater para 4 EnV (SR 730.01); Art 8 para 2 Verordnung über die Gewährung von Steuererleichterungen im Rahmen der Regionalpolitik (SR 901.022); Art 74 para 2 lit b VSBG (SR 935.521); Art 14 para 3 FDV (SR 784.101.1).

BGE 132 III 285, Consideration 1.3: 'Nach der Praxis des Bundesgerichts kommt Regelwerken privater Organisationen auch dann nicht die Qualität von Rechtsnormen zu, wenn sie sehr detailliert und ausführlich sind wie beispielsweise die SIA-Normen (BGE 126 III 388 E. 9d S. 391 mit Hinweisen) oder die Verhaltensregeln des internationalen Skiverbandes (BGE 122 IV 17 E. 2b/aa S. 20; 106 IV 350 E. 3a S. 352, je mit Hinweisen). Von privaten Verbänden aufgestellte Bestimmungen stehen vielmehr grundsätzlich zu den staatlichen Gesetzen in einem Subordinationsverhältnis und können nur Beachtung finden, BGE 132 III 285, 289 soweit das staatliche Recht für eine autonome Regelung Raum lässt.' also in newer decisions BGer verdict from 06.07.2017 4A\_582/2016, Consideration 4.4, verdict from 29.06.2017 4A\_600/2016, Consideration 3.2.2.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 901; Brunner, Technische Normen, p 93; Schreiber, p 80; with further references Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 551 et seq.

used.<sup>411</sup> With incorporation or references in a narrower sense, the quality of the referred-to source changes. This is the case for informal norms, but also for formal norms. Informal norms become therefore formal norms.<sup>412</sup> The same line of thought can be applied to incorporations and references, but not to indirect references through general clauses. In such cases, the sources do not change their legal nature and do not transform from an informal set of norms to a formal one.<sup>413</sup> When public formal law refers to private formal law, the quality of the latter changes also and becomes public formal law.<sup>414</sup>

Furthermore, the Swiss legislature chose to comply with informal 143 norms. Neither the CO nor the VASR set a date for the reference, qualifying the reference as a dynamic one. The legislature intentionally waived the possibility of endorsing each novelty of the recognised standards. It is important to note, however, that the power of removing a standard from the list as a recognised standard remains in the hands of the Federal Council, which gives the Federal Council political control over the standards. In the legislation process, Parliament wanted to transfer this right to the SIX Exchange. This step would have been problematic because, although the SIX Exchange is a private organisation, to supervised by

<sup>BGE 133 III 221, Consideration 5.3: 'In quest'ottica, la borsa svizzera – organizzata nella forma di una società anonima, la SWX Swiss Exchange – ha elaborato statuti, condizioni generali, regolamenti e direttive (cfr. www.swx.com; Peter Nobel, op. cit., § 10 para 41–42 pag. 748) che, quand'anche fondati sul diritto contrattuale, hanno una funzione normativa.' cf BGE 123 I 124 et seq, 136 I 316, Consideration 2.4, 140 V 420 Consideration 4.2; Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 43; Bühler, Regulierung, para 246; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 26; ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72; Kiener/Rütsche/Kuhn, Öffentliches Verfahrensrecht, para 1543, 1546, 1552; CHK-Lipp, Art 963a para 16; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 501; Rhinow/Schefer/Uebersax, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, para 2743; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 92; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Winzeler, § 7 paras 23, 26 et seq; Wirz, para 261; cf also Kirchner/Schmidt, International Standards and the Law, p 68; Wiegand/Wichtermann, p 36; for further reference cf Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 551.</sup> 

Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 501; cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>413</sup> Cf Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 501 et seg.

Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 251; Tschannen, Verwaltungsrecht, § 18 para 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>415</sup> Cf Haas, Commitment and Compliance, p 43 et seq.

<sup>416</sup> HWP 2014, p 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>417</sup> AB 2011 S 722; Glanz/Hermann/Pfaff/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 962a para VASR 14.

<sup>418</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 962a para 18.

<sup>419</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 962a para 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>420</sup> Zihler, ST 2011a, p 46.

FINMA.<sup>421</sup> Now, this power belongs rightfully to the Federal Council, which collaborates with FINMA,<sup>422</sup> the RAB,<sup>423</sup> the ESTV,<sup>424</sup> and the SIX Exchange<sup>425</sup> to determine which standard should be considered as recognised.<sup>426</sup> IFRS are only one of the available standards qualifying as recognised. Entities can choose IFRS. In this choice lays the wish to comply with informal norms.<sup>427</sup> IFRS are thus a compulsory voting (*Wahlpflicht*) set of standards next to the other recognised standards (cf Art 962 para 1 CO<sup>428</sup> icw Art 1 VASR). The entity must report according to a recognised standard, but can choose which to apply. For the SIX Swiss Exchange, IFRS and US GAAP are the only permitted international standards (Art 6 RLR SIX<sup>429</sup>).<sup>430</sup>

Another argument is that references to norms issued by private entities are outside references, because the reference goes outside of the legal system.<sup>431</sup> With such a reference, the referred-to source is implemented into the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>421</sup> Zihler, ST 2011a, p 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>422</sup> Eidgenössische Finanzmarkaufsicht (Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>423</sup> Revisionsausichtsbehörde (federal audit supervisory authority).

Eidgenössische Steuerverwaltung (federal tax authority).

<sup>425</sup> Sock Exchange in Zurich.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> Zihler, ST 2011a, p 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>427</sup> For the concept of approval Bachmann, Private Ordnung, p 172 et seq.

English version: 'In addition to annual accounts under this Title, the following must prepare financial statements in accordance with a recognised financial reporting standard: 1. companies whose equity securities are listed on a stock market, if the stock market so requires; 2. cooperatives with a minimum of 2000 members; 3. foundations that are required by law to have an ordinary audit'; authoritative German version: 'Es müssen zusätzlich zur Jahresrechnung nach diesem Titel einen Abschluss nach einem anerkannten Standard zur Rechnungslegung erstellen: 1. Gesellschaften, deren Beteiligungspapiere an einer Börse kotiert sind, wenn die Börse dies verlangt; 2. Genossenschaften mit mindestens 2000 Genossenschaftern; 3. Stiftungen, die von Gesetzes wegen zu einer ordentlichen Revision verpflichtet sind'.

English version: 'Depending on the regulatory standard, issuers of equity securities must apply one of the following recognized accounting standards: 1. International Reporting Standard: IFRS1, US GAAP; 2. Swiss Reporting Standard: Swiss GAAP FER, the financial reporting; standard under the Swiss Banking Act; 3. Standard for Investment Companies: IFRS, US GAAP; 4. Standard for Real Estate Companies: IFRS, Swiss GAAP FER; 5. Standard for Depository Receipts: IFRS, US GAAP; 6. Standard for Collective Investment Schemes: Collective investment schemes are subject to the rules laid down in the special law provisions applicable to them'.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 117; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 32c n 77; ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 56 et seq; Leu/Erdt/Kiefer, ST 85 (2011), p 567 et seq; Müller/Staub, SZW 2011, p 26; for German law cf § 315 a para 1 HGB.

Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 108; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 364 et seq; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 93.

referencing set of norms. This changes its legal nature and adopts the quality of the norm referencing the source. The legal nature changes from the legislature's point of view. In particular, dynamic references permit the private entities to set indirectly formal norms by changing the source, which is the reference point of the law. The legislature only holds the power to dismiss the reference. Changes in the norms issued by private entities automatically lead to changes in the law. Instead of regulating a certain issue, the legislature refers to informal norms instead of incorporating them. As a result, the amount of regulation coming from authorities can be reduced. Therefore, informal norms contribute to relieving the national legislature.

Two issues are controversial: first, whether a reference in a narrower sense is a delegation of regulatory powers to private entities; second, the legal quality of the referred-to norm is controversial. According to one part of the doctrine<sup>435</sup> and the Swiss Department of Justice,<sup>436</sup> references to private norms are not a delegation of legislative power, but merely a form of limiting the norms issued by the state. In my view, another part of the doctrine<sup>437</sup> is right, stating that the references in a narrower sense are a delegation of regulatory powers to private entities. The legislature could have regulated the issue itself; instead, it referred to another norm.

A part of the doctrine states that only in cases in which the reference to private norms leads to a mandatory application of these standards will they become a part of the national legal system. In my opinion, mandatory application of the private standards is no condition for them to become 'a part of Swiss law'. The legislature demands the application of a recognised standard, if certain conditions are met (Art 962 CO). Thus, its application is mandatory. The entity can only choose with which recognised standard it wants to report.

BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.4; Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 61; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 114; Schreiber, International Standards, pp 99, 151; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 94.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 894; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>434</sup> Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>435</sup> Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 112 et seq; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 92 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>436</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 892 et seq

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 43; Rhinow/Schefer/Uebersax, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, para 2741.

<sup>438</sup> Giger, Corporate Governance, p 79 et seq; Wiegand/Wichtermann, p 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>439</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 112 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, pp 99, 151; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 94.

Unfortunatly, the problem is that the only option remaining for the Swiss authorities to intervene with a change of IFRS is for the Federal Council to remove IFRS as recognised standards in VASR. The Swiss legislature does not allow for the possibility to amend IFRS and still call it IFRS. A change like this would inevitably lead to a similar situation as with EU-IFRS. Switzerland would create its own Swiss IFRS. In my view, this will not happen. Instead, entities will change from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 197 et seq).

## II. Consequences

One principle concerning legislature causes problems. Each citizen should be able to align his behaviour according to the legal order. He can only succeed in doing so if he is able to gather the relevant information, which is only possible if the relevant information is accessible. However, not every norm has to be published in the national legal database. The exceptions are listed in Art 5 para 1 PublG. Referenced sources do not have to be published in particular if: 'a) they concern only a small group of people; b) they are technical in nature and only intended for specialists; c) they must be published in a format that is not suitable for publication in the AS; or d) a federal act or Federal Assembly ordinance requires publication outside the AS'.

The referenced source must have a source of supply in the footnotes in the form of an internet address (Art 14 para 3 lit a PublV<sup>444</sup>). The text also must be accessible for free at a defined agency (Art 14 para 3 lit a PublV). In addition, the office in charge must ensure the availability of the referenced source in all

<sup>440</sup> Cf als Art 962a para 5 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>441</sup> For criminal law cf Art 1 StGB.

<sup>442</sup> Cf https://www.admin.ch/gov/de/start/bundesrecht/systematische-sammlung.html (accessed on 06.04.17).

Publications Act, of 18 June 2004 (SR 170.512), authoritative German wording: 'Texte nach den Artikeln 2–4, die sich wegen ihres besonderen Charakters für die Veröffentlichung in der AS nicht eignen, werden nur mit Titel sowie Fundstelle oder Bezugsquelle aufgenommen, namentlich wenn: a. sie nur einen kleinen Kreis von Personen betreffen; b. sie technischer Natur sind und sich nur an Fachleute wenden; c. sie in einem Format veröffentlicht werden müssen, das sich für die Veröffentlichung in der AS nicht eignet; oder d. ein Bundesgesetz oder eine Verordnung der Bundesversammlung die Veröffentlichung ausserhalb der AS anordnet'.

Publikationsverordnung of 7 October 2015 (SR 170.512.1), authoritative German version: 'Die Bezugsquelle von Texten nach Artikel 5 Absatz 2 PublG wird mit den folgenden Elementen angegeben: a. der Internetadresse, über die der Text eingesehen oder bezogen werden kann'.

official languages (Art 16 para 1 lit c PublV<sup>445</sup>).<sup>446</sup> For IFRS, the necessary information is printed in the footnotes of the VASR.<sup>447</sup> This means that although the IFRS can be seen as a part of Swiss law, it takes an additional effort to access the IFRS.

Furthermore there are other consequences to be considered. The entity 150 prepares its financial report according to IFRS, and the auditors will control their application. If for any reason a third party perceives damages through false application of IFRS, the judge must decide whether the private norm has been applied correctly.<sup>448</sup> In this context, the technical norms<sup>449</sup> of accountants mutate to legal norms.<sup>450</sup>

It is unclear whether or not the consequences differ when informal norms 151 change into formal norms. In my view, the consequences remain the same. As soon as the legislature creates the possibility of reporting according to a recognised standard in the fulfilment of the law, a breach of this standard is punishable by the same sanctions as the breach of a norm issued by the legislature.<sup>451</sup>

## C. Through References in a Broader Sense

The legislature is free to set laws under the constitution. Occasionally, 152 legislature prefers to use open wording, which provides discretionary powers for the Federal Council to issue a directive, and the interpreter has more room to interpret the law.<sup>452</sup> In this way, the flexibility of the law can be ensured at the expense of legal certainty (*Rechtssicherheit*). The following explanations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>445</sup> Authoritative German version: 'Bei der Veröffentlichung durch Verweis muss die federführende Behörde: c. dafür sorgen, dass die Texte nach Artikel 5 Absatz 2 PublG ab dem Datum der Veröffentlichung des Verweises in der AS jederzeit in den erforderlichen Amtssprachen verfügbar sind und eine allfällige Online-Version zugänglich ist'.

Cf also to the identical wording of the old law Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 90; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 12 et seq; also Bock, ZfR Band 5, p 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>447</sup> For similar issues in Germany cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>448</sup> HWP 2014, p 5.

For technical norms in general cf Brunner, Technische Normen, p4 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, p166; cf also ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 441.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>450</sup> Schildbach, ST 2004, p 166.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> Cf Merkt, p 35; for the listing of criminal sanctions cf HWP 2014, p 28; for further explanations, cf Handschin, para 259 et seq; Lewisch, p 63 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 28 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>452</sup> Cf Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 390 et seq; cf Rhinow/ Schefer/Uebersax, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, para 2618 et seq; Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 20.

capture the different ways in which IFRS influence Swiss law. First, references in a broader sense must be explained.

References in a broader sense can be distinguished from references in a narrower sense. References in a broader sense capture incorporation or reception (cf para 157 et seq), references in a narrower sense (cf para 160 et seq), and general clauses (cf para 165 et seq). References in a narrower sense include only links in which the referred-to source is mentioned (cf para 160 et seq). References in general combine two norms (or set of norms) and unite them into one.<sup>453</sup> They aim to harmonise (cf also para 30 et seq) the referring norm with the referred-to norm.<sup>454</sup>

The motivation of applying or considering other standards lays in the possibility of relying on expertise, which is not necessarily available for legislature. In addition, dynamical references and general clauses generate a law, which is updated automatically to the current developments.

The law can refer to other texts implicitly or explicitly. Implicit or indirect references are cases of incorporations or general clauses, meaning cases in which the referred-to source is not mentioned directly. An explicit or direct reference can be defined as a link to a specific source. In other words, the source to which a norm refers to is named. Both the implicit and explicit reference are approximations to other texts. With references in a narrower sense, the norm setter builds a connection to another norm. These are qualified as direct. This creates the possibility of applying the referenced norm as an interpretation tool. 457 Indirect references come in general clauses (cf para 165 et seq). 458

References in a broader sense are not allowed without restrictions. The legislature is only allowed to refer to private standards after it has examined the legal conformity of the referenced passage with the domestic legal concept (mainly compliance with the constitution and the laws).<sup>459</sup> This is important because of the effect of references. As we have seen above, direct references transform informal norms to formal norms (cf para 264 et seq).<sup>460</sup> The same

156

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>453</sup> Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 61; cf Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 360; Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>454</sup> Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 117.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 900; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 118; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 362.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>458</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87 et seq; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 62.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 901; cf Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 92; Peyer, recht 2004, p 110; Wiegand, Jusletter 25<sup>th</sup> February 2002, para 15 et seq.

Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 92; for references in law cf also Kunz, recht 2006, p 43.

holds for incorporations (cf para 157 et seq), but not for general clauses (cf para 165 et seq).

## I. Incorporation

Incorporation or reception means a textual adoption of another norm. The adoption leads to a change in the legal quality of the referred-to norm. The incorporated norm becomes the legal quality of the reciting norm. In other words, the legislature adopts the wording of another foreign norm to make it its own. Two views can be utilised concerning this incorporation: an old norm is recycled, or a new norm comes into existence. Weight can be shifted between these two. Depending on how much emphasis one view receives, either the old or the new character is of relevance.

Concerning Swiss financial reporting, the revision of the CO led to various 158 receptions of the recognised standards (cf para 351 et seq). As one can imagine, this shift has an influence on the interpretation of the new norm. The most commented incorporation is the definition of assets in Swiss accounting law. In the revision, the legislature took the definition from recognised standards (IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER) and incorporated it into Swiss law (cf para 351 et seq).

There are problems associated with an indirect reference, such as copyright 159 protection. 466 Most often, the private entities will not mind because they have an interest in being cited by the legislature. 467 If the private standard setter looks for compensation, he will be disappointed by the protection he will receive as

Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 62; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 92 et seq.

Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 547; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 62; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 92 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>463</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 347 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> Art 959 para 2 CO.

<sup>Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 171; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 340; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 321; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 144; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a paras 12, 23; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 129 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Aktiven, p LXIX; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 575a, 602b et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 22 n 60, pp 50, 65 et seq, 217; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 12; Müller, SZW 2008, p 400 et seq; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959a para 15; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 14; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 15; cf also HWP 2014, p 57.</sup> 

<sup>466</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 93.

copyright protection cannot be applied to norm texts (Art 5 para 1 lit a URG<sup>468</sup>). Uhlmann<sup>469</sup> proposes a similar treatment as with expropriations.

#### II. References in a Narrower Sense

There are two kinds of reference: dynamic and static. Only the latter refers to a specific norm, most often to a norm set on a specific date. The Static references allow the legislature to examine the referred-to source carefully. Upnamic references permit an automatic adaption of the referring norm to the referred-to source. In general, dynamic references are not allowed (cf para 141 et seq). In fast-changing sectors, however, such as technical areas, it is the legislature's purpose to create an adaptable law following the new knowledge of these sectors. In Swiss financial reporting, accounting references to international and national standards are of great importance (cf para 351 et seq). Such references can be found in the law and directives to directives such as these, private standards become enforceable law (cf para 141 et seq). Dynamic references are only allowed if they target a technical issue, which is not important in the sense of Art 164 para 1 BV to a specific date.

English wording: 'Copyright does not protect: a. acts, ordinances, international treaties and other official enactments'; authoritative German version: 'Durch das Urheberrecht nicht geschützt sind: a. Gesetze, Verordnungen, völkerrechtliche Verträge und andere amtliche Erlasse'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>469</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 93.

Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 549; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 63; Müller/ Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 367.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>471</sup> Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 64.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 41 et seq; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 27; Brunner, Technische Normen, p 91; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 549; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 64; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 368 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>473</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 105 et seq; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 549; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 369.

<sup>474</sup> ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72.

Examples: Art 957a para 2, 958c para 3, 962 et seq, 963 para 3, 963b CO; Art 6b para 4 BankG.

Examples: VASR; Anhang 1 E. Anhang lit b fig 1 BankV.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>477</sup> ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>478</sup> BGE 123 I 124 et seq; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 548; ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 501; cf Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>479</sup> English version: "All significant provisions that establish binding legal rules must be enacted in the form of a federal act"; authoritative German version: 'Alle wichtigen rechtsetzenden Bestimmungen sind in der Form des Bundesgesetzes zu erlassen'.

para 141 et seq). Standards must consist of recommendations, which are already applied to a wide degree, and the concerned parties must have the ability to contribute in the standard-setting process.<sup>480</sup>

Every important norm must be issued in the form of a law (Art 164 para 1 161 BV). 481 'Provisions shall be regarded as being legislative if they impose obligations or confer rights or responsibilities in general and abstract terms and with directly binding effect (Art 22 para 4 ParlG483). This provides the participation rights and the political legitimacy. In addition, a law must be as precise as possible in such a way that a citizen can adjust his behaviour accordingly. A certain degree of uncertainty is unavoidable because of the general abstract character of a law. However, too much uncertainty leads to legal insecurity. The requirement of certainty necessitates an optimal determination adapted to the relevant factors, particularly foreseeable circumstances. 484

In financial reporting, the reference points to 'recognised standards'.<sup>485</sup> 162 These are defined by a directive (VASR) and are, therefore, references in a

Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p7 n24; cf Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p60; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 370.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>481</sup> Cf Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 593; cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Hettich, § 1 para 3; Keller, Runde Tische, p 24 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, p 154.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>482</sup> Authoritative German version: 'Als rechtsetzend gelten Bestimmungen, die in unmittelbar verbindlicher und generell-abstrakter Weise Pflichten auferlegen, Rechte verleihen oder Zuständigkeiten festlegen.'; cf also Keller, Runde Tische, p 26 et seq.

English version: 'Provisions shall be regarded as being legislative if they impose obligations or confer rights or responsibilities in general and abstract terms and with directly binding effect'; authoritative German version: 'Als rechtsetzend gelten Bestimmungen, die in unmittelbar verbindlicher und generell-abstrakter Weise Pflichten auferlegen, Rechte verleihen oder Zuständigkeiten festlegen'.

BGE 127 V 431, consideration 2b/aa; 128 I 327, consideration 4.2: 'Das Gebot nach Bestimmtheit rechtlicher Normen darf jedoch nicht in absoluter Weise verstanden werden. So kann der Gesetz- und Verordnungsgeber nicht völlig darauf verzichten, allgemeine Begriffe zu verwenden, die formal nicht eindeutig generell umschrieben werden können und die an die Auslegung durch die Behörde besondere Anforderungen stellen. Darüber hinaus sprechen die Komplexität der im Einzelfall erforderlichen Entscheidung, die Notwendigkeit einer erst bei der Konkretisierung möglichen Wahl sowie die nicht abstrakt erfassbare Vielfalt der zu ordnenden Sachverhalte im Einzelfall für eine gewisse Unbestimmtheit der Normen (BGE 109 Ia 284 Erw. 4d mit Hinweisen). Verlangt ist eine den jeweiligen Verhältnissen angemessene optimale Bestimmtheit bzw. eine unter Berücksichtigung aller massgebenden Gesichtspunkte, namentlich auch der Voraussehbarkeit der Verhältnisse, optimale Determinierung.'; cf Rhinow/Schefer/ Uebersax, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, para 2624 et seq; cf also SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>485</sup> Art 961d para 1, 962, 962a, 963 para 3, 963b CO.

narrower sense. They are of a dynamic nature.<sup>486</sup> The Federal Council can still dismiss a standard from the VASR. This creates a security mechanism, which enables the state to prevent unreasonable results from influencing Swiss law (cf para 137 et seq for IFRS' legal nature). Swiss law refers to the recognised standards in a dynamic way numerous times (cf para 152 et seq).<sup>487</sup> Often, the references concern financial reporting (cf para 152 et seq).<sup>488</sup> With the legislature's reference to the recognised standards,<sup>489</sup> they referred to the informal norm (cf para 264 et seq).<sup>490</sup>

The recognised standards of the VASR are only mandatory for entities with their headquarters in Switzerland. Thus, the SIX<sup>491</sup> permits foreign emitters to report also in certain domestic norms such as EU-IFRS, Japanese accounting standards, and, under certain conditions, other standards as well.<sup>492</sup>

Financial reporting is not the only sector in which references to private standards can be found. New economic laws tend to refer more often to recognised international standards than the old standards. For example, the Swiss Financial Market Infrastructure Act (= FinfraG) refers to recognised international standards fourteen times, 493 the draft of the FIDLEG once, 494 and

Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p7; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 198; Glanz/Hermann/Pfaff/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 962a para VASR 13 et seq; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 109; Zihler, ST 2011b, p 809.

Referring to recognised standards but not in financial reporting: Art 27 para 2 lite, 29 para 2 lita, 40d para 2 LFG (SR 748.0); Art 12b para 3 MinöStG (SR 641.61); Art 15a para 3 lit b FMedV (ST 810.112.2); Art 46 para 4 FiLaV (SR 613.21).

<sup>Art 961 para 1, 962 et seq, 963 para 3, 963b CO; Art 2 para 3 GeBüV (SR 221.431); Art 7 para 1, 17 para 1, 30 para 1, 85 para 1, 89 para 2, 91 para 2, 109 para 2 KKV-FINMA (SR 951.312); VASR; Art 30oquater para 4 EnV (SR 730.01); Art 12 para 3 lit c, 16 para 2 lit b, 16a RAG (SR 221.302); Art 6b para 4, 9 para 1, 52 BankG (SR 952.0); Art 40 para 3, 48, 49 para 4 FHG (SR 611.0); Art 65 para 2 UVG (SR 832.20); Art 36 para 1 RTVG (SR 784.40); Art 18 para 2 SAFIG (SR 420.2); Art 42 para 2 KFG (SR 442.1); Art 17 (2) Rahmenabkommen zwischen dem Bundesrat der Schweizerischen Eidgenossenschaft und der Regierung der Republik Südafrika über Entwicklungszusammenarbeit (SR 0.974.211.8); Art 32 NBV (SR 951.131); Art 21 para 2, 23 para 2, 29 para 3, 35 para 2, 46 para 2 et seq, 77 para 2, 78 para 2, 82, 94 para 2 and 4 FinfraG (SR 958.1); Art 14a para 2 VStV (SR 642.211); cf Note 1.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>489</sup> Art 957a para 2, 958c para 1 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>490</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 3.

Art 8 RLR icw note 1 RLR and Art 51 KR in addition to the standards in Art 6 et seq RLR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>492</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p7 n 23; Glanz/Hermann/Pfaff/Zihler, veb.ch Praxis-kommentar, Art 962a para VASR 19.

<sup>Art 21 para 2; 23 para 2; 29 para 3; 35 para 3; 46 para 2; 46 para 3; 77 para 2; 78 para 2;
82; 93 para 2; 93 para 4; 100 para 2; 106 para 3; 112 para 1 E-FinfraG; cf Nobel, SZW 2105, p 559; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 29 et seq.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>494</sup> Art 55 lit a VE-FIDLEG.

the FINIG's draft five times.<sup>495</sup> However, also, in the StromVV,<sup>496</sup> we find references to private guidelines in nine different articles.<sup>497</sup> The same tendencies appear in the dispatch of the Federal Council for the revision of the commercial law, which refers (although not directly) to recognised international standards.<sup>498</sup> In its Directive on Financial Reporting (DFR), the SIX refers to the recognised standards as well.<sup>499</sup>

#### **III. General Clause**

#### 1. In General

A general clause refers to the state of the art in a specific sector.<sup>500</sup> The legislature uses terms such as 'according to the state of the art' or 'the recognized rules of technology'.<sup>501</sup> References through general clauses ensure greater flexibility of the legal norm.<sup>502</sup> General clauses create an open reference, in which the referred-to source is not defined, leaving room for interpretation.

Regarding financial reporting, the legislature uses 'generally recognised 166 commercial principles' (*anerkannten kaufmännischen Grundsätzen*; Art 960a para 3 sentence 2 CO<sup>503</sup>). The Swiss CO also uses the terms 'recognised accounting principles' (Art 957a para 1 CO<sup>504</sup>) and 'recognised financial reporting principles' (marginal note of Art 958c CO<sup>505</sup>). The listing in the CO is not definitive. <sup>507</sup>

Art 6 para 2; 11 Para 3; 26 para 1; 49 para 1; 62 para 4 VE-FINIG; for an overview cf Dobrauz-Saldapenna, EF 2016, p 212.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>496</sup> Stromversorgungsverordnung from 14. March 2008 (SR 734.71).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>497</sup> Art 3 para 1 and 2, Art 7 para 2, Art 8 para 2, Art 12 para 2, Art 13 para 1, Art 17, Art 23 para 2, Art 24 para 2, Art 27 para 2 StromVV.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>498</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1598 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>499</sup> Art 6 DFR.

Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87 et seq; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 550; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Winzeler, § 7 paras 20 et seq, 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>501</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>502</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 27; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 550.

English version: 'Depreciation and valuation adjustments must be applied in accordance with generally recognised commercial principles'; authoritative German version: 'Abschreibungen und Wertberichtigungen müssen nach den allgemein anerkannten kaufmännischen Grundsätzen vorgenommen werden'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>504</sup> Authoritative German version: 'Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Buchführung'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>505</sup> Authoritative German version: 'Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung'.

Cf Bauen/Bernet, para 353; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Noblel, § 51 paras 27–34; Handschin, Rechnungslegung para 25 et seq; Meier-Hayoz/Forstmoser, Gesellschaftsrecht, § 8 para 56 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 6; cf Nösberger, Wesentlichkeit, p 48 et seq.

The recognised financial reporting principles serve as a guiding light for interpretation and application, but they have to be interpreted themselves due to their high degree of abstractness. Recognised financial reporting principles are neither commercial practice (*Handelsbrauch*) nor customary law; rather, they are defined by merchants, auditors, the doctrine, and case law. It is important to note that practice over a long period does not create commercial practice in the sector. The accepted accounting practices at a particular time are enough. The recognised financial reporting principles are the minimal regulations in financial reporting.

#### 2. GAAP

GAAP represent the sum of recommendations from the practice and the academics. Hence, the formal law is, therefore, complemented with informal norms. This form of referencing is not a new phenomenon. Prussian law and the AHGB already mention 'proper bookkeeping' (ordnungsgemäss geführte Handlesbücher). The same notion can be found in French law (livres régulièrement tenues 516). In Germany, in 1998, a private standard was considered as an incorporation of German recognised financial reporting principles. 519

In English, this term is no different to 'generally accepted accounting principles', otherwise known as GAAP. The problem is that the term GAAP is often associated primarily with Swiss GAAP FER (for the influence of Swiss

Botschaft 2007, p 1701; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 113 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 23.

Bermann/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 27; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 112 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 47.

Botschaft 2007, p 1701 et seq; cf HWP 2014, p 36; HWP 2009, Bd. 1, II.6.2.2, p 57; ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 275; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 30; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 56; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c paras 1, 5; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 23; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 302.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>510</sup> Cf Schreiber, p 80.

Alexander/Jermakowicz, Debate, p 142; cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>512</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung, pLXXV.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>513</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 26; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>514</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>515</sup> Code de commerce français.

Translation in Italian 'tenere regolarmente'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>517</sup> Cf to the different interpretations BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 3.43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>518</sup> Deutsches Rechnungslegungs Standards Commitee (DRSC).

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 25.

GAAP FER on Swiss Law cf para 190 et seq). Distinct from the term GAAP, the term 'recognised financial reporting principles' is used as an umbrella term for Swiss GAAP FER, US GAAP, IFRS, and HWP. This is also in line with the verdict<sup>520</sup> of the Swiss Federal Tribunal (SFT), which stated that HWP is a source of recognition alongside IFRS. Due to similarities between the recognised accounting principles and the recognised financial reporting principles, both are dealt with in this chapter together. To understand the standard, the user should know the underlying rules and the recognised financial reporting principles of the standard.<sup>521</sup>

The CO<sup>522</sup> referred to the recognised financial reporting principles in terms of all the questions for which it did not have a reliable answer. The wording changed from 'allgemein anerkannte kaufmännische Grundsätze' (GAAP) to 'Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Buchführung' (accepted principles of orderly accounting)<sup>523</sup> and 'Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung' (accepted principles of orderly financial reporting)<sup>524</sup> in the new CO. Only in Art 960a para 3 CO<sup>525</sup> was the old wording maintained (cf also para 402 et seq). Even though the wording changed, this does not mean the legislature intended to depart from the principle of interpreting the law using the lens of the current recognised financial reporting principles.<sup>526</sup> The legislature left it to the practice to define the content of the recognised financial reporting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>520</sup> BGE 136 II 88 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>521</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 30; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>522</sup> Art 959 oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>523</sup> Art 957a para 2 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>524</sup> Art 958c CO.

English wording: 'Loss in value due to usage or age must be taken into account through depreciation, while other losses in value must be taken into account through valuation adjustments. Depreciation and valuation adjustments must be applied in accordance with generally recognised commercial principles. They must be deducted directly or indirectly from the relevant assets and charged to the profit and loss account and may not be shown under liabilities'; authoritative German version: 'Der nutzungs- und altersbedingte Wertverlust muss durch Abschreibungen, anderweitige Wertverluste müssen durch Wertberichtigungen berücksichtigt werden. Abschreibungen und Wertberichtigungen müssen nach den allgemein anerkannten kaufmännischen Grundsätzen vorgenommen werden. Sie sind direkt oder indirekt bei den betreffenden Aktiven zulasten der Erfolgsrechnung abzusetzen und dürfen nicht unter den Passiven ausgewiesen werden'.

Botschaft 2007, p 1697; Bauen/Bernet, para 353; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 28 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 3, 86; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 101 et seq; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel, § 51 para 3 et seq; Glanzmann, SJZ 108/2012, p 208; BSK OR II-Neuhaus/Schärer, Art 957a para 14; BSK OR II-Neuhaus/Suter, Art 958c para 5; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1022 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 26.

principles.<sup>527</sup> Due to this leeway for dynamic interpretation, neither customary law<sup>528</sup> nor an established doctrine<sup>529</sup> can be developed.<sup>530</sup> This means that the term must be interpreted dynamically, relying on the perception of a specific point in time. In other words, IFRS can be regarded as a part of recognised financial reporting principles of a certain periode. However, this perception can change a few years later.

Swiss law refers to recognised financial reporting principles in Art 957a para 2 and Art 958c CO. Although the same terms are not used in both articles, <sup>531</sup> the same is meant as in the old CO in Art 959 oCO. <sup>532</sup> The references to the recognised financial reporting principles are dynamic. <sup>533</sup> The purpose of the dynamic nature lies in the will of the legislature for the law to keep up with the developments of what is understood to be the current dutiful practice. <sup>534</sup>

In summary, the CO uses general clauses concerning financial reporting in two ways: first, the CO refers to recognised standards; second, it refers to the state of the art of financial reporting. The next question is where these references point to. The reference point here is what case law, the practice, and the doctrine views as a generally accepted source. Three standards are being discussed: HWP (cf para 176 et seq), Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 173 et seq), and IFRS (cf para 175). In my view, the Swiss recognised financial reporting principles should be an umbrella term containing the doctrine, <sup>535</sup> IFRS, and Swiss GAAP FER. The prevailing doctrine <sup>536</sup> regards the latter as incorporation of the recognised financial reporting principles (cf para 190 et seq).

BSK OR II-Neuhaus/Schärer, 4<sup>th</sup> ed, Art 957 para 31; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27; Meier-Hayoz/Forstmoser, § 8 para 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>528</sup> Art 1 para 2 CC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>529</sup> Art 1 para 3 CC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>530</sup> BK-Käfer, Art 959 para 60 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 1; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>531</sup> Art 957a para 2 CO: 'Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Buchführung'; Art 958c CO: 'Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung'.

Art 959 oCO: *'allgemein anerkannten kaufmännischen Grundsätzen'*; Botschaft 2007, p 1697; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 26.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>534</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 25; Meier-Hayoz/Forstmoser, § 8 para 53; BSK OR II-Neuhaus/Schärer, Art 957a para 14.

Mainly HWP; BSK; veb.ch Praxiskommentar; Behr/Leibfried; Böckli; Boemle/Lutz; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel; Handschin; CHK-Lipp.

HWP 2009, p 32; Behr, ST 2010, p 26; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41 also p 878; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 44, 50; Boemle, ST 1–2/2006, p 12; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, pp 75, 83; Handschin, IFRS, p 9 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 30; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, pp 49, 162; Kunz, FS Böckli, p 479; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, paras 1025 et seq, 1029.

# 3. Which Sources are Part of the Swiss Recognised Financial Reporting Principles?

The question is which sources can currently be regarded as a part of the 173 Swiss recognised financial reporting principles. This section will summarise the opinions regarding Swiss GAAP FER. IFRS and HWP will be inspected more closely. For Swiss GAAP FER, the doctrine has a clear opinion. It regards Swiss GAAP FER as a permitted interpretation tool for the CO (cf also para 190 et seq).<sup>537</sup> The doctrine's view is a little different in terms of IFRS.

Böckli<sup>538</sup> refers to Swiss GAAP FER as a part of Swiss proper financial 174 reporting standards; he also refers to IFRS, but holds that IFRS are not comparable to the CO. Why can Swiss GAAP FER be utilised as an interpretation tool and not IFRS, despite the fact that they follow the same underlying principle of a true and fair view?

The recognised financial reporting principles of different states have aligned increasingly with IFRS.<sup>539</sup> It is only because IFRS enjoy international importance that they do not automatically qualify as a permitted interpretation tool.<sup>540</sup> Buchmann et al<sup>541</sup> state that lacunae have to be filled by applying the recognised financial reporting principles.<sup>542</sup> Seeking assistance from IFRS can help to solve this problem.<sup>543</sup> The adoption of foreign norms must happen carefully, without the creation of any contradictions. In 2005, Böckli wrote that IFRS will soon reach the grade of latest practice.<sup>544</sup> This step has taken place in recent years, mainly with the revision of the CO and its approximation to IFRS.<sup>545</sup> IFRS will reach the next milestone when the US and general acceptance decide that only a preparation in compliance with IFRS is a properly prepared financial report.<sup>546</sup> In

<sup>HWP 2009, p 32; Behr, ST 2010, p 26; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 44, 50; Boemle, ST 1–2/2006, p 12; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, pp 75, 83; Handschin, IFRS, p 9 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 30; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, pp 49, 162; Kunz, FS Böckli, p 479; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; BSK-Neuhaus/Sutter, Art 958b para 2; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, paras 1025 et seq, 1029.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>538</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 892 n 1534.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>539</sup> MüKoHGB-Reiner HGB, § 264 para 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>540</sup> Duss/Duss, p 410.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>541</sup> Buchmann/Duss/Handschin, p 832.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>542</sup> Cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>543</sup> Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>544</sup> Böckli, IFRS, para 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>545</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>546</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 11.

addition, under the old Art 8 para BEHG,<sup>547</sup> the doctrine referred to the consideration of IFRS.<sup>548</sup>

HWP<sup>549</sup> (*Schweizer Handbuch der Wirtschaftsprüfung*) is a handbook edited by the organisation of Swiss auditors known as *ExpertSuisse*.<sup>550</sup> HWP has been created over the last several decades. Some say it is the Bible of Swiss recognised financial reporting principles.<sup>551</sup> The legislature considered the HWP's<sup>552</sup> recognised financial reporting principles and implemented them into law.<sup>553</sup>

The meaning of HWP diminished in a verdict<sup>554</sup> by the Swiss Federal Tribunal.<sup>555</sup> The SFT found that HWP has no normative effect on Swiss law.<sup>556</sup> In addition, the SFT favoured IFRS over HWP.<sup>557</sup> This does not mean that the SFT neglected the importance of HWP, but rather that, in this special case, the SFT preferred IFRS over HWP.<sup>558</sup> Handschin<sup>559</sup> points out that the SFT considered HWP to be a part of the generally accepted principles, but not the only incorporation. In my view, references with general clauses cannot be monopolised to one standard. The SFT considered different options and chose the most reasonable. Judges cannot be forced in only one direction by allowing a private norm setter to promote 'the only solution'. Most often, the 'right solution' presents itself only after different options have been considered. This is also the state of the art concerning methods of interpretation (cf para 417 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>547</sup> Cf now Art 23 para 2 FinFraG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>548</sup> Cf for further reference Schreiber, International Standards, p 171 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>549</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Handbuch der Wirtschaftsprüfung (HWP), pLXXV.

<sup>550</sup> The old name was Treuhandkammer.

Duss/Duss, p410; cf also Koch, Handbuch, para 64.6; Oesterhelt/Grüninger, p50; Matteotti/Felber, p753 et seq; Simonek, Unternehmenssteuerrecht, p132 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>552</sup> HWP 2014, p 6 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>553</sup> Von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 957a para 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>554</sup> BGE 136 II 88 et seq.

Duss/Duss, p 410, regarding BGE 136 II 88 et seq.

BGE 136 II 88 = ASA 78 2009/2010, 495 = StE 2010 B 72.11 Nr. 17 = RDAF 2009 570,
 E. 4.3; Buchmann/Duss/Handschin, p 832.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>557</sup> BGE 136 II 88 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>558</sup> Cf other decisions BGer 6B\_684/2010 from 15<sup>th</sup> November 2010 Consideration 3.3.3; 2A.128/2007 from 14. mary 2008 Consideration 5.1; 2A.667/2006 vom 16<sup>th</sup> February 2007 Consideration 2; cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>559</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 29.

## D. Through Analogy

IFRS can also have an impact on Swiss law through the argument from analogy. 178 'The central idea is that an analogy is an assertion that a relational structure that normally applies in one domain can be applied in another domain.' 560 One way in which to interpret a norm is to apply a rule from the base domain to the target domain. To interpret through analogy, one must recognise the context in which the base and the target norm appear. In other words, the different application areas of the norms should be considered. 562

### I. In General

Art 1 CC<sup>563</sup> defines the process of a judge finding justice, especially when no norm exists to regulate a certain case (cf paras 425, 443, 495). For this reason, the article does not mention the argument from analogy,<sup>564</sup> because a lacuna exists only if the law does not regulate a certain case. An analogy constitutes the case of the legislature having regulated a similar case, but not the specific one.<sup>565</sup> The argument from analogy can only be applied when the set of norms that does not regulate the case in question corresponds with the scale of values (*Wertmuster*) of the regulated case. The argument from analogy follows the succeeding law: similar issues shall be dealt with similarly.<sup>566</sup>

Gentner, Cognitive Science 1983, p 156; cf Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 203 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>561</sup> BGE 126 III 138, Consideration 4; Gentner, Cognitive Science 1983, p 155; Kunz, recht 2006, p 43; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 282.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>562</sup> For the difficulties of interpreting accounting norms of para 417 et seq.

English version: 'A. Application of the law: 1 The law applies according to its wording or interpretation to all legal questions for which it contains a provision. 2 In the absence of a provision, the court¹ shall decide in accordance with customary law and, in the absence of customary law, in accordance with the rule that it would make as legislator. 3 In doing so, the court shall follow established doctrine and case law'; authoritative German version: 'A. Anwendung des Rechts 1 Das Gesetz findet auf alle Rechtsfragen Anwendung, für die es nach Wortlaut oder Auslegung eine Bestimmung enthält. 2 Kann dem Gesetz keine Vorschrift entnommen werden, so soll das Gericht1 nach Gewohnheitsrecht und, wo auch ein solches fehlt, nach der Regel entscheiden, die es als Gesetzgeber aufstellen würde. 3 Es folgt dabei bewährter Lehre und Überlieferung'.

Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 203.

Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 203 et seq.

Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 206.

## II. Applied in Swiss Commercial Accounting Law

180 The interpreter can apply the argument from analogy also in financial reporting if the condition of similarity is fulfilled. Both sets of norms must regulate corresponding topics with similar scales of values. If both follow the same underlying principles, the conditions for the applicability of the argument from analogy are satisfied.

Financial reporting consists not only of commercial (CO) rules but also of public accounting rules (FHG). Both branches show similarities in following the prudence concept (cf para 303 et seq). The difference is the non-profit nature of agencies in comparison to private entities. As we will see later (cf para 213), public accounting law (FHG allows the use of HRM2) is influenced by IPSAS, which is similar to IFRS. Thus, if the interpreter of commercial accounting law is searching for a solution, he can form an analogy to public accounting law, which is influenced by IPSAS and, therefore, indirectly influenced by IFRS. The interpreter starts with his problem in the CO and creates an analogy to HRM2 and, therefore, indirectly (through IPSAS) to IFRS. However, it is important to point out that, if it is obvious that the Swiss legislature did not want to comply with IFRS, this divergence cannot be surpassed by an analogy. See

# III. Example for Swiss Commercial Accounting Law

To explain this method, we will create an analogy to find whether and to what extent a provision shall be reported under the CO. As we will analyse later, the CO's wording is unclear in this case (cf para 449). With the argument of analogy, it is now possible to fall back on the regulation of reporting a provision under public accounting law. Art 49 para 3 FHG reads as follows: 'A provision shall be recognized when: the timing or the amount of a future cash outflow is uncertain'. This definition complies with IFRS. Other examples are Art 53 and 64c *Finanzhaushaltsverordnung* vom 5. April 2006 (FHV, SR 611.01). HRM2<sup>572</sup> states that the preparer shall report a provision if the

181

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>567</sup> Cf Bergmann, Vergleich, p 578.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>568</sup> Cf Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 172.

Translation by the author; the authoritative German version of Art 49 para 3 FHG: 'Rückstellungen werden gebildet für bestehende Verpflichtungen, bei denen der Zeitpunkt der Erfüllung oder die Höhe des künftigen Mittelabflusses mit Unsicherheiten behaftet sind'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>570</sup> IAS 37.10, 37.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>571</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 7 n 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>572</sup> HRM2 FE 09.11.

probability of the occurrence of the risk is higher than 50 per cent. This norm is inspired by IPSAS,<sup>573</sup> and indirectly by IFRS.<sup>574</sup> The analogy presents the solution of reporting a provision also under the CO if the probability of the occurrence of the risk is higher than 50 per cent.

# E. Through Comparative Law

Another way in which IFRS influences Swiss law is through comparative law. 183 The basic idea of comparative law is captured by Goethe: 'All wise thoughts have already been thought: what is necessary is to try to think them again'. 575

### I. In General

The comparative approach is based on the idea of considering foreign norms in the legislation or interpretation process. The consensus of an international professional community results in the best available knowledge in a certain field, and this can build the basis for national law making. The foreign norm is a formulation aid (*Formulierungshilfe*). However, the legislature does not delegate the legislation to another non-democratic legitimised norm setter, but merely considers the formulations in the state's legislature. This requires the state to evaluate the effects of this reception. However, sometimes, the legislature considers a norm that was created with the help of domestic supervisory agencies. In such cases, the legislature acts as an implementation mechanism. Compared to this formal view, the material perspective leads to another result. From a material perception, one could argue that this process leads to a delegation of legislation to a democratically non-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>573</sup> IPSAS 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>574</sup> IAS 37.

Johann Wolfgang von Goethe, Sprüche in Prosa, Maximen und Reflexionen: 'Alles Gescheite ist schon gedacht worden; man muss nur versuchen, es noch einmal zu denken.' translated by the author; citation found in Weber, SJZ 2016, p 293.

Cf Kunz, FS Bucher, p 458; Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 265 et seq; Kunz, recht 2006, p 37 et seq; Peyer, recht 2004, p 109 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, p 148 et seq; cf Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>577</sup> Ruiter/Wessel, Informal International Lawmaking, p 184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>578</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 123 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 120; cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 61.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>579</sup> Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 120.

Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 187.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Hettich, § 1 para 3.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Hettich, § 1 para 3.

legitimised norm setter. 583 In my view, it is sufficient that the legislature still has the final saying and can intervene when the effects of the recited norm are unreasonable for the concerned state. This argumentation also leads to the permissibility of the inclusion of experts (cf para 264 et seq) in the legislation process. An automated takeover of foreign rules is generally not allowed.<sup>584</sup> However, this is the case with dynamic references (cf para 152 et seq). Only if certain conditions are fulfilled are dynamic references permitted (cf para 141 et seg).

This method of interpretation fades out the vertical perspective and 185 acknowledges the existence of a horizontal point of view.<sup>585</sup> The view is horizontal because the norms of different states exist on the same level. The vertical view, on the other hand, captures only norms within the state in a given order (constitution, laws, directives). The legislature and the norm applier can consider foreign law.<sup>586</sup> In addition, the doctrine<sup>587</sup> uses recognised standards sometimes under the title of comparative law in its explanations of the CO. Comparative law is used as an auxiliary means with which to find justice.<sup>588</sup> There is no question that foreign formal law can be utilised as a reference point. Not only foreign formal law but also a foreign informal norm can be a benchmark as well.<sup>589</sup> Comparative law is based on the thought that what is applied (formal or informal norms) in one state can also be of use in another. The important step is to consider the similarities between the compared legal orders, as well as the differences.<sup>590</sup> This condition also has relevance in the consideration of IFRS as an interpretation tool.

For further reference Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 122 et seq. 187 et seq.

Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 125 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>585</sup> Immenhauser, FS Bucher, p 323.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>586</sup> Cf Kunz, recht 2006, p 44 et seq; cf also Rütsche, Rechtsvergleichung, p 121 et seq.

BSK-Neuhaus/Sutter, Art 958a para 18 et seq, Art 958c para 25 et seq; Art 958d para 18 et seq; BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959a para 97 et seq, Art 959b para 47 et seq, Art 959c para 79 et seq; BSK-Neuhaus/Haag, Art 960c para 21 et seq; cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 61.

BGE 126 III 138, Consideration 4, 141 III 155, Consideration 4.2; Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27th October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.3; Watter/Dubs, ST 2005, p 748; ZK-Dürr, Vorbem. Art 1 und 4 para 254; BK-Emmenegger/Tschentscher, Art 1 para 40 et seg; Kahn-Freund, Comparative Law, p2; Kramer, Methodenlehre p265 et seq; Kunz, recht 2006, p 37 et seq; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 14.

Cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 3; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 53; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 61; ZK-Dürr, Vorbem. Art 1 und 4 para 279; Giger, Corporate Governance, p 80; Immenhauser, FS Bucher, p 324; Marti, ZBI 2000, p 566 et seq; ZK-Marti, Vorbem Art 5 and 6 para 179 et seq and Art 5 para 215; Schreiber, International Standards, p 148 et seq, p 219 et seq; Thürer, p 429 et seq; Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 1.

Kunz, recht 2006, p 37.

## II. Example for Swiss Commercial Accounting Law

Corporation law is especially accessible for the comparative approach.<sup>591</sup> A few 186 jurisdictions replaced their DAS with IFRS, including Australia, Hong Kong, New Zealand, and South Korea. IFRS was implemented in these jurisdictions word for word (cf para 116 et seq). In this process, IFRS have been democratically legitimised in these countries. This gives other states the ability to consider IFRS through the tool of comparative law.<sup>592</sup>

#### F. Interim Conclusion

This chapter has dealt with two issues: how IFRS influence Swiss law and what 187 this means with regard to the legal nature of IFRS. IFRS influence Swiss law in different ways: through references in a broader sense (cf para 152), analogy (cf para 178 et seq), and comparative law (cf para 183 et seq). These influences have an effect on the legal nature of IFRS. As soon as the legislature refers to informal norms, their legal nature changes (cf para 141 et seq). In this way, the incorporated parts become formal law. References in a narrower sense also lead to the same change, whereby referred-to parts of the informal norm change their legal character. However, the use of general clauses is different, as these are often used to refer to the latest state of the art in a certain field. Here, the state of the art does not become formal law itself, but rather gives a reference point for the interpretation of a formal norm.

The different IFRS influences show the impact of these standards. Even 188 supporters of a conservative view (cf para 243 et seq) must admit that Swiss commercial accounting rules are influenced by foreign private standards. In addition to the influences already mentioned, IFRS have an impact on Swiss financial reporting through other standards; these will be explained in a later chapter (cf para 189 et seq). Swiss GAAP FER was created following IFRS (cf para 190 et seq). IFRS' influences are not only limited to commercial accounting law; public accounting law also experiences their effects through IPSAS (cf para 215 et seq). This chapter has also enumerated the influence of EU-IFRS on Swiss law, which are of particular concern because the EU is an important trading partner (cf para 226 et seq).

Kunz, recht 2006, p 43.

Matteotti/Felber, p 754.

# § 6 IFRS' Influence on Other Standards

This chapter is explains IFRS indirect influence on Swiss law through other standards. IFRS have an impact not only on national formal law; they also influence other standards such as Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 190 et seq) and financial reporting standards in the public sector (cf para 213 et seq). EU-IFRS are similar to IFRS (cf para 226 et seq); there are differences, but only to a small degree. These standards themselves have an influence on Swiss law. The result is an indirect impact on Swiss law from IFRS through another standard.

## A. Swiss GAAP FER's Impact on the CO

The following pages are divided into two sections. The first section examines 190 IFRS' impact on Swiss GAAP FER, and the second analyses Swiss GAAP FER's influence on Swiss commercial accounting rules.

### I. Basics

In 1984, André Zünd started the project 'Schweizer Fachempfehlungen zur 191 Rechnungslegung'. 593 The name was later changed to Swiss GAAP FER. The Conceptual Framework was introduced into Swiss GAAP FER in 2007. 594 Initially, Swiss GAAP FER were not intended to compete with IFRS or US GAAP, but rather were created to modernise Swiss financial reporting. 595 Swiss GAAP FER are accounting standards mainly for SMEs. 596 Their aim is to improve the comparability and the level of financial reports in Switzerland. 597 Like IFRS, Swiss GAAP FER give an economic perspective. 598 Swiss GAAP

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 35; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 44; Böckli, ST 2010, p 27; Leibfried/Mitterlechner, rechnungswesen & controlling 2017, p 12; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 25; cf Spadin, FS Forstmoser, p 339.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>594</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>595</sup> Böckli, ST 1–2/2010, p 27; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 53.

Glanz/Hermann/Pfaff/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 962a para VASR 10; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Swiss GAAP FER, pLXXXII; Kartscher/Rossi/Suter, Finanzberichterstattung, p 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>597</sup> HWP 2014, p 106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>598</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 1.1; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 66.

FER are similar to IFRS in terms of the method and the content,<sup>599</sup> but Swiss GAAP FER do not adopt IFRS completely and diverge from them in fundamental aspects.<sup>600</sup> However, the FER considers IFRS before amending their standards.<sup>601</sup> Similar to IFRS, the FER also permit a prudent approach (cf para 303 et seq), but demand a true and fair view, where this is necessary for the investors.<sup>602</sup> Swiss GAAP FER belong to the Swiss recognised standards (Art 1 VASR) as well. For listed entities, Swiss GAAP FER do not enjoy the same rank as IFRS. Since 2005, listed entities have only been allowed to use Swiss GAAP FER in the local caps segments (*Nebensegmente*), not in the main segment.<sup>603</sup> At this time, the SIX Exchange qualified Swiss GAAP FER as the Swiss Reporting Standard, but not an International Reporting Standard, like IFRS or US GAAP.<sup>604</sup> In 2005, the FER decided to no longer follow IFRS, but to create an independent standard.<sup>605</sup> The restriction led to the Conzzeta Group, as an example, changing from the main segment to the local caps segment.<sup>606</sup>

The FER is the board that issues Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>607</sup> It consists of 30 board members from different backgrounds, such as specialists from the primary and secondary sector, finance sector, auditors, economic media, and listed entities.<sup>608</sup> The standard-setting process is supervised by the interested federal departments, the SIX Swiss Exchange, and the cantonal supervisory body of the trusts.<sup>609</sup>

Swiss GAAP FER have a modular structure. They consist of a conceptual framework, core-FER, and additional standards.<sup>610</sup> Smaller entities have the ability to apply only core-FER.<sup>611</sup> The conceptual framework builds the

84

193

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>599</sup> Cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 170; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 37; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 46, 50, 54; Gurtner, ST 2010, p 394; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 469; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 54 et seq; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 110; cf Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>600</sup> Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 199.

Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>602</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 5; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 618; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>603</sup> Art 6 RLR SIX; cf Leibfried/Mitterlechner, rechnungswesen & controlling 2017, p 12.

Art 6 RLR SIX; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 65 n 108; Glanz, SZW 2007, p 360; Niess/Strasser, Jahrbuch 2009, p 167.

<sup>605</sup> Thanks to Prof. Dr. Reto Eberle for this information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>606</sup> Kelterborn/Bachofen, ST 2009, p 431.

Link: https://www.fer.ch/ (accessed on 16.10.18).

<sup>608</sup> HWP 2014, p 106; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>609</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 65.

Link: https://www.fer.ch/ (accessed on 16.10.18); HWP 2014, p 107; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 58.

Link: https://www.fer.ch/standards/?standard\_tag\_1=kern-fer (accessed on 16.10.18); HWP 2014, p 107.

foundation for all the standards.<sup>612</sup> It also lists important definitions and the recognised principles of financial reporting, similar to the structure of the CO.

Swiss GAAP FER has six different application scenarios:<sup>613</sup> the core-FER 194 for small organisations; the core-FER plus Swiss GAAP FER 30 for small groups; the whole FER for medium to large organisations; the whole FER plus Swiss GAAP FER 30 for medium to large groups; the whole FER plus Swiss GAAP FER 31 for listed entities; and the whole FER plus Swiss GAAP FER 30 and 31 for listed groups.

#### II. Similarities to and Differences from IFRS

Both IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER hold the preparers to a true and fair view 195 (underlying principle).<sup>614</sup> However, they differ in terms of regulatory density (formal difference).<sup>615</sup> In addition, Swiss GAAP FER's content and method are like those of IFRS.<sup>616</sup>

At a material level, a few differences can be listed.<sup>617</sup> IFRS also restrict the ability to choose a valuation method, unlike Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>618</sup> In addition, the disclosure requirements under IFRS are higher than under Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>619</sup> The report of goodwill is also different; while IFRS<sup>620</sup> demand activation without depreciation, Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>621</sup> offer the preparer different options.<sup>622</sup> Furthermore, the reporting of retirement benefit plans show differences.<sup>623</sup> Finally, the disclosures of Swiss GAAP FER for operating segments are less detailed than their counterparts in IFRS.<sup>624</sup>

### III. Rather Swiss GAAP FER than IFRS or IFRS for SMEs?

In Switzerland, entities can choose which standards they prefer to report with 197 (Art 962 CO icw Art 1 VASR). In addition, the SIX Exchange allows leeway

HWP 2014, p 108; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 60.

<sup>613</sup> Meyer/Suter, ST 2013, p 104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>614</sup> IAS 1.15; Swiss GAAP FER Conceptual Framework 1; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 44; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 42.

<sup>615</sup> IFRS have more than 3,400 pages, while Swiss GAAP FER are limited to 200 pages.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>616</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 46, 50; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>617</sup> Cf Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p 561 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>618</sup> PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 26.

PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 26; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>620</sup> IAS 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>621</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 30.14 et seq.

Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p 561 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>623</sup> IAS 19; Swiss GAAP FER 16; Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p 561 et seq.

<sup>624</sup> IFRS 8; Swiss GAAP FER 31.8; Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p 561 et seq.

for the application of different standards (Art 6 RLR; cf para 191). Entities can have different motives that influence their choice. This title will analyse the different reasons for entities to choose Swiss GAAP FER over IFRS or IFRS for SMEs.

## 1. Reasons for and against Swiss GAAP FER

In recent years, a number of listed entities<sup>625</sup> changed from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>626</sup> They provide the following reasons to defend their decision.<sup>627</sup> IFRS are complex, which leads to higher costs than with Swiss GAAP FER. Another reason used to defend this decision are the difficulties faced by entities participating in the standard-setting process in London; it is much easier to influence the process of developing a new Swiss GAAP FER standard in Switzerland.

In response, Frank Schneider, chairman of the Federal Audit Supervisory Authority (RAB), called attention to the drawbacks of this change. First, IFRS are recognised worldwide and are, therefore, well known, whereas Swiss GAAP FER are not. Second, Swiss GAAP FER do not regulate as much as IFRS; thus, entities must use IFRS in cases in which no answer can be found within Swiss GAAP FER. Third, with the application of IFRS, a great deal of know-how was created, which will be lost in the long term. It should be added that reality is complex, and simplification can lead to bad results. This holds up particularly for financial reporting, which, on its own, is an abstract of reality; thus, simplification is doomed to distort the results.

Examples: Conzzeta Group, https://conzzeta.com/de/media-center/publikationen/ge schaftsberichte/2017/1 (accessed on 28.09.17); Georg Fischer Group, https://www.georg fischer.com/content/gf/com/de/news/mediareleases/mediarelease/media-releases-2013/ge org-fischer-toswitchfromifrstoswissgaapfer.html (accessed on 28.09.17); Migros Group, https://report.migros.ch/2015/lagebericht-2015/finanzen/kennzahlen-2015/ (accessed on 28.09.17); Swatch Group, http://www.swatchgroup.com/de/services/archiv/2012/swatch group wechsel von ifrs zurueck auf swiss gaap fer (accessed on 28.09.17).

Pezotta/Passardi, p 182; Kutscher, NZZ 12.11.2014; for details on the change from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER of the Georg Fischer Group cf Bösiger/Teitler-Feinberg, EF 2015, p 560 et seq.

Cf Behr, ST 2012, p 805; Bösiger/Teitler-Feinberg, EF 2015, p 560 et seq; Brendt/ Hochreutener/Vial, Finanz und Wirtschaft, Samstag 11. Januar 2014 Nr. 2, p 15; Eberle/ Huber, ST 2010, p 559; Leibfried, EF 2016, p 120 et seq; Meyer, NZZ 23.10.2012, p 33; Müller/Staub, SZW 2011, p 26; Müller/Wyss, p 54; Pezotta/Passardi, p 182; Kutscher, NZZ 12.11.2014; Sager/Vial, Newsletter Finanz- und Rechnungswesen vom 17.5.16, p 1 et seq; Teitler-Feinberg, ST 2009, p 812.

<sup>628</sup> Kutscher, NZZ 12.11.2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>629</sup> Brendt/Hochreutener/Vial, Finanz und Wirtschaft, Samstag 11<sup>th</sup> January 2014 Nr. 2, p 15; Sager/Vial, Newsletter Finanz- und Rechnungswesen vom 17.5.16, p 1 et seq.

The coexistence of IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER can inter alia be explained 200 by the missing influence of Swiss standard setters in the IASB. With Swiss GAAP FER, Switzerland has the opportunity to adapt IFRS for Swiss circumstances; for example, reporting employee benefits. 630 Some authors are of the opinion that Swiss GAAP FER are better suited for SMEs than IFRS or IFRS for SMEs.<sup>631</sup> IFRS target public-traded entities, while Swiss GAAP FER were made for SMEs.<sup>632</sup> Small entities are better off reporting in accordance with Swiss GAAP FER. 633 For an international comparison of the entities' performance, IFRS are still the better standard. 634 The smaller number of norms in Swiss GAAP FER is an advantage, but a danger at the same time. If a group reports according Swiss GAAP FER, the subsidiaries may use the easier and more open wording of Swiss GAAP FER for their own interpretation. For this reason, the group shall train the control departments. 635 IFRS for SMEs are also not suited for SMEs, according to the doctrine, 636 even though the name suggests otherwise. They are still a complex summary of IFRS. Like IFRS, IFRS for SMEs demand challenging disclosures in the notes. The FER promotes its standard (Swiss GAAP FER) with better cost-effectivity. 637 For SMEs, a great deal of effort is required to report according to IFRS or IFRS for SMEs. As Swiss GAAP FER are better suited for SMEs, the effort to report with IFRS does not pay off for them. 638 The entities, which changed from IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER, also gave another reason. They see the frequent revision of IFRS as a drawback and, therefore, prefer Swiss GAAP FER. 639

The standard chosen also depends on the addressees. The investors' 201 opinions will influence which standard will be used.<sup>640</sup> Do the shareholders come from all around the world? Does the entity have to procure capital from foreign markets? Does the outside capital come from a Swiss bank or a bank that is used for Swiss circumstances? Are the creditors Anglo-Saxon private-

Müller/Wyss, p 54.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Gurtner, ST 2010, p 394.

<sup>632</sup> Behr, ST 2007, pp 136, 144 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>633</sup> Teitler-Feinberg, ST 2009, p 811.

<sup>634</sup> Majo, EF 2015, p 559.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>635</sup> Bösiger/Teitler-Feinberg, EF 2015, p 565.

<sup>636</sup> Böckli, ST 2010, p 29; Glanz, ST 2007, p 534.

<sup>637</sup> Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 200.

Behr, ST 2012, p805; Brendt/Hochreutener/Vial, Finanz und Wirtschaft, Samstag 11. Januar 2014 Nr. 2, p15; Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p559; Meyer, NZZ 23.10.2012, p33; Müller/Staub, SZW 2011, p26; Sager/Vial, Newsletter Finanz- und Rechnungswesen vom 17.5.16, p1 et seq; Teitler-Feinberg, ST 2009, p812.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>639</sup> Meyer, NZZ 23. 10. 2012, p 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>640</sup> Glanz, Analyse, p 534.

equity entities? An entity should choose the standard that answers the questions properly for the user it wants to reach.<sup>641</sup>

With all the voices of the doctrine in mind, it is important to note that the FER has many members who are not only part of the standard-issuing committee but also important voices in the doctrine.<sup>642</sup> Thus, they tend to promote their own products.

## 2. IFRS or Swiss GAAP FER, with the Example of the Migros Group

An interesting case study is the Migros Group. Together with Coop, Migros is the largest retail business in Switzerland. In January 2004, the management of Migros voted to change from Swiss GAAP FER to IFRS. The reason that led to this decision<sup>643</sup> was that IFRS' modern structure supports corporate governance<sup>644</sup> and the duties of the auditors. The growing internationalisation of Migros calls for a common language in financial reporting. Migros incorporates different entities. The CFO of each entity compares his results with those of other entities within or outside of the group. The right to choose different methods under Swiss GAAP FER has impaired the comparability (benchmarking). Basel II<sup>645</sup> forces banks to calculate the credit risk according to stricter guidelines.

Ten years later, Migros decided to change back to Swiss GAAP FER per 1<sup>st</sup> January 2015. What changed in the previous decade? The growing complexity of IFRS demanded more effort in the preparation of the financial report, and the costs began to outweigh the benefits. Migros still upholds transparency inter alia with detailed information about the segments.<sup>646</sup>

As well as Migros, the Conzzeta Group decided to continue to use Swiss GAAP FER due to its fear of the increase in costs due to the application of IFRS.<sup>647</sup> No disadvantages could be seen in the Conzzeta Group choosing to stay with Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>648</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>641</sup> Eberle, ST 2010, p 124 et seq; Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p 560.

For the members of https://www.fer.ch/ueber-uns/mitglieder/ (accessed on 16.10.2018); examples are: former FER-president Giorgio Behr; acting President Peter Leibfried; Reto Eberle.

Niess/Strasser, Jahrbuch 2009, p 168 (both authors had duties concerning financial reporting in the Migros Group).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>644</sup> Cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 28 et seq.

Now Basel III.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>646</sup> Migros Bilanz-Medienkonferenz 31. März 2015, p 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>647</sup> Kelterborn/Bachofen, ST 2009, p 432.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>648</sup> Kelterborn/Bachofen, ST 2009, p 432.

## 3. Summary

An entity has more flexibility when reporting in accordance with Swiss GAAP FER than under IFRS due to a lower degree of regulation. Swiss GAAP FER is also less complex; thus, an entity can save money when auditing its books. Another factor is the influence on the standard-setting process. It is easier for Swiss entities to participate in the process of creating new norms for Swiss GAAP FER than for IFRS in London. The entities also fear the rapid novelties under IFRS, which seemingly cannot be influenced. If an entity is to change its standard, it should do so in a transparent way in order not to shock its stakeholders or shareholders. Thus, it is recommended that the resulting consequences of the change should be disclosed.<sup>649</sup>

# IV. In Comparison to the CO

The degree of detail is much less in the CO in comparison with Swiss GAAP 207 FER.<sup>650</sup> The minimum requirements of structure in the financial report are also less in the CO.<sup>651</sup> This is also the case the disclosures in the notes.<sup>652</sup> Furthermore, within Swiss GAAP FER, the norms for the consolidated financial statement are more detailed.<sup>653</sup> Like IFRS, Swiss GAAP FER have only informational character and do not pursue goals such as the assessment of distributions (*Ausschüttungsbemessung*), raising capital (*Kapitalaufbringung*), preserving capital (*Kapitalerhaltung*), and tax assessment (*Steuerbemessung*).<sup>654</sup> Swiss GAAP FER<sup>655</sup> also incorporate the prudence principle by stipulating that, of two equally possible scenarios, the preparer shall choose the more pessimistic.<sup>656</sup>

# V. Legal Nature

In general, Swiss GAAP FER are a set of informal norms.<sup>657</sup> Their nature 208 changes as soon as the legislature refers to the informal norm (cf para 141 et

<sup>649</sup> Eberle/Huber, ST 2010, p 563.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>650</sup> Commercial accounting rules in the CO include 15 pages; the Swiss GAAP FER 200 pages on the other hand; cf also PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>651</sup> Cf Art 959a et seq CO.

<sup>652</sup> Cf Art 959c CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>653</sup> Art 963 et seq CO; cf PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>654</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>655</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>656</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 59.

Swiss GAAP FER, ed 2014/15, in English, p9; HWP 2014, p4; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 49; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p55; CHK-Lipp, Art 962a para 18.

seq). Swiss law refers directly to Swiss GAAP FER numerous times in a static<sup>658</sup> and dynamic<sup>659</sup> way. With such a reference, the referenced source becomes Swiss law.<sup>660</sup> For example, due to the reference in Article 47 para 2 BVV 2 to Swiss GAAP FER 26, the latter receives the status of Swiss law.<sup>661</sup> The reference is static because the paragraph determines the reference to 1.1.2014. References such as this demonstrate the growing importance of Swiss GAAP FER in Swiss financial reporting.<sup>662</sup>

## VI. Swiss GAAP FER's Influence on the CO

- As mentioned above, the prevailing doctrine<sup>663</sup> recognises Swiss GAAP FER as a permitted interpretation tool for the CO. Hence, Swiss GAAP FER is used as an auxiliary means in the interpretation process of the CO. In the other direction, the Swiss government has an influence on the standard-setting process in the FER. The Swiss Federal Department of Justice and Police has the official role as an observer in the FER.<sup>664</sup>
- According to the prevailing doctrine,<sup>665</sup> Swiss GAAP FER has great influence on the interpretation of the CO. Thus, Swiss GAAP FER indirectly

Art 50 para 1 KVAV to Swiss GAAP FER 10.12.2014; Art 1 Verordnung des BAG über Rechnungslegung und Berichterstattung in der sozialen Krankenversicherung (SR 832.121.1) to Swiss GAAP FER 10.12.2014;

Art 1 VASR; Art 3 oquater para 4 EnV (SR 730.01); Art 8 para 2 Verordnung über die Gewährung von Steuererleichterungen im Rahmen der Regionalpolitik (SR 901.022); Art 20 para 4 Verordnung über die Förderung der Beherbergungswirtschaft (SR 935.121); Art 6 para 2 lit b VPOG (SR 783.11) to Swiss GAAP FER 16; Art 14 para 3 FDV (SR 784.101.1).

<sup>660</sup> BGE 123 I 124 et seq, 140 V 420 Consideration 4.2; Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902; ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>661</sup> Cf Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 7 n 27; Müller/Wyss, p 1.

Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 57 n 247.

<sup>HWP 2009, p 32; Behr, ST 2010, p 26; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 44, 50; Boemle, ST 1–2/2006, p 12; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, pp 75, 83; Handschin, IFRS, p 9 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 30; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, pp 49, 162; Kunz, FS Böckli, p 479; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; BSK-Neuhaus/Sutter, Art 958b para 2; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, paras 1025 et seq, 1029.</sup> 

Link: https://www.fer.ch/mitglieder/bundesamt-fuer-justiz-eidgenoessisches-amt-fuer-das-handelsregister/ (accessed on 16.10.18).

HWP 2009, p 32; Behr, ST 2010, p 26; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 44, 50; Boemle, ST 1–2/2006, p 12; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, pp 75, 83; Handschin, IFRS, p 9 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 30; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, pp 49, 162; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, paras 1025 et seq, 1029; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 18; implicit Nösberger, Wesentlichkeit, p 55.

become law because of the accounting principle's concretisation. Böckli<sup>666</sup> takes Swiss GAAP FER as a permitted interpretation tool for the CO. If the doctrine does not mention the connection to the recognised standards explicitly, they cite Swiss GAAP FER all the same,<sup>667</sup> but they do so with reservations.<sup>668</sup> Through the recognised financial reporting principles, Swiss GAAP FER reach the status of indirect law content.<sup>669</sup>

The Swiss GAAP FER Commission also states this view within its scope: 211 'The Commission hopes to transfer the Swiss GAAP FER from the stadium of 'informal norm' to 'generally accepted commercial principles,' in the sense of the Swiss GAAP, 'generally accepted accounting principles". 670 However, it must be mentioned that the Swiss GAAP FER Commission consists of many well-known Swiss accounting researchers. The same are also prominent voices of the doctrine. Therefore, with Swiss GAAP FER, they have an incentive to promote their own project.

In Switzerland, the FER<sup>671</sup> (*Fachempfehlungen zur Rechnungslegung*) 212 undertake the task of creating recognised financial reporting principles, which are on their way to becoming fully accepted.<sup>672</sup> With this step, they become a part of the Swiss legal system, meaning that they are not only relevant for listed entities but also for not-listed entities.<sup>673</sup> The doctrine and case law regard Swiss GAAP FER as a part of the Swiss recognised financial reporting principles. Another indication of the influence of Swiss GAAP FER on Swiss regulation of financial reporting can be found in the personal choice of the contractor in submitting a proposal to revise Swiss financial reporting. Prof. Dr. Giorgio Behr, head of the Swiss GAAP FER Foundation, was commissioned to do this.<sup>674</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>666</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 50, 892.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>667</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 358 n 653 et seq, para 360 n 658; Wirz, para 318 n 678, para 334 n 732 and 734, para 337 n 743 et seq, para 338 746 et seq, para 339 n 750 et seq, para 345 n 761.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>668</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 945.

HWP 2009, p 32; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 162.

<sup>670</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, ed 2014/15, in English, p.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>671</sup> Fachempfehlungen zur Rechnungslegung = specialist recommendations on financial reporting.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>672</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>673</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>674</sup> Begleitbericht zum Vorentwurf 2005, p 33.

## B. IPSAS' Influence on Swiss National Finances

This section deals with the connections of different financial reporting standards in the public sector with IFRS. These explanations will present the effects IFRS has on IPSAS, which have an impact on various standards in Swiss financial reporting in the public sector.

## I. Financial Report in the Public Sector

214 The public sector deals with financial reporting regulations in the Financial Budget Act (*Finanzhaushaltsgesetz*; FHG). The important feature is that the public sector can diverge from the recognised standards of the VASR (Art 53 and 64c FHV).<sup>675</sup> The reference in the public sector to the norms in the CO are not private, but rather subsidiary public law.<sup>676</sup> Article 53 Para 1 FHV: 'Financial reporting comply with International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS)'.<sup>677</sup> References in the public sector are dynamic.<sup>678</sup> The conditions for dynamic references are met because the law still sets broad lines.<sup>679</sup>

## II. IPSAS

215 IPSAS are standards regulating the financial report of public sector agencies or entities.<sup>680</sup> They also follow the concept a true and fair view.<sup>681</sup> Like IFRS, IPSAS are also principle based (cf para 49 et seq).<sup>682</sup> They are issued by the IPSAS Board (IPSASB) and have many similarities to IFRS, because IPSAS were built on the basis of IFRS.<sup>683</sup> The main difference between IPSAS and IFRS lies in the fact that the former do not hold actives to draw profit.<sup>684</sup> The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>675</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>676</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p8; Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 251.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>677</sup> Cf Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>678</sup> Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 115.

Art 4 et seq, 47 et seq FHG; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 115.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 109; Glanz/Hermann/Pfaff/Zihler, veb.ch Praxis-kommentar, Art 962a para VASR 12; for an authoritative German version of IPSAS cf KPMG, IPSAS, passim.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>681</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 579; Mächler, Finanzrecht, p 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>682</sup> HWP 2014, p 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>683</sup> IFRS, Preface to IFRSs, 9; EFV, Methoden, p16; NRM, p6; HWP 2014, p115; Bergmann, Vergleich, p578; Bergmann/Gamper, p619; Mächler, Finanzrecht, p45; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p111; PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p22, 26; HRM2, p14 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>684</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 578.

IPSASB is similar to the IASB and the FER, and all staffed by a broad spectrum of professionals dealing with accounting issues on an international level (Swiss GAAP FER board not so much). On the IPSASB and the IASB, there are representatives of different states, and the World Bank, the International Monetary Funds, and other stakeholders are represented.<sup>685</sup> The IPSASB has citizens, voters, and their political representatives as readers in mind.<sup>686</sup> The orientation toward the public sector can be found in different examples such as IPSAS 23 'Revenue from Non-Exchange Transactions (Taxes and Transfers)'.687 For the interpretation of IPSAS, the reader is referred to IFRS.688 If a certain case is not normed by IPSAS, they refer also to IFRS.<sup>689</sup> Thus, IFRS serve in this way as a reservoir.

IPSAS are rarely adopted directly. In most jurisdictions, they become 216 national law after an endorsement process.<sup>690</sup> There are two ways in which IPSAS can be endorsed: directly or indirectly. The legislature can refer to IPSAS directly<sup>691</sup> or the IPSAS can be converted into national standards (indirectly<sup>692</sup>).<sup>693</sup> The indirect application of IPSAS is incorporated into HRM2. IPSAS are recognised standards in the sense of Art 962a para 5 CO.<sup>694</sup> Swiss law refers multiple times to IPSAS in a dynamic way. 695

### III. HRM2

HRM2 is the abbreviation of 'Harmonisiertes Rechnungslegungsmodel', 217 meaning the harmonised financial reporting model.<sup>696</sup> HRM2 suceeded HRM and is issued by the Swiss Conference of Financial Directors (Finanzdirektorenkonferenz).697 Although the delegates of the cantons created the HRM2, it cannot be seen as intercantonal law in the sense of Art 48 para 4

HRM2, p 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>686</sup> HWP 2014, p 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>687</sup> HWP 2014, p 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>688</sup> PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 22 et seq.

PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>690</sup> Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 197.

Examples from Bergmann, Vom HRM zu IPSAS, p 9: OECD, Nato, EU, UNO.

Examples from Bergmann, Vom HRM zu IPSAS, p9: CDN, RSA, AUS, NZ, UK, ISR, USA.

<sup>693</sup> Bergmann, Vom HRM zu IPSAS, p 8.

Art 1 para 1 lite VASR.

Art 4, 9 para 1, 16 para 5, 40 Verordnung über das Finanz- und Rechnungswesen des ETH-Bereichs (SR 414.123); Art 53, 64b et seq FHV (SR 611.01); VASR.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>696</sup> For the history of the HRM cf Bolz/Blaser, p 175 et seq; cf for further information http:// www.srs-cspcp.ch/de (accessed on 20.04.17).

Cf HRM2; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 112.

BV<sup>698,699</sup> because they did not intend to create a formal norm.<sup>700</sup> Instead, it is an informal norm, meaning a private standard.<sup>701</sup> The norm setters chose the traditional rule-based accounting model with HRM2, unlike IPSAS or IFRS, which are principle-based.<sup>702</sup> HRM2 leans on IPSAS<sup>703</sup> and its goal is to harmonise the financial reports of the confederation, the cantons, and the communes. In addition, the standard-setters wanted to align HRM2 with IPSAS to customise them for Swiss circumstances.<sup>704</sup> The legal source for the harmonisation can be found in Art 48 Para 4 FHG: 'The Federal Council shall support the harmonisation of accounting standards of the confederation, the cantons, and the communes.'<sup>705</sup> HRM2 also leads to transparent financial reports in the public sector,<sup>706</sup> but without the purpose of a fair presentation.<sup>707</sup>

Different reasons can be listed for harmonisation in public sector accounting:<sup>708</sup> Coordinated financial politics through comparability leads to a uniform way for cantons to consolidate their communes. For the instrument of financial compensation, this means a common ground for calculating the compensation intercantonally and intercommunally. Financial statistics is keen to evaluate comparable numbers. This process is simplified by harmonisation; however, not only a harmonisation within the public sector is intended, but also

English version: 'The Cantons may by intercantonal agreement authorise intercantonal bodies to issue legislative provisions that implement an intercantonal agreement, provided the agreement: a. has been approved under the same procedure that applies to other legislation; b. determines the basic content of the provisions'; authoritative German version: 'Die Kantone können interkantonale Organe durch interkantonalen Vertrag zum Erlass rechtsetzender Bestimmungen ermächtigen, die einen interkantonalen Vertrag umsetzen, sofern der Vertrag: a. nach dem gleichen Verfahren, das für die Gesetzgebung gilt, genehmigt worden ist; b. die inhaltlichen Grundzüge der Bestimmungen festlegt'.

<sup>699</sup> Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>700</sup> HRM2, p 9.

Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>702</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 577.

HRM2, p 3; EFV, Methoden, p 16; FDK, Nr. 20: Musterfinanzhaushaltgesetz (MFHG), para 4; Bergmann, Vergleich, p 577; Hunkeler/Graber, p 629; Siegrist/Fessler/Jenni, p 964; PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 27; Wüest und Partner, p 4; Zanetti, Konsolidierte Betrachtungsweise, p 958.

Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 199; Siegrist/Fessler/Jenni, p 964.

Authoritative German text: 'Der Bundesrat setzt sich für harmonisierte Rechnungslegungsstandards von Bund, Kantonen und Gemeinden ein. Er kann diese Bestrebungen mit Beiträgen fördern'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>706</sup> HRM2, p 21.

Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>708</sup> HRM2, p 13 et seq.

with the financial reporting of private entities.<sup>709</sup> In addition, the international standards for financial statistics must be considered.<sup>710</sup>

According to Art 51 Para 2 MFHG,<sup>711</sup> the senior civil servant 219 (*Regierungsrat*) decides which standard he wants to use for the financial report in his public-sector entity.<sup>712</sup> HRM2 is only a recommendation of the Swiss Conference of Financial Directors; thus, it has no legally binding effect on cantons per se.<sup>713</sup> To gain this effect, a canton needs to create its own statutory basis.<sup>714</sup>

HRM2 set only the minimal requirements for a financial report; thus, the application of more detailed standards such as IPSAS is permitted.<sup>715</sup> Although HRM2 differs from IPSAS, a financial report fulfilling IPSAS' requirements are compliant with HRM2.<sup>716</sup> The cantons can be devided into two groups: One group aims at a fair presentation; the other group wants to keep the hidden reserves. Although they have different aims, both will be in accordance with HRM2.<sup>717</sup> The former group has the advantage of being able to consult IPSAS for many technical questions.<sup>718</sup> The other group has to find rules themselves for their behaviour, if a case is not dealt with by HRM2.<sup>719</sup>

HRM2 endorsement and its tendencies shall be monitored by a committee, 221 which periodically issues a report on the endorsement status in different parts of Switzerland.<sup>720</sup> The coordination of Swiss interest is of major importance for Swiss membership of the IPSASB.<sup>721</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>709</sup> HRM2, p 21; NRM, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>710</sup> IMF and EU (GFSM2001/ESVG95).

German wording: 'Der Regierungsrat bezeichnet das anzuwendende Regelwerk. Er kann in einzelnen Punkten vom Regelwerk abweichen. Jede Abweichung ist im Anhang zur Jahresrechnung zu begründen'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>712</sup> Zanetti, Konsolidierte Betrachtungsweise, p 961.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>713</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 580; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 116.

Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>715</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 577.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>716</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 578.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>717</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 580; Wüest und Partner, p 4; Bolz/Blaser, p 177; for the application of HRM2 in praxis cf Siegrist/Fessler/Jenni, p 964 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>718</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 580.

The differentiation in 2014 went even further: some cantons still use HRM1 (BE); some HRM2 light (FR, VD); others HRM2 plus (AG, GR, SO), and some IPSAS (GE, ZH), cf Bergmann et al, EVU, p 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>720</sup> HRM2, p 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>721</sup> HRM2, p 21.

## IV. Comparison between HRM2 and IPSAS

The main difference between HRM2 and IPSAS is the ability to create hidden reserves under HRM2.<sup>722</sup> This is only a possibility and is not mandatory. Thus, a report according to IPSAS (without hidden reserves or with few hidden reserves) is permitted under HRM2.<sup>723</sup> IPSAS also uses the prudence principle, but its definition is different.<sup>724</sup> While under the CO and HRM2 there is the ability to create arbitrary reserves, IPSAS only permits prudent reporting.<sup>725</sup>

## V. NRM

The NRM (*Neues Rechnungsmodell des Bundes*) is the new model for federal financial reporting.<sup>726</sup> The NRM is orientated towards IPSAS.<sup>727</sup> The NRM leads the way to an approximation of federal accounting practice towards one of the bodies in the public sector and also towards the private sector, thus improving comparability.<sup>728</sup> Transparency and comparability simplify financial management and create more trust in the public.<sup>729</sup> With the NRM, the federation aims to inform of its annual accounts in a more detailed and transparent way.<sup>730</sup> The NRM goes further than HRM2, because the latter gives only the ability to give a true and fair view, whereas the former demands it, like IPSAS.<sup>731</sup> Thus, the prudence principle is explicitly replaced.<sup>732</sup> The basis for the balance sheet structure builds the COFOG (Classification of Functions of Government).<sup>733</sup> Hence, with the NRM, Switzerland focuses on a true and fair view and considers informal norms on the federal level for public financial reporting.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>722</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 540.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>723</sup> Bergmann, Vergleich, p 540.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>724</sup> HRM2, p 18: examples can be found in IPSAS 5, 9, 12, 13, 15, 16, 17, 19, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>725</sup> HRM2, p 18.

Link: https://www.admin.ch/gov/de/start/dokumentation/medienmitteilungen.msg-id-4560. html (accessed on 16.10.18); cf Mächler, Finanzrecht, p 43.

EFV, Methoden, p 16; NRM, p 4; PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 9; Mächler, Finanzrecht, p 43; Wüest und Partner, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>728</sup> NRM, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>729</sup> NRM, p 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>730</sup> NRM, p 5, 15.

Link: https://www.admin.ch/gov/de/start/dokumentation/medienmitteilungen.msg-id-4560. html (accessed on 16.10.18); NRM, p 23; Mächler, Finanzrecht, p 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>732</sup> NRM, p 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>733</sup> NRM, p 17.

### VI. EPSAS

The EU created EPSAS (European IPSAS), which are the harmonised European 224 form of IPSAS. 734 The EU published a call for proposals to EPSAS. The deadline was March 2015.735 In October 2015, the European Parliament published a feedback report. 736 The Hessischer Rechnungshof had already developed a conceptual framework for EPSAS.<sup>737</sup> In addition to the goal of a transparent report, the purpose was also to protect current and future generations of citizens and residents.<sup>738</sup> The financial statement shall provide information.<sup>739</sup> This information must give the reader a true and fair view of the economic situation.<sup>740</sup> Moreover, the principle of prudence shall be applied (cf para 303), meaning that future risks must be considered in the period in which they are recognised, but incomes can only be reported after they have manifested themselves.<sup>741</sup> The latest information is that Germany rejects a binding declaration of the use of EPSAS.<sup>742</sup> If EPSAS become binding law, they can be considered foreign law in the comparative law approach (cf para 183 et seq).

# VII. Influence of Public Financial Reporting on Commercial **Accounting Rules**

Above, IPSAS' influence on Swiss public financial reporting was examined (cf 225 para 213 et seq). Through the argument from analogy, IPSAS can have an impact on commercial accounting. IPSAS is based on IFRS; thus, one could argue that the application of argument from analogy leads to an indirect impact on the private sector from IPSAS. The chain of influence between the preparer/user of a financial

Cf http://www.epsas.eu/en/ (accessed on 16.10.18).

Cf http://www.epsas.eu/en/news.html (accessed on 16.10.18).

Available at: http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/STUD/2015/552299/IPOL\_ STU%282015%29552299\_EN.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18).

Available at: http://gpanrw.de/media/1447057802\_2015\_09\_14\_epsas\_framework.pdf (accessed on 16.10.18).

Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framwork, para 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>739</sup> Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framwork, para 5.

Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framwork, para 14.

Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framwork, para 10; for Germany of Haushaltsteuerung, available at http://www.haushaltssteuerung.de/weblog-die-dispersion-der-doppik-das-neu e-oeffentliche-haushalts-und-rechnungswesen-zwischen-kommunaler-routine-und-euro paeischer-harmonisierung.html (accessed on 16.10.18); Bundesrechnungshof Report, avaliable at https://www.bundesrechnungshof.de/en/veroeffentlichungen/beratungsber ichte/langfassungen/report-on-the-proposed-implementation-of-harmonised-european-pu blic-sector-accounting-standards-epsas-in-the-member-states-of-the-european-union (accessed on 16.10.18).

Link: https://www.iasplus.com/de/news/2017/mai/epsas (accessed on 16.10.18).

statement and IFRS is rather long: if the question of how a certain case should be reported arises, the private would use the analogy to Swiss law (FHG) influenced by HRM2, which is similar to IPSAS (which has leaned on IFRS). An example is mentioned above of the use of the argument of analogy (cf para 178 et seq).

## C. EU-IFRS' Influence on Swiss Law

#### I. In General

- The 6<sup>th</sup> December 1992 was a historic day, because of the No vote for the accession of Switzerland to the EEA (European Economic Area; = EWR in German). For this reason, Switzerland had to negotiate different sectoral (bilateral) agreements with the EU, to avoid isolation in Europe. In the last century, it became more difficult to negotiate with the EU, possibly due to the increasing number of participating states, now 28. Thus, it is now more difficult to achieve a customised solution.<sup>743</sup> The term EU-IFRS was born when Europe started to diverge from the IFRS.<sup>744</sup>
- 227 IFRS became directly binding for the 28 member states after the EU endorsed them. The reference to IFRS is not dynamic but static, because the EU must endorse every change the IASB makes through incorporation (cf para 157 et seq). With the introduction of IFRS, the EU weakened its own minimum structuring requirements (*Mindestgliederungsvorschriften*), because the EU has a more detailed structure than IFRS. The EU member states can oblige entities to report the financial report not only the consolidated report according to IFRS, but the individual financial statement as well.

#### II. Relevance for Swiss Law

228 For all EU members, EU-IFRS become law after the directive has been adopted into national law.<sup>749</sup> Thus, they are seen as the DAS of the EU

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>743</sup> Jaag, p 323 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>744</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>745</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 27; Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 3; cf http://www.efrag.org/Endorsement (accessed on 16.10.18).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>746</sup> Cf Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 1 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: EU-IFRS, p LXXIII.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>747</sup> Begleitbericht zum Vorentwurf 2005, pp 38, 103.

Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 1 et seq.

Regulation (EC) No 1606/2002 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 19 July 2002; HWP 2014, p 116; Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 3; cf http://www.efrag.org/Endorsement (accessed on 16.10.18).

member-states.<sup>750</sup> However, from the Swiss perspective, they are not a recognised standard in the sense of Art 962a para 5 CO.751 They can still influence Swiss law through the tool of comparative law (cf para 183 et seq).

The Federal Council<sup>752</sup> stated that, in cases in which Swiss norms comply 229 with EU norms, because of an autonomous adaption of European norms (autonomer Nachvollzug), they can be used as an interpretation tool for Swiss formal norms, which have been autonomously adapted.<sup>753</sup> The reasons lie in the aspired harmonisation.<sup>754</sup> The legislature considered the EU norms but diverged from them in some cases.<sup>755</sup> Wherever the CO does not diverge from EU law,<sup>756</sup> the latter can be utilised as an interpretation tool.<sup>757</sup>

Static direct references to European law are allowed if the following 230 principles are fulfilled: principle of legality (cf para 275), conformity with Swiss law, and its fundamental principles.<sup>758</sup> In the principle dynamic, direct references to European law are not allowed without any basis in an international treaty, the constitution, or in the law. This means that, if one argues that Swiss law should not refer to international standards dynamically, the same arguments can be applied for the autonomous adaption of European law. An autonomous adaption of European financial reporting regulation would lead to an influence of IFRS through EU-IFRS, making IFRS applicable all the same as an interpretation tool for the CO.760 EU-IFRS are equal to the CO in terms of their legal quality. EU-IFRS are like the CO formal norms (cf para 264 et seq).<sup>761</sup>

HWP 2014, p 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>751</sup> Cf Art 1 VASR; HWP 2014, p 116; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 78.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>752</sup> BGE 129 III 335, Consideration 6; cf also 124 II 372 Consideration 7b.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 52; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 77; Kunz, FS Bucher, p 460; Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 273; Kunz, recht 2012, p 47 et seq; Peyer, recht 2004, p 109; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Sester, § 3 para 18 et seq; Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 1 et seq; cf Breitenmoser/ Weyeneth, FHB Verwaltungsrecht, para 31.23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>754</sup> BGE 129 III 335, Consideration 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>755</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1634 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>756</sup> Fourth Council Directive of 25 July 1978, (78/660/EEC); Seventh Council Directive of 13 June 1983, (83/349/EEC); also newer directives if they do not diverge from the CO or IFRS too much, cf also Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 78.

<sup>757</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 78.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 905.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 905.

<sup>760</sup> Schreiber, International Standards, p 161.

CHK-Lipp, Art 963a para 16.

In theory, the EU's implementation process can lead to discrepancy between IFRS and EU-IFRS. These discrepancies can also influence the interpretation of Swiss law. Here is why: the interpreter of Swiss law can use the comparative approach to consider foreign law; in this case, EU-IFRS. A divergence of EU-IFRS and IFRS can be an indication that IFRS do not promote a solution, which is appropriate in Continental European circumstances. In this case, it is maybe more suitable for a Swiss interpreter to apply the EU-IFRS rather than the IFRS solution.

## D. Interim Conclusion

This chapter has presented the impacts of IFRS on other standards, which themselves have an influence on Swiss law. The result is an indirect impact from IFRS on Swiss law. The influence of IFRS on the interpretation of the CO exists by using the comparative approach (cf para 183 et seq) and the argument of analogy (cf para 178 et seq). Standards such as Swiss GAAP FER consult IFRS in their standard-setting process. Thus, they show similarities to IFRS in terms of structure, content, and underlying principles. Swiss GAAP FER are particularly interesting in terms of the influence of private standards on Swiss commercial accounting rules. They are regarded as a part of Swiss recognised financial reporting principles. As a result, IFRS influence Swiss GAAP FER, which have an impact on Swiss law. Thus, an indirect influence from IFRS on the CO can be observed through Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 190 et seq):

## IFRS - Swiss GAAP FER - Swiss Law

IFRS' impact is observable even in the public sector. IPSAS, and with them HRM2, are of importance for financial reporting in the public sector. IFRS are the point of orientation for IPSAS, which were considered for the creation of HRM2. The Conference of Finance Directors (*Finanzdirektorenkonferenz*) promotes their use in the communes, cantons, and federation. This creates a chain of influence from IFRS to IPSAS, to HRM2, to financial reporting of authorities (cf para 213 et seq). HRM2 and Swiss GAAP FER are both recognised financial reporting principles. However, they lack the legal basis in Swiss law, thought they do have significant influence on Swiss financial reporting. HRM2 can develop itself to become the pendant to Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>763</sup> IFRS influence Swiss Law in the following way:

## IFRS – IPSAS – HRM2/NRM/EPSAS – Swiss Law

It is possible to be compliant with HRM2 and IPSAS in one financial report due to their broad scope. The influence of IFRS on EU-IFRS is already a part of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>762</sup> HWP 2014, p 116 et seq.

Hunkeler/Graber, p 629.

the term. The two differ only slightly from each other. The EU's incorporation of IFRS makes EU-IFRS foreign law, which enables the interpreter to consider EU-IFRS in the comparative law approach (cf para 228 et seq).

This chapter is the last to analyse IFRS' influence. It follows the previous 235 two chapters, which explained certain aspects of IFRS' influence on Swiss law. § 4 explained the adoption of IFRS on a formal level. This was followed by § 5, concerning the different ways in which IFRS influence Swiss law and how this impact changes the legal nature of IFRS as private standards. As we have seen, IFRS also have an indirect influence on Swiss law through other private standards, which themselves influence Swiss law. In conclusion, IFRS have an impact on Swiss commercial accounting rules and exercise this impact in various ways.

# § 7 Previous Research and the Revision of the CO

The following explanations are divided into abstract and concrete. The 236 following chapter presents the previous research and analyses the critiques of the use of IFRS in the interpretation of Swiss law. In other words, statements concerning the permissibility of IFRS as auxiliary means for the interpretation of the CO are analysed. Then, the manifestations of IFRS' influence on the various positions in the financial report are examined (cf para 351 et seq).

This chapter explains the different oppinions regarding the influence of 237 IFRS on Swiss commercial accounting law. In this context, different subjects are examined. The question is how legislature, case law, and the doctrine uses recognised standards when they worked with Swiss commercial accounting law. Concerning the legislature, the CO's norms are analysed in a search for similarities with IFRS. In addition, the new CO is compared with the old CO in order to present the novelties. Case law is limited in financial reporting. Some verdicts follow a more conservative view and others are based explicitly on IFRS (cf para 241 et seq). For the doctrine, different works concerning Swiss financial reporting were considered to find whether experts interpret the CO with the help of recognised standards. My findings show that, if an author rejects IFRS, he uses Swiss GAAP FER as an interpretation tool for the CO.

Most of the research conducted in recent years has not been concerned with 238 legal questions concerning IFRS' influence on national commercial accounting rules, but instead has focused on economic issues. 764 The legal perspective is of particular interest, however. There are two camps in the doctrine: one pro (cf para 246), using IFRS as a tool to interpret the CO under the condition of COcompatibility; and the other against their use (cf para 243 et seq). The following explanations related only to statements in the Swiss literature concerning the question of whether the interpreter can use recognised standards to interpret Swiss commercial accounting rules. The next chapter will deal with the concrete influence of the recognised standards on the CO (cf para 351 et seq). It is important to distinguish between the recognised standards. Some authors permit only Swiss GAAP FER as an interpretation tool (cf para 209 et seq).

Instead of many Kemper-Scharpegge, passim.

# A. Legislature

No clear evidence was found on what the legislature intended with the incorporation of recognised standards. Some argue that the legislature chose intentionally to go another path than considering the IFRS in certain points; thus, IFRS cannot be utilised as an interpretation tool to reverse this decision. Where the legislature diverged intentionally from recognised standards, the interpreter is, in my view, not permitted to apply the recognised standards. Other authors promote a different view (cf para 246). The interpreter is allowed to use recognised standards only as an auxiliary means, where they are also in line with the underlying principles of the CO.

Although the legislature mentions differences between the CO and IFRS, legislature consulted the recognised standards in the legislation process (for the results of para 351 et seq). The legislature saw need for action to keep up with the growing dynamic, international interdependencies, and digitalisation in society. The legislative power tried to minimise contradictions between the CO and the recognised standards. Thus, the legislature created an approximation to the recognised standards without making clear what this convergence means.

### B. Case Law

Two verdicts concerning the use of IFRS as an interpretation tool for the CO were found. One case dealt with the question of when entities must report a provision and to which amount. The SFT holds that entities can have an obligation to report a provision when multiple risks must be dealt with and their probability of realisation is under 50 per cent. In such cases, the entity should report a provision. It is important to note, however, that, here, the SFT dealt with a case of abuse. Böckli<sup>772</sup> sees this verdict as a rejection of the recognised standards, which state that provision must be set if the event is more likely to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>765</sup> Cf for the discussions link: https://www.parlament.ch/de/ratsbetrieb/suche-amtliches-bulletin#k=PdAffairId:20080011 (accessed on 16.10.18).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>766</sup> Cf Behr, ST 2012, p 802.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>767</sup> Glanz, ST 2007, p 534.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>768</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1597 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 1; cf also Schluep, SZW (Sonderheft) 1997, p 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>769</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1724.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>770</sup> BGE 136 II 88 = ASA 78 2009/2010, 495 = StE 2010 B 72.11 Nr. 17 = RDAF 2009 570, Consideration 3.2.

Verdict of the BGer from 2<sup>nd</sup> September 2010, 4A 277/2010, Consideration 2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>772</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1023 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>773</sup> IAS 37.

occur than not. However, IFRS<sup>774</sup> add that multiple risks lead to a provision, because, in these cases, it is very probable that one risk of many risks will be realised in the future.<sup>775</sup> Hence, the SFT actually does not deviate from IFRS.

In the decision of 2009, the SFT admitted the application of IFRS under the 242 Swiss commercial accounting rules in relation to the foreign-currency financial statement.<sup>776</sup> The SFT considered Glauser<sup>777</sup> in its verdict.<sup>778</sup> IFRS shall be used as an interpretation tool as long as they do not contradict Swiss law.779 Therefore, IFRS are analysed for their compatibility with Swiss recognised financial reporting principles (cf paras 353 et seq, 303 et seq).<sup>780</sup> There are observable tendencies in Europe to approximate the domestic accounting standards with IFRS.<sup>781</sup> The SFT chose IFRS even though the HWP proposed another solution.<sup>782</sup> IFRS do not have an influence 'ex officio ... but due to the arguments'. 783 The SFT, therefore, considers IFRS, like the HWP, as a non-exclusive offer for interpretation (nicht exklusives Auslegungsangebot; cf paras 286, 435).<sup>784</sup> It reserves the right to find a reasonable solution without any mandate concerning which sources it must consider.

## C. Doctrine

In assessing the verdict, different opinions come to light. A number of authors 243 separate the CO and IFRS strictly and do not permit an interpretation of the CO by means of IFRS. 786 Zihler, 787 for example, states that the CO cannot be mixed with elements of IFRS, because both are fundamentally different, and a mixture would create a concept that is unknown. Behnisch and Opel labelled the use of

IAS 37.24.

Cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 222 et seq.

BGer 2C 897/2008 from 1st October 2009; for a neutral overview of Handschin, eSkript.

Glauser, Archives 74, p 529 et seq.

Cf BGE 136 II 88 et seq.

BGer 2C 897/2008 from 1st October 2009.

Hüttche, ST 2013, p 669; cf Böckli, ST 2012, p 823.

BGer 2C\_897/2008 from 1st October 2009.

BGer 2C 897/2008 from 1st October 2009.

Cf Hüttche, ST 2013, p 669.

Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 96; cf Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168.

Cf for further reference Glanz/Pfaff, StR 2011, p 473 n 13.

Behnisch/Opel, ZBJV 146/2010, p 484; Behr, ST 2012, p 802; Benz, Währungsverluste, p1 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, §8 para 84 et seq, 342; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 892 n 1534; Gurtner, ST 2010, p 394; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810; Oesterhelt/ Grüninger, p 49 et seg; Oswald, Jusletter 22<sup>nd</sup> September 2014, para 45; Röthlisberger, p 84; Zihler, ST 2011a, p 45; less absolute: Simonek, p 132 et seq.

Zihler, ST 2011a, p 45.

IFRS as a tool to interpret the CO a mistake (*Fehlgriff*).<sup>788</sup> The most prominent proponent of the contra camp is Böckli, whose opinion is presented in many publications.<sup>789</sup> Böckli recognises the similarities in the wording of certain norms in the CO and the recognised standards.<sup>790</sup> However, he sees the dangers in using IFRS as an interpretation tool for the CO, listing the conceptual conflict of the prudence principle with the true and fair view (cf para 303 et seq).<sup>791</sup> He is more suspicious of taking IFRS as an interpretation tool than Swiss GAAP FER. For certain positions, he dismisses the possibility of interpreting with the help of IFRS altogether.<sup>792</sup> However, Böckli does not exclude the influence of the informal norm on national law in general, but recognises the risk in taking IFRS as an interpretation tool for the CO.<sup>793</sup> He uses, for example, Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>794</sup> and the Swiss Code of Best Practice for Corporate Governance as interpretation tools for the CO.<sup>795</sup>

The concerns relating to IFRS being used as an interpretation tool can be summarised as follows. (1) IFRS have other addressees and a different goal to that of the CO.<sup>796</sup> § 9 will respond to the conflict of the prudence concept with fair presentation (cf para 303 et seq). (2) In particular, IFRS cannot be seen as a basis of assessment for profit taxes, because the IASB do not consider the effects of the rules on the taxation.<sup>797</sup> The application of IFRS for tax reporting is also critical from a constitutional viewpoint.<sup>798</sup> In addition, the draft of Swiss commercial accounting law committed to tax neutrality.<sup>799</sup> (3) IFRS<sup>800</sup> forbid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>788</sup> Behnisch/Opel, ZBJV 146/2010, p 481 et seq, 485.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 84 et seq, 342; Böckli, ST 2011, p 237; Böckli, ST 2012, p 696 et seq; Böckli, FS Reich, p 189 et seq; Böckli, ST 2010, p 160 et seq; Böckli, ST 2012, p 822 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 40, 892 n 1534.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>790</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 44, 346 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>791</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 346 et seq, 1135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>792</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 892 n 153, 1029; Böckli, ST 2010, p 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>793</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 346 et seq.

For Art 958b CO, Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 136 or the capitalisation of leased assets, Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 653.

For Art 706 CO, Böckli, ST 2002, p 981 et seq; cf also SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 42 et seq; Giger, Corporate Governance, p 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>796</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 346 et seq, 1135; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>797</sup> Böckli, ST 2011, p 243; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810; Glanz/Pfaff, StR 2011, p 475.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>798</sup> Cf also Oswald, Jusletter 22<sup>nd</sup> September 2014, para 45.

Cf for tax neutrality Botschaft 2007, p 1626; cf also Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 73; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 248; Böckli, ST 2010, p 28; Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 31; OFK-Dekker, Vorbem Art 957 et seq para 2; Giger, ST 2009, p 324; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810 et seq; Oswald, Jusletter 22nd September 2014, para 45; Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Sicht des Gesetzgebers, para 34 et seq; Zihler, ST 2011b, p 811.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>800</sup> IAS 1.16.

the application of a single standard without applying the rest. 801 IAS 1.16 simply states that an entity can only claim to report according to IFRS if it applies every IAS, every IFRS, every IFRIC Interpretation, and every SIC Interpretation. 802 In other words, cherry picking is not permitted.<sup>803</sup> Taking IFRS as an instrument in the preparation of the statutory report is a different matter. (4) The legislature dismissed the possibility of reporting only according to IFRS.<sup>804</sup>

All of the arguments mentioned are also viable against the use of Swiss GAAP 245 FER as an interpretation tool. (1) They also follow the true and fair view (cf paras 190 et seq, 303 et seq). (2) Swiss GAAP FER are tax neutral. (3) They should be applied in their predetermined way. (4) The subjective-historic interpretation does not necessarily lead to this conclusion (cf para 467 et seq). Since IFRS were not mentioned specifically, but as the recognised standard, the turnaround would have been not only from IFRS but also from Swiss GAAP FER and US GAAP, which are recognised standards in the sense of Swiss commercial accounting rules.<sup>805</sup> It would only have been a complete turnaround if legislature had eliminated all of the novelties, which would lead to more similarities to IFRS. Thus, these arguments can only be applied if they are applied to Swiss GAAP FER as well.

Part of the doctrine accepts the possibility of IFRS affecting the CO and 246 permits the process of using IFRS as tool in the interpretation of Swiss commercial accounting rules.<sup>806</sup> An interpretation with IFRS can only be applied if it does not contradict the CO's principles.807 Sester808 takes an

Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810.

IAS 1.7; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 16.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 64.

Neuhaus/Schneider, p 811; Oswald, Jusletter 22<sup>nd</sup> September 2014, para 45.

Art 962 para 1 fig 1 CO icw Art 1 VASR; Art 6 SIX-RLR.

HWP 2014, p 5; ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 276 et seq; Buchmann/Dolente, ST 2012, p 890 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 25; OFK-Dekker, Art 958d para 24; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31; Duss/Duss, p 408 et seg; Glauser, Archives 74, p 529, 555 et seg; cf Glauser/Beusch, SJZ 106/2010, p 269; Glanz/Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958d para 25 et seg; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 25; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27 et seq, 291; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 37 et seq; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 981; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 163; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 13; Locher, Art 57 DBG para 15; Matteotti/Felber, p 753 et seq; Müller, SZW 2008, p 400 et seq; Müller/ Thomann, Jusletter 21st October 2013, paras 19, 65; BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959 para 15; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p14; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p14 et seq; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 31 et seq; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1029.

BGE 136 II 88, Consideration 3.4; Glauser, Archives 74, p 529, 555 et seq; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 25; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 31; Müller/Henry/ Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 79; Müller/Thomann, Jusletter 21. October 2013, paras 19, 65; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 14; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 35.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Sester, § 3 para 32.

extreme position by promoting the notion that he who is IFRS compliant is also compliant with Swiss commercial accounting rules. A number of voices in the doctrine do not promote the interconnection between the CO and IFRS, but do not exclude IFRS' influence on the CO.<sup>809</sup> IFRS cannot be applied without hesitation,<sup>810</sup> and this should be decided on a case-by-case basis. If the authors do not mention the connection to the recognised standards explicitly, they cite IFRS all the same (cf para 351 et seq).<sup>811</sup>

# D. Comparison 'oCO-CO-IFRS'

On 1<sup>st</sup> January 2013, the legislative power enacted the revised Swiss commercial accounting law.<sup>812</sup> The term 'old CO' (oCO) is used to define the applicable norms before the revision. The revision<sup>813</sup> of the Swiss commercial accounting rules changed the set of norms in Swiss commercial accounting law. The revision was influenced by IFRS.<sup>814</sup> The following sections will outline this transition. However, it is not clear whether IFRS' takeover means that the legislature wanted to refer to the whole context of a norm, or if they simply wanted to create new 'Helvetic' terms.<sup>815</sup>

### I. Art 962 CO

Article 962 CO<sup>816</sup> regulates the relationship between the CO and the recognised standards. They have a cumulative rather than an alternating relationship, meaning that, if the conditions in Article 962 CO are met, two reports must be prepared: one according to the CO and one according to a recognised standard.

Altorfer/Duss/Felber, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, para 65 et seq; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 144 et seq; Buchmann/Duss/Handschin, p 832; Dell'Anna/De Haller/Schneider, EF 2015, p 619 et seq; Huber/Duvoisin, Bulletin for International Taxation February 2011, p 113 et seq; Glanz/Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958d para 48; Glanz/Pfaff, StR 2011, p 470 et seq; Kocher, ASA 78, p 474; Mühlemann/Revaz, Tax News (Ernst & Young) März 2010, p 6; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 79 et seq; Rechsteiner/Scholl, p 422; Revaz/Bignens, ST 84/2010, p 418 et seq; Revaz/Schmid, p 531 et seq; Simonek, Unternehmenssteuerrecht, p 132 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>810</sup> Rechsteiner/Scholl, p 422.

<sup>811</sup> Wirz, para 334.

<sup>812</sup> Art 957 et seq CO.

<sup>813</sup> Cf Botschaft 2007, p 1589 et seq.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 84 et seq, 342; Oswald, Jusletter 22. September 2014, para 22; Rechsteiner/Scholl, p 422.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>815</sup> Cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 75; Oswald, Jusletter 22. September 2014, para 22.

The English and German wording can be found in Note 2.

An entity must prepare a financial statement 'in accordance with a recognized financial reporting standard: companies whose equity securities are listed on a stock market, if the stock market so requires, cooperatives with a minimum of 2000 members, and foundations that are required by law to have an ordinary audit. The following may also request financial statements in accordance with a recognised standard: company members who represent at least 20 per cent of the basic capital, 10 per cent of cooperative members or 20 per cent of the members of an association, any company member or any member subject to personal liability or a duty to pay in further capital' (Article 962 Para 1 CO).

The predraft of Article 962 para 1 CO foresaw the possibility of reporting 249 according to a recognised standard only in addition to the CO report.817 The draft, on the other hand, went a step further and permitted (as a right to choose) reporting only according to a recognised standard.<sup>818</sup> Thus, an entity could choose, for example, to report only according to IFRS. The reason for this was to save costs. 819 In the parliamentary process, this possibility was dismissed after the vote on the proposal by parliamentary member Hans Kaufmann (NR SVP ZH).<sup>820</sup> The current version corresponds with the predraft (Article 962) Para 1 OR). This possibility was cancelled due to the doctrine's criticism, which points out the missing norm explaining the relationship between IFRS and the protection of creditors and capital.821 In Germany, in 1988,822 a modification was introduced to permit entities depending on foreign money to report only according to recognised standards.<sup>823</sup>

## II. Effects on Company Law

The implementation of the possibility to report only according to a recognised 250 standard can lead to difficulties in the application of company and tax law. In the application of IFRS, the legislature gives up the protection of the entity's capital. The protection of the entity's capital relies on the requirements of corporate and accounting law.824

Art 962 para 1 VE-OR 2005; cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 33 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 7; Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 962 para 2 et seg; Wandeler/Suter, ST 2008, p 118 et seq.

<sup>818</sup> Art 962 para 1 E-OR 2008.

Botschaft 2007, p 1719; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 7.

The proposal can be found in its German version in INTERN; cf Zihler, ST 2011b, p 809.

<sup>821</sup> Schüle, Steuerneutral, p 48; cf Simon, paras 363 et seq

<sup>822</sup> On 20th April 1998 the Kapitalaufnahmeerleichterungsgesetz was introduced; cf § 292a HGB; cf also Art 2 and 5 IAS-directive Nr 1606/2002.

<sup>823</sup> Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 136.

Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 6 et seq.

- The change may also lead to a different base for the petition of bankruptcy. Art 725 para 2 CO<sup>825</sup> states that an entity shall file for bankruptcy if the interim balance shows overindebtedness (*Überschuldung*). The base for this report would have changed from the CO to a recognised standard, such as IFRS. Wirz<sup>827</sup> showed in his work that the basis for Art 725 para 2 CO can be a recognised standard.
- The entity's equity can be valued higher under the recognised standards in comparison to the CO (cf para 361 et seq). The reasons for this lie in the different valuation of assets (cf para 373 et seq), provisions (cf para 399 et seq), and not-yet-realised profits (cf para 312). Thus, overindebtedness can be present according to the CO, although the figures under the recognised standards do not show this situation. Another problem is the possibility to appreciate an asset under the recognised standards. This option of appreciating assets gives the board of directors the opportunity to choose whether to file for bankruptcy. By appreciating assets, the board of directors can postpone filing for bankruptcy. However, this possibility also exists under the CO. Art 670 CO<sup>832</sup> gives the option to appreciate certain assets.

For the wording cf the note 1.

<sup>826</sup> Cf Handschin/Jucker, Vermutung der Überschuldung, p 190 et seq; Jucker, Beweisvereitelung, para 7 et seq; Wirz, para 222 et seq.

Wirz, para 244 et seq.

<sup>828</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 8; Zihler, ST 2011a, p 44.

<sup>829</sup> Zihler, ST 2011a, p 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>830</sup> AB 2010 N 1905; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 8; Zihler, ST 2011a, p 44.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 34.

English version: 'Where as a result of a net loss for the year the company's capital cover falls below one-half of the share capital and the legal reserves, in order to rectify the negative net worth, the company may revalue land, buildings or equity participations whose real value has risen above their value stated at cost up to a maximum equal to one-half of the share capital and the legal reserves. The revaluation amount is stated separately as a revaluation reserve. 2 The revaluation is permitted only where a licensed auditor issues written confirmation for the attention of the general meeting that the revaluation complies with the relevant statutory provisions'; authoritative German version: 1 Ist die Hälfte des Aktienkapitals und der gesetzlichen Reserven infolge eines Bilanzverlustes nicht mehr gedeckt, so dürfen zur Beseitigung der Unterbilanz Grundstücke oder Beteiligungen, deren wirklicher Wert über die Anschaffungs- oder Herstellungskosten gestiegen ist, bis höchstens zu diesem Wert aufgewertet werden. Der Aufwertungsbetrag ist gesondert als Aufwertungsreserve auszuweisen. 2 Die Aufwertung ist nur zulässig, wenn ein zugelassener Revisor zuhanden der Generalversammlung schriftlich bestätigt, dass die gesetzlichen Bestimmungen eingehalten sind'.

Like the CO,<sup>833</sup> IFRS<sup>834</sup> oblige management to control the financial situation 253 of an entity and to check whether it can be maintained as an going concern, but without the legal consequence of having to file for bankruptcy.

There are two possibilities to protect shareholders and stakeholders from 254 losses. States can rely on insolvency as a reason for bankruptcy and/or on overindebtedness. In other words, if the debts are no longer covered by the equity (= share capital + reserves + profit or loss), the entity must file for bankruptcy. If a state relies only on insolvency, the valuation of assets and liabilities does not matter for this declaration; however, for states based on bankruptcy, differences in the valuation of assets and liabilities are of significance.

Differences in the valuation can have the following effects. A prudent 255 financial report undervalues assets and overvalues liabilities.<sup>835</sup> Therefore, a prudent financial report will sooner fulfil the requirements for an entity to file for bankruptcy than a report according to the true and fair view. It is important to note, however, that a report according to the CO is not necessarily more prudent than one according to recognised standards (cf para 303 et seq).

Swiss law uses a system that combines the two variations to protect 256 shareholders and stakeholders from losses. The CO demands predicted solvency for twelve months (Art 958a para 2 CO<sup>836</sup>) and a test of overindebtedness (Art 725 para 2 CO). Both instruments define the date, which triggers the obligation to test the going concern of an entity (cf para 352). If the interim report shows that 'the company's creditors are not covered, whether the assets are appraised at going concern or realisable values (or liquidation values), the board of directors must notify the court unless certain company creditors subordinate their claims to those of all other company creditors to the extent of the capital deficit'.837

Art 725 para 2, 958a para 2 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>834</sup> IAS 1.23; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 191.

BK-Käfer, Art 959 para 428; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 71; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 70.

English version: 'If it is intended or probably inevitable that all or some activities will cease in the next twelve months from the balance sheet date, then the financial reports for the relevant parts of undertaking must be based on realisable values. Provisions must be made for expenditures associated with ceasing activities'; authoritative Germen version: 'Ist die Einstellung der Tätigkeit oder von Teilen davon in den nächsten zwölf Monaten ab Bilanzstichtag beabsichtigt oder voraussichtlich nicht abwendbar, so sind der Rechnungslegung für die betreffenden Unternehmensteile Veräusserungswerte zugrunde zu legen. Für die mit der Einstellung verbundenen Aufwendungen sind Rückstellungen zu bilden'.

Art 725 para 2 CO.

## **III. Effects on Taxation**

The novelty of reporting only according to a recognised standard could have had impacts on the taxation due to the authoritative principle (cf para 54 et seq). First, the change influences the dissolution of hidden reserves, which are allowed under the CO to a greater extent than under IFRS. Therefore, the draft foresaw the possibility of phasing the taxation of hidden reserves in three years. Article 207b dDBG<sup>839</sup> states transitional provisions in order to regulate the taxation of the conversion from the CO to a recognised standard. For Giger, this is a move away from the authoritative principle (cf para 54 et seq) and splits the statutory from the tax report.

Second, the application of recognised standards as a tax base would have led to the following effects in future periods. The change would have led to an increasing tax burden during good years. During bad years, the impairment regulations in the recognised standards would have led to a smaller profit, according to Böckli. This would mean that the CO report would not be as prudent as the IFRS report. In cases in which the recognised standards lead to a prudent or even more prudent report, they should also experience application under the CO. Thus, the impairment regulations of the recognised standards shall be applied under the CO (cf para 402 et seq), meaning that there is no difference at all between the CO report and the report according to the recognised standards in this area.

Three issues can be made out.<sup>844</sup> The most significant problem, in my view, is that, with a report according to recognised standards as the tax base, states' incomes will be exposed to a private standard setter.<sup>845</sup> It is a constitutional problem if private standard setter's actions have an immediate influence on the amount of collected taxes. In the end, a private organisation will decide how much taxes a state could collect. This is a dangerous path.

The second problem concerns the entity's incentive. In addition, under the recognised standards as a tax base, the entity will have no incentive to present its numbers fairly. This may lead to tax-driven reports, which possibly neglect the concept of the true and fair view.<sup>846</sup> The application of the true and fair

259

<sup>838</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1592.

<sup>839</sup> DBG's draft.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>840</sup> Cf Botschaft 2007, p 1740 et seq.

<sup>841</sup> Giger, ST 2009, p 325.

Botschaft 2007, p 1719; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>843</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>844</sup> Cf also Simon, para 413 et seq.

Böckli, ST 2011, p 243; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810; cf also Oswald, Jusletter 22. September 2014, para 45.

Becker/Steinhoff, Conservative Accounting, p 2 et seq; Schildbach, ST 2004, p 164.

view to the tax base will lead to restrictions on the recognition of expenses and to an increase in income.847 The legislature tried to avoid this effect and committed to tax neutrality (cf para 244).848

Third, the concept of the true and fair view leads to higher volatility for the 261 income statement.<sup>849</sup> This has the effect of inflating earnings and equity in good years, with a rapid decline in bad years. Without hidden reserves to dampen this effect, the change of due taxes will be huge. 850 The appreciation may also lead to the taxation of added value, which has not yet been realised, and which collides with the realisation principle.<sup>851</sup> Thus, neither the entity nor the state has an interest in volatile taxes.

## E. Interim Conclusion

This chapter has analysed the different opinions on IFRS' influence on Swiss 262 commercial accounting rules. The doctrine can be divided into two camps: conservatives and progressives. Although IFRS influenced the legislation (cf paras 239 et seq, 351 et seq), a part of the doctrine suggests that the influence stops there (cf para 243 et seq). The SFT used IFRS as an interpretation tool (cf para 241 et seq). Common ground can be found in the acknowledgement by a number of authors that the new CO has similarities to IFRS.852 Opponents raise two concerns: IFRS lack democratic legitimacy and follow a completely different purpose to the true and fair view than the CO with the prudence principle. These concerns, however, exist not only in terms of IFRS but also appear in the analysis of Swiss GAAP FER (cf paras 245, 190 et seq).

The following conditions that IFRS must fulfil in order to serve as auxiliary 263 means can be extracted: IFRS must not contradict the CO nor Swiss tax law, and they shall have a tax-neutral effect. 853 To meet this condition, all of the norms in the revised CO showing similarities to IFRS must be interpreted with the CO's

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 37.

Botschaft 2007, pp 1626, 1714 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 37; OFK-Dekker, Vorbem Art 957 et seq para 2; Giger, ST 2009, p 324; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 3; Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Sicht des Gesetzgebers, para 34 et seg.

Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810 et seq; Oswald, Jusletter 22<sup>rd</sup> September 2014, para 45.

Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810 et seq.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 35.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 41; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 38; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 155; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 155; Neuhaus/ Schneider, p 811; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 47 et seq.

Cf OFK-Dekker, Vorbem Art 957 et seq para 2; Giger, ST 2009, p 324; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 5; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 811; Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Sicht des Gesetzgebers, para 34.

underlying principles (namely with the prudence principle).<sup>854</sup> Although the wording of the CO and IFRS might be similar, differences in their interpretations may occur.<sup>855</sup>

Neuhaus/Schneider, p 811.

Neuhaus/Schneider, p 811.

# §8 Informal Norms

The doctrine raises two main concerns regarding IFRS' influence on Swiss 264 commercial accounting rules: lack of democratic legitimacy (cf para 264) and conflict with the prudence principle (cf para 303 et seq). The following chapters analyse both problems and present solutions. However, the arguments against the use of IFRS as an interpretation tool for Swiss law are only viable if they are presented for Swiss GAAP FER's impact on Swiss law as well. Some authors tend to favour Swiss GAAP FER over IFRS, but only bring forth arguments against the use of IFRS, which are also applicable for the use of Swiss GAAP FER. The same problems arise for both standards. If these problems cannot be solved, neither standard can be used in the interpretation of Swiss law.

The argument of missing democratic legitimacy will focus on two issues. 265 The first argument will create democratic legitimacy with the help of the legitimacy chain (cf para 293 et seq). Second, the permissibility of references to informal norms must be clarified. This is a general argument affecting every private norm with the quality of becoming an interpretation tool for formal law.

Specific issues arise when dealing with the regulation of financial reporting. 266 Here, the most basic material difference is whether or not a standard is prudent. The second step will compare the prudence principle with the fair presentation of IFRS (cf para 303 et seq). The chapter on interpretation is concerned with how the norms of the CO and IFRS must be interpreted (cf para 417 et seq). Interpretation is the key to preventing incompatibilities. The CO, as well as IFRS, must be interpreted. Here, empirical studies help to show the influence of the interpreter's cultural background on the interpretation of IFRS (cf para 484 et seq). Depending on the interpreter, IFRS may be interpreted prudently. This opens the door to the application of IFRS as an auxiliary means for the interpretation of the CO.

The informal norm came into existence with growing complexity and 267 interconnectivity on a global level. States could not keep up with the demand of regulating technical sectors. This helps to explain 'why so much standards activity has been diverted into private institutions'. 856 The central point of this chapter is the permissibility of references in formal norms to informal norms (cf para 277 et seq). This chapter is not only relevant in connection with IFRS,

\_

Abbott/Snidal, International Standards and the Law, p 116 et seq.

but also with regard to other informal norms influencing Swiss law, such as professional ethics (*Standesregeln*) for banks. The SFT used both as interpretation tools.<sup>857</sup>

## A. Informal Norms Defined

#### I. Definition

Not every norm is of the same quality. Differences can be made based on the legal validity of norms. A norm can be legally binding or not. An informal norm is not legally binding.<sup>858</sup> At the same time, it cannot be mistaken as weak law.<sup>859</sup> It is an expression of private autonomy,<sup>860</sup> and it changes to a legally binding character when the quality of the norm changes (cf para 141 et seq). Hence, it becomes a part of formal law as soon as it is adopted in a treaty or when it emerges as part of customary law.<sup>861</sup> Informal norms help to resolve ambiguities in a treaty or fill in the gaps.<sup>862</sup> These are cases in which privately organised interests are implemented into the exercise of the state authority. Dederer<sup>863</sup> calls this 'corporative state authority' (*korporative Staatsgewalt*).

### II. Differentiation

In the terminology used in this work, informal norms are equal to soft law. Informal norms, as used here, must be understood as legally non-binding norms/law. Soft law is also legally non-binding, 864 and can be created by states

BGE 125 IV 139 et seq; cf to this decision Giger, Corporate Governance, p 79 et seq.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 paras 8, 13; Charney, Commitment and Compliance, p 116; Flückiger, Sjv 2004, p 224 et seq; Nobel, SZW 2105, p 556; Shelton, Commitment and Compliance, p 6, 554; Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 159; Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 2; Weber, SZW 2015, p 582; Wheatley, p 219.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>859</sup> Teubner, Constitutional Fragments, p 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>860</sup> Teubner, Constitutional Fragments, p 47; Wheatley, p 219.

Shelton, Commitment and Compliance, p 554; Teubner, Constitutional Fragments, p 47; Wheatley, p 219.

Shelton, Commitment and Compliance, p 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>863</sup> Dederer, Korporative Staatsgewalt, p 25.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 8; Charney, Commitment and Compliance, p 116; Flückiger, Sjv 2004, p 224 et seq; Nobel, SZW 2105, p 556; Shelton, Commitment and Compliance, p 6, 554; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Peter/Neri-Castracane, § 6 para 23; Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 159; Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 2; Weber, SZW 2015, p 582; Wheatley, p 219.

and/or privates in collaboration.<sup>865</sup> However, some authors<sup>866</sup> use the terms differently. Thus, only the term 'informal norms' is used.

Similar to 'informal norm' is the term 'self-regulation'. This is best 270 explained by showing the differences to the legislation process in a state. Parliament has sovereign powers, so it issues norms from the top down in a vertical axis. Self-regulation, on the other hand, consists of equals creating norms for themselves. Hence, the concerned parties create their own rules. 867 Here, we have a horizontal axis.

Informal norms can be differentiated from other texts issued by privates, 271 such as expert reports (*Sachverständigengutachten*). In Germany, informal norms have the same rank as expert reports. However in my view, informal norms should have a higher rank than expert reports due to the process (cf para 92 et seq) private norms often go through. Informal norms are often put through a consultation process. The result is a norm supported by multiple professionals working in the same sector. This gives the norm a broad acceptance. Informal norms can develop into formal norms (cf para 141 et seq). Informal norms can develop into formal norms (cf para 141 et seq).

Thürer<sup>872</sup> distinguishes soft law from gentlemen's agreements and codes of conduct. Gentlemen's agreements are legally non-binding contracts between two or more parties. The contracts are limited to the specific persons involved in the agreement. Soft law binds not the statesmen but their represented states. Codes of conduct are used in transnational business relations. Soft law differs from this by the fact that it is produced by subjects of international law.<sup>873</sup> The result is a ranking of international norms, which can be displayed in the form of a pyramid:<sup>874</sup> at the top is ius cogens, followed by international law, customary international law, soft law (informal norms), and other acts of standard setting.

The differentiation used here does not go that far. The term 'informal norm' 273 is used in a broader sense, capturing every norm that is not an element of formal

Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 186.

For example Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 159 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>867</sup> Kunz, FS Böckli, p 476; Watter/Dubs, ST 2005, p 743.

With further references Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>869</sup> Cf Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>870</sup> Cf Kunz, FS Böckli, p 481.

<sup>871</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Peter/Neri-Castracane, § 6 para 41 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>872</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 162 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>873</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 177.

For the role of ius cogens of Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 204 et seq, the rest can be found in Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 162 et seq; Tschannen, Staatsrecht, § 44 para 23 et seq.

law. The main doctrine<sup>875</sup> distinguishes norms issued by privates from norms set mainly by states, meaning that states dominate the norm-setting process. In both cases, the result is an informal norm in contrast to the traditional law making carried out by the states. However, one difference can be seen: only a legitimate body, such as the state's legislature, can set legally binding norms.<sup>876</sup>

## B. Informal Norms' Use

## I. In General

Often, self-regulation precedes national regulation. An international committee (eg Basel committee) issues norms (eg Basel III), which are later followed by domestic implementation (eg BankG; FinfraG; FIDLEG; FINIG; LiqV).<sup>877</sup> An informal norm is also used regularly by judges<sup>878</sup> to determine the extent of a duty of care in torts. In general, courts use self-regulation to represent the standard of industry practice to interpret domestic law.<sup>879</sup> The duty of care is measured by comparing the behaviour with the expected behaviour of the concerned sector. These expectations are codified in the form of self-regulation.<sup>880</sup> The accepted private norms generally need to be recognised by a larger number of parties concerned with the same matter.<sup>881</sup> Today, Swiss federal law refers to technical norms in 150 of its own laws.<sup>882</sup>

Andonova/Elsig, Informal International Lawmaking, p 63 et seq; cf for further differentations Dann/von Engelhardt, Informal International Lawmaking, p 106 et seq; Pauwelyn, Informal International Lawmaking, p 125 et seq; Ruiter/Wessel, Informal International Lawmaking, p 162 et seq.

I choose only this difference knowing of the more precise notions made by Pauwelyn, Informal International Lawmaking, p 132 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>877</sup> Cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 29 et seq; Schreiber, International Standards, p 46.

Instead of many cf BGer 4A\_321/2015 Consideration 2.2, for further reference Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 167.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>879</sup> Cf Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168; Muchlinski, Global Law without a State, p 84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>880</sup> Cf Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168; Kunz, FS Böckli 2006, p 478 et seq; Mader, LeGes 2006, p 9.

For further reference Giger, Corporate Governance, p 80.

<sup>882</sup> Bock, ZfR Band 5, p 22.

### II. Problems and Advantages with Informal Norms

The principle of legality upholds that a sovereign act must be based on a general 275 abstract norm that is sufficiently precise, 883 and a responsible organ must issue the norm.<sup>884</sup> A norm is considered general abstract if it is aimed at an indefinite circle of addresses and relates to an indefinite number of concrete cases. 885 The SRO does not have to uphold democratic and fundamental principles in the development of a private norm. Thus, private norms lack the same degree of legitimacy. 886 There are also disadvantages, 887 one such being that an informal norm misses democratic legitimacy; without democratic legitimacy it is difficult to enforce the norm, this difficulty is accompanied by the danger of cartels. However, states began to declare informal norms as legally binding and thus are able to enforce them.<sup>888</sup> In these cases, democratic legitimacy can only be created by falling back on the legitimacy chain (cf para 293 et seq).

Informal norms bring the following advantages, in contrast to formal law:<sup>889</sup> 276 individual needs are best served when the the concerned party creats its own norms; standard setters are themselves experts in the concerned field; informal norms are not bound to the borders of a state; the standard can be improved quickly, creating flexibility; 890 acceptance grows with the participation of the parties concerned.

# III. Permissibility of References to Informal Norms

Normally, the legislature must itself issue laws. However, it can refer to other 277 norms if certain conditions are fulfilled. This section explains the expected

Cf for the comprehensible norm Höfler, ZfR Band 7, p 143 et seg.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 589; cf Keller, Runde Tische, pp 27, 161, 239 et seq.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 589.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 901; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 63 et seq.

Watter/Dubs, ST 2005, p 748; cf Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 610 et seg; Schreiber, International Standards, p 150.

SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Winzeler, § 7 para 12.

Watter/Dubs, ST 2005, p 747 et seq; cf also Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 900 et seq; Gornitzka/Holst, Politics and Governance, p 2; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 598 et seq; Keller, Runde Tische, p 8 et seq; Kunz, FS Böckli, p 478 et seq; Mader, LeGes 2006, p 9.

Brunner, Technische Normen, p93; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 550; Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 9; cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 27.

conditions for references to informal norms and then applies them to the use of IFRS (cf para 417 et seq).

#### 1. Conditions

The question is, under which conditions is the state permitted to refer to informal norms? References to informal norms take different forms (cf para 152 et seq). Dynamic references lead to more difficulties than static references. With static references, the legislative body knows what exactly it is referencing. The referenced source can change, but the law will not change with it. This is not the case with dynamic references. If the referenced source changes in a dynamic reference, the law will automatically change with it. This is also why the SFT<sup>891</sup> stated that in dubio the legislature wanted to create a static reference. 892 Thus, authorities created a static reference, rather than a dynamic reference, in case of doubt because authorities only competences.<sup>893</sup> Although dynamic references have legitimacy issues, they should be allowed for reasons of practicability.<sup>894</sup> A dynamic reference to a certain norm is similar to choosing an open wording in the legislation process to ensure an interpretation is adaptable to the ever-changing environment (cf paras 295, 500). In addition, the federal constitution allows private organisations to issue public law.895 The state gives the framework and the privates put it into concrete terms. 896

The conditions for the permissibility of references to informal norms are not the same on every legal level. The following cascade shows the permissibility of dynamic references to informal norms.<sup>897</sup> (1) If the norm is important, dynamic references to informal norms are not allowed (falling under Art 164 BV). The following criteria lead to the assumption of an important norm:<sup>898</sup> degree of interference with fundamental rights; dimension of the scope of addressees and regulated content; relevance of the norm for the political system; financial

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>891</sup> BGE 136 I 316 et seq.

BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.4.1; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 94; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 10.

<sup>893</sup> BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.4.1; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 10.

Brunner, Technische Normen, p 119 et seq; cf Schreiber, International Standards, p 159 et seq.

Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 1890.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>896</sup> Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 1889.

BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.4.1; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 8 et seq; cf also Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 1872, 1877; Mächler, ZfR Band 5, p 114.

Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 595; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 60; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 489 et seq.

consequences; and degree of acceptance of the targeted group. (2) For less important norms, the constitution has to allow the involvement of privates and name the law that refers to informal norms. (3) Dynamic references are permitted if norms of technical quality could have been subject of an enforcement ordinance (*Vollziehungsverordnung*). The classification is important because authorities must base decrees (*Verfügungen*) on legal principles and not on administrative regulation (*Verwaltungsverordnung*). 899

In one case, 900 the SFT concluded that the delegation of legislative power for 280 a decree (gesetzesvertretende Verordnung) is only permissible if the constitution sees the privates as acceptable standard setters. 901 In cases in which norms that belong to an enforcement ordinance are delegated (Vollziehungsverordnung), official tasks are delegated to privates. 902

The legislature can delegate legislative powers to privates. 903 The SFT only 28 allows private regulation as an implementation provision (*Vollzugsvorschriften*). 904 According to Uhlmann/Fleischmann, 905 implementation provisions refer to technical enforcement ordinance (*Vollziehungsverordnungen*), or perhaps only the equivalent of administrative regulations (*Verwaltungsverordnungen*). 906

The delegation of enforcement tasks (*Vollzugsaufgaben*) to privates 282 requires a legal basis. A basis in a directive is not enough. 907 The question is, whether the references in the CO to the recognised standards fulfil this requirement. The different standards are not mentioned in the CO; only 'recognized standards' are mentioned as an umbrella term. Which standards are recognised is answered in the VASR. This process was chosen because, in this way, the Federal Council can adjust the list of recognised standards to the circumstances.

Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 11; cf Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 59 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>900</sup> BGE 136 I 316 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>901</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>902</sup> Cf Art 178 para 3 BV; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 94.

Art 164 para 2, 178 para 3 BV; Keller, Runde Tische, p 6; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 59; Mader, LeGes 2006, p 10; Marti, ZBl 2000, p 566 et seq; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 489 et seq; Rhinow/Schefer/Uebersax, Schweizerisches Verfassungsrecht, para 2739 et seq; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 1890.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>904</sup> BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.4.1; 137 III 37, Consideration 2.2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>905</sup> Uhlmann/Fleischmann, ZfR Band 7, p 20.

Of SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Hettich, § 1 para 3; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 57 et seq; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 89 et seq; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 7 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>907</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 95.

#### 2. IFRS

In this section, the previous explanations of IFRS are applied in consideration of Swiss commercial accounting. IFRS influence namely Swiss financial reporting, which is a legal sector demanding a high degree of technical knowledge. In exactly these technical areas, the legislature can refer to informal norms, which are issued by experts. References in Swiss law, mainly the CO and VASR, are therefore permitted. However, IFRS cannot go further than Swiss law permits.

The Federal Council determines which standards are recognised (*Bundesrat*; Art 962 para 962a para 5 CO). The result can be found in the VASR. According to Article 1 para 1 VASR, the recognised standards are the following: IFRS, IFRS for SMEs, Swiss GAAP FER, US GAAP, IPSAS, and, for banks, the issued FINMA regulations (Art 2 para 1 VASR). The Federal Council could create the conditions that a standard must fulfil in order to achieve the label of recognised standard, but the Federal Council has not made use of this possibility, yet. The recognised standards are generally characterised by greater detail and the fact that they are issued by a private organisation. In addition, their application is mainly voluntary.

The reference to the VASR does not mean that other organisations such as the SIX Exchange cannot restrict the application of certain standards. For a while, the SIX Exchange excluded the application of Swiss GAAP FER from use as an international reporting standard (cf para 190 et seq). In the domestic standard and the standard for real estate companies, the application of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>908</sup> Cf Brunner, Technische Normen, pp 4 et seq, 93; Müller, FS Richli, p 760; Schreiber, International Standards, p 166; Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 9.

Of Brunner, Technische Normen, p 105 et seq; Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 549; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 369.

<sup>910</sup> Cf Wandeler/Suter, ST 2008, p 117.

VASR, Verordnung über die anerkannten Standards zur Rechnungslegung, vom 21. November 2012, SR 221.432.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>912</sup> US-GAAP are the sum of all US norms in financial reporting, but mainly the standards issued by the FASB (Financial Accounting Standards Board), Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: US-GAAP, pLXXXIII.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>913</sup> HWP 2014, p 83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>914</sup> Wirz, para 168.

<sup>915</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Anerkannte Standards zur Rechnungslegung, p LXIX.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>916</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p 8.

Art 6 SIX-RLR; cf HWP 2014, p 94; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 117; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 56 et seq; Leu/Erdt/Kiefer, ST 85 (2011), p 567 et seq; ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72.

Swiss GAAP FER is allowed.<sup>918</sup> Since the compliance costs with IFRS and US GAAP are growing, some entities have changed to Swiss GAAP FER.<sup>919</sup> After the 1<sup>st</sup> August 2015, the distinction made is between international and Swiss reporting.<sup>920</sup> Swatch and Bobst choose the latter.<sup>921</sup>

### IV. Informal Norms as a Non-exclusive Offer for Interpretation

Judges can measure the fulfilment of a legal enforcement obligation with the 286 compliance to private norms. This is also called 'acceptable means of compliance'. Hence, the informal norm gives a non-exclusive offer for interpretation (*nicht exklusives Auslegungsangebot*; cf paras 242, 435). The privates will uphold the private norms because they prove that the privates acted with due diligence. It is important to note that international formal or informal norms shall not be used to undermine democratic principles. In this way, the use of informal norms is limited to administrative regulations.

## V. Restrictions of Fundamental Rights through Private Standards

The doctrine<sup>927</sup> also considers the effects of private financial reporting standards on fundamental rights. Reporting according to recognised standards demands more disclosure.<sup>928</sup> Changes to the financial reporting method can also result in a reduction in the value of the entity. Property rights can only be violated when the change to a private standard attacks the existence of the property rights, but not concerning their value.<sup>929</sup> Interventions into fundamental rights are possible as long as they are justifiable.<sup>930</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>918</sup> Art 6 SIX-RLR; ZK-Jung, Vor Art 620–625 para 72; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 468.

<sup>919</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>920</sup> Majo, EF 2015, p 559.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>921</sup> Majo, EF 2015, p 559.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>922</sup> Cf Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>923</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 96; cf Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>924</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 96.

<sup>925</sup> Cf Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 210.

<sup>926</sup> Cf Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 11; cf Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 59 et seq.

Of for further reference Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 699; Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 148 et seq; cf in general Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 492.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>928</sup> Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 149.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>929</sup> Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 149.

Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 150; cf Art 36 BV for Swiss law.

## VI. Ways of Implementation

Informal norms can be implemented into formal law in two ways: directly and indirectly. 'The former means that the respective national regulations reflect or correspond with international standards in terms of content. The latter, in contrast, concerns references or links to international standards.'931

References in formal laws to informal laws lack the requirement of legal clarity and certainty. Three problems are associated with references. First, in general, formal laws should be understandable on their own. With the understandability of a norm comes also the principle of publicity, meaning that every formal norm should be accessible. This is not always the case with international standards. Second, some formal references do not specify exactly which standards are meant. In financial reporting, the references to recognised standards are clear through the VASR (cf para 152 et seq), but not with broader references to the recognised financial reporting principles. Third, the references do not always declare if they are meant to be dynamic or static. In financial reporting, we find examples of both (cf para 152 et seq).

## VII. Examples

As in other legislatures, Swiss legislature is influenced in the norm-setting process by foreign laws and norms issued by privates (cf also para 183 et seq). However, before implementing an idea, one must compare the different principles underlying a codex. If they are comparable principles found in other norms, only then can they be applied in Swiss law.<sup>934</sup>

FINMA-RS are circular letters and are issued by FINMA. They are considered to be part of the regulation for financial institutions. The question is, how can FINMA-RS be qualified? In comparison to FINMA-RS, BankV is easy to qualify. It is a dependent (unselbständige) legislative

Marti, ZBI 2000, p 566 et seq; Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 8; cf for a detailed differentiation Mader, LeGes 2006, p 10 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>932</sup> Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>933</sup> Troxler, Jusletter 16<sup>th</sup> November 2015, para 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>934</sup> Cf Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>935</sup> FINMA-RS 15/1, para 2; Art 7 para 1 lit b FINMAG: *Die FINMA reguliert durch Rundschreiben über die Anwendung der Finanzmarktgesetzgebung*; for FINMA's regulation cf also Kilgus, Expertengutachten, para 38 et seq.

Definition: 'Unselbständige Verordnungen beruhen auf einer Ermächtigung zur Rechtssetzung in einem Gesetz.' Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 110; Tschannen, Staatsrecht, § 46 para 14 et seq.

(*Rechts*-)<sup>937</sup> and enforcement directive (*Vollziehungsverordnung*).<sup>938</sup> With FINMA-RS, FINMA presents its interpretation of the specific laws and directives. This creates legal certainty and equal treatment.<sup>939</sup> FINMA-RS can only state how they interpret the specific laws and directives; they cannot create new duties, except when there is a legal basis (Art 7 para 1 lit a FINMAG).<sup>940</sup> Only legislature is able to impose new duties (cf para 275).

The following articles are mentioned as a legal basis: Art 7 para 1 lit b 292 FINMAG; Art 6 et seq BankG (new Art 60 et seq E-FINIG); Art 25 et seq BankV; Art 16 BEHG; Art 29 BEHV. These articles show the relevance but not the legal status *per se*. FINMA-RS do not have the rank of law, nor that of a directive; rather, they can be seen as an administrative regulation. FINMA-RS, therefore, cannot create new obligations for the supervised, though they have a factual binding effect (cf para 10 et seq) because the authorities always rely on the expertise of the previous instance. Thus, FINMA-RS cannot contradict the CO. *E contrario*, FINMA-RS must promote a financial reporting system equivalent to the CO.

\_

Definition: ,Rechtsverordnungen enthalten Rechtsnormen, die dem Einzelnen Rechte einräumen oder Pflichten auferlegen oder die Organisation und das Verfahren der Behörden regeln. 'Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 78.

Definition: ,Vollziehungsverordnungen führen die durch das Gesetz bereits begründeten Verpflichtungen und Berechtigungen näher aus, passen das schon im Gesetz Bestimmte den konkreten praktischen Gegebenheiten an. 'Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 99; Tschannen, Staatsrecht, § 46 para 18 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>939</sup> Kilgus, Expertengutachten, para 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>940</sup> Art 182 para 2 BV; Kilgus, Expertengutachten, para 67 et seq.

Urteil des BVGer from 26.11.2009, B-7764/2008, Consideration 8.4.1; BVGer from 27.01.2010, B-4409/2008, Consideration 7.2; ZK-Marti, Vorbem. Art 5 and 6 para 169.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>942</sup> Weber, Informationsmissbrauch, p 27.

Weber, Informationsmissbrauch, p 27 et seq; cf also Urteil des BVGer from 26.11.2009, B-7764/2008, Consideration 8.4.1; cf in general SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Bartholet, § 5 para 38; SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>944</sup> Cf BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 paras 3, 5 et seg.

# C. Legitimacy Chain

The basis of the legitimacy chain is democratic legitimacy. Democracy means the 'rule of the people, <sup>945</sup> for the people by the people'. <sup>946</sup> Thürer <sup>947</sup> defines democracy as a form of ruling in which the members of a community are included in its political organisation based on equality. In our current system, democracy is ensured if the people are at the one end of the legitimacy chain and the act or the decision to be examined on the other end. <sup>948</sup> Concerning financial reporting, the chain comprises the following links: the people elect the parliamentarians (Art 149 para 2, Art 150 BV); Parliament issues the CO based on Art 64 BV; the CO speaks of recognised standards – these are defined by the Federal Council, which is elected by Parliament (Art 168 BV). Hence, the inclusion of experts is only democratically legitimised when the process of a decision can be traced back to the people. <sup>949</sup>

The control still should lay in the hands of the people. The argument of the legitimacy chain can be carried even further. In the application of the law, a judge can use private standards in its interpretation. In my view, the legitimacy chain is upheld as long as the people can modify private norms through their representatives. With this argumentation, a judge can also consider private norms to interpret formal laws. He functions as a representative of the people: at the federal level, the people elect Parliament, which elects judges; hence, the people are still in control. The judge can consider informal norms, but he must adapt them to domestic circumstances. The legitimacy chain can also be found in the management of public entities. <sup>950</sup> In such entities, all important decisions must be made by a democratically legitimised decision maker. <sup>951</sup>

The rule is that, the more important a decision, the higher the democratic legitimacy of the deciding organ must be (Art 164 para 1 BV; cf para 160 et seq). 952 In other words, as the decision moves up the legitimacy chain, its

295

The word originates from the Greek *demos*, meaning people, and *cracy* meaning rule; cf Holst, What is Epistocracy?, p 41 et seq.

Van Reybrouck, Against Elections, p 24; cf for this difference also Rosanvallon, Democratic Legitimacy, p 226; was also the definition used by Abraham Lincoln, cf Uebersax, FS Rhinow, p 23.

Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 1, p42 et seq; cf also Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p243 et seq.

Dederer, Korporative Staatsgewalt, p 130 et seq; Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, pp 66,106; cf Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>949</sup> Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>950</sup> I thank Luca Kenel for this hint.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>951</sup> Hänni/Stöckli, Staat als Unternehmer, § 4 para 1778 et seg.

Of Müller, FS Richli, p 758; Tschannen, Staatsrecht, § 45 para 23 et seq; Uhlmann/Fleischmann, ZfR Band 7, p 10 et seq.

importance increases. The most significant decision shall be in hands of the people. The more links between the people and the norm, the less democratically legitimate. 953 This weaker legitimacy can be defended in cases in which the whole process becomes more efficient and flexible.<sup>954</sup>

This means that, when applied to the recognised standards, the effect of the 296 reference in a broader sense to the recognised standards should result in efficiency and flexibility. As long as the legitimacy chain is not broken, the use of dynamical references is allowed because the people can still intervene through their representatives by restricting or deleting the reference. The resulting question is whether the sole possibility of intervention is enough. In my view, the argument of the unbroken legitimacy chain in the case of recognised standards is upheld. The Federal Council has the opportunity to delist a standard if they find that it no longer fits (Art 962a para 5 CO).

From the explanations concerning democratic legitimacy, the following can 297 be said. For democratic legitimacy, it is enough to ensure a continuous legitimacy chain, with the people at one end and the concerned norm at the other. All norms that are created outside the legitimacy chain cannot be legitimate law. 955 We start with IFRS and trace the legitimacy chain back to the people. The Federal Council chooses IFRS as recognised standards (Art 962a para 5 CO). The Federal Council is elected by Parliament (Art 168 BV). The people elect Parliament (Art 149 et seq BV). As a result, IFRS has an unbroken link back to the Swiss people.

However, democracy means more than just checking each link of the 298 legitimacy chain to see if it is not broken.<sup>956</sup> The concept of the legitimacy chain is based on the idea that citizens are only voters, but the people are more than that. Representative democracy demands the election of representatives, as well as the representation of the people's will in parliamentary decision making.957

#### D. Interim Conclusion

Authorities with legislative power issue formal norms. Informal norms are 299 norms set by non-state actors, and are used to harmonise rules on an international level (cf para 30 et seq). This is achieved by the creation of a set of norms, which states can introduce into their domestic legal systems.

<sup>953</sup> Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>954</sup> Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 165.

<sup>955</sup> Cf Schepel, Informal International Lawmaking, p 366.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>956</sup> With further references Pünder, Representative Demokratie in der Krise?, p 197 et seq.

Pünder, Representative Demokratie in der Krise?, p 199.

However, this process is not always carried out voluntarily. The process allows states to adopt norms into their domestic legal system and adapt them to their circumstances. States sometimes go further than the private standard setter wished or demanded. In these cases, the term 'Swiss finish' is used in Switzerland.

'Informal international law-making is here to stay.'958 Informal norms are a source of inspiration for legislation and interpretation. Problems arise when they encounter formal law, either through a reference in a broader sense (cf para 152 et seq) or as an interpretation tool (cf para 417 et seq). The main question is the permissibility of the use of informal norms (cf para 277 et seq). The same holds up for IFRS in terms of their influence on the CO. Dynamic references are only allowed if they are norms of technical quality and could have been the object of an enforcement ordinance (*Vollziehungsverordnung*). In the other cases, dynamic references are permitted if they have a constitutional basis and are not important (cf para 278 et seq).

301 If the norm is important, dynamic references are allowed (falling under Art 164 BV). The following criteria lead to the assumption of an important norm: 959 (1) degree of interference with fundamental rights, dimension of the scope of addressees and regulated content, relevance of the norm for the political system, financial consequences, and degree of acceptance of the targeted group; (2) for less important norms, the constitution has to allow the involvement of privates and name the law that refers to informal norms; (3) dynamic references are permitted if norms of technical quality could have been the object of an enforcement ordinance (*Vollziehungsverordnung*).

With the tool of the legitimacy chain a certain act or decision can be tested. If there is an unbroken chain between the tested act and the people, the act is democratically legitimate. It was shown, that this is the case for recognised standards. The essential step is here the Federal Tribunal's ability to delist for example the IFRS from the list of recognised standards. That way a democratically legitimized authority has the power to cut of the ties with the standard as soon as it is deemed necessary.

Pauwelyn, Informal International Lawmaking, p 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>959</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 595; Köbrich, LeGes 2014, p 60; Müller/Uhlmann, Rechtssetzungslehre, para 489 et seq.

# § 9 Prudence in Conflict with Fair Presentation

Each accounting standard developed its own philosophy with its own principles. 303 The adoption of a foreign norm is only possible if the underlying principles conform with each other. 960 This is where the main argument against the influence of IFRS on Swiss law comes into play: fair presentation is not prudent enough for the CO.961 The concept of prudence and fair presentation are supposedly totally different. This leads to the following conclusion: if IFRS are as prudent or more prudent than the CO, they can be used as an interpretation tool; however, if they are less prudent, they cannot be applied.<sup>962</sup>

This chapter elaborates the differences and the similarities between the CO 304 and IFRS. The question is whether or not they overlap, and, if they do, where exactly the intersection lies. 963 My structure begins with a definition of the prudence principle (cf para 307 et seq) and its limits (cf para 313 et seq). Then, the prudence principle is compared with fair presentation (cf para 320). Subsequently, the effects of the prudence principle are presented with an explanation of its impact on hidden reserves in the different regulations (cf para 330 et seq). Finally, the prudence principle is explained from the addressees' point of view (cf para 339 et seq).

The question is whether it is possible to report according to DAS and IFRS 305 in the same financial report. In other words, can both coexist in the same financial report?<sup>964</sup> The main difference is found in the accounting principles. While Swiss DAS has a prudent approach, 965 IFRS 966 aim to provide a fair presentation. Swiss DAS promotes the prudent financial reporting of assets and liabilities, meaning assets are mostly undervalued and liabilities overvalued (= imparity principle = *Imparitätsprinzip*; cf para 312). This process results in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>960</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>961</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>962</sup> Cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 346 et seq, 620, 774b, 812a; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>963</sup> Cf for a graphic INTERN; This intersection is also of François Schmid's main interest. He tries to create a scheme with which the preparer complies with the CO and IFRS at the same time, cf https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.08.17).

Schmid gives a response to this question in his thesis, cf https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/ dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.08.17).

Art 958c para 1 fig 5 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>966</sup> IAS 1.13.

hidden reserves. IFRS, on the other hand, aim to give to the reader a fair presentation. This fundamental difference cannot be easily bypassed. However, IFRS foresee different options to report certain items. For example, 'an entity shall choose either the cost model [...] or the revaluation model [...]'. 968

# A. The Prudence Principle

306 Some authors see the central criterion of the CO's financial reporting in the prudence principle. He still is highly relevant in Swiss accounting. Nonetheless, the Federal Council proposed the removal of the principle from the list of recognised financial reporting principles (Art 958c para 1 CO). Swiss Parliament did not favour this idea and relisted the prudence principle in the recognised principles of financial reporting. Some voices in the doctrine see this step as a commitment from the legislature to the strict separation of the CO and IFRS. Although the legislature expects a reliable presentation, it still allows the entity to present the financial status in a worse state than it is. If only the prudence principle is used, the financial report will not fulfil the purpose of showing the transparent financial status of an entity (Art 959 para 1 CO). If the propose of showing the transparent financial status of an entity (Art 959 para 1 CO).

#### I. Definition

307 Financial reporting is prudent if the economic value of an entity's equity is higher than its book value. 976 Thus, the entity shall not present a financial status that is too optimistic. The prudence principle expects that the economic lifetime is not too long, the impairment not too scarce, and the risks are not reported too low. 977 According to the prudence principle, chances must be carefully

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>967</sup> IAS 1.15 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>968</sup> IAS 16.29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>969</sup> In the opinion of CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 29; cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 168; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 43.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>970</sup> HWP 2014, p 20.

<sup>971</sup> Botschaft 2007, pp 1701, 1710; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>972</sup> Art 958c para 1 fig 5 CO.

<sup>973</sup> Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>974</sup> Behr, Stille Reserven, p 606; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 295 et seq. 343 et seq.

<sup>975</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 154 et seq.

<sup>976</sup> Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 518.

Botschaft 2007, p 1710; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 para 27.

evaluated and risks shall be considered carefully. 978 Therefore, assets and income are reported lower and liabilities and expenses are reported higher.<sup>979</sup> This is an asymmetric procedure that is applied in Continental Europe. 980 Predictable risks have to be reported, even though they might not occur in the future. 981 Income can only be considered if it is realised before the period ends. 982

One part of the doctrine uses the terms 'prudence' and 'conservatism' 308 interchangeably. 983 Barker distinguishes between the two. He sees conservatism as a result of the book value being less than the economic value, and prudence as part of conservatism, which arises from a cautious response to uncertainty. 985 Conservatism refers 'to any method of accounting that leads to book value being less than economic value, while "prudence" is a specific type of conservatism arising from a "cautious" response to uncertainty'. 986 According to this definition, the CO is both conservative and prudent. IFRS' conceptual framework is also conservative. 987 Furthermore, not only is the framework of IFRS conservative, but IFRS as a whole can also appear conservative. 988 In the use of Barker's definition, this means that reporting according to IFRS leads to book values that are lower than their economic value. The term 'conservatism' can only be defined in relation to a neutral position. This neutral position is occupied by the 'economic value'. 989 In other words, if the carrying amount falls under the economic value, the entity has measured this asset conservatively. IFRS do not use the same benchmark as Barker; instead, they define their method as 'a method of accounting that is a consistent application of the concepts and definitions in the framework'. 990

BK-Käfer, Art 959 para 428; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p71.

BK-Käfer, Art 959 para 428; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p71; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 70.

Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 518.

Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framework, para 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>982</sup> Hessischer Rechnungshof, EPSAS Framework, para 14.

Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p18; for further reference Thijssen/Iatridis, Conditional Conservatism, p 2.

<sup>984</sup> Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 515.

<sup>985</sup> Barker, Prudence, p 515.

<sup>986</sup> Barker, Prudence, p 515.

<sup>987</sup> Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 515.

Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 521; cf Bermann/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 30.

<sup>989</sup> Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 516.

Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 520.

# II. The Prudence Principle as Valuation Principle or as Fundamental Maxim

The prudence principle can either be qualified as a valuation principle or as a fundamental maxim. A valuation principle is a principle concerning the estimation of an item, which must be reported. Applied to the prudence principle, the valuation principle results in the principle of imparity (cf para 312), the lowest value and the cost principle (cf para 310). In addition to the previous mentioned principles, the realisation principle (cf para 311) is also a part of the prudence principle.<sup>991</sup> The original idea in the revision was that the prudence principle shall only be applied as a valuation principle,<sup>992</sup> but Parliament reinserted it as a recognised financial reporting principle in the legislation process.<sup>993</sup> Behr<sup>994</sup> regrets this decision because of the wrong messages the relisting sends. The prudence principle shall not be seen as a fundamental principle, but rather as a principle of valuation.<sup>995</sup> A conflict exists between the purpose of a reliable view and a prudent presentation.<sup>996</sup> The more prudent a financial report, the less reliable it becomes for the user.

# III. Principle of the Lowest Value/Cost-Value-Principle/Ban of Appreciation

310 According to the principle of the lowest value (*Niederstwertprinzip*), current assets must be reduced on the possible lower net market value in the subsequent measurement.<sup>997</sup> In the initial recognition of assets, the value cannot be higher than the costs<sup>998</sup> (cost-value-principle; *Kostenwertprin*-

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 122, 728 et seq; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 131; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 608; OFK-Dekker, Art 958c para 16 et seq; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel, § 51 para 43; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 347; Wirz, para 216 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>992</sup> Botschaft 2007, pp 1701 et seq, 1710; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 98, 130 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>993</sup> For further reference Behr, ST 2012, p 805.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>994</sup> Behr, ST 2012, p 805.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>995</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>996</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 296 et seq; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 154 et seq.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 189 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 128; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 188, 856; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 152; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 587; Madörin/ Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 50; CHK-Lipp, Art 960c para 14; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 154 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 54; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1035; Wirz, para 217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>998</sup> Anschaffungs- bzw. Herstellungskosten.

zip). 999 Book value can only be raised if certain conditions are met (ban of appreciation; Aufwertungsverbot). 1000 However, according to Böckli, 1001 assets shall not be undervalued. Although this valuation would be prudent, it would violate the purpose of achieving a reliable view.

## IV. Realisation Principle

The realisation principle states that the profits can only be reported in a period if 311 they are realised on the balance date. 1002 Profit is realised when the entity has a fixed claim towards a third party. 1003 The realisation principle is breached by the possible application of the POC method (cf para 381). 1004 The breach can also be found in the ability to settle increases and decreases of single items between each other in the group valuation (cf para 315).

## V. Imparity Principle

The imparity principle is the same as the asymmetric prudence principle, 312 meaning that not-yet-realised profits cannot be reported, but expected risks shall be considered. 1005 In Swiss law, the underlying principle is prudence. Therefore, profits should be slightly undervalued and expenses to the same degree overvalued. 1006 This is also known as the principle of imparity, coming from the Latin word *impares*, meaning 'not equal'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>999</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 187, 854 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 127.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1000</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 189, 857 et seq.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 126; cf also Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 48.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1002</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 174, 190; Benz, SJZ 1999, p 543; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 67; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 173; Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 50; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 154; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and auditing in Switzerland, p 49; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 51; CHK-Lipp, Art 958b para 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1003</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1004</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 115.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1005</sup> BGE 116 II 533, Consideration 2.a.dd; HWP 2014, p36; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 190; Benz, SJZ 1999, p 543; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 122; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 171, 174, 347 et seq; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, pp 128 et seq and 130 et seq; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 68; Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 48, OFK-Dekker, Art 958c para 16 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Imparitätsprinzip, pLXXVII; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 347; BK-Käfer, Art 960 para 77; CHK-Lipp, Art 958b para 13; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 49; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 52; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1034; Wirz, para 216.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 347 et seq.

### VI. Limits of the Prudence Principle

The prudence principle has its limits. 1007 It is not necessary, nor demanded, to base the valuation on a worst-case scenario, which is highly unlikely. 1008 The prudence principle also has significant effects on taxation. 1009 Thus, tax authorities will keep entities in check by not allowing them to create too many hidden reserves. By focusing on objective experience values, arbitrary hidden reserves can be avoided. 1010

## VII. The CO: More Intransparent than Prudent?

- As an explanation has been given for a prudent financial report, the CO must be qualified. In addition, a second qualifying character can be added, namely transparency. The question is whether the CO is qualified correctly as prudent or whether it be more accurate to qualify it as intransparent. The prudence principle gives the management board discretionary powers (*Ermessensspiel-räume*). The legislature's purpose however was to create a more transparent law without affecting taxation. Nevertheless, the new law still cannot be described as transparent. Even the legislature recognised that it had missed the target of transparency, and it required entities to report according to recognised standards in addition to the statutory report. 1014
- Handschin<sup>1015</sup> describes the CO not as prudent, but rather as intransparent; although transparency is a self-proclaimed important purpose of Swiss financial reporting.<sup>1016</sup> Many cases can be listed in which the recognised standards are more prudent than the CO. For example, the group valuation (*Gruppenbewertung*), where, under the CO,<sup>1017</sup> it is possible to offset losses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1007</sup> Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 138; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 153.

Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 153; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 343; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 31; cf HWP 2014, pp 38, 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1009</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1010</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1011</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 30.

Botschaft 2007, p 1626; cf also Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 73; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 248; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 810 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 3; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 5; Neuhaus/Schneider, p 811; Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Sicht des Gesetzgebers, para 34 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1013</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 299 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1014</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 4.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 299 et seq; cf also Benz, SJZ 1999, p 544; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1016</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 11; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1014b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1017</sup> Art 960 para 1 CO.

with profits in the same group. 1018 One part of the doctrine 1019 promotes this possibility. Another part of the doctrine 1020 follows the recognised standards, 1021 which allow the group presentation only if the items behave in the same direction. In my opinion, it is not prudent, nor transparent, to compensate losses with profits; thus, the unification of assets that behave differently in one group is not allowed under the CO. Although Swiss GAAP FER<sup>1022</sup> demand the individual valuation (Einzelbewertung), Swiss practice increasingly follows the standards. 1023

Another example of permittable imprudence under the CO is the possibility 316 to appreciate an asset having a market value without building a revaluation reserve affecting net income (Art 960b para 2 CO). 1024 Under IFRS, 1025 this action is only possible if the business model has the purpose of holding financial assets to collect contractual cash flows. 1026 A revaluation with impact on profits and losses is allowed according to Article 960b CO. This possibility is not particularly prudent. The prudence principle has further issues. For example, a part of the doctrine<sup>1027</sup> permit settlement between increases and decreases in group valuation (cf also para 315). Others 1028 declare the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1018</sup> Cf Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 144 et seq; OFK-Dekker, Art 960 para 7; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 581 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 121; BSK-Neuhaus/Haag, Art 960 para 10; for an overview on the different opinions of Buchmann/ Haag/Haas, EF 2015, p 661 et seq.

<sup>1019</sup> HWP 2014, p60; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 869; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, §8 para 746; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 121; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 873; Krügel/ Blattmann/Lichtsteiner, EF 2016, p719 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 para 22; cf Passardi, TREX 2013, p 272.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1020</sup> Cf Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 144 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 583a; BSK-Neuhaus/Haag, Art 960 para 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1021</sup> IAS 1.29; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1022</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 25, Swiss GAAP FER 18.13; cf also IAS 2.27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1023</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 871.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1024</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 620.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1025</sup> IFRS 9.4.1.2 (a).

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 622; Haufe, IFRS Kommentar-Lüdenbach, § 28 para 335.

<sup>1027</sup> HWP 2014, p 60; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 869; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 121; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 873; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 para 22.

HWP 2014, p169; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p311; Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 51; OFK-Dekker, Art 960b para 18; CHK-Lipp, Art 960c para 19 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958b para 17 et seg; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p137; Handschin allows the POC-method only if certain conditions are met, Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 631 et seq.

application of the POC method to be permissible under the CO (cf para 381). If legislature does not regulate this issues the legal uncertainties will still remain.

#### B. Prudence vs True and Fair View

317 The primary task of the interpreter of an inaccurate norm is to find the meaning of each term. The CO's purpose is for the preparer to create a 'reliable view' of the entity's financial situation. However, IFRS list 'fair presentation' as their main goal, whereas the doctrine talks about the 'true and fair view'. IFRS lists prudency numerous times. The question arising, therefore, is whether these terms are actually so different.

### I. Reliability

- 318 The main goal is to present the business transactions completely, truthfully, and systematically. <sup>1033</sup> The term 'reliability' was implemented in the CO due to the international tendency to list this term. <sup>1034</sup> The CO uses the term 'reliable assessment'. The doctrine agrees that this term is not equal to 'true and fair view'. <sup>1035</sup> Therefore, is a fair presentation described as a 'reliable' valuation of the asset and financing position (*Vermögens- und Finanzierungslage*) of an entity? <sup>1036</sup>
- According to the HWP, a CO report cannot give a true and fair view of the financial situation, and that only the application of recognised standards can do this; however, this is not necessarily the case. <sup>1037</sup> The legislature <sup>1038</sup> did not want

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1029</sup> Art 958 para 1 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1030</sup> IAS 1.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1031</sup> For example Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 44, 57; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 344.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1032</sup> IFRS, conceptual framework, BC3.19; BC3.22; BC3.27 et seq; IFRS 1.BC8(c)(iv);
4.IN 7; 4.23; 4.26; 4.28; 4.BC110; 4.BC112; 4.BC124(c); 4.BC133; 4.BC202;
9.BCZ 4.57; 9.BCZ 4.71 et seq; 9.BC5.86; 9.BC5.101; 9.BC5.116(b); 9.BC5.173;
9.BC5.178; 9.BC5.246(c); 9.BC5.282 et seq; 9.BCE. 94; 9.BCE. 125 et seq; 9.BCE. 152;
9.DO2; IAS 1.BC92; IAS 8.10(b)(iv); 19.77; 37.43; 38.93; IAS 40.B53; IFRIC 14.BC24;
IFRS, Due Process Handbook, 3.56 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1033</sup> Greter/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 957 para 72; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1034</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1035</sup> HWP 2014, p 104 et seq; Botschaft 2007, pp 1625, 1699; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 101; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 106; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 5; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1036</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Fair Presentation, pLXXIV.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1037</sup> HWP 2014, p 104 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1038</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1625.

to introduce the concept of fair presentation into Swiss law.<sup>1039</sup> The CO favours the prudence principle over the concept of true and fair view.<sup>1040</sup> Thus, the CO does not realise the true and fair view principle to its full extent.<sup>1041</sup> This difference from IFRS enables the preparer to build or dissolve hidden reserves (cf para 330 et seq).<sup>1042</sup> The dispatch uses the same ideology as the international standards with fair presentation, but applies only a hard line of the true and fair view for entities with the obligation to report according to an international standard.<sup>1043</sup> The original wording of the dispatch is the following:

Nach dem Entwurf bedeutet 'fair presentation', dass die Rechnungslegung die wirtschaftliche Lage des Unternehmens so darstellen soll, dass sich Dritte ein zuverlässiges Urteil bilden können (Art. 958 Abs. 1). Nur für Publikumsgesellschaften, grosse Genossenschaften und Stiftungen, die zur ordentlichen Revision verpflichtetet sind, sowie für Konzerne schreibt der Entwurf die Rechnungslegung nach einem anerkannten Standard zur Rechnungslegung vor. Die 'fair presentation' wird somit konsequent im Sinne der international üblichen Standards umgesetzt. Bei Unternehmen, in denen dies nicht notwendig ist, wird mit Blick auf das Verhältnis zwischen Kosten und Nutzen und aufgrund der individuellen Steuerplanung die Bildung stiller Reserven zugelassen soweit, diese nicht willkürlich sind (vgl. dazu auch Art. 669 Abs. 3 OR im geltenden Recht). 1044

According to the draft, 'fair presentation' means that accounting is the economic situation of the company in such a way that third parties can form a reliable judgment (Art 958 para 1). Only for public companies, large cooperatives and foundations obliged to undergo ordinary audits, as well as for corporations, the draft requires accounting according to a recognised accounting standard. The 'fair presentation' is therefore consistently implemented in the sense of international standards. For enterprises where this is not necessary, the formation of hidden reserves is allowed as far as they are not arbitrary regarding the relationship between costs and benefits and the individual tax planning (see Art 669 para 3 CO in the applicable law).

#### **II.** Fair Presentation = True and Fair View

The next step must distinguish fair presentation from the true and fair view. 320 Different terms are used to explain the mindset and philosophy behind a

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 101; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 106, 168; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 5; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1040</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 106.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 101 et seq; cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1086 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1042</sup> PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1043</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1626.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1044</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1626.

standard. Some refer to it as fair presentation, <sup>1045</sup> and others as true and fair view. <sup>1046</sup> The question is whether both parties describe the same thing but simply use different terms. According to Kleibold, <sup>1047</sup> true and fair view is a myth. With it, the preparer will be anxious to display the complex financial reality of an entity faithfully. <sup>1048</sup> 'Fair' simply means that the state of business assets and the profits/losses of a trader are presented fairly. <sup>1049</sup>

Fair presentation is an American term and shows no differences to the English term 'true and fair view'.<sup>1050</sup> In 2011, IFRS<sup>1051</sup> changed the term 'reliability' to 'faithful representation'.<sup>1052</sup> IFRS<sup>1053</sup> mentions fair presentation in its standards. The Swiss government<sup>1054</sup> and the doctrine<sup>1055</sup> use the terms interchangeably. The Swiss CO states the following (Art 958 para 1 CO):

Financial reporting is intended to present the economic position of the undertaking in such a manner that third parties can make a reliable assessment of the same. 1056

322 However, the meaning of these terms is still unclear. What can be said is that each standard/law creates its own philosophy and defines this with the standard/law as a whole. Thus, the terms 'reliable assessment', 'fair presentation', and 'true and fair view' should not be seen as an absolute benchmark (*Massstab*). The common ground is a presentation free from arbitrariness (*Willkür*) and an orientation on economic criteria. Although the dispatch demands a financial report free from arbitrariness, there are still

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1045</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1625.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1046</sup> Art 2 Fourth Council Directive 78/660/EEC of 25 July 1978; cf Evans, Accounting and Business Research 2003, Vol 33, No 4, p 319.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1047</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1048</sup> IAS 1.13; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1049</sup> Definition by Prof. Yanaga Masao Professor at the University of Tsukuba.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1050</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 12 n 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1051</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, BC 3.20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1052</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 162 n 294; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 175 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1053</sup> IAS 1.15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1054</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1625.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1055</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: True and Fair, pLXXXII, Fair Presentation, pLXXIV.

Authoritative German version: 'Die Rechnungslegung soll die wirtschaftliche Lage des Unternehmens so darstellen, dass sich Dritte ein zuverlässiges Urteil bilden können'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1057</sup> Cf Botschaft 2007, p 1625.

Cf Art 958c para 1 fig 3 CO; Art 662a para 2 fig 2 oCO; Botschaft 2007, p 1625; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 32; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 68; Druey/ Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 100; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 322; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 15; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1059</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1626.

possibilities left for the board of directors to create hidden reserves out of arbitrariness (to the hidden reserves cf para 330 et seq). However, the CO cannot fulfil this requirement. The CO is dishonest. The legislator has a bad conscience. On the one hand, the CO permits hidden reserves, but not so much that the reliable presentation is sacrificed. This is a balancing act.

The CO follows the imparity principle (cf para 312). Meanwhile, the 323 recognised standards request a transparent financial report that gives a clear view of the values of an entity. This method is the true and fair view. While a prudent report aims to hide the assets and highlight the liabilities, the true and fair view report places the main emphasis on transparency. In conclusion, each view interferes with the other's conceptual qualities and values. However, there are possibilities to remove the differences.

The German term *Bilanzwahrheit* can be translated as 'fair representation' 324 or 'economic reality'. In my view, the most accurate translation is 'balanced truth'. However, the term 'true and fair view' cannot be interpreted with true standing for *Bilanzwahrheit*. The term 'true' is more like the obligation to report with enough information, and under no circumstances should the information be misleading. 1061

## III. Application of these Purposes

The principle of true and fair view is an indeterminate legal concept that needs 325 interpretation. 1062 The difficulty is that the interpretation and application of the true and fair view depend on the perspective of the spectator. 1063 There is evidence to support this hypothesis, which shows that, even though reporters may be using the same standard, their states' cultures influence differences in their financial reports (cf for the cultural differences para 484 et seq). 1064 However, this possibility creates the opportunity to translate the true and fair view to the true circumstances. 1065 This is problematic, because the predicated true and fair view financial report can only be used if the principle is applied throughout the whole report. 1066

As a manifestation of this possibility cf Art 960a para 4, 960e para 3 fig 4, 960e para 4 CO; cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 107, 1083 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1061</sup> For further reference Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1062</sup> Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1063</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 12.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National influence, p 197; cf also Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1065</sup> Cf Art 958 para 1 CO; HRM2, p 19; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 12 n 1; PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1066</sup> PWC, Rechnungslegung im öffentlichen Sektor, p 22.

The introduction of the true and fair view of IFRS in the EU came with problems. Most countries did not understand the concept and ignored it. According to Zeff,<sup>1067</sup> the only state following this concept is the UK. The problem is that, if a concept is introduced that is unknown to the accounting traditions in a state, the professionals will not apply it.<sup>1068</sup>

## IV. Discrepancies Resolved by Interpretation?

- 327 The question remains, what are the differences between the prudence principle and the concept of true and fair view? The answer is that this depends on the beholder. EFRAG takes prudence as a part of the true and fair view. This is because stakeholders lobbied in the EU for a prudent approach of true and fair view. In 1996, the European Court of Justice declared the prudence principle to be the core of the European true and fair view principle. In 1996, the European true and fair view principle. In 1996 the European true and fair view principle. In 1996 the interpretation of the true and fair view principle. In 1996 the interpretation of the true and fair view principle. In 1997 the German the sent true and fair view shall be applied in the same manner as under IFRS. In 1978 The ECJ (European Court of Justice) refers to the national comprehension of this principle. In 1974 The BFH (Bundesfinanzhof) did not follow the prior decision for the promotion of a dynamic interpretation. In 1975 The application of the true and fair view principle is, therefore. In 2007 a controversial issue.
- In essence, it depends on the applicant of the norm as to whether he sees the prudence principle as a part of the true and fair view or whether he holds them as opposites. Despite this difference, several researchers<sup>1076</sup> show that the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1067</sup> Zeff, British Accounting Review 2007, p 296.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1068</sup> Zeff, British Accounting Review 2007, p 296.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1069</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 16 with n 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1070</sup> Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 16 with n 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1071</sup> Case C-234/94, Waltraud Tomberger v Gebruder von der Wettern GmbH, of 27 June 1996; cf also Bischof/Daske, Endorsement, p 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1072</sup> Cf Kommissionsvorschlag zur IAS-VO vom 13. Februar 2001, KOM (2001) 80 endg., 2001/0044 (COD), fig 3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1073</sup> FG Hamburg Urt. v. 22.4.1999 – II 23/97, EFG 1999, 1022 – BIAO, Consideration I.1.k.; cf MüKoHGB-Reiner HGB, § 264 para 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1074</sup> EuGH Urt. v. 7.1.2003 – C-306/99, Slg. I 2003, 1-77, RdNr. 118 – BIAO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1075</sup> BFH Urt. v. 15.9.2004 – I R 5/04, BFH/NV 2005, 421, Consideration II.2; cf to the verdicts also MüKoHGB-Reiner HGB, § 264 para 38 et seq.

Bonner, Accounting Horizons, December 1999, p 394; Davidson/Chrisman, Journal of International Accounting Auditing and Taxation (1994) 3(2), p 187 et seq; Doupnik/ Richter, Accounting, Organizations and Society 28 (2003), p 15 et seq; Feleaga/ Dragomir/Feleaga, p 1 et seq; Gray, p 1 et seq; Han/Hellmann/Lu, Asian Review of

interpreter is influenced by his culture in the preparation of a financial report. Even if he wants to follow a fair presentation, he will produce a financial report that is characterised by his culture. A German accountant, for example, will report more prudently than his English counterpart, even when applying the same standard. 1077

In my opinion, the contrasting opinions result from a misconception about 329 the underlying principles of the CO and IFRS. Authors representing contrasting views suggest that the CO is fundamentally different from IFRS. While the CO follows the prudence principle, IFRS focus on the true and fair view. However, Handschin<sup>1078</sup> shows that the Swiss prudence principle is not always prudent in its application, but rather it is intransparent (cf para 315). Furthermore, the prudence principle and the realisation principle are breached in several cases (cf paras 315, 399 et seq), <sup>1079</sup> meaning that the CO does not hold the prudence principle as high as some authors suggest.

## C. Hidden Reserves (Stille Reserven)

#### I. Definition of Hidden Reserves

Hidden reserves can be defined as values that are not visible in the equity, which 330 are created by incurred benefits that are not reported, meaning that liabilities are overvalued and assets undervalued. 1080 The foundation for the general creation of hidden reserves is the principle of going concern (cf para 352). In the application of this principle, the entity relies on the usefulness of its items. 1081

The more prudence the standard setter demands, the more hidden reserves 331 will exist in the financial reports. Thus, the principle of prudence amplifies the creation of hidden reserves.

Accounting (2016), Vol 24 Iss 2, p 185 et seq; Hellmann/Perera/Patel, p 108 et seq; Nobes, Accounting and Business Research 43 (2013), Issue 2, p 83 et seq; Waterstraat, passim; Wehrfritz/Haller, p 196 et seq.

Haller/Wehrfritz, p 39 et seq; Hellmann/Perera/Patel, p 108 et seq; Wehrfritz/Haller, p 196

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1078</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 299 et seq, 344 et seq, 581 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1079</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 266.

Rechnungslegung, para 1084; ZK-Bossard, Vorbemerkungen para 477; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p35; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 117; Forstmoser/Merer-Hayoz/Nobel, § 50 para 68; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 852; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p112; BK-Käfer, Art 960 para 183; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p14; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1100; Wirz, para 387; cf also Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 887 et seg; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1081</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 113.

#### II. Hidden Reserves under the CO

The principle of prudence promotes the possibility to create hidden reserves. Switzerland and other industrial nations are aware of these hidden reserves. 1082 According to Behr, 1083 the difference is that the Swiss tax authorities tolerate more hidden reserves than other nations. Hidden reserves can occur in two ways: through an undervaluation of assets or through overrated liabilities. 1084 The entity does not always have the liberty to choose whether to undervalue assets or overrate liabilities. The CO follows a prudent financial report, meaning that the entity is obliged to undervalue assets (Art 960a para 1 CO) and to overvalue liabilities (Art 960e para 2 CO).

The CO qualifies hidden reserves in two ways: the preparer is either free (= Willkürreserven) or forced (= Zwangsreserven) to create them. If the entity has to depreciate the asset, it unwillingly accumulates hidden reserves. 1085 In such cases, the CO forces the entity to build hidden reserves. 1086 The CO also foresees the possibility to choose whether or not one wants to create a hidden reserve in some cases, meaning arbitrary reserves (Art 960e para 3 and 4; = Willkürreserven). 1087 Reserves resulting from the scope of valuation (= Ermessensreserven) are created due to a more prudent than necessary valuation of assets and liabilities. 1088 Therefore, arbitrary reserves and discretion reserves are optional. Only compulsory reserves are demanded by the Swiss legislature. However, they also appear in the recognised standards (cf para 336 et seq).

For example: France, Germany, the Netherlands, Finland, Belgium and Austria, cf Feleaga/Dragomir/Feleaga, p 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1083</sup> Behr, Stille Reserven, p 619.

Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 47; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 177; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Stille Reserven, p LXXXII; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1085</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 134.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 890; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1086; Koch, Handbuch, para 69.2; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Stille Zwangsreserven, pLXXXII; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 344, 853; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 43; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1104.

Benz, SJZ 1999, p 543; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 890; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1087; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 36 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 179; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Stille Willkürreserven, p LXXXII; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 855; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 56; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 43; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1106; cf Wirz, para 388 et seq; Zihler, ST 2011b, p 811.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1088</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1088; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1106 et seq.

With the possibility of creating arbitrary hidden reserves, the CO restricts 334 the preparer to building as many hidden reserves as he sees fit. Simultaneously, the CO permits the valuation of assets at market prices (cf para 375). Glanzmann summarises these possibilities as follows: Switzerland does not have a problem with the principle of true and fair view, but it does have a problem with the unlimited possibilities to build hidden reserves, which is not compatible with the true and fair view. 1089

#### III. Hidden Reserves under HRM2

HRM2 is an interesting example of an attempt to incorporate both the prudent 335 view and the true and fair view at the same time. 'Die Rechnungslegung soll ein Bild des Finanzhaushalts geben, welches möglichst weitgehend der tatsächlichen Vermögens-, Finanz- und Ertragslage entspricht.' Accounting is intended to provide a picture of the financial position that corresponds as far as possible to the actual asset, financial and earnings situation.' Public organisations hold assets for different reasons. They can possess financial wealth and administrative assets. The distinction between the two lies in the purpose of their ownership. Those values belong to administrative assets that serve authorities or a limited circle of persons for the fulfilment of their tasks. Administrative assets cannot be realised; ie, if the assets are used to fulfil a public mandate, no one can resort to them. They appear only in the income statement and in the disclosures.

#### IV. Hidden Reserves under the Swiss GAAP FER

Within Swiss GAAP FER, the prudence principle is regarded not as 336 fundamental maxim, but rather as a valuation principle. Thus, under Swiss GAAP FER hidden reserves exist. Similar to IFRS, Swiss GAAP FER forbid the creation of biased hidden reserves, although they do state that the preparer shall choose the less optimistic option to report an item if there is a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1089</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1090</sup> HRM2, 02.1, 02.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1091</sup> Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 2205.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1092</sup> HRM2, p 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1093</sup> HRM2, p 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1094</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 266.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1095</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 149, for further examples cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 166 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1096</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 114; Meyer, Swiss GAAP FER, p 34; Müller/ Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 100.

valuation spectrum.<sup>1097</sup> This means that Swiss GAAP FER is also characterised by the imparity principle (cf para 312).<sup>1098</sup> At the same time, Swiss GAAP FER demands that assets shall not be purposely undervalued or liabilities overvalued.<sup>1099</sup> The creation of hidden reserves depends on the depreciation rate. If the asset is used for longer than expected, then the entity has created hidden reserves.<sup>1100</sup>

#### V. Hidden Reserves under IFRS

Hence, IFRS neglects in general prudence or conservatism, because either concept will lead to an inconsistency with neutrality, 1102 meaning that negative as well as positive influences on the measurement have to be weighted evenly in their consideration. However, the principle of prudence is also mentioned in IFRS; 1104 it is a part of a reliable financial statement. Hidden reserves however are explicitly forbidden under IFRS. Nevertheless, the prudence principle also plays a role within IFRS; not as a fundamental maxim, but instead as a valuation principle (cf para 309). Parts of the prudence principle can also be found in IFRS. For example, IAS 2.9 uses the lower of cost or market rule, or it uses IAS 36 or IAS 3.7 for the subsequent measurement of inventories. With IAS 16.30, there is the option to choose the cost model. Under this model, hidden reserves will be created when the book value decreases faster than the economic value. 1110

Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 13; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, pp 64, 166.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1098</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 65; cf Swiss GAAP FER 2.9, 17.3; cf also Briccola, ST 2013, p 121.

Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 13; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 114; cf also CHK-Lipp, Art 960 para 16; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 99 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1100</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1101</sup> Benz, SJZ 1999, p 543 et seq; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1102</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, BC 3.27; cf also Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 181.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1103</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1104</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 37; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 58 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1105</sup> IAS 8.10 (b) (iv).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1106</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 37; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1107</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 46, § 10 para 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1108</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 152; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 299 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1109</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1110</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 5.

The IASB removed the principle of prudence from its list of fundamental 338 qualitative characteristics (for its reintroduction of para 96 et seq). The remaining characteristics are the following: relevance, faithful representation, applying the fundamental qualitative characteristics, and applying the enhancing qualitative characteristics. In understandability, and applying the enhancing qualitative characteristics.

#### D. The Influence of Addressees

The addressees/users of the reports have an important influence on the 339 preparation of the financial report. The CO's addressees are shareholders, stakeholders, employees, management, the state, and the public. 1120 The question can be raised as to the extent to which a prudent financial report fulfils the addressees' expectations, or if a true and fair report would better serve the needs of the addressees.

The recognised standards serve the purpose of fair presentation to ensure a 340 true and fair view.<sup>1121</sup> The CO, on the other hand, serves different purposes, such as the assessment of distributions (*Ausschüttungsbemessung*), raising capital (*Kapitalaufbringung*), preserving capital (*Kapitalerhaltung*), and tax assessment (*Steuerbemessung*).<sup>1122</sup>

While the recognised standards mainly have the investors as the primary 341 users in mind, the CO and other DAS aim to protect creditors as well. Shareholders are interested in a share that rises in value and generates a high dividend. A financial report according to the true and fair view will reach this goal better than a prudent one. The same goes for minority shareholders. They are interested in a fair presentation as well because they cannot influence the entity's strategy. The stakeholders however tend to prefer a prudent report,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1111</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 152.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1112</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 6 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1113</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 12 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1114</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 17 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1115</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 20 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1116</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 26 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1117</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1118</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 30 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1119</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framwork, QC 33 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1120</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1121</sup> IAS 1.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1122</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1123</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1124</sup> Cf Botschaft 2007, p 1592.

because that way the alarm goes off sooner in case the entity is overindebted. On the other hand, they prefer to know the entity's financial status, 1125 which is best displayed with a fair presentation.

A further influence can have impairments. If impairments on assets are no longer needed, or if the asset has experienced too much depreciation, both of which have an impact on the income statement (*Erfolgsrechnung*), the entity could report a revaluation reserve (*Aufwertungsreserve*). This will lead to an appreciation without affecting the income. Within recognised standards, appreciations always must affect the income. The reasoning for this lays in the fact that depreciation and impairment both had an effect on the income statement. Thus, the appreciation must also have an effect, otherwise the shareholders' abilities are diminished. This dimension results from the fact that, under Swiss law, the general assembly of shareholders is responsible for setting the profit distribution (Article 716a para 1 fig 3 CO). 1129

Even revaluation without any impact on profit or loss is more transparent than not reporting the revaluation, which results in an increase in hidden reserves. Due to the lack of impact, the entity cannot distribute the amount of revaluation as dividends. Thus, this solution is prudent. Any changes in the following periods could then be intercepted by the revaluation reserve. Therefore, the solution is prudent as well as transparent.

Within IFRS, it is possible to choose between two different models (IAS 16.29): either the cost or the revaluation model (cf para 375). For stakeholders, <sup>1131</sup> both ways of reporting have their own advantages. However, while the prudent principle shows an amount not less than the reported actives, the true and fair view model is more transparent. A stakeholder will prefer the latter because he cannot reliably estimate the hidden reserves in the former way. If the stakeholder is a foreigner, he is also more likely to prefer a standard he knows, such as IFRS, rather than the domestic standard.

If the employee's wage is tied to the profit, he is more likely to choose the true and fair view rather than the prudent method. This is because of the greater possibility of creating hidden reserves in the prudent report and, therefore, a smaller profit (for example, by reporting provisions Art 960e Para 3 CO, which are not possible under IFRS).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1125</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1126</sup> Simon, para 95.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1127</sup> IAS 36.114 icw 36.119; Swiss GAAP FER 20.17 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1128</sup> Simon, para 99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1129</sup> Cf Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 546.

Simon, para 104; cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 669 et seq.

Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 13; cf also Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 20.

Management has an interest in reporting to the outside prudently, while 346 internally they should use the true and fair view. The former method is applied because of taxation and the ability to level the profits and losses; the latter method is used internally because management has an obligation to lead the entity financially. This is only possible if management knows at a specific date the value of the entity's specific assets. With the prudent report, this possibility only exists with an additional economic report. This additional report shows the real value of the entity's assets deviating from the statutory report.

The state wants to generate taxes. The tax burden should occur during the 347 period when the profits occur, meaning it should be time compliant (periodengerecht). These goals are achieved best by using the true and fair view approach.

#### E. Interim Conclusion

This chapter has dealt with the supposedly contradicting underlying principles 348 of IFRS and the CO. The contradiction only holds up on first sight. The prudence principle is not necessarily incompatible with the regulations in the recognised standards. These standards demand a prudent approach themselves. Swiss law does not have an issue with concept of the true and fair view. The problems lay within the ability to build arbitrary hidden reserves, which are not permitted in a fair presentation. 1132 The key difference between the prudence principle in the CO and in the recognised standards is that the CO allows bias. 1133 The question of how prudent a financial report should be compiled is a question that relates to the management of risk. The problem here is 'that there are no generally accepted risk management accounting principles'. 1134

The CO is not sincere. On the one hand, it permits arbitrary hidden reserves; 349 on the other hand, it demands a financial report that provides a reliable view of the entity's financial situation. This is the biggest contradiction mentioned in this chapter, and not the contradiction between the CO's prudence principle and IFRS' true and fair view. It could be shown that the prudence principle can be regarded as a part of the fair presentation. Thus, the CO is not necessarily more prudent than IFRS. In some cases, the opposite is true. This thesis provides some examples of this aspect (for example, in group valuation or in reporting a risk with a probability of more than 50 per cent of occurring; cf paras 315, 399 et seq). In some cases, the CO is not only imprudent but even leaves room for

<sup>1132</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 11.

<sup>1133</sup> Cf Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 58.

<sup>1134</sup> OECD, Financial Crisis, p 25.

arbitrary reserves. One example is Art 960e para 4 CO, where the entity can choose to dissolve provisions after the risk has not occurred.

Reporting prudently leads unavoidably to hidden reserves. They occur in the CO, HRM2, Swiss GAAP FER, and IFRS. However, the degree of hidden reserves created always depends on the interpreter of the standard. Comparing IFRS and the CO leads to the following rule: if IFRS are as prudent or even more prudent than the CO, they can be relied upon as an interpretation tool.

# § 10 Manifestations of IFRS' Impact on the CO

The following sections demonstrate IFRS' influence on Swiss law in terms of its 351 wording and interpretation. It will not be shown how the different positions are reported, 1135 but rather how the legislature consulted IFRS in the legislation process and how the doctrine uses the standards (especially IFRS) to interpret the CO's wording. The best way to analyse the recent developments is to compare the CO before the revision 1136 (in act since 1st January 2013) 1137 and after, from the latest literature on this topic. My explanations are limited in terms of the impact of IFRS on the CO. Appendix 1 provides further references in Swiss law to recognised financial reporting standards.

# A. Results of IFRS' Influences on Swiss Commercial Accounting Rules in the CO

## I. Going Concern

The growing list of similarities between the CO and IFRS begin with the 352 premise of 'going concern'. The going concern concept is the fundamental assumption in financial reporting, meaning that all numbers in the financial report are true under the expectation that the enterprise will be continued. The entity fulfils the requirement of a going concern, as long as it cannot be said with certainty that the entity must cease all enterprise activities.

This question will be dealt with by Schmid, cf https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.08.17).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1136</sup> The law refers to this revision as 'changes of 23. December 2011' with the explaning draft from 2007; in the text the author uses the abbreviation oCO (old CO meaning the CO in act in 2012).

Mandatory application since 1<sup>st</sup> January 2015, cf Transitional Provisions for the changes of 23<sup>rd</sup> December 2011, Art 2 para 1 CO.

Cf HWP 2014, pp 35, 37; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 29, 74 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 123; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 59 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 958a para 1; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 50; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 60; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Unternehmensfortführung (going concern), p LXXXII; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 304, 579 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958a para 1, Art 958c para 26 et seq; Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 546; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1036; Wirz, para 206; Zemp/Haas, EF 2015, p 869 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1139</sup> Wirtz, para 268.

condition to uphold the premise of going concern is the ability to continue as a going concern for twelve months (Art 958a para 2 CO) and is similar to the recognised standards. Like IFRS 1141 and Swiss GAAP FER, 1142 the CO requires the withstanding of the premise of liquidity for a minimum of 12 months (Art 958a para 2 CO). 1143 Before the revision, there was no such norm. 1144 Even now, the CO does not regulate every case. Nor does the new CO contain a rule to report a discontinued operation. The doctrine 1145 considers IFRS 1146 in such a case and states the duty to report the cash flow of the discontinued operation separately if the operation is held for trade.

### II. Recognised Financial Reporting Principles

- The Swiss recognised financial reporting principles are listed in Art 958c CO.<sup>1147</sup> These are similar to the principles found in the recognised standards<sup>1148</sup>.<sup>1149</sup> Art 959c shows similarities to IFRS<sup>1150</sup> and Swiss GAAP FER<sup>1151</sup>.<sup>1152</sup> The legislature considered the recognised standards in the revision concerning the valuation principles.<sup>1153</sup>
- 354 The financial report shall be arranged clearly and easy to understand (Art 958c para 1 fig 1 and 2 CO). 1154 The principle of completeness expects the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1140</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 4.1; IAS 1.25 et seq; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 9; cf also PS 570 et seq; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 189; Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 546; Zemp/Haas, EF 2015, p 869.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1141</sup> IAS 1.26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1142</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 9.

Behr, Stille Reserven, p 607; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 123; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, § 8 para 61, § 25 para 166; CHK-Lipp, Art 958a para 3 et seq; cf BSK-Neuhaus/Sutter, Art 958a para 18 et seq; Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 547.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1144</sup> Cf Art 662a para 2 fig 4 oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1145</sup> PS 570.3 et seg; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958a para 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1146</sup> IFRS 5.32 (a).

<sup>1147</sup> Art 958c CO's wording can be found in Note 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1148</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, QC 1 et seq.

Müller, SZW 2008, pp 400, 412; Müller, Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxis-kommentar, Art 958c para 89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1150</sup> IAS 1.7, 1.10, 1.22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1151</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 11, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1152</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 249.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1153</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 784.

<sup>1154</sup> Cf HWP 2014, pp 20, 33; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p81 et seq; von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 957a para 33 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, §8 para 117 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, §7 para 64; OFK-Dekker, Art 957a para 10, Art 958c para 5; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, §25 para 98; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 90, 159 et seq, 321 et seq; Koch,

creator of the report to present all the relevant <sup>1155</sup> information (Art 958c para 1 fig 2 and 4 CO). <sup>1156</sup> 'Relevant financial information is capable of making a difference in the decisions made by users.' <sup>1157</sup> This principle is also referred to as materiality. <sup>1158</sup> It must be considered that relevant information can result from the sum of irrelevant information. <sup>1159</sup>

An entity shall report consistently over the years using the same methods 355 and assumptions (Art 958c para 1 fig 6 CO). This enables the report user to compare the numbers from different years. The consistency shall be applied to the presentation, valuation, and disclosure.

Handbuch, para 63.6; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 6 et seq; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 46, 48; Wirz, para 213.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1155</sup> Sometimes referred to as materiality, cf Bermann/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 32.

HWP 2014, pp 19, 32, 37; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 80 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 115 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 85 et seq, 161 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 66; OFK-Dekker, Art 958c para 14 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 99; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 324; Koch, Handbuch, para 63.7; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 48; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 10; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 46, 48; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 29 et seq; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1030; Wirz, para 210.

IFRS, Conceptual Framework, QC6; cf also Swiss GAAP FER Conceptual Framework, 29; HWP 2014, pp 21, 32, 37 et seq; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 68; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 68; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 159 et seq, § 10 para 52; OFK-Dekker, Art 958c para 11 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 101; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel, § 51 para 40; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 323; BK-Käfer, Art 959 para 445; Koch, Handbuch, para 63.9; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 25; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 22 et seq; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1032; Wirz, para 212.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1158</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 68; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 55; cf Nösberger, Wesentlichkeit, p 53 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1159</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 29; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 166; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 43 et seq.

Cf IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 31 et seq; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 30; cf also HWP 2014, pp 21, 37; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 68, 83 et seq; Bermann/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 31; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 142 et seq, § 10 para 53; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 74; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 103; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 327 et seq; Koch, Handbuch, para 63.8; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 34; Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 46 et seq, 50; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1037.

HWP 2014, p21; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p68; Böckli, Aktienrecht, §8 para 142; OFK-Dekker, Art 958c para 20 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Stetigkeit/Vergleichbarketi, pLXXXI; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 327 et seq; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel, § 51 para 47; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p132; BK-Käfer, Art 959 para 466; Wirz, para 208.

Two financial reports are only comparable if they were prepared according to the same standard. Evidence suggests that, even if both preparers use the same standard, this does not necessarily mean that both will come to the same result in the same case. The reporters are influenced by their own domestic culture (cf for the influence of culture para 484; for influence on the term 'true and fair view' cf para 303 et seq). 1164

Comparability can be understood as one entity's financial report compared to its previous reports (intertemporal comparability; cf Art 958d para 2 CO). 1165 Further, comparability can mean the possibility of comparing the financial reports of various entities among themselves. The latter definition is promoted explicitly by IFRS, 1166 although it was not introduced into the CO. 1167 Intertemporal comparability exists in every accounting standard because it is important for the report user to understand the differences between the current and previous reports. To fulfil this purpose, the preparer shall also apply the changes in his method to the previous report. 1168

# **III. Other Issues**

The currency to be used in a financial report is normed in Art 958d CO.<sup>1169</sup> This norm was influenced by IAS 21.<sup>1170</sup> The doctrine<sup>1171</sup> uses the concept of the functional currency (*funktionale Währung*) to interpret the CO, as do the recognised standards. The verdict concerning the currency used in a financial report is mentioned above, in which the SFT decided in the sense of IFRS rather than the HWP (cf para 239 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1162</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 142; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 132; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 34; Wirz, para 207.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1163</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, QC 20 et seg; Böckli Aktienrecht, § 10 para 54.

Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 197; cf also Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1165</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 31; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 327 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1166</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, QC 20 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 10 para 54.

Botschaft 2007, p 1702; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 164.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1168</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 330 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1169</sup> Cf Art 960 oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1170</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 146; Glanz/Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958d para 26.

BGer Urteil from 30.09.2015, 2C\_560/2014, Consideration 3.3.3; Brülisauer/ Mühlemann, Art 58 para 107; Buchmann/Dolente, ST 2012, p 890 et seq; OFK-Dekker, Art 957a para 20, Art 958d para 18; CHK-Lipp, Art 957a para 24, Art 958d para 12; Loser, EF 2016, p 724 et seq; BSK-Neuhaus/Schärer, Art 957a para 30; Rechsteiner/ Scholl, p 418 et seq; Dell'Anna/De Haller/Schneider, EF 2015, p 619 et seq.

Before the revision, it was possible to capitalise the costs for start-up, capital 359 increase, and organisation. These are administrative costs, meaning costs that arise from starting a business, increasing its capital, or other organisational issues. The new law law does not allow this capitalisation, much like IFRS and Swiss GAAP FER. 1175

Art 958f CO regulates the keeping and retaining of accounting records. 360 Since the CO's wording is so brief, von Bhicknapahari<sup>1176</sup> refers to the recognised standards. However, he does not mean the recognised standards in the sense of the VASR (cf para 12); rather, he uses the term 'recognised standards' in a broader way, containing COSO<sup>1177</sup> and COBIT.<sup>1178</sup> To publish financial reports, there is a tendency to use XBRL,<sup>1179</sup> a means of transferring data electronically.<sup>1180</sup>

## IV. Equity

Every position in the financial statement influences equity. 'The equity of a 361 company results from its assets after deduction of its liabilities, determined according to the relevant accounting standards. It is basically composed of the capital of the company, the additional capital reserves paid in and the retained earnings.' <sup>1181</sup> In other words, equity is seen within the recognised standards as a residual value. <sup>1182</sup> The following explanations will point out only the specifics concerning shareholder capital. The first step enumerates conceptual differences. Then, concrete differences will be explained.

The CO and IFRS follow different concepts. Their application can lead to 362 differences in terms of the reporting of positions influencing the entity's equity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1172</sup> Art 664 oCO; cf Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1042.

Botschaft 2007, p 1705; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 281; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 405 et seq, 956 et seq; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 94 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 696; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 870; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 33 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1174</sup> IAS 38.51 et seq, 38.69(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1175</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 2.32 et seq, 10.19; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1176</sup> Von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958f para 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1177</sup> Internal Control – Integrated Framework of the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission, www.coso.org (accessed on 18.10.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1178</sup> Control Objectives for Information and Related Technologies, www.isaca.org (accessed on 18.10.2016).

Extensible Business Reporting Language For Switzerland cf http://www.xbrl-ch.ch/ (accessed on 18.10.2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1180</sup> Von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958f para 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1181</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 24.Introduction.

<sup>1182</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 121.

In the CO, the share capital serves as the basis from which to determine the amount of dividend payments contrary to the recognised standards. The purpose is to attribute the dividends to the shareholders. This is a legal attribution, because it is about assigning the dividends to their rightful owners. IFRS base their standards more on an economic than a legal perspective. Therefore, domestic norms do not have a significant impact on the report of equity under IFRS. IFRS foresee a report for the change in equity; the CO does not. 1186

On a more concrete level, the equity under IFRS<sup>1187</sup> is divided in subscribed 363 capital and reserves. 1188 The number of shares not yet paid can be capitalised under the CO, but not under IFRS<sup>1189</sup>. The CO's requirements are also important for measuring the entitlement to earnings (Gewinnanspruch). The CO balances between the protection of the shareholder receiving his dividend and the stakeholder (creditor) of getting the asset substratum diminished. 1191 The CO is more on the side of the stakeholder due to the promoted prudent view in Swiss commercial accounting law. This view is at the expense of the shareholder, who experiences a shortening of the profit from the fair presentation to the prudent view. 1192 The recognised standards place more weight on the future utilisation potential and permit the fair value presentation more often than the CO.<sup>1193</sup> Furthermore, the recognised standards only allow the report of provisions (cf para 399 et seq) and depreciation (cf para 402 et seq) to a narrower degree than the CO. 1194 The explained differences lead to the following result: since the recognised standards value assets differently to the CO, the entity's equity can be higher in the application of the recognised standards than under the CO. 1195

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1183</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 172.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1184</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 473.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1185</sup> IAS 1.106 et seq; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 7.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 300; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1187</sup> IAS 1.54; cf Swiss GAAP FER 24.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1188</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 474.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1189</sup> Cf IAS 1.19.

<sup>1190</sup> Glanzmann, SZW 2017, p 276; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1191</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 150.

<sup>1192</sup> Cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 13.

<sup>1193</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 173.

<sup>1194</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 173.

<sup>1195</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 8; cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 10.

# V. Minimum Structuring Requirements (Mindestgliederung)

The legislature<sup>1196</sup> and the doctrine<sup>1197</sup> acknowledge the connection between the new minimum structuring requirements in the CO<sup>1198</sup> and IFRS' requirements. However, there are also differences. IFRS<sup>1199</sup> and Swiss GAAP FER<sup>1200</sup> demand a statement of changes in tangible fixed assets (*Sachanlagenspiegel*), whereas the CO does not.<sup>1201</sup> 'The financial statements shall disclose, for each class of property, plant and equipment.'<sup>1202</sup> The preparer of a statutory report can disclose a statement of changes in tangible fixed assets regardless of a provision in the CO. The new CO does not demand a statement of changes in equity (*Eigenkapitalveränderungsrechnung*), in contrast to the recognised standards<sup>1203</sup>,<sup>1204</sup> but it is still permitted to report statement of changes in equity under the CO.<sup>1205</sup>

# B. Financial Report

# I. Financial Statement (Balance Sheet; *Bilanz*; Article 959 para 1, 959a CO)

The financial statement is the image of the entity's financials on a record day 365 (Art 959 para 1 CO). 1206 It shows the assets, liabilities, and owner's equity on a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1196</sup> Botschaft 2007, pp 1625, 1706.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 41, 263; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 44; Böckli, ST 2012, p 821 et seq; Von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 24; OFK-Dekker, Art 959a para 1; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a paras 11, 181; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, 377; CHK-Lipp, Art 959a para 1; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; Rüdlinger, ST 2006, p 391; Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Sicht des Gesetzgebers, para 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1198</sup> Art 959a et seq CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1199</sup> IAS 16.73 e), 38.118 e), Link: https://www.dashoefer.de/dasfibuwissen/Anlagenspiegel-IFRS.html (accessed on 16.10.18).

<sup>1200</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 18.15 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1201</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 981.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1202</sup> IAS 16.73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1203</sup> IAS 1.10 (c), 1.106 et seg; Swiss GAAP FER 3.4; 24.7 et seg.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 462; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 73.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1205</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 73.

HWP 2014, p 34; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 149; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 252 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 43; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 105; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Bilanz, p LXXI; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 63; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 11; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 44; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, paras 1073, 1079h et seq.

specific date.<sup>1207</sup> The financial statement always balances the side of the actives with the passives on the other side (therefore, the term 'balance sheet' is also used).<sup>1208</sup> The requirements for the financial statement in the new CO<sup>1209</sup> are similar to the recognised standards.<sup>1210</sup> The legislature acknowledged this fact.<sup>1211</sup>

# II. Income Statement (Erfolgsrechnung; Article 959b CO)

The income statement shows the cost and income of an entity on the record day. The legislature admits to having consulted the recognised standards for the structuring requirements of the income statement. Thus, the new CO requirements resemble IFRS, the legislature admits the income statement. Thus, the new CO requirements resemble IFRS, the legislature in the recognition of extraordinary income and expenses. In 2002, the IASB decided to eliminate the concept of extraordinary items and even forbid their use. The new CO allows the preparer to choose between the cost-of-sales method and the nature of expense format, like IFRS. The legislature admits to having consulted the recognised standards for the recognised standards for the structuring requirements of the income statement. Thus, the new CO requirements admits the income statement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1207</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1208</sup> Madörin/Bertschinger, Accounting and Auditing in Switzerland, p 68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1209</sup> Art 959a CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1210</sup> IAS 1.54, IAS 32.33, IAS 37; IAS 39.AG97; Swiss GAAP FER 23, 24.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1211</sup> Begleitbericht zum Vorentwurf 2005, p 35, 103.

HWP 2014, p 34; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 173; Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 6; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 208 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 49; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 114; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Erfolgsrechnung, p LXXIII; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 64, 391; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 12, Art 959b para 1; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 52; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1069, 1079e et seq.

Begleitbericht zum Vorentwurf 2005, p 35, 103; cf for the doctrine OFK-Dekker, Art 958d para 10, Art 959b para 3; CHK-Lipp, Art 959b para 8; Müller, SZW 2008, p 406 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 56; Nösberger/Weingartner, EF 2016, p 716; Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959b paras 2, 110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1214</sup> Art 959b CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1215</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 4.25, IAS 1.27 et seq, IAS 1.81 et seq, IAS 1.97, IAS 1.102 et seq; cf also Swiss GAAP FER Conceptual Framework 11, Swiss GAAP FER 3.6 et seq.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 50, 216 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 562 et seq; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 140; CHK-Lipp, Art 959b para 41; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 210; Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959b para 114.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1217</sup> IAS BC1.61 et seq; cf also Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 562 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1218</sup> Art 959b CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1219</sup> IAS 1.102 et seq; cf also Swiss GAAP FER 3.6; for the differences cf also Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 187 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 394 et seq; CHK-

IFRS can be utilised as an interpretation tool for the CO.<sup>1220</sup> The doctrine<sup>1221</sup> interprets income with the help of recognised standards.

# III. Cash Flow Statement (Geldflussrechnung; Article 961 et seq CO)

The cash flow statement describes the cash flow of an entity.<sup>1222</sup> The cash flow 367 statement was newly introduced with the CO's revision in following the recognised standards.<sup>1223</sup> In Switzerland, only large entities must report a cash flow statement (Art 961 fig 2 CO). The recognition of cash flow is similar under the CO<sup>1224</sup> to the recognised standards<sup>1225</sup>.<sup>1226</sup> If the entity's group consolidates according to a recognised standard, it can dispense with the cash flow statement in the individual financial statement (Art 961d para 1 CO).

# IV. Notes (Anhang; Article 959c CO)

The notes complement and explain the financial statement.<sup>1227</sup> They show 368 the largest discrepancy between the recognised standards<sup>1228</sup> and the CO.<sup>1229</sup> The main difference is the greater quantity of demanded information in

Lipp, Art 959b para 11; for a comparison between the income statement in the CO, Swiss GAAP FER and IFRS cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 201 et seq.

<sup>1220</sup> Cf HWP 2014, p 274; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 53; cf also Müller, SZW 2008, p 406 et seq; Müller, AJP 2008, p 531 et seq.

<sup>1221</sup> BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959b para 8.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 229; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 paras 106, 439 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 51; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschaftsund Handelsrecht, § 25 para 121; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Geldflussrechnung, pLXXV; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 14, Art 961b para 2; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 62; Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 543.

<sup>1223</sup> Cf Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1224</sup> Art 961b CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1225</sup> IAS 1.20, 7; Swiss GAAP FER 4, 21.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1226</sup> Cf HWP 2014, p 277 et seq; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 246; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 782 et seq; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 503; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 246; OFK-Dekker, Art 961b para 9; Handschin, Jusletter 21st October 2013, para 10; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 437; Glanz/Kientsch, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 961b para 6; CHK-Lipp, Art 961b para 13 et seq; Simoniello, SJZ 2017, p 543.

Begleitbericht zum Vorentwurf 2005, p 104; HWP 2014, p 34; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 205; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 360 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 610 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 53; Druey/ Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 119; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Anhang, p LXX; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 13, Art 959c para 1; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 58; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1076, 1079j et seq; Suter/Suter, EF 2015, p 987.

the recognised standards.<sup>1230</sup> However, the legislature<sup>1231</sup> still considered the recognised standards while drafting the norms regulating the notes.<sup>1232</sup> A trend can be observed with IFRS as the point of origin for the construction of the notes as an instrument of the individualisation of systematic details being made in the traditional financial report.<sup>1233</sup>

Böckli<sup>1234</sup> does not allow all the disclosure requirements of IFRS to be interpreted into Art 959c para 1 fig 1 CO. Nevertheless, he wants to make sure that certain cases are still mentioned in the notes. <sup>1235</sup> For example, the CO does not demand an asset schedule, but Böckli<sup>1236</sup> expects the entity to disclose one to fulfil the sense of a reliable presentation (Art 958 para 1 CO), similar to Swiss GAAP FER. <sup>1237</sup> According to the recognised standards, <sup>1238</sup> it is also mandatory to report the change in equity, but the CO does not mention such a duty. <sup>1239</sup> For the report user, the change in equity presents a valuable overview of the change in equity during the previous period. <sup>1240</sup>

Another useful tool for a reliable presentation is the reporting of the operating segments. This presentation is expected in the recognised standards. The CO does not foresee this type of presentation, but the prevailing doctrine points out the inevitability for large entities to disclose one. Although the CO does not demand as much information as the recognised standard, a report containing this higher quantity of informations does still fulfil the CO norms. 1243

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1228</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 6.2 et seq; in IFRS, the disclosure requirements are distributed on the single standards.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 611, 1137; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 40; cf also Kessler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959c para 108; for the divergences between the notes in the CO, Swiss GAAP FER and IFRS cf Suter/Suter, EF 2015, p 987 et seq.

<sup>1230</sup> BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959c para 79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1231</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1706.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1232</sup> Nösberger/Weingartner, EF 2016, p 717.

<sup>1233</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 120.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1234</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 622.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1235</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 746 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1236</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 768.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1237</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 18.15, 18.25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1238</sup> IAS 1.106 et seq; Swiss GAAP FER 3.4, 24.7 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1239</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 448.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1240</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 769 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 424 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1241</sup> IFRS 8; Swiss GAAP FER 30.42, 30.71, 31.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1242</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 772; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 482; cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 488 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, 1067.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1243</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 40.

## V. Status Report (*Lagebericht*; Art 961c CO)

The status report is a verbal explanation of the entity's financial situation. <sup>1244</sup> A 371 status report was already mandatory under the oCO. <sup>1245</sup> Only entities required to complete an ordinary audit must prepare a status report. <sup>1246</sup> The differences between the oCO and the CO are the more detailed paraphrases in the new law, <sup>1247</sup> much like the requirements in the recognised standards. <sup>1248</sup> A status report is not obligatory in either IFRS or Swiss GAAP FER. <sup>1249</sup> The doctrine <sup>1250</sup> sees a connection between the content requirements of the recognised standards and those in the CO.

# VI. Compensation Report (Vergütungsbericht)

The compensation report<sup>1251</sup> is a novelty in Swiss law. It goes back to the 'Minder-Initiative', which was adopted in a popular vote during spring 2013. The adoption led to the introduction of the VegüV (Vergütungsverordnung) to regulate the compensation and its disclosure in an entity. Only listed entities are obliged to disclose a compensation report (Art 1 para 1 VegüV). Although the recognised standards do not demand extra disclosure of information concerning the entity's compensation, it is possible to attach a compensation report to the financial report according to a recognised standard.

Botschaft 2007, p 1717; Balmer-Fröhlich/Gehrig, ST 2013, p 362 et seq; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 629; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 715 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 800 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 55 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 211 et seq; BSK OR II-Neuhaus/Inauen, Art 961c para 9; Glanz/Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 961c paras 50, 75 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 961c para 10; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Lagebericht, p LXXVIII; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 67 et seq; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1079m et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1245</sup> Art 663d oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1246</sup> Art 961 fig 3 icw Art 727 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1247</sup> Cf Art 961c CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1248</sup> IAS 1.13 et seq; Swiss GAAP FER Conceptual Framework 34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1249</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1260.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1250</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 565.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1251</sup> In-depth Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 574a et seq; cf also Buchmann/Canipa-Valdez, EF 2016, p 934; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 86 et seq.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 482; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 574a.

# VII. Assets (Aktivenbegriff; Article 959 Para 1 CO)

The valuation of assets is of enormous importance for an entity because it defines the equity. The valuation of assets has effects on the overindebtedness of the entity (Art 725 CO). The book value of assets is determined by legal and economic attributes. According to Barker, 'the book value of an asset consists of the following sequence of steps. (1) Do there exist legal (or de facto) property rights by which economic benefits can be appropriated? (ie is there an asset?) (2) Can value be measured and attributed to these legal (or de facto) property rights? (ie can the value of the asset be measured?) (3) Are these legal (or de facto) property rights controlled by the entity? (ie does the asset belong to the reporting entity?)'. 1253 Thus, the legal attribute influences the value of the entity.

The doctrine<sup>1254</sup> recognises the orientation of the Swiss asset definition (Art 959 para 2 CO)<sup>1255</sup> in IFRS.<sup>1256</sup> Unfortunately, due to the legislature waiving further explanations, there is room for interpretation.<sup>1257</sup> The oCO did not have a definition of assets.<sup>1258</sup> The first approximation of the CO's definition of assets towards the recognised standards can be found in the predraft of the RRG (Bundesgesetz über die Rechnungslegung und Revision) of 1998.<sup>1259</sup> 'If there are specific indications that assets have been over-valued or that provisions are too low, the values must be reviewed and adjusted if necessary' (Art 960 para 3 CO). The legislature formed this norm in accordance with the recognised standards<sup>1260</sup> and used their impairment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1253</sup> Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 524.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 171; Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 340; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 321; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 144; OFK-Dekker, Art 959 para 4 et seq; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a paras 12, 23; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 129 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Aktiven, p LXIX; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 575a, 602b et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 22 n 60, pp 50, 65 et seq, 217; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 12; Müller, SZW 2008, p 400 et seq; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959 para 15; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 14; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 15; cf also HWP 2014, p 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1255</sup> In the oCO no such definition can be found.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1256</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 4.4(a), 4.38, 4.44, IAS 1.54; cf also Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1257</sup> Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 144.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1258</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1259</sup> Art 15 predraft RRG 1998; cf Begleitbericht 1998; Behr, Festschrift Druey 2002, p 33 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1260</sup> IAS 36.12; Swiss GAAP FER 2.16, 20.10 et seq; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 89 et seq.

indicators. 1261 The doctrine 1262 refers to these indicators 1263 for the CO report as well.

# 1. Carrying Amount of Property, Plant, and Equipment (Sachanlagen; Article 960a et seq CO)

Under IFRS, <sup>1264</sup> an entity can choose which measurement method to use, either the cost or the revaluation model. The historical or production and acquisition cost (*Anschaffungs- und Herstellungskosten*) is the price a company paid for an asset or the expense incurred by the entity in the creation of the item. <sup>1265</sup> There are no differences between IFRS <sup>1266</sup> and the CO. <sup>1267</sup> An entity can also choose the revaluation model (IAS 16.31). Additionally, the CO <sup>1268</sup> promotes the ability to revaluate an asset to its real value if certain conditions are met. <sup>1269</sup> The revaluation model is only allowed for 'assets with a stock exchange price or another observable market price in an active market' (Art 960b para 1 CO) and Art 670 CO. This article allows the entity to appreciate 'land, buildings or equity participations whose real value' is higher than their book values, but only if the 'company's capital cover falls below one-half of the share capital and the legal reserves'. <sup>1270</sup> The doctrine <sup>1271</sup> uses IFRS <sup>1272</sup> to define the term 'active market'. The term 'another observable market price in an active market' refers to OTC (Over the Counter) transactions. <sup>1273</sup> Zihler <sup>1274</sup> shows that the legislature created

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 876 et seq; Koch, Handbuch, para 63.24; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 paras 32 et seq, 58.

Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 130 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 881 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 52; Koch, Handbuch, para 63.25 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 960 para 20; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 para 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1263</sup> IAS 12, 36.9, 36.12; Swiss GAAP FER 20.12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1264</sup> IAS 16.29.

Bermann/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 30; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 897 et seq;
 Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 586; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 123.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1266</sup> See IAS 16.30.

Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960a para 118; cf HWP 2014, p7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1268</sup> Art 960b CO.

HWP 2014, pp 7, 62; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 669 et seq; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 872; Simon, paras 104 et seq, 264 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1270</sup> Art 670 para 1 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1271</sup> Kleibold, ST 2012, p 872; BSK-Neuhaus/Haag, Art 960b para 9; cf OFK-Dekker, Art 960b para 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1272</sup> IAS 36.6, 38.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1273</sup> Cf Zihler, ST 2011a, p 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1274</sup> Zihler, ST 85 2011a, p 44.

this open wording intentionally and rightfully points out that it is unclear how many cases the wording includes.

The tendency to report fair value can be observed worldwide due to IFRS. 1275 The difference between the carrying amount and the fair value should be recognised as a revaluation surplus (*Neubewertungsreserve*). Thus, this difference cannot be distributed as a dividend, because the elevation in value is not reported in the income statement. 1276 The CO uses the same security mechanism in Art 670 CO, but allows room in Art 960b CO for the entity to appreciate an asset without building a revaluation surplus.

Article 58 para 1 lit b fig 3 DBG tries to include the total amount of profit an entity makes in a period. 1277 The same principle holds up under IFRS with IAS 16.42, which states that the changes 'resulting from the revaluation have to be recognised and disclosed in accordance with IAS 12 Income Taxes'. In other words, the revaluation influences taxation, although it is not recognised in the income statement. 1278 As soon as the revaluation surplus is diminished due to the decrease in value, the surplus must be reversed (IAS 16.40 et seq). IFRS 1279 do not allow dissolving depreciation or impairment affecting net income (*erfolgswirksam*), contrary to the CO 1280. 1281 In this aspect, IFRS are more prudent than the CO (cf para 303 et seq).

## 2. Inventories (Vorräte; Article 960c CO)

378 The doctrine uses recognised standards to interpret Article 960c CO, which regulates inventories and non-invoiced services. <sup>1282</sup> It is best practice, <sup>1283</sup> and in the sense of the CO (Art 959c para 1 fig 1 and 2 CO), to disclose the differences in the inventories by listing the raw materials, the semi-finished products, the finished products, and the trading goods separately in the notes. <sup>1284</sup>

<sup>1275</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 144.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 669 et seq; Pezzotta/Passardi, p 183; Simon, paras 104 et seq, 264 et seq.

<sup>1277</sup> Cf Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1278</sup> Cf Pezzotta/Passardi, p 183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1279</sup> IAS 36.110, 36.117.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1280</sup> Art 960a para 4 CO.

Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 paras 116, 121; cf also Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 341.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1282</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 17.1; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p313; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 623 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 960c para 19 et seq and 28; Wirz, para 334 n734.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1283</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 17.1, 17.6 et seq, 17.28.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 283; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 358, 896; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 623; Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960c para 6;

When the value of an asset drops below the cost of purchase, the asset must 379 be depreciated. If the value increases again, this change must be recognised (IAS 2.34). Under Swiss law, only the first step is mandatory (Article 960a para 3 CO), and the second step is optional (Article 960c para 1 icw 960a para 4 CO). This leads to a bigger tax load according to IFRS than to the CO. 1285 However, according to Article 58 Para 1 lit b DBG, the federal taxation agency (ESTV) will not recognise impairments if they are not commercially justified (geschäftsmässig begründet).

The Swiss taxation agency grants impairment of one third of the inventories' 380 value after the commercially justified depreciations (= Warendrittel). 1286 IFRS do not allow an impairment without any cause. Thus, this would lead to a higher taxation in the case of an IFRS report as the tax base. 1287 Taxation under IFRS is anticipated, while under Swiss law, taxation is postponed until the entity releases the asset through selling. This is when the entity must pay the taxes for the value increase. Thus, the only difference is the point in time that leads to the taxation.

#### 3. Revenue from Contracts with Customers

The question is whether or not semi-finished products can be capitalised. 381 Generally, an item or service shall be capitalised if the claim in rem (dinglicher Anspruch) arises. 1288 The recognised standards 1289 promote the percentage of completion (POC) method. 1290 The CO does not include a norm to regulate this question. Thus, the doctrine is needed to interpret the CO to find an answer. The HWP<sup>1291</sup> and others<sup>1292</sup> allow the recognition according to the POC method under the CO. Böckli<sup>1293</sup> forbids the application of the POC method under the CO due to the breach of the realisation principle (cf para 311).

cf also Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 97; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 86; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 81 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1285</sup> Simon, para 383.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1286</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 359, 899 et seq; OFK-Dekker, Art 960d para 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1287</sup> Simon, para 384.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1288</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958b para 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1289</sup> IFRS 15; Swiss GAAP FER 22.2; cf to that Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 87 et

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1290</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 635.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1291</sup> HWP 2014, IV.2.10.3.6, p 169.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1292</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p311; OFK-Dekker, Art 960d para 18; CHK-Lipp, Art 960c para 19 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958b para 17 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 137; Handschin allows the POCmethod only if certain conditions are met, Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 631 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1293</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 177 et seq, 596.

The revenue recognition from contracts with customers is the subject of IFRS 15.<sup>1294</sup> Thereby, the book value is only the value 'that has been appropriated, in the sense that the entity has an enforceable claim and, thereby, an economic resource'.<sup>1295</sup> The CO does not regulate this issue specifically. However, with the application of the prudence principle, it becomes clear that future income cannot be recognised before it is realised.<sup>1296</sup> This may lead to discrepancies between the CO and IFRS.

At first glance, the two regulations are different. The recognition of revenues from contracts is tied to conditions. The recognition is only possible if the contract results in enforceable rights. These are influenced by the legal jurisdiction. The recognition shall only succeed when the entity satisfies an obligation. The revenues can only be recognised if the good or the service has been transferred. These conditions are met, a capitalisation under the CO should also be allowed. The problem with capitalising future profits is that they can be paid out in the period of their capitalisation before they are even realised. During this proceeding, it is critical to continue to protect the stakeholder. The stakeholder.

#### 4. Current Assets

The definition of current assets can be found in Art 959 para 3 CO.<sup>1302</sup> The oCO<sup>1303</sup> also defined current assets but only listed the different posts (such as cash, accounts receivable trade and services, and inventories). In the revision, the legislature consulted the recognised standards<sup>1304</sup> and orientated the new definition according to them.<sup>1305</sup> Cash 'means debt securities that are very liquid, very low-risk, and very short-term'.<sup>1306</sup> However, cash and cash equivalents under IFRS<sup>1307</sup> are only positions that can be liquidated in three

<sup>1294</sup> Cf also Swiss GAAP FER 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1295</sup> Barker, Accounting and Business Research 2015, p 526.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1296</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 634.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1297</sup> IFRS 15.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1298</sup> IFRS 15.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1299</sup> IFRS 15.22.

<sup>1300</sup> HWP 2014, p 169; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 631.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1301</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1302</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 339.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1303</sup> Art 663a para 2 oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1304</sup> Cf IAS 1.66; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Famework, 16 et seq; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1305</sup> Cf Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 24; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 603 et seq; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 74; cf HWP 2014, p 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1306</sup> Welch, Corporate Finance, p 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1307</sup> IAS 7.7.

months. For the CO, a part of the doctrine 1308 permits a liquidation period of twelve months, which is considerably longer. Another part of the doctrine follows the recognised standards with three months. 1309

## 5. Non-Current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations

Non-current assets are assets held for more than twelve months (Art 960d 385 para 1 and 2 CO). 1310 According to IFRS, the lower value of the following is significant for the measurement of non-current assets held for sale: the carrying amount or the fair value (IFRS 5.15). Every increase or decrease must be reported. However, an increase is only possible up to the acquisition costs (IFRS 5.21). Under Swiss law, the increase cannot be recognised in general; thus, an entity builds hidden reserves (for the possibilities of value recovery cf para 403). 1311 Berman and Knight point out that 'it seems strange that the same assets can be presented differently, depending on an organization's intentions'.1312 In my view, the intention of holding an asset can make a difference. This is also in line with the premise of going concern (cf para 352). The entity can only report assets as a going concern if the undertaking will remain (Art 958a para 1 CO).

#### **6.** Financial Instruments

The HWP<sup>1313</sup> also uses Swiss GAAP FER's definition<sup>1314</sup> for the CO. A 386 definition for market prices cannot be found in the law. Therefore, the doctrine uses the method of IFRS to determine the market, as shown earlier (cf para 373 et seq). 1315 IFRS foresees three levels. 1316 'Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date.'1317 'Level 2 inputs are inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1308</sup> Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 183.

<sup>1309</sup> HWP 2014, p125; OFK-Dekker, Art 959a para 7; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 606.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1310</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 340; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 643; Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960d para 4.

<sup>1311</sup> Simon, para 394 et seq

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1312</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1313</sup> HWP 2014, p 133.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1314</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 27.1; cf also for financial instruments Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 139 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1315</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 613b et seq; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6

<sup>1316</sup> Cf also Bosch/Imhof/Wallmeier, ST 2013, p 458 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1317</sup> IFRS 13.76.

liability, either directly or indirectly.' Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.' The doctrine argues that Level 1 is in line with the CO; Level 2 is possibly in line, but not Level 3. Additionally, Swiss GAAP FER can be consulted for the CO's interpretation.

Every increase or decrease must be reported. With Article 960b CO, Swiss law gives the entity the ability to measure the assets with an observable market price to the value of those prices (also called 'mark to market' 1324). The doctrine uses the recognised standards for the assessment with market values. The entity can also choose to build a revaluation surplus (*Neubewertungsreserve*), which has no impact on profits or losses, or it can choose not to, which does have an impact. The latter option corresponds with IFRS. Since the method of the recognised standards is more prudent than not reporting a revaluation surplus, it is advisable to choose to report one also under the CO. Although the CO permits the possibility of not reporting a revaluation surplus, a part of the doctrine urges the entity to report one. Another part allows the entity to choose whether to build a revaluation surplus.

The recognition of financial instruments is not specifically normed in the CO, apart from the general norm of Art 960b CO. Thus, the preparer must consult the doctrine. The doctrine applies a similar recognition to the recognised standards, aware of the conceptual differences. Similar

388

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1318</sup> IFRS 13.81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1319</sup> IFRS 13.86.

Treuhandkammer, Ausgewählte Fragen und Antworten, p 23; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 613b et seq; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 148 et seq; BSK-Neuhaus/Haag, Art 960b para 12; Wyss/Mittelsteadt, ST 2012, p 885 et seq.

<sup>1321</sup> Cf for the use of the different stages Schildbach, ST 2004, p 159 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1322</sup> Cf HWP 2014, p 138; cf Guidoum, EF 8/18, p 540 et seq.

<sup>1323</sup> Cf Simon, paras 396 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1324</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 360; Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, pp 98 et seq. 104 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1325</sup> CHK-Lipp, Art 960 para 21 et seq; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 129 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 612 et seq.

<sup>1326</sup> Cf Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960b para 27 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1327</sup> IFRS 9.

HWP, II.4.3.3, p 62 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 656; CHK-Lipp, Art 960b para 35.

HWP, IV.1.14.3.1, p 192; Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960b para 15 et seg.

<sup>1330</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 773.

Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 4 et seq; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 343 et seq; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 120 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, 639 et seq; Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960b para 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1332</sup> IFRS 7, 9, 13 IAS 32, 39; Swiss GAAP FER 27.4 et seq.

terms in the CO and IFRS can be interpreted identically. 1333 The doctrine promotes the possibility for hedge accounting in the same fashion as IFRS<sup>1334</sup> under the CO.<sup>1335</sup>

## 7. Intangible Assets (Immaterielle Vermögenswerte)

Intangible assets are assets that are neither things nor claims. 1336 These are assets 389 that cannot be touched or spent. 1337 Examples are skills, customer lists, proprietary knowledge, patents, brand names, and so on. 1338 Intangible assets are mentioned only in the CO's listing of assets. 1339 Therefore, the CO's wording is unclear regarding the question of under which conditions intangible assets can be capitalised. The doctrine 1340 uses recognised standards 1341 to interpret the CO in relation to intangible assets.

IFRS allow the preparer to choose whether he wants to use the revaluation 390 model. 1342 If the cost model is chosen, then a reversal of impairment loss shall only be recognised up to the initial carrying amount. 1343 The same applies to the CO.<sup>1344</sup> Since the changes in the value must be reported, there is no possibility to build hidden reserves. Under the revaluation model, 'an intangible asset shall be carried at a revalued amount [... and] measured by reference to an active market'. These increases do not have an impact on profits or losses, because a revaluation surplus must be reported. 1345

However, it is not easy in any case to determine in a prudent fashion whether 391 or not an intangible asset brings any value. Therefore, a distinction must be made between purchased and self-created intangible assets. Pezzotta and

<sup>1333</sup> Hüttche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960b para 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1334</sup> IAS 39.88.

<sup>1335</sup> HWP 2009, Band 1, p 475 et seg; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960 para 16; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 145.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Immaterielle Werte, p LXXVI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1337</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 100.

<sup>1338</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 100.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1339</sup> Art 959a para 1 fig 2 lit d CO.

<sup>1340</sup> HWP 2014, p 200; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 365 et seq, 388; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 371 et seq; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 338; Gutsche, veb. ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 92; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 683 et seq; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 870 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 959a para 19 et seq; Wirz, para 338 et

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1341</sup> IAS 38, especially 38.57; Swiss GAAP FER 2 and 10, especially 2.34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1342</sup> IAS 38.72.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1343</sup> IAS 38.74; cf also IAS 36.117.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Immaterielle Werte, pLXXVII, however not for Swiss GAAP FER 10.7; cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 690.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1345</sup> IAS 38.85; Simon, para 399 et seq.

Passardi<sup>1346</sup> seem to refer to self-created intangible assets because they are treated differently than purchased intangible assets. These differences are founded by the duty to report prudently according to the CO. If an intangible asset is bought, this price is the foundation for the estimation of the asset. If the intangible asset is created internally, it is more difficult to put a value on the asset; therefore, two conditions must be met in order to ensure a prudent report. The following conditions must be fulfilled for the internally created intangible asset to be recognised:<sup>1347</sup> 'The intangible assets generated internally are identifiable and are controlled by the organisation; The intangible assets generated internally will yield a measurable benefit for the organisation over several years; The expenses which arise from the creation of the intangible assets generated internally can be recognised and measured separately; It is likely that the resources needed to complete and sell or to use the intangible assets for own purposes are available or will be made available'.

The doctrine is split on the question of which self-created values can be reported and which cannot. <sup>1348</sup> If self-created intangible assets are capitalised under the CO, the entity shall disclose the recognised standards <sup>1349</sup> like the useful life and the method of depreciation. <sup>1350</sup> The CO and Swiss GAAP FER permit capitalisation sooner than IFRS because they only allow assets to be capitalised, not brands or lists of customers. <sup>1351</sup>

Neglecting the possibility to capitalise self-created intangible assets leads to an unequal treatment compared to the intangible assets the entity bought. The doctrine<sup>1352</sup> believes that self-created intangible assets can be capitalised, but they do not have to be, which is contrary to the CO's wording (Art 959 para 2 CO), by following the conditions set in the recognised standards.

168

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1346</sup> Pezzotta/Passardi, p 183 et seq; cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 683.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1347</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 10.4; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 687.

Pro capitalisation: OFK-Dekker, Art 960d para 25; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 274 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 684 et seq; cf Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 92; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 62; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 34; FINMA-RS 15/1, para 450 et seq; contra capitalisation: Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 758; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 946 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1349</sup> IAS 38.63 et seg; Swiss GAAP FER 10.4, 10.12, 10.17 et seg.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 741, 941; OFK-Dekker, Art 960d para 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1351</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 945 n 1634.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 955; cf HWP 2014, p 200; HWP 2009, Band 1, p 208 et seq; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 92; CHK-Lipp, Art 959a para 20; Swiss GAAP FER 10.4; to that cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 128.

## 8. Development Costs

Development costs can be capitalised contrary to research costs, if certain 394 conditions are met. Since this issue is not normed by the CO, judges<sup>1353</sup> and the doctrine<sup>1354</sup> interpret the definition of assets with the help of the recognised standards.<sup>1355</sup> The capitalisation is only possible by putting substance over form (cf para 475 et seq).<sup>1356</sup>

# 9. Leasing

Leasing appears in the CO only in the norms concerning the notes (Art 959c 395 para 2 fig 6 CO). Other than in IFRS<sup>1357</sup> and Swiss GAAP FER,<sup>1358</sup> no norm can be found to explain the possibility of capitalising leased goods. 'Lease obligations are widely considered to be a significant source of off balance sheet financing.' Two types of lease occur: operational and financial. Operational leasing creates a rental relationship between the lessor and the lessee. A financial lease consists of a determined non-terminable rent with a buy option at the end. He doctrine gives the ability to capitalise financial leasing as fully compatible with the CO in accordance with the recognised standards. It bases its interpretation on the CO's asset definition (Art 959 para 2 CO). However, one condition is the disposability of the item. From a legal perspective, the disposability remains with the leasing company, which is the legal owner. The lessee is the owner from the economic perspective; thus, the capitalisation shall be allowed under the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1353</sup> BGer 4A\_91/2011, Consideration 3.5.

HWP 2014, p 200; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 944 et seq; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 92; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 685 et seq; Hüttche, ST 2013, p 667 also shows other possibilities to report development costs; Hüttche/Teitler-Feinberg, EF 2016, p 732; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 62; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 871; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 34, Art 959a para 20; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 167 et seq; cf IAS 38.8, 38.54, 39.47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1355</sup> IAS 38.8, 38.54, 39.47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1356</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1357</sup> IAS 17, especially 17.7 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1358</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 13, especially 13.3, 13.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1359</sup> IASB and FASB, Update 2013, p4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1360</sup> Instead of many Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1361</sup> Instead of many Schachtner, Internationalisierung, p 57.

HWP 2014, p 195 et seq; Behr, Festschrift Druey 2002, p 39 et seq; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 417 et seq, 431; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 401 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 678; Hüttche/Teitler-Feinberg, EF 2016, p 731; BK-Käfer, Art 958 para 414; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a paras 13, 84 et seq; cf Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 170; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 18.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 403, 654; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 678.

CO.<sup>1364</sup> In addition, the doctrine<sup>1365</sup> falls back to the recognised standards for the distinction between financial and operating leasing.<sup>1366</sup> However, the lessee is not free in the use of the asset since he must disclose his position as a lessee in the notes.<sup>1367</sup>

## VIII. Liabilities

Like the old definition of assets, the liability's old definition 1368 consisted only of a list of which posts count as liabilities. The oCO definition of liabilities ('Schulden') has been replaced and corresponds now to that in the recognised standards. 1369 The wording 1370 was adopted verbatim into the CO. 1371 A liability includes contingent liabilities, provisions, and liabilities in a narrower sense. 1372 There are three different approaches in the doctrine to distinguish these kinds of liability from each other. One part of the doctrine 1373 bases its interpretation on IFRS 1374 and reports a provision to the full extent if the event is more likely than not to occur. Another part of the doctrine 1375 does not consider the probability and forms a provision only if the

HWP 2014, p 195 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 654; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 332; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 415 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 350, 676 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 104 et seq; cf also Swiss GAAP FER 13.7.

HWP 2014, p 195 et seq; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 420 et seq, 431; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 404, 653; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 85; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 677.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1366</sup> IAS 17.10; Swiss GAAP FER 13.5, 13.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1367</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 174; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 351.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1368</sup> Art 663a para 2 oCO.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 171; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 349; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 342; Brendt, Das neue Rechnungslegungsrecht, p 148; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a paras 12, 23; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 50; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 871; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 14; Müller/Lipp/Plüss, Der Verwaltungsrat, p 208; BSK-Neuhaus/Gerber, Art 959a para 34; Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 14; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 76 et seq; cf Behr, Stille Reserven, p 599; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 70; cf HWP 2014, p 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1370</sup> IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 4.4 lit b, IFRS, Conceptual Framework, 4.46; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 15, 17; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1371</sup> Art 959 para 5 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1372</sup> Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 80 et seq.

Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 373 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 775; Rentsch/Zöbeli, Praktiker, p 11 et seq; Rentsch/Zöbeli, Umsetzung, p 181; in depth Riederer, Rechnungslegung, para 193 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1374</sup> IAS 37.23.

<sup>1375</sup> Benz, Grundsätze, p 127; Stoll, p 158.

amount of the risk is not measurable.<sup>1376</sup> Böckli<sup>1377</sup> promotes another method by dividing the spectre of probability in quarters. A contingent liability must be recognised with a probability up to 25 per cent. A proportional provision is reported for a probability of 25 to 75 per cent and up to 100 per cent for a liability.

Concerning liabilities, a further difference can be found between the CO and 397 the recognised standards. Tax liabilities must be reported separately in the recognised standards, <sup>1378</sup> but not in the CO. <sup>1379</sup> This does not mean that they cannot be listed separately, however.

# 1. Contingent Liabilities (Eventualverbindlichkeiten)

A contingent liability is a possible obligation whereby the outflow of 398 resources is not probable or the amount is not measurable. A contingent liability must be reported if the entity is liable for third parties or if the entity can become liable for events not in the power of the entity to influence. Similar to the recognised standards, contingent liabilities are listed according to the CO in the notes (Art 959c para 2 fig 10 CO). There is no consensus concerning the grade of probability for recognising a contingent liability. The disagreement has to do with the more important question of when a provision must be recognised (cf para 399 et seq). Böckli, therefore, qualifies a contingent liability for events with a probability of occurring of up to 25 per cent. The part of the doctrine following the recognised standards in the interpretation of the CO reports a contingent

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1376</sup> Zöbeli considers the probability but sets the entry limit of reporting a provision at 70 per cent, Zöbeli, p 89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1377</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1025 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1378</sup> IAS 12; Swiss GAAP FER 11.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1379</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 417.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1380</sup> IAS 37.10; cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 621; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 123; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 752 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 54, Art 959a para 37, Art 959c para 74; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 50.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 747; cf CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 73 et seq; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 51; Kessler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959c para 78; CHK-Lipp, Art 959c para 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1382</sup> IAS 37.27 et seg; Swiss GAAP FER Conceptual Framework, 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1383</sup> HWP 2014, p 138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1384</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 672, 1025 et seq.

Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 373 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 775; Rentsch/Zöbeli, Praktiker, p 11 et seq; Rentsch/Zöbeli, Umsetzung, p 181; Riederer, Rechnungslegung, para 70 et seq.

liability if no provision is made because the event is not likely <sup>1386</sup> to occur or the amount is not measurable. <sup>1387</sup>

## 2. Provisions (Rückstellungen; Article 960e CO)

'A Provision is a liability of uncertain timing or amount.' In the revision of the CO, the law's wording describing the provisions was created according to the recognised standards In Different methods are under the CO: the threshold method and the proportional method. In the recognised standards permit only the former. In threshold method holds that a provision must be reported if the risk surpasses a certain threshold; most often it is 50 per cent. There is controversy regarding the 50 per cent method being applicable to the recognition of provisions according to the CO. In Particular in the event of multiple risks. Thus, it can be used also to report a provision according to the CO.

In the CO,<sup>1395</sup> it is possible to report a provision for reasons that are not accepted by the recognised standards.<sup>1396</sup> The CO<sup>1397</sup> also allows the report preparer to choose whether or not he wants to dissolve the provision after the event has not come true, which is in contrast to the recognised standards.<sup>1398</sup> The preparer can also report a provision according to IFRS without violating the CO.<sup>1399</sup> Additionally, under IFRS, differences be found. It can be shown empirically that cultural differences lead to a different understanding of the

 $<sup>^{1386}</sup>$  In numbers: < 50%.

A few authors have their own view when to report a provision, cf also paras 449, 455 et seq, 465 et seq, 473.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1388</sup> IAS 37.10; cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Rückstellung, pLXXXI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1389</sup> IAS 37; Swiss GAAP FER 23; to that cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 146 et seq.

Cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 451; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 879; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 421; Kleibold, ST 2012, p 871; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 50, Art 960e para 15; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 50 et seq; Stenz, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 960e paras 14, 53; Wirz, para 344; cf also von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1391</sup> Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 191 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1392</sup> IAS 37; Swiss GAAP FER 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1393</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1023 et seq; BSK-Neuhaus/Haag, Art 960e para 12.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 775; in-depth Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 191 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1395</sup> Art 960e para 3 CO.

<sup>1396</sup> Cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1065.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1397</sup> Art 960e para 4 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1398</sup> IAS 37.59; Swiss GAAP FER 23.8.

<sup>1399</sup> Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 191 et seq.

terms 'probably', 'likely' and 'remote'. <sup>1400</sup> The results are different provisions for the same risks, depending on the cultural background of the preparer.

## 3. Liabilities in a Narrower Sense (Verbindlichkeiten)

Liabilities are obligations that must be paid in the future. In my view, this does 401 not allow any leeway to factor in an element of probability. We can also find similarities between the recognised standards and the CO. The difference between current and non-current liabilities from the recognised standards the CO was replicated in the CO that the contract of t

## IX. Depreciation and Impairment

'Depreciation is the method accountants use to allocate the cost of equipment 402 and other assets to the total cost of products and services as shown on the income statement.' As in the oCO, the new and the new and the generally recognised commercial principles (allgemein anerkannte kaufmännische Grundsätze) for the depreciation (Abschreibung). According to Böckli, swiss GAAP FER are the incorporation of the Swiss generally recognised commercial principles (cf also para 353 et seq). Depreciation is influenced by culture (cf also para 484 et seq). In Switzerland, the ESTV issued a circular letter describing the depreciation rates generally accepted by the tax authority. The preparer of the report will comply with this letter even though he could depreciate more than necessary, leading to a biased view of the entity's financial status. It

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1400</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1401</sup> Riederer, Rückstellungen,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1402</sup> IAS 1.60 et seq; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1403</sup> Art 959a para 2 fig 1 and 2 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1404</sup> Cf Botschaft 2007, p 1705; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 405; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 289.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1405</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1406</sup> Art 662a para 4 oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1407</sup> Art 960a para 3 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1408</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 962 n 1660.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1409</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 2.22, 18.9, 18.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1410</sup> ESTV-Merkblatt A 1995; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 816.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1411</sup> Cf also Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 5; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 167.

Additionally, the impairment (*Wertberichtigung*) is similar in the new CO<sup>1412</sup> to the recognised standards<sup>1413</sup>.<sup>1414</sup> However, the CO does not demand a value recovery (*Wertaufholung*), in contrast to the recognised standards<sup>1415</sup>.<sup>1416</sup> Handschin<sup>1417</sup> expects the preparer to report a revaluation reserve according to the CO. In the subsequent measurement, the standards<sup>1418</sup> demand the report of a revaluation surplus (in the revaluation model). This approach encourages transparency and is prudent at the same time because the surplus cannot be distributed.<sup>1419</sup>

#### X. Own Shares

'Own shares' is the phrase used for a situation in which an entity holds its own shares. Before the revision, own shares were considered as equity. However, the acquisition of own shares is a repayment of paid-up capital to the shareholders. In Switzerland, own shares were long perceived as value, but this perception rightfully changed to the perception of repayment of paid-up capital. This means that own shares can no longer be capitalised as an asset. This view was influenced by IFRS. Now, own shares must be recognised under the CO as a negative post in the liabilities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1412</sup> Art 960a para 3 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1413</sup> IAS 36; Swiss GAAP FER 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1414</sup> Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 231; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 731 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1415</sup> IAS 36.110; Swiss GAAP FER 20.15 et seq; cf Simon, para 372 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1416</sup> HWP, IV.2.17.4, p 204; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 998; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 731.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1417</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 736.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1418</sup> IAS 16.39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1419</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 4.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Eigene Aktien, p LXXII; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 911; ZK-Handschin, Art 659–659b para 1; BSK OR II-Neuhaus/Balkanyi, Art 671a para 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1421</sup> Hadnschin, Rechnungslegung, para 912a; ZK-Handschin, Art 659–659b para 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1422</sup> Hadnschin, Rechnungslegung, para 911 et seq.

In IAS 39.AG97; also in IFRS 7, 9 and IAS 31; cf Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 436, 478; Brülisauer/Mühlemann, Art 58 para 109; OFK-Dekker, Art 959a para 104; Handschin, Jusletter 21st October 2013, para 25 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 911 et seq; Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 66.

Art 959a para 2 fig 3 lite CO; cf also Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 918; ZK-Handschin, Art 659–659b para 20; CHK-Lipp, Art 959a para 55; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 271 et seq.

## **XI.** Employee Benefits

Swiss pensions are benefit plans in the classification of IFRS.<sup>1425</sup> IFRS<sup>1426</sup> 405 define them as post-employment plans that are not contribution plans. 'Defined contribution plans are post-employment benefit plans under which an entity pays fixed contributions into a separate entity (a fund) and will have no legal or constructive obligation to pay further contributions if the fund does not hold sufficient assets to pay all employee benefits relating to employee service in the current and prior periods.'<sup>1427</sup>

The CO shows another similarity to the recognised standards. Under the CO, 406 as in the recognised standards, <sup>1428</sup> the employer contribution reserves (*Arbeitgeberbeitragsreserven*) can be capitalised, <sup>1429</sup> even though the CO's asset definition only allows items to be capitalised that are at the entity's disposal (Art 959 para 2 CO). <sup>1430</sup>

Müller<sup>1431</sup> compares Swiss law concerning employee benefits to IAS 19.<sup>1432</sup> 407 He finds many similarities between the two systems; thus, the IAS can be applied to Switzerland. Another argument is based on the fact that a number of Swiss entities sent a Comment Letter for the Exposure Draft 2010 of IAS 19.<sup>1433</sup> Just because these entities use IFRS in order to report employee benefits does not mean that they should. In other words, just because someone in practice does something a certain way, this does not automatically make it right.

A similar example can be found. The allocation of participation rights 408 (*Beteiligungsrechten*) and options on shares shall be reported as personnel costs under IFRS.<sup>1434</sup> On the other hand, in the CO, this allocation appears only in the notes (Art 959b para 5 CO). Böckli<sup>1435</sup> argues that the recognition as personnel costs shall also be applied under the CO in accordance with IFRS.

Pension funds can experience deficits. They must be independent from 409 the entity and, therefore, carry the loss on their own. However, the entity has a limited obligation to come up with payments to cover a part of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1425</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1426</sup> IAS 19.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1427</sup> IAS 19.8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1428</sup> IAS 19; Swiss GAAP FER 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1429</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 217; cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 696a et seq; dissenting Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 500.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1430</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1431</sup> Müller, Risk-Sharing, p 87 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1432</sup> Cf also Welser/Wick, ST 2014, p 25 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1433</sup> Müller, Risk-Sharing, p 87 n 326.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1434</sup> IFRS 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1435</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 606.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1436</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 661.

loss. 1437 Public pressure can also lead to a constructive liability for the entity to cover more than it is obliged to, resulting in the report of a liability. 1438

## **XII. Related Parties**

410 The CO<sup>1439</sup> focuses only on the ownership structure to determine the related parties. The recognised standards<sup>1440</sup> broaden the spectrum to the possibility of taking influence.<sup>1441</sup>

## XIII. Consolidated Statement

The purpose of a consolidated statement is to give an image of a concern as an economic unity. The consolidated statement has only an informative purpose and cannot be utilised as a basis for profit distribution, nor to determine the taxable net income. The function of the statutory and the report according to recognised standards is, in this case, the same. Here, the term 'control' is of significance. This is due to the fact that, if another corporation controls the entity, it must be consolidated in such a way that financial report users understand the economic unity. The old law 1445 used the term 'common management' (einheitliche Leitung). The new law 1447 uses the term 'control', as do the recognised standards 1448. The doctrine 1450 applies the new IFRS 1451

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1437</sup> Art 65d para 3 lit a BVG; Art 44 BVV 2; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 93; CHK-Lipp, Art 959c para 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1438</sup> Swiss GAAP FER 16, 23.1; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 661; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 93 n 421.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1439</sup> Art 959a para 4 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1440</sup> IAS 24; Swiss GAAP FER 15.

HWP 2014, p 149 et seg; cf also Spadin, Nahestehende Personen, passim.

Handschin, Rechnungslegung, Glossar: Konsolidierung, pLXXVII; for the application of PS 600 cf Haldimann, ST 2013, p 295 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1443</sup> Cf Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 128 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1444</sup> Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 128 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1445</sup> Art 663e oCO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1446</sup> Glanz/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 963 para 12; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 937; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1447</sup> Art 963 para 2 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1448</sup> IAS 27 (old); IFRS 10; Swiss GAAP FER 30.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1199; Glanz/Zihler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 963 paras 15 et seq, 28 et seq, 82 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 938 et seq.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1200; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 938 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 963 paras 25, 30 et seq; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 80 et seq; cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 9 para 19 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1451</sup> IFRS 10.

to the CO, although the legislature copied the definition of the old IFRS. <sup>1452</sup> This makes sense because the legislature aims to minimise contradictions between the CO and the recognised standards. <sup>1453</sup>

'[Goodwill] is the difference between the net assets acquired (that is, the fair market value of the assets less the assumed liabilities) and the amount of money the acquiring company pays for them.' <sup>1454</sup> IFRS<sup>1455</sup> report goodwill separately in the consolidated report and in cases in which an entity merges with another. In the CO, the goodwill in a share purchase is part of the transfer price. <sup>1456</sup> The reader has more information with the separate report. However, the CO's asset definition (cf para 373 et seq) does not fit for goodwill because the entity cannot dispose of goodwill freely. Under the oCO, the preparer could choose whether he wished to capitalise the goodwill on top of the purchase price. <sup>1457</sup> Böckli, <sup>1458</sup> contrary to Handschin, <sup>1459</sup> makes a distinction between Swiss GAAP FER and the CO<sup>1460</sup> by stating the importance of only capitalising assets and not just utilisation potential. According to Böckli, <sup>1461</sup> self-created goodwill cannot be capitalised under the CO.

## C. Interim Conclusion

The influence of recognised standards manifests itself in various ways. 412 However, the content of this chapter is limited to the results from the recognised standards only. In addition, this chapter has analysed the different actors using recognised standards in the application of Swiss commercial accounting law. This group of actors consists of the legislature, judges, and the doctrine. The Swiss legislature consulted IFRS in the revision of the CO. The doctrine and the SFT considered recognised standards in the application of Swiss commercial accounting rules. Numerous examples show how recognised

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1452</sup> IAS 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1453</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1724.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1454</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 19; cf Botschaft 2007, p 1706; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 937, 947; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 93.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1455</sup> IFRS 3.10, 3.32; cf also Swiss GAAP FER 10; to that Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 84.

Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 937, 992; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 93; cf Stefani, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959 para 21; diverging Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1457</sup> HWP 2009, Band 1, p 209; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 130.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1458</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 945.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1459</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 684 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1460</sup> Art 959 para 2 CO.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1461</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 947.

standards are used to create and apply the norms in the CO. Whenever IFRS demand a separate report of an item, the same should be allowed under the CO because this process leads to more information in the financial report. However, the application of IFRS must be compatible with the CO's requirements.

The applier of the CO profits from other sources, either as the standard setter or as its interpreter. This is of particularly high value, because the Swiss commercial accounting rules are limited to approximately 20 pages, leaving a lot of questions unanswered. The consideration of foreign norms also leads to the possibility of overthinking the reporting of certain items. The report of own shares is a perfect example of this benefit. Before the revision, it was possible for the entity to capitalise own shares. Now, own shares must be reported as a negative item in the financial report, as is found in the recognised standards (cf para 404 et seq).

In other cases, the legislature considered the definition of certain items, such as the definition of assets (cf para 373 et seq) or provisions (cf para 399 et seq). The following question arises: if the legislature used recognised standards, is it possible for the interpreter to use them also? This question will be answered in the final chapter (cf para 417 et seq).

The result of the recognised standards' influence is an alignment of international informal norms with national formal norms. Unfortunately, there are problems associated with this effect. Only the national legislature is sovereign to set enforceable norms. The people and, with their power, the national legislators are democratically legitimised to set the legal order, not privates. However, through the use of private standards in the national norm-setting process or the interpretation of formal norms with the help of informal norms, the private standard setters gain indirect influence on domestic legal orders. The danger, here, is that the people's will is bypassed, and the democracy is undermined. Instead of the people, experts now set the law. The following chapters will provide answers to this problem (cf para 264 et seq).

Another problem is the potential conflict between the different principles used in the CO compared to the recognised standards. Most problematic is the prudence principle in relation to the true and fair view. If the conflict holds up, the recognised standards can only be used very carefully as an interpretation tool. Introducing foreign objects into another legal system can lead to a systemic break. Therefore, the introduction of foreign objects must be handled with care. However, this problem only exists if the two systems are really altogether different. This question was addressed in § 9 (cf para 303 et seq).

# § 11 Interpretation of Domestic Accounting Rules

This chapter shows how those who apply Swiss commercial accounting rules should use IFRS in the interpretation of the CO. Words originate from thoughts, and language is used to transport these thoughts; in order to relate the thoughts to the words, they must be interpreted. The interpretation brings the thoughts back to the norm. Thus, words are transformed thoughts. In this transformation process, errors can occur. For this reason, language is a limited tool and is open to interpretation. This is especially the case where the legislature intentionally uses open wording in laws to ensure flexible interpretations, which can adapt over time. Each law system has its own vocabulary, concepts, rules, and techniques for the creation of norms. These interpretations shape society, and society shapes interpretations.

The danger of interpretation lies in the possibility of undermining the norm. 418 At the same time, interpretation is an important tool for developing the law (*Rechtsfortbildung*). The Swiss legislature created Art 2 para 2 CC (prohibition of the abuse of rights; *Rechtsmissbrauchsverbot*) to prevent the undermining of norms: 'The manifest abuse of a right is not protected by law'.

Interpretation is not only an instrument that can be used to reproduce the digislature's opinion; it also incorporates creative elements. The creative part of the interpretation is limited by the value judgements (*Wertentscheidungen*) of the legislature. It is important in financial regulation to apply the recognised financial reporting principles (cf para 353 et seq) in the pursuit of the purpose of the law (cf para 306 et seq) while interpreting the single norms.

The interpretation process is divided into two parts: first, a suitable norm has 420 to be found and interpreted (cf para 430 et seq); second, the result must be verified according to its compliance with the underlying principles of the applicable structure of norms (*Normgefüge*; cf para 507). This dualism results from the prohibition of the abuse of rights and the possibility to fill improper lacunae with proper meaning (cf para 507).

§ 11 shows in step one the legal methodology behind interpretation. It 421 consists of four different interpretation methods: the linguistical-grammatical (cf para 423 et seq), the systematic (cf para 465 et seq), the historic (cf para 467

Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 76.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1463</sup> Leupold, recht 2008, p 64; Boemle, ST 2006, p 8 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1464</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1465</sup> Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 82 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1466</sup> Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 86.

Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 88.

et seq), and the teleological (cf para 450 et seq). After the explanations of each method, the theory is applied to an example of when (probability of occurrence) to report a provision according to the CO (cf paras 449, 455, 465, 473 et seq). The focus is on the similarities (wording) between different standards, and the resulting possibility of interpreting one standard with the help of another, similar standard (cf para 430 et seq). Step two covers the verification of the result (cf para 507).

# A. Methods of Interpretation

As in other German-speaking European states, <sup>1468</sup> Switzerland uses the methods characterised by Savigny <sup>1469</sup>. <sup>1470</sup> The methods mentioned above interact with one another in the form of a method pluralism, meaning that each method of interpretation has the same value. <sup>1471</sup> The interpreting party shall evaluate each interpretation's outcome with each of the others. The solution should be just. <sup>1472</sup> The linguistic-grammatical interpretation is superior in all cases, where the wording is clear. <sup>1473</sup>

# I. Linguistic/Grammatical Interpretation (Sprachlich-grammatikalische Interpretation)

423 The starting point of each interpretation is the wording. The literal sense of wording (*Wortsinn*) is the starting point of interpreting a norm and also sets

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1468</sup> Austria; Germany; Liechtenstein; and a part of Switzerland.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1469</sup> Von Savigny, System, p 212 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1470</sup> Cf instead of many others, BGE 140 IV 5, Consideration 3.1; Immenhauser, FS Bucher, p 302; Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 58; cf Kunz, AJP 2015, p 414.

BGE 134 II 249, Consideration 2, 141 III 155, Consideration 4.2; Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.3; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 130; Häfelin/Müller/Uhlmann, Allgemeines Verwaltungsrecht, para 178; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 10; Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 126 et seq; Traub, FS Richli, p 812 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1472</sup> ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1473</sup> ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 11.

BGE 126 V 435 Consideration 3; Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.4; Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 10; Häfelin/Haller/ Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 91; BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 1; BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.133 et seq; Kramer, p 59 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 268; for the interprtation of EU directives cf Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1475</sup> Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 59; cf also ZK-Dürr, Art 1 paras 65 et seq, 147 et seq; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 11.

the limits of the interpretation. 1476 These limits can only be breached in cases in which the application of the norm leads to unreasonable results (improper lacunae; cf para 507), or when the norm is used in the abuse of rights. The clear and precise wording can be neglected only if the wording does not represent the true meaning of the norm. In these cases, the legal sense derived from the methodology is more important than the clear wording. 1477

With the wording, language is important. The official languages in Swiss 424 law are German, French, and Italian (Art 70 para 1 BV). 1478 Every part of Swiss legislation is issued in these three languages and all have the same rank concerning interpretation (Art 14 para 1 sentence 2 PublG). 1479 The use of different languages helps to overcome doubts in the interpretation. 1480 The interpretation must be based first on the wording, not on the ratio. 1481 Marginal notes also count as a part of legislation. These are added to articles for support and have the same importance as the articles themselves. 1482

Points of orientation are found in the interpretation of case law, doctrine, 425 comparative law, and outside the law. 1483 In this sense, foreign ideas are often integrated into other fields or jurisdictions. This process is called 'reception' (cf para 157 et seq). 1484 Art 1 para 3 CC demands that the law operator follows the established doctrine and case law whenever the law does not give an explicit answer to a question. 1485

## 1. References in a Broader Sense

Direct references are references to a specific topic or norm. <sup>1486</sup> In all such cases, 426 the reference is indisputable. The reference can be dynamic or static: 1487 a static reference restricts the reference to a specified source (most often with a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1476</sup> BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 3; BGE 128 I 34 Consideration 3b.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1477</sup> Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.4.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1478</sup> All of these are also national languages in addition to Rhaeto-Romanic (Art 4 BV).

Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 95; BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 9; for European law Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 268.

Wiegand, Jusletter 17th June 2002, para 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1481</sup> BGE 141 III 155, Consideration 4.2; BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1482</sup> For further reference BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1483</sup> Cf Kramer, p 255 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1484</sup> Wiegand, Am J Comp Law 1991, p 229; cf Kunz, FS Bucher, p 457; Kunz, recht 2006, p 39; Kunz, recht 2012, p 38; Schreiber, International Standards, p 151 et seq; Wiegand, Jusletter 25. Februar 2002, para 9 et seq; Wiegand, Legal Culture and the Legal Profession, p 137 et seq; Wiegand, ZBJV 1988, p 229 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1485</sup> Kramer, p 256.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1486</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 895.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1487</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 895; cf Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 104 et seq.

specified date). <sup>1488</sup> A dynamic reference is based on the source's current version (*in der geltenden Fassung*). <sup>1489</sup> The legislature delegates legislative power with dynamic references. <sup>1490</sup> A change of source leads to an automatic change of the law. <sup>1491</sup>

Static references are allowed because the legislature can consider the effects of the reference in the creation of the norms. 1492 It can also react to changes in the source by adapting the reference. In principle, direct dynamic references are not allowed. 1493 The reason for this is the inclusion of changes in the future. The referred source could change and the authoritative norm will also change. The private standard setter will have a *carte blanche*, giving him the power to change the law at will. 1494 Although the legislature is not supposed to create direct dynamic references, it has used them a few times (cf para 426 et seq).

Frequently, the tribunals take inspiration from comparative law (cf para 183 et seq) to solve the problems in Swiss exegesis. For example, Art 7 para 1 Maritime Code (*Seeschifffahrtsgesetz*) provides a mandate to follow the laws of other seafaring states. If the judge cannot find a specific norm to regulate the case in question, he shall consider the generally accepted guidelines in maritime law (*allgemein anerkannten Grundsätzen des Seerechts*). The legislature created a direct reference to the generally

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1488</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 91; Schreiber, International Standards, p 152; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 93 et seq; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1489</sup> BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.3; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 8; To the legal instruments of the informations in the web issued by the Federal Department of Justice, available at: https://www.bj.admin.ch/bj/de/home/staat/legistik/hauptinstrumente.html (accessed on 16.10.2018); of Brunner, Technische Normen, p 91; Schreiber, International Standards, p 152; Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 93 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1490</sup> Uhlmann, LeGes 2013, p 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1491</sup> BGE 136 I 316, Consideration 2.3; Uhlmann/Gili, ZfR Band 5, p 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1492</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902; Brunner, Technische Normen, p 87 et seqSchreiber, International Standards, p 153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1493</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1494</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1495</sup> Kramer, p 265 et seq; cf Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1496</sup> Bundesgesetz über die Seeschifffahrt unter der Schweizer Flagge vom 23. September 1953 (Seeschifffahrtsgesetz; SR 747.30).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1497</sup> Kramer, p 268.

German wording of Art 7 para 1 Seeschifffahrtsgesetz: 'Kann der Bundesgesetzgebung, insbesondere diesem Gesetz und den als anwendbar erklärten Bestimmungen internationaler Übereinkommen keine Vorschrift entnommen werden, so entscheidet der Richter nach den allgemein anerkannten Grundsätzen des Seerechts und, wo solche fehlen, nach der Regel, die er als Gesetzgeber aufstellen würde, wobei er Gesetzgebung und Gewohnheit, Wissenschaft und Rechtsprechung der seefahrenden Staaten berücksichtigt'; cf also Kunz, recht 2012, p 51.

accepted principles of international law. In such cases, the interpreter has to consider the original sources. 1499

An example of this can be found in the requirements of pension schemes 429 (Vorsorgeeinrichtungen) in financial reporting. These are obliged to report according to Swiss GAAP FER 26 (Art 47 para 2 BVV 2). 1500 Swiss law (BVV 2) refers here to a private standard (Swiss GAAP FER; cf para 209 et seq). The date of reference is fixed to 1st January 2014; thus, it is a static reference.

# 2. Recognising the Connection

Indirect references occur if one text shows similarities to another, without the 430 legislature (or the norm-setting body) mentioning the norm's source (incorporations or general clauses). It is difficult to determine an indirect reference, especially with incorporations. First, the similarities between two texts must be found. This poses a problem because the legislature does not always disclose the sources used in setting a norm (even in the dispatch). Nonetheless, finding a connection between the two texts indicates that the legislature was inspired by the original text. In many cases, the domestic law is not homemade, but instead is an altered version of a standard issued by an international organisation.<sup>1501</sup> Some authors term this process transplants'. 1502

In cases in which the wording matches that of another text, there is an 431 inevitable connection between the two sources. 1503 The match can be arbitrary or intentional. With the world's current interconnectedness, an arbitrary match is nearly unthinkable. 1504 Whenever the connection is intentional, the legislature has emerged with dependence on the original text. If the legislature uses similar wording, it creates a planned connection between the original source and its own new norm. It relies on the law operator to recognise this procedure.

If the original text was copied word for word, it cannot be utilised without 432 regarding the consequences. With the original source there is a doctrine: this literature concerning the original text cannot be applied without estimating the impact it will have on the interpretation of the similar norm. The literature must be examined carefully in terms of the influence it will have in its application in Swiss law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1499</sup> Kunz, FS Bucher, p 460.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1500</sup> Erläuternder Bericht VASR, p7 n 27; cf HWP 2014, p5; Müller/Wyss, p1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1501</sup> Delbrück, FS Thürer, p 107.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1502</sup> Cf for further reference Kunz, recht 2012, p 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1503</sup> Cf the wording of Art 959 para 2 and compare it with IFRS 13.24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1504</sup> Kunz, recht 2012, p 39.

Turkey can be used as an example. Under Mustafa Kemal Atatürk, the Swiss Civil Code (CC) was considered by the Turkish government in 1926. 1505 Although the Turkish CC shows similarities to the Swiss CC, they are not applied in the same way in their respective jurisdictions due to their own practices, doctrines, and case law. Law forms a society and its culture (and vice versa). The same can be observed in Turkey, the culture of which was shaped by the Koran and its traditions. 1506

## 3. Acting on the Found Connection

As a follow-up question, can the original source be applied as an auxiliary means if both norms show similarities? The second question is, what is the impact of indirect references? If the connection is established, one can wonder about the possibility of using the original text to interpret the new text. This idea arises from the fact that the norm setter was inspired by the original text, so why should the norm user not also be inspired. This question can be answered in different ways. If the norm setter did not disclose the source, then he did not want the norm user to know where to look for more information. It should be noted that this argument cannot be utilised as a reason to forbid the use of the original text as an interpretation instrument.

Glanzmann<sup>1507</sup> goes further by stating that the existence of different standards regulating the same topic alone is sufficient to interpret one standard with the help of another, but in consideration of the different underlying concepts. Baltzer<sup>1508</sup> sees an informal norm as a non-exclusive offer of interpretation (*nicht exklusives Auslegungsangebot*; cf paras 242, 435). Depending on how the jurisdiction interprets the private rules, it experiences another presumption of conformity (*Vermutungswirkung*): If the judge treats the private rules as a minimum standard, the non-compliance will lead to the presumption of carelessness (*Unsorgfaltsvermutung*). However, in cases of best-practice standards, their fulfilment leads to the presumption of careful behaviour.<sup>1509</sup> Sester<sup>1510</sup> takes the most extreme approach, stating the following: he who is IFRS compliant is also compliant with domestic accounting rules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1505</sup> ZK-Egger, Allgemeine Einleitung Art 1-10 paras 136 et seq; Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 266 et seq; cf also Wiegand, recht 2008, p 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1506</sup> With further references ZK-Egger, Allgemeine Einleitung Art 1-10 para 145 et seq; cf Kunz, recht 2012, p 53.

<sup>1507</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1508</sup> Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1509</sup> With further references Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1510</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Sester, § 3 para 32.

The legislature can take over the whole standard, parts of it, or its summary 436 (cf para 351 et seq). 1511 In cases in which the legislature has applied the whole standard to its national law, the interpreter may also use the whole standard. 1512 If the legislature intentionally has taken only parts, then the interpreter can only consider the standard for those parts; for the remaining parts, the interpreter may only, with special consideration, demonstrate the differences between the two norms. Often, the legislature uses summaries of parts of standards in the form of definitions or classification regulations.

If the legislature has considered foreign norms in the standard-setting 437 process, the norm applier can do the same. 1513 Either way, the interpreter must test the compatibility (compatibility test) of the norm used to interpret the legal norm (cf para 507). 1514

The original source can be either of authoritative legal status (cf para 439 et 438 seq) or a non-legal source (cf para 441 et seq). However, the referring norm can be a legal or non-legal source as well. Thus, different variations can be considered: legal to legal (reception; 1515 eg Swiss CC to Turkish CC; cf para 433), non-legal to legal (eg IFRS to the CO; cf para 137 et seq), legal to non-legal (eg BankV to FINMA-RS; cf para 291 et seq), or non-legal to nonlegal (eg IFRS to Swiss GAAP FER; cf para 190 et seq).

## a) Legal Sources

A norm, or the whole law, can show similarities with another (foreign) law (formal 439 norm). 1516 The foundation for this is in the obligation for the legislature to consider different options in the norm-setting process (cf para 183 et seq). The most prominent examples are the approximations of Swiss laws on EU law and directives. 1517 Recently, FINFRAG 1518 was introduced to Swiss law, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1511</sup> Kunz, recht 2006, p 43 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1512</sup> One example is the English FRS issued by the Accounting Standards Board. FRS 12 issued in September 1998 corresponds with IAS 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1513</sup> For further reference Kunz, recht 2012, p 49.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1514</sup> BGE 136 II 88, Consideration 3.4; Glauser, Archives 74, p 529, 555 et seq; Gutsche, veb. ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 25; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 31; Kunz, recht 2006, p 45 et seg; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 79; Müller/Thomann, Jusletter 21. October 2013, paras 19, 65; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 14; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 35.

<sup>1515</sup> Kunz, recht 2006, p 39 Kunz, recht 2012, p 38; cf also Wiegand, Jusletter 25th Februar 2002, para 9 et seq; Wiegand, Am J Comp Law 1991, p 229 et seq; Wiegand, Legal Culture and the Legal Profession, p 137 et seq; Wiegand, ZBJV 1988, p 229 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1516</sup> For the similarities in the CO-wording to the IFRS cf para 351 et seq

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1517</sup> Cf Kunz, recht 2006, p 39 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1518</sup> Finanzinfrastrukturgesetz.

FIDLEG $^{1519}$  is in the works. $^{1520}$  They are the equivalents to MiFID II $^{1521}$  and MiFIR $^{1522}$ . $^{1523}$ 

Through the instrument of comparative law, foreign law can be applied to interpret national law (cf para 183 et seq), especially if the norm refers to international standards or in the existence of a treaty. 1524

## b) Informal Norms

- Apart from comparative law, the legislature draws inspiration from informal norms in the norm-setting process. The legislature frequently uses the terminology of other sciences. Kramer<sup>1526</sup> uses the term 'competition' in Art 1 UWG, borrowing the term from economics, as defined by economists. It is used in Swiss competition law (UWG). With it, the legislature refers to the entire economic discourse on the term 'competition'. Thus, the law operator must orientate himself on the cognition of other disciplines. Chinkin<sup>1528</sup> states that one use of the informal norm is to provide guidance for the interpretation, elaboration, or application of formal law.
- The question is, what tools can be used?<sup>1529</sup> The traditional view is that interpretation tools have a secondary position in comparison to interpretation methods.<sup>1530</sup> The newer doctrine relies more on the connections of the norms to other standards and not just abstract methods.<sup>1531</sup> Kunz, for example, states that, in cases in which the norm refers to international standards or in the existence of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1519</sup> Finanzdienstleistungsgesetz.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1520</sup> Also in the pipeline is the FINIG (Finanzinstitutsgesetz).

Regulation (EU) 2016/1033 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 23 June 2016 amending Regulation (EU) No 600/2014 on markets in financial instruments, Regulation (EU) No 596/2014 on market abuse and regulation (EU) No 909/2014 on improving securities settlement in the European Union and on central securities depositories.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1522</sup> Regulation 2014/600/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 15 May 2014 on markets in financial instruments and amending Regulation (EU) No 648/2012.

Botschaft FIDLEG FINIG, p 8931 et seq; cf also the official statement https://www.efd.a dmin.ch/efd/de/home/themen/wirtschaft-waehrung-finanzplatz/finanzmarktpolitik/fid leg-finig/fb-fidleg-finig.html (accessed on 01.09.2017); cf SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1524</sup> Cf Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 270 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1525</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 174.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1526</sup> Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 68.

<sup>1527</sup> Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1528</sup> Chinkin, Commitment and Compliance, p 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1529</sup> Cf for further reference Giger, Corporate Governance, p 74 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1530</sup> Giger, Corporate Governance, p 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1531</sup> SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 61; ZK-Dürr, Art 1 paras 224, 245; cf Giger, Corporate Governance, p 75.

a treaty, these norms shall be considered in the application of the domestic norm. 1532

Private standards can also be utilised as an interpretation tool in the sense of 443 Art 1 para 3 CC in cases in which the law does not refer to these standards. 1533 HWP:1534

Wo allgemein anerkannte Grundsätze und detaillierte Einzelregelungen nicht zweifelsfrei bestehen, müssen solche Grundsätze aus dem Gesetz abgeleitet werden. Dabei kann auf die bestehenden Erkenntnisse der betriebswirtschaftlichen und juristischen Lehre, aber auch auf den Stand der Praxis abgestützt werden. Den formell erarbeiteten Empfehlungen und Standards kommt dabei, soweit das Gesetz einer Interpretation und Konkretisierung bedarf, grosses Gewicht zu. Entscheidend für deren Massgeblichkeit als Auslegungshilfe ist das Ausmass der allgemeinen Anerkennung und der Orientierung an den Zielsetzungen des Gesetzes.

When neither recognised principles and detailed individual regulations are not established beyond a doubt, such principles and rules must be derived from the law. In this regard, the interpreter can rely on existing knowledge in economic and legal science, but also on the state of practice. Formally created standards and recommendations are of great importance where the law requires concretisation. The extent of the general recognition and orientation on the objectives of the law are significant for their application as interpretation tools. 1535

## 4. In Financial Reporting

Böckli<sup>1536</sup> divides financial reporting into two worlds, where the CO is separate 444 from the recognised standards. Handschin, 1537 on the other hand, unifies these two separate parts into one legal system. Or, as Nobel and Waldburger put it, listing an entity means leaving the CO's formal norms. 1538 Meanwhile, Böckli<sup>1539</sup> recognises the possibility to take the recognised standards' terminology as a dynamic reference for the interpretation of the CO. In his view, however, approximations in the CO to the recognised standards do not

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1532</sup> Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 270 et seq.

HWP 2014, p 5; Baltzer, Zertifizierte Managementsysteme, para 168 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31; Flückiger, Informal International Lawmaking, p421 et seq; Giger, Corporate Governance, p80; Martens, RabelsZ 1992, p 219 et seq; Marti, ZBI 2000, p 566 et seq; ZK-Marti, Vorbem. Art 5 and 6 para 179 et seq and Art 5 para 215; Schreiber, International Standards, p 103 et seq; for German law of Hohl, Private Standardsetzung, p 129 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1534</sup> HWP 2014, p 5.

<sup>1535</sup> Interpretation by the author.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1536</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 40; cf also Botschaft 1983, p 772.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1537</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1538</sup> Nobel/Waldurger, Festschrift für Peter Böckli, p 28.

Böckli, ST 2010, p 168; cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 51.

create a reference – they instead create independent Swiss law (also known as Helvetism, cf para 140). 1540

The legislature can use different kinds of source for inspiration in the legislating process. Does the newly created norm unfold its own, independent meaning, or is it possible to use auxiliary means that do not relate to the norm directly (such as the doctrine or case law)? In other words, whether or not the law becomes a Helvetism<sup>1541</sup> is questionable. Böckli acknowledges<sup>1542</sup> the problem of the legislature having copied parts of IFRS, but at the same time opposes<sup>1543</sup> the idea of using IFRS as a tool for interpretation. Since the legislature does not explain how these verbal acquisitions should be treated,<sup>1544</sup> it is up to jurisprudence and the doctrine to do so.

IFRS can be applied directly or indirectly.<sup>1545</sup> In direct application, the legislature refers to the recognised standards directly through a dynamic or static reference. Jurisdiction can also implement IFRS through an endorsement process, in which IFRS are adapted and then incorporated into national law.<sup>1546</sup> Problems arise with this application due to the existence of the different versions of IFRS.

The revised Swiss CO shows many similarities to IFRS. Since the Swiss legislature considered IFRS partially in the standard-setting process, <sup>1547</sup> the law operator shall apply the same standards as auxiliary means. <sup>1548</sup> Even more striking is the resemblance between Swiss GAAP FER and IFRS (cf para 190 et seq) in terms of their structure and content. <sup>1549</sup> Definitions and classification regulations appear in Swiss GAAP FER that are almost identical to those found in IFRS.

#### 5. Consequences

Here are described as an interpretation tool for the other norm. If a state chooses to adopt a legal source (meaning foreign law) in its domestic legal order, then the interpreter can use

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1540</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 40 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1541</sup> Cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1542</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 346 et seq, 1029.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1543</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1544</sup> Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 350.

<sup>1545</sup> Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 194 et seq.

<sup>1546</sup> Bergmann, Jahrbuch 2009, p 194 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1547</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 155.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1548</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 155 et seq.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 170; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 37; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, paras 46, 50, 54; Gurtner, ST 2010, p 394; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 54 et seq.

this standard as an auxiliary means through the tool of comparative law (cf para 183 et seq). Another possibility would be to create an analogy to an already existing norm in the same legal order. The analogy can be applied to the example mentioned above in which pension schemes must report according to Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 190 et seq). Futhermore can the addressees diverge from the referenced source if they provide evidence that their incompliance is better than their compliance with the standard. 1550

## 6. Linguistic-Grammatical Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO

The question is, when does an entity have to report a provision and to what 449 extent? The previous explanations can be applied to the Art 960e para 2 CO, regulating the duty to report a provision. Starting with the linguisticgrammatical method, we examine the wording of Art 960e para 2 CO, which reads as follows: 'If past events lead to the expectation of a cash outflow in future financial years, the provisions probably required must be made and charged to the profit and loss account'. 1551 The wording is unclear in terms of how the degree of occurrence-probability (Eintrittswahrscheinlichkeit) affects the amount of the provision reported. Due to this lack of clarity, the doctrine developed its own method but cannot agree on a common denominator with regard to the legal consequences of valuating the occurrence-probability. 1552 Similarities can be found between the CO's and recognised standards' 1553 wording (cf para 351 et seq). 1554 Since similar wording exists, IFRS can be utilised as an auxiliary means to interpret Art 960e para 2 CO (cf para 399 et seq). 1555 Therefore, if the risk has an occurrence-probability of more than 50 per cent, meaning that the risk is more likely to occur than not, the preparer shall report a provision to the full extent. 1556

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1550</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1551</sup> Authoritative German version: 'Lassen vergangene Ereignisse einen Mittelabfluss in künftigen Geschäftsjahren erwarten, so müssen die voraussichtlich erforderlichen Rückstellungen zulasten der Erfolgsrechnung gebildet werden'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1552</sup> For the different opinions of Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 191 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1553</sup> IAS 37.IN 2; Swiss GAAP FER 23.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1554</sup> For the comparision of the oCO's, CO's and recognised standards' wording cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 50 et seq.

<sup>1555</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 775; Boemle/Lutz, Jahresabschluss, p 373 et seq; Rentsch/Zöbeli, Praktiker, p11 et seq; Rentsch/Zöbeli, Umsetzung, p181; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p11 et seg; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 197 et seg; dissenting Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 1025 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1556</sup> For exceptions in cases of multiple risks cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 222 et seq.

# II. Teleological Interpretation (Teleologische Auslegung)

#### 1. In General

- 450 The two following quotes demonstrate the heart of teleological interpretation: 'Scire leges non hoc est verba earum tenere, sed vim ac potestatem: To know the law is not merely to understand the words, but also their force and effect'. Thus, the text's meaning is of importance. The teleological interpretation is about finding the law's objective. The word 'teleological' comes from the Greek word  $\tau \epsilon \lambda o \zeta$  (telos), meaning 'the end' or 'a purpose'. The teleological interpretation is results orientated.
- The judicial evaluation of a case is always guided by the balance of interests. These interests can lead to the conclusion of interpreting the norm's wording narrowly or broadly, depending on the best fulfilment of the law's purpose. This is only possible by applying the teleological method. 1562

## 2. In Financial Reporting

The teleological exegesis raises some difficulties. Since financial reporting follows different purposes, it is difficult to define which purpose a certain article supports. Depending on the standard, financial reporting can serve the tax authorities (*Fiskus*), creditors (*Gläubigerschutz*; cf Art 725 CO), 1564 capital (*Kapitalschutz*), 1565 and investor protection (*Anlegerschutz*). Thus,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1557</sup> Justinian, Digest, Book 1, Title 3, 17, cf Celsus 26 dig, D 1.3.17; Translation: To understand the law does not mean to know the wording but rather to recognise the law's purpose and meaning.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1558</sup> Egger calls it the critical method (*kritische Methode*) and in it he finds the teleological interpretation, ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 18.

BGE 141 III 155, Consideration 4.2; ZK-Dürr, Art 1 para 161; cf Häfelin, Haller, Keller and Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 120; Kramer, p 152 et seq; Meier-Hayoz, Art 1 para 192 et seq; Traub, FS Richli, p 817 et seq; Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 21; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 275.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1560</sup> Cf also ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 18; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 275.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1561</sup> ZK-Dürr, Vorbem. Art 1 und 4 paras 156 et seq; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1562</sup> ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 19.

Altorfer/Duss/Felber, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, para 6; BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.141; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, § 25 paras 14, 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1564</sup> Cf Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 30; CHK-Lipp, Art 962 para 1; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 13 et seg; Spadin, FS Forstmoser, p 337.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1565</sup> Cf Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 8 et seg; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 3 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1566</sup> Cf also Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 51 et seq; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 7 et seq.

commercial accounting rules protect shareholders. 1567 and stakeholders. 1568 The financial report itself is also a management tool. 1569

The Swiss commercial accounting rules have manifold purposes. 1570 They 453 serve all of the purposes listed above (cf para 58). Due to these different purposes, it is difficult to work with the teleological interpretation method to find the purpose of a norm. 1571 In the recognised standards, the protection of creditors is different, because recognised standards place more emphasis on the information character. 1572 Therefore, it is easier to apply the teleological interpretation when interpreting the recognised standards.

The different purposes – as mentioned above – are spread over the CO. One 454 norm can serve different and diverging purposes from another norm. For example, the premise of going concern reflects the management's view of the value of items for the entity (cf para 352). 1573 The same is said for impairment (cf para 402 et seq), where the management translates its view of the item's lifetime into the financial report. The prudence principle serves mainly the stakeholders (cf para 303 et seq). They use the prudent financial report to control if their stake in the entity is still protected. The management uses the prudence principle to save taxes (cf para 303 et seq) and to limit the amount paid to the shareholders.

## 3. Teleological Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO

Following up on reporting a provision, the question remains, when does an 455 entity have to report a provision and to what extent? Art 960e CO serves the purpose of reporting corrections that are necessary to disclose a correct image of the entity's financial situation considering the principle of prudence (cf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1567</sup> Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 55 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 6; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1568</sup> Altorfer/Duss/Felber, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, para 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1569</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 11; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 9; cf Simoniello's project description available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/financial-managementduties/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1570</sup> Altorfer/Duss/Felber, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Massgeblichkeit für die Steuerbilanz, para 6; Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p51 et seq; Böckli, Aktienrecht, §8 para 8 et seq; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 6 et seq; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 14, 29 et seq; BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.141; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p3 et seq; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 5, Art 962 para 1; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 13 et seq.

<sup>1571</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1572</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958 para 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1573</sup> Zemp/Haas, EF 2015, p 869 et seq.

para 303 et seq). 1574 Like other norms, Art 960e para 2 CO shows no specific interest. The general interests are used to interpret this article. The existing stakeholders are keen on a prudent report, because this way they are informed early in case of financial difficulties of the entity they invested in. For future stakeholders and shareholders, it is important that they can evaluate their plan to invest in the entity based on a financial report that shows the entity's risks. Already existing shareholders have an interest in steadily earning a dividend and in an increase in their investment. The state also has an interest in a consistent tax base.

The first part of the question is, at what point in time must the entity report a risk? As soon as the management recognises a risk, it must be evaluated. <sup>1575</sup> Thus, the risk of occurrence must be measured. In the next step, the consequences are assigned. Depending on the method used, the results can vary (cf para 422). <sup>1576</sup> The recognised standards <sup>1577</sup> use an all-or-nothing method. If it is more likely than not that the risk will occur, a provision should be reported fully. Another option is to report a provision proportionally for a risk that has less than a 50 per cent probability of occurrence; for a risk greater than 50 per cent, the provision should be reported fully. <sup>1578</sup> However, it is not prudent to report a risk provisionally if it has a probability of occurrence greater than 50 per cent. <sup>1579</sup>

## III. Systematic Interpretation (Systematische Interpretation)

#### 1. In General

457 A law builds a single unit. This unit serves to interpret the single norm in its context. This method is called systematic interpretation. The systematic interpretation can be divided into external and internal systematic interpretations. The external systematic interpretation describes the formal placement in the

Verdict from the BGer from 3<sup>rd</sup> April 2012, 6B\_778/2011, Consideration 5.4.2; 4C.192/2004 vom 11<sup>th</sup> August 2004, Consideration 2.4; cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 130 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1575</sup> IAS 37.14 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1576</sup> For the different methods cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 191 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1577</sup> IAS 37.23; Swiss GAAP FER 23.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1578</sup> Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 774c; cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 191 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1579</sup> Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 216.

Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.5; cf ZK-Dürr, Art 1 para 151 et seq; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 12; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 97; Kramer, p 88 et seq; Meier-Hayoz, Art 1 para 188 et seq; cf Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 20; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 274.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1581</sup> Forstmoser, Meier-Hayoz/Noblel, § 7 para 48; BK-Emmenegger/Tschentscher, Art 1 para 250.

regulation. 1582 The internal systematic interpretation is the functional interaction of a certain norm according to the intention of the legislature. 1583

### 2. In Financial Reporting

#### *a)* Switzerland

In financial reporting, this means that the interpreter must consider the context 458 of the whole law system when interpreting a single commercial accounting norm. Swiss commercial accounting norms are set in the form of a pyramid. At the top is Art 958 Para 1 CO, which states that the financial report should present a basis for a reliable assessment of the entity's economic situation. This is the main purpose of Swiss financial reporting. The reliable assessment should not be mistaken for the principle of the true and fair view (cf para 303 et seq) provided by the recognised standards. At the second level of the pyramid are the 'recognized financial reporting principles' (Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung; Art 958c Para 1 CO). 1584 The legislature introduced this inexact legal notion (unbestimmter Rechtsbegriff)<sup>1585</sup> to find solutions if no specific norm can be found or if the existing norm needs interpretation. 1586 The inexact legal notion ensures a dynamic development of accounting norms (cf para 500). The two previous stages are followed by the third (and final) stage: the specific commercial accounting rules, such as Art 960e Para 2 CO, regulating the duty to report a provision (cf para 399 et seq). 1587

The question now is how one interprets the specific commercial accounting 459 rule. The principle known as lex specialis derogat legi generali is a way of prioritising a norm when it stands in conflict with another. 1588 This principle gives us an order, particularly one in which commercial accounting rules are more specific than the recognised financial reporting principles and are more concrete than the goal for a reliable assessment. In the case of a contradiction, the more specific norm always has the advantage. Hence, if the legislature diverged deliberately from the main purpose of the law in the creation of a specific norm, the specific norm supersedes the law's purpose. In this case, the preparer will disclose this fact in the notes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1582</sup> BK-Emmenegger/Tschentscher, Art 1 para 250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1583</sup> BK-Emmenegger/Tschentscher, Art 1 para 255; cf Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.5 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1584</sup> Cf HWP 2014, p 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1585</sup> Von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 957a para 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1586</sup> With further references von Bhicknapahari, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 957a para 3; cf HWP 2014, p5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1587</sup> Cf also the scheme of Nösberger/Boemle, ST 2014, p 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1588</sup> Cf BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.143; Kramer, Methodenlehe, p 111 et seq.

However, it can be argued that the goal for a reliable assessment sets the target and the recognised financial reporting principles as the interim goal for the interpretation of specific commercial accounting rules. Then, the pyramid should not be only seen as a cascade of more and more specific norms but also as points of orientation in the interpretation process.

The pyramid combines thoughts from the systematic interpretation with others of the teleological interpretation because it deals with the purpose(s) of the norm. The pyramid should be considered in the systematic interpretation due to fact that it is the result of the legislature's structure of commercial accounting law (Art 957 et seq CO): at the beginning of the regulation of financial reporting, we find the law's purpose in Art 958 para 1 CO (reliable view), which is followed by Art 958c CO (recognised principles of financial reporting), and the specific norms.

Divergences are tied to certain conditions:<sup>1589</sup> the preparer must provide a reliable view with the divergence.<sup>1590</sup> Only in rare cases are divergences acceptable in the event of relevant reasons.<sup>1591</sup> The divergence and its effects on the financial report must be disclosed in the notes.<sup>1592</sup> The preparer will report the divergence in the financial report and the legally required version in an attachment.

Difficulties occur if strict compliance with a recognised financial reporting principle, such as the principle of prudence, does not necessarily achieve the law's purpose of giving a reliable view (cf para 303 et seq). In this case, a reliable view can be accomplished in reporting carefully, but still disclosing the reliable view in the notes.

#### b) IFRS

464 IFRS have a similar pyramid. Here, the underlying concept of fair presentation is so important that cases can be reported against IFRS (*'contra legem'*) in instances where compliant reporting will lead to distortions of the fair presentation. The conceptual framework does not have the same rank (cf paras 96 et seq, 99 et seq) as the recognised financial reporting principles under Swiss law (cf para 353 et seq). However, the ability to report against the norms found in IFRS is not only possible under the systematic interpretation, but is always applicable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1589</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 188 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1590</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1701; Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 32; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1591</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, Conceptual Framework, 20; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1592</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 190.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1593</sup> IAS 8.14 (b).

#### 3. Systematic Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO

The question is when an entity has the obligation report a provision and to what extent. We start with Art 960e para 2 CO. This is a specific norm and must be interpreted with the help of the recognised principles of financial reporting and still consider a reliable view. Thus, it is important to report a provision prudently while still ensuring a reliable view. The concept of prudency is upheld by fully reporting a provision that has a risk with a probability of occurrence greater than 50 per cent. This method also creates a reliable view because the risk is reported transparently. However, if the risk will not occur until the period after the next, the periodic presentation must be considered. In this case, the periodic presentation demands the risk to be reported or *pro rata*. This means the provision is distributed over the concerned periods in equal parts. A risk of having to pay CHF 500 soon after the fifth year can be distribute over these five periods. In year one, a provision of CHF 100 is reported; in year two, an additional CHF 100, resulting in provisions valuing CHF 200 and so on.

The reliable view is only achieved if the preparer discloses the necessary 466 information in the notes for the report user to understand the risk and its valuation. In this sense, the fact must be disclosed that the risk did not occur but that the provision was still kept in the report, which is possible under the CO (Art 960e para 4 CO<sup>1594</sup>). 1595

## IV. Historic Interpretation (Historische Auslegung)

#### 1. In General

The historic interpretation gives deference to the thoughts of the legislature 467 while drafting the law. For this reason, all circumstances that led to the law are examined. Thus, dispatches (*Botschaft*), predrafts (*Vorentwürfe*), drafts (*Entwürfe*), and the protocol of Parliament and the commissions (*Parlaments*-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1594</sup> English wording: 'Provisions that are no longer required need not be cancelled'; authoritative German version: 'Nicht mehr begründete Rückstellungen müssen nicht aufgelöst werden'.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1595</sup> Cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, paras 384, 768, 786; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 142.

Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.6; ZK-Dürr, Art 1 para 155 et seq; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 15; Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p 11; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 101; Immenhauser, FS Bucher, p 316; Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 22; Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1597</sup> Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.6; cf Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 121 et seq; Meier-Hayoz, Art 1 para 214 et seq.

*und Kommissionsprotokolle*) are of relevance in this type of interpretation. <sup>1598</sup> However, these cannot contradict the cogent law (*zwingendes Recht*). <sup>1599</sup>

This method is restricted by the notion that the law will develop its own independent character as soon as it is issued. As a result, the newly created norm disconnects from its source of inspiration and starts to develop itself independently from the original. Böckli supports this view by stating that the Swiss commercial accounting rules become a Helvetism at their creation and must be interpreted independently from other standards (cf para 445).

The historic interpretation can be divided into the subjective-historic interpretation and the objective-historic interpretation. The subjective-historic interpretation calls for the legislature's and other participants' intentions when drafting the norm. The objective-historic interpretation relies on the purpose of the norm at the time of its creation in the context of its surroundings (political, social, economic, and ideological). In the subjective-historic interpretation, the interpreter derives the legislature's intentions by using all of the available materials documenting the legislation process. In the connection can be explicit or implicit (for further explanation of para 152 et seq).

#### 2. In Financial Reporting

470 The historic interpretation has little weight in areas of expertise that are subjected to rapid changes in order to keep pace with modern life. One of these areas is financial reporting. Therefore, it is up to the doctrine and the praxis to further develop and adapt the law to this ever-changing environment. Self-regulation has become a vital part of financial reporting in dynamic areas where regulation must adapt to changes quickly.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1598</sup> BGE 141 III 155, Consideration 4.2; BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.153 et seq; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 16; BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1599</sup> With further references BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.187.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1600</sup> BGE 134 V 170 Consideration 4.1; BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1601</sup> Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 102; Böckli, Rechungslegung, para 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1602</sup> Kramer, p 123 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1603</sup> BK-Emmenegger/Tschentscher, Art 1 para 295; Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1604</sup> ZK-Dürr, Art 1 para 155 et seq; ZK-Egger, Art 1 para 15; Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p11; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 101.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1605</sup> Cf Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 27; HWP 2014, p.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1606</sup> Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1607</sup> Such as IFRS; Swiss GAAP FER.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1608</sup> Bundesamt für Justiz, Gesetzgebungsleitfaden 2007, para 898; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 56.

Glanzmann states that, even though theories can appear unreasonable in a 471 new light, they should be applied if used in practice. In the process of regulating fast-changing topics, the legislature designed them using inexact legal notions (cf para 458). This gives the interpreter the ability to adapt the interpretation to new insights. Hence, these topics can experience change without the legislature changing the law.

The legal regulations in financial reporting and accounting are limited to an 472 outer frame, and the details are left to the practice. When an accounting standard shows lacunae (which is inevitable), it can be filled by applying another accounting norm. The underlying principles of both standards must be examined first. From the historical perspective, it is important to know what the legislature meant by the phrase 'generally accepted commercial principles' (allgemein anerkannte kaufmännische Grundsätze; cf para 152 et seq). 1612

### 3. Historic Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO

In the application of the subjective-historic interpretation, it can be observed that 473 the legislature does not explain when to report a provision concerning the probability of occurrence. However, the context (objective-historic interpretation) shows the influence of the recognised standards on the CO's revision (cf paras 247 et seq, 351 et seq). Thus, it is justifiable to apply the recognised standards as an auxiliary means.

## V. Concluding Remarks Concerning the Interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO

The following conclusion can be drawn from the explanations concerning the 474 interpretation of Art 960e para 2 CO: no method wins over the other. On its own, each method proves to have equal weight (cf para 422). However, the different methods must be weighed against each other. On a formal level, the grammatical, teleological and systematic methods prove to be valuable. This leads to the following result. In my view, the CO permits the application of the method the recognised standards use. If the risk has a probability of occurrence greater than 50 per cent, the CO, in my view, does not permit the use of the proportional method. In this case, it would not be prudent to report a provision proportionally.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1609</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1610</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1611</sup> Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1612</sup> For further reference BK-Käfer, Art 957 para 6.154.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1613</sup> Cf Botschaft 2007, p 1713 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1614</sup> Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 53 et seq.

## B. Differences between Legal and Economic Perspective

475 In commercial law, the Swiss Federal Tribunal not only uses the common interpretation methods but also searches for a practicable form of interpretation. In certain cases the Swiss Federal Tribunal also applies an economic view. In this concept is also referred to as 'substance over form'. It is a deliberate deviation from the law.

The view of substance over form is not only important for capitalisation but 476 also in reporting liabilities. Liabilities can be distinguished between legally obligations. 1618 enforceable obligations and constructive Constructive obligations are mentioned numerous times in the recognised standards. 1619 'A constructive obligation is an obligation that derives from an entity's actions where: by an established pattern of past practice, published policies or a sufficiently specific current statement, the entity has indicated to other parties that it will accept certain responsibilities; and as a result, the entity has created a valid expectation on the part of those other parties that it will discharge those responsibilities.'1620 Constructive obligations arise from goodwill (Kulanz).1621 In other words, an obligation does not exist based on a legal relationship; however, the entity is compelled to fulfil the obligation. The capitalisation of leased items is another example of substance over form, 1622 because a legal perspective would allow only the owner to capitalise the asset and not the leassee (cf para 395).

The internal report serves as an instrument for the board of directors and top management to guide the entity. The measurement shall occur objectively, meaning free from hidden reserves; ie, the limits of valuation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1615</sup> BGE 96 I 605, Consideration 4, 136 II 119, Consideration 3.3.4; cf Kunz, AJP 2015, p 414.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1616</sup> BGE 126 III 466, Consideration 3.b.; Kunz, AJP 2015, p 414.

Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, pp 168, 419; Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 172, § 10 para 57; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 349; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 62; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 72 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1618</sup> Cf IAS 37.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1619</sup> IFRS 11.C4; IAS 10.9(d); multiple times in IAS 19; 28.39; 32.AG12; multiple times in IAS 37; IFRIC 21.7(d); 21.9; Swiss GAAP FER 2.14, 21.30, 23.2, 23.5, 23.14 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1620</sup> IAS 37.10; cf Swiss GAAP FER 23.14.

The word goodwill is not used here as a technical term, cf Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 62, cf also p 91.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1622</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 73.

Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 24 et seq; Simoniello's project description available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/financial-management-duties/ (accessed on 16.10. 2018).

(Höchstbewertungsgrenze) and the nominal concept (Nominalwertkonzept) do not have to be applied in the internal report (cf para 306 et seq).

The law provides discretionary powers (*Ermessensspielräume*). These are used in accordance with the perspective of the person using said powers, creating conflicts between the preparers and the users of a financial report. 1624

The preparers will use the discretionary powers of the law to create an advantage for the entity. 1625 This process is referred to as accounting policy (*Bilanzpolitik*) or earnings management. 1626 Hidden reserves are used to reach the intended financial development. 1627 The instruments are mainly provisions. Different strategies are applied; for example, the 'cookie jar reserve' and the 'big bath'. In the former strategy, an entity will report provisions in good periods and resolve them in bad ones. 1628 The big bath (or 'one-time charge') is used when the board of directors tries to pack as many negative elements as possible into one bad period in order to disburden the following periods. 1629 Earnings management is therefore used to gloss over poor operational performance. 1630 Studies 1631 have shown that earnings management also happens in application of IFRS. 1632

Management generally makes decisions based on the internal report, 479 whereby it sets the goal and follows through with the statutory report. The management considers the effects on taxation and checks the possibility of hiding the negative effects also under the recognised standards. 1633

In different cases, the state neglects the legal perspective and relies on an 480 economic view. Examples can be found in different legal fields: the state pierces the corporate veil (*Durchgriff*) if the entity has chosen the form of an entity only to avoid taxes (tax law), 1634 in cases in which the delinquent individual created a corporate structure to hurt others without being liable (liability law); 1635 or, in the requirements to consolidate a group, the legislature

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1624</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 24 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1625</sup> Cf Behr/Leibfried, Rechnungslegung, p 123; Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 24 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1626</sup> Cf Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 77 et seq; Meyer, Festschrift Behr, p 217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1627</sup> Bühlmann, Stille Reserven, p 24 et seq.

Link: http://financial-dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/Cookie+jar+reserves (accessed on 16.10.18); Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1629</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, pp 4, 72; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 135.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1630</sup> Meyer, Festschrift Behr, p 217.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1631</sup> OECD, Lessons from the Financial Crisis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1632</sup> For further reference Meyer, Festschrift Behr, p 222.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1633</sup> Cf Simoniello's project description available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/financial-management-duties/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1634</sup> Behr, Festschrift Druey 2002, p 31 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1635</sup> Behr, Festschrift Druey 2002, p 31 et seq.

applies an economic view of the group by stating that every subsidiary must be consolidated by the group controls (commercial accounting law; cf para 411). 1636

The economic perspective is an important tool in the interpretation process. This perspective is applied in the interpretation step of verifying the result. After the strict application of the law did not lead to a reasonable result, the substance is preferred over the form. The result is an application of the law, which follows the purpose of the law.

## C. Interpretation of International Norms

The methods explained above are recognised when interpreting national formal law. The question here is how to interpret international norms. The general problem is that unity in international law is only upheld if the norms and their interpretation are uniform. Only a harmonised interpretation of an international norm fulfils the purpose of the international norm itself, which is harmonisation. One argument is that international law is derived from sources of international law, and not alone from the arbitrary view of the applier. Furthermore, to ensure uniform interpretation, organisations such as the IASB created IFRIC with the purpose of interpreting IFRS authoritatively. IFRIC's interpretations are also part of IFRS as a whole.

Informal norms are a vital part of the evolution of international law. Over time, informal norms can develop into customary international law and later become international formal law themselves. This process can happen rapidly. The mere existence of norms in international relations – whether binding or not – allow the world players to refer immediately to these norms, thus avoiding some of the lengthy discussions necessitated by every law-making process. 1641

## D. Cultural Influence on the Interpretation of IFRS

484 Influences associated with IFRS are a two-way stream. IFRS can have an influence on national accounting standards (for the effects on Swiss law cf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1636</sup> Behr, Festschrift Druey 2002, p 31 et seq; cf Vischer, Recht im Wandel, p 437.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1637</sup> Cf Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 163; Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 211.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1638</sup> Goldmann, Sources of Law, p 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1639</sup> IAS 1.16; cf Schreiber, International Standards, p 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1640</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 174.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1641</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 175.

para 351 et seq), and the national accounting standards can also have an influence on the application of IFRS. This is due to the cultural influences of the report preparer, user, and auditor (for cultural influences of para 44 et seq).

IFRS are also interpreted from a domestic point of view.<sup>1642</sup> The result is a 485 reverse influence; eg, Swiss law foresees multiple norms regulating the entity's equity.<sup>1643</sup>

#### I. In General

The cultural influence on standards is explained above (cf para 44 et seq). This section discusses the cultural influence on the interpretation of IFRS. The fact that different DASs exist in different states raises the subject of the influence of culture on national accounting.<sup>1644</sup> The evidence goes further and suggests that, even though parties are using the same language and the same standard, differences still occur (cf para 59 et seq).<sup>1645</sup> Numerous empirical studies<sup>1646</sup> show the non-uniform interpretation of IFRS. There are various factors influencing the interpreter in a certain direction, such as cultural background,<sup>1647</sup> used language,<sup>1648</sup> gender,<sup>1649</sup> and enforcement.<sup>1650</sup> Evidence suggests<sup>1651</sup> that a preparer from a prudent country reports more prudently than his peers in non-prudent countries. In other words, influences on the preparer's understanding of the national proper financial reporting methods are constantly at play when he is applying IFRS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1642</sup> Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 79 n 180.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1643</sup> Art 659a et seq, 670–674, 959a para 3 fig 3 CO.

<sup>1644</sup> Cf Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p4; Semba Hu/Yao, p4; Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p197; cf also Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p40; Zeff, British Accounting Review 2007, p290 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1645</sup> Evans/Baskerville/Nara, Language, p4 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1646</sup> To the specific studies of below.

Doupnik/Richter, Accounting, Organizations and Society 28 (2003), p 15 et seq; Feleaga/Dragomir/Feleaga, p 1 et seq; Gray, p 1 et seq; Hellmann/Perera/Patel, p 108 et seq; Waterstraat, *passim*; Wehrfritz/Haller, p 196 et seq.

Davidson/Chrisman, Journal of International Accounting Auditing and Taxation (1994) 3 (2), p 187 et seq; Nobes, Accounting and Business Research 43 (2013), Issue 2, p 83 et seq.

Bonner, Accounting Horizons, December 1999, p 394; Han/Hellmann/Lu, Asian Review of Accounting (2016), Vol. 24 Iss 2, p 185 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1650</sup> Zeff, British Accounting Review 2007, p 290 et seq.

Doupnik/Richter, Accounting, Organizations and Society 28 (2003), p 15 et seq; Feleaga/Dragomir/Feleaga, p 1 et seq; Gray, p 1 et seq; Hellmann/Perera/Patel, p 108 et seq; Waterstraat, *passim*; Wehrfritz/Haller, p 196 et seq.

This leaves us with a situation in which the same items are reported differently, depending on the preparer. The dispatch also states that the rules in Art 958 et seq CO shall be applied *mutatis mutandis* on the consolidated statements and on the reports according to the recognised standards. Here, we observe a reverse influence. The CO is not only being influenced by IFRS; the perception of the domestic accounting system also influences the application of IFRS. The cultural background of the user of IFRS influences how IFRS are interpreted. In addition to the cultural background, other factors also lead to a reverse influence. References, in a broader sense, that are found in national laws may also have an influence on the setter of the referred-to standards. An example is the endorsement of IFRS by the EU, which leads to factual power of the EU over IFRS (cf para 121 et seq).

The HWP mentions occasional incompatibilities between the CO and the recognised standards. These incompatibilities can be avoided. One can imagine two overlapping circles, one incorporating all of the CO requirements and the other all of the IFRS requirements. Both have discretionary powers (*Ermessensspielräume*). These can be used in such a way that a financial report follows IFRS and the CO, in the interconnection between the two overlapping circles. To achieve this, the CO must be interpreted more in the sense of the true and fair view, and IFRS must be interpreted prudently wherever possible. 1655

It is possible to interpret a standard in different ways. This leads me to the following model. A norm can always be interpreted in various ways. The options of interpretation can all be found within a circle. The question concerning multiple norms is where they overlap each other. This creates an intersection.

490 It is up to the interpreter to find options to interpret both norms in such a way that leads to compatibility. This abstract formulation can be applied for the CO and IFRS. The latter must be interpreted prudently, while the former shall be interpreted extensively. Müller<sup>1656</sup> tried to find a single common denominator between the financial report according to the CO and the report according to IFRS. In my view, the key is to interpret IFRS in a prudent manner and the CO in a transparent direction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1652</sup> Botschaft 2007, p 1699; CHK-Lipp, Art 958 para 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1653</sup> Hettich, Kooperative Risikovorsorge, para 512 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1654</sup> HWP 2014, pp 166, 209, 272, 316 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1655</sup> In depth Schmid, his project description available at: https://ifrs.ius.unibas.ch/en/23-2/dual-standard-accounting/ (accessed on 16.10.2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1656</sup> Müller, Risk-Sharing, p 4.

The same can be applied to the relationship between the CO and Swiss 491 GAAP FER. According to some voices in the doctrine, 1657 it could be possible to create a statutory report that is compatible with Swiss GAAP FER.

### II. Example

The differences can be shown in the comparison of Germany and the UK. 492 German accounting professionals show more uncertainty avoidance than their peers in the UK, because the principle of prudence (cf para 303 et seq) has a more dominant role in Germany. The UK relies on the true and fair view (cf para 303 et seq). They each also deal with uncertainty differently. In Germany, conservatism and secrecy are important, whereas the UK is characterised by optimism and transparency; hence, they are opposites. These different principles are prominent in the minds of accountants even if the same standard (IFRS) is applied. As a result, German accountants are more prudent than their English counterparts. This can be shown in the example of provisions. While UK GAAP FRS 12 is almost identical to IAS 37, the German law is more prudent in reporting provisions by relying on a lower probability. In addition, Germans value provisions higher. Sociocultural studies have shown that how one handles risk depends one's culture.

The interpreter cannot apply a norm objectively. 1664 Differences can occur 493 when applying the same standard even in the same jurisdiction. 1665 A study by Haller and Wehrfritz shows that, even though entities adopted IFRS, they continued with their own accounting policies that they created using DAS. 1666 Although two entities may use the same standard, they are influenced by their culture in such a way that leads them to different results.

We must acknowledge that accounting and finance 'are as much art as they are science'. Like art, accounting and finance practitioners are influenced by other artists (other accountants, in our case).

Annen/Teitler-Feinberg, ST 2014, p 311 et seq; Jutzi, Unternehmenspublizität, para 469.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1658</sup> Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1659</sup> Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1660</sup> Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1661</sup> Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1662</sup> Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 199.

Hofstede and his work of http://geerthofstede.com/hofstede-books/ and http://scholar works.gvsu.edu/orpc/contents.html (accessed on 15.08.17).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1664</sup> Immenhauser, FS Bucher, p 308.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1665</sup> Wehrfritz/Haller, National Influence, p 206.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1666</sup> Haller/Wehrfritz, Impact, p 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1667</sup> Berman/Knight, Financial Intelligence, p 4.

## E. Interpretation in Accordance with International Norms

495 Each standard defines its own approach to interpretation. However, a few general remarks can be made nevertheless. As soon as an international treaty or standard is involved, it cannot be interpreted for one state only. Instead, it must be in conformity with the guidelines set by the issuing body. Some standard-issuing boards solve this problem by defining who has the legitimacy to interpret. This committee can set authoritative rules for the interpretation of the standard. For example, IFRS are interpreted authoritatively by IFRIC (cf para 99 et seq).

The goal of international standards is to make regulated topics uniform. This uniformity is endangered the more divergences exist in the regulated topic in the form of different rules or different interpretations of the same norm. To avoid divergences between domestic and international norms, the former shall be interpreted in accordance with international norms. <sup>1669</sup> The Fed SFT<sup>1670</sup> even states that European law will be used to interpret domestic law. In such cases, auxiliary means are thus interpreting guidelines in the standard, authoritative interpretations, and databases. With the IOSCO (International Organization of Securities Commissions), the IASB began to create a platform for pooling important decisions of states concerning the interpretation of IFRS. <sup>1671</sup> Here, judges and regulators are encouraged to share their verdicts with their peers in other jurisdictions. <sup>1672</sup> In this way, the IASB tries to enforce (cf para 79 et seq) IFRS on a global level. <sup>1673</sup>

On the European level, the EuGH demands that domestic judges prefer these methods of interpretation, which best correspond with European community law. In the EU, EU-IFRS must be interpreted as part of European community law. The interpretation of European community law orientates itself at the principles of the concerned national laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law. In the interpretation of European laws, but it must consider the specific nature of the community law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1668</sup> BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 19.

Leu/Teitler-Feinberg, ST 81 (2007), p 547; for further reference Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 1, p 79 et seq mainly p 83; cf for the global level IOSCO, link: http://www.iosco.org/ (accessed on 16.10.18); cf for Europe ESMA (European Securities and Markets Authority) Link: https://www.esma.europa.eu/convergence/ifrs-supervisory-convergence (accessed on 16.10.18); cf also Kunz, recht 2012, p 50 for the conformity with European law especially for the interpretation of regulation in financial investments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1670</sup> BGE 129 III 335, Consideration 6; Kunz, recht 2012, p 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1671</sup> Leu/Teitler-Feinberg, ST 81 (2007), p 546 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1672</sup> Leu/Teitler-Feinberg, ST 81 (2007), p 548 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1673</sup> Leu/Teitler-Feinberg, ST 81 (2007), p 550.

Wiegand, Jusletter 17th June 2002, para 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1675</sup> Wojcik, IFRS als europäisches Recht, p 268.

laws to European law but also its interpretations (for the autonomous alignment cf para 230).1676

The Swiss constitution states that the confederation and the cantons shall 498 respect international law (Art 5 para 4 BV). Thus, interpretation of domestic law shall be in conformity with international law. 1677 In a narrower sense, only that part of international law that Switzerland has ratified is meant. 1678 However, norms can only be considered if the legislature did not diverge from them intentionally. 1679 IFRS can only be utilised as an auxiliary means if the legislature did not deliberately stray from IFRS. Hence, the will of the legislature is not surpassed by interpretation. 1680 As a result, the interpreter must make sure to fulfil the principles of the CO whenever he considers IFRS as an interpretation tool. 1681

## F. Fill in the Gaps

After discussing how a norm, when there is one, should be interpreted, the question 499 is how the interpreter must proceed when a certain case is not regulated (= lacuna; cf para 42 et seq). Swiss law gives the court a guideline on how to precede in the case of a lacuna with Art 1 para 2 et seq CC: 'In the absence of a provision, the court shall decide in accordance with customary law and, in the absence of customary law, in accordance with the rule that it would make as legislature. In doing so, the court shall follow established doctrine and case law'. 1682

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1676</sup> Wiegand, Jusletter 17<sup>th</sup> June 2002, para 27 et seq; cf Kunz, FS Bucher, p 464 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1677</sup> Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1678</sup> Art 184 para 1 BV, cf Art 6 Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties.

<sup>1679</sup> Cf "Schubert-Praxis", cf BGE 99 Ib 39, limited by 'PKK-Entscheid' BGE 125 II 417; in more recent time proper norm conflicts are decided on behalf of international law of 138 II 524.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1680</sup> Thürer, Grundidee Gerechtigkeit, Band 2, p 216.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1681</sup> BGE 136 II 88 et seq; BGE 136 II 88, E 3.4; Glauser, Archives 74, p 529, 555 et seq; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 25; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 31; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 79; Müller/ Thomann, Jusletter 21. October 2013, paras 19, 65; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 14; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 35; cf also HWP 2014, p5; Buchmann/Dolente, ST 2012, p 890 et seq; von der Crone, Aktienrecht, § 7 para 25; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann, Gesellschafts- und Handelsrecht, § 25 para 31; Duss/Duss, p 408 et seq; cf Glauser/ Beusch, SJZ 106/2010, p 269; Glanz/Pfaff, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958d para 25 et seq; BankG Komm-Handschin, Art 6 para 37 et seq; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 163; CHK-Lipp, Art 959 para 13; Matteotti/Felber, p 753 et seq; Müller, SZW 2008, p 400 et seq; Müller/Thomann, Jusletter 21. October 2013, paras 19, 65; Nösberger/ Boemle, ST 2014, p 14; Stoffel, Grundriss des Aktienrechts, para 1029.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1682</sup> Cf also HWP 2014, p5; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 147.

The SFT defines customary law (*Gewohnheitsrecht*) as a practice established over a long period of time and a basis on the common conviction of law (*Rechtsüberzeugung*). This shows that an informal norm can be hardened over time. Problems arise in the fast-changing sectors such as commercial law. These sectors are characterised through functionality, institutionalism, interdiscipline, internationality, and flexibility. Flexibility leads to fast changes, which makes the hardening process difficult to almost impossible. For financial reporting, customary law plays no role because this sector experiences rapid changes in which no established practice survives a long period. Formal law is not as flexible as informal norms; thus, the latter is used in most cases concerning technical matters such as financial market regulation. 1687

The question remains concerning which auxiliary means<sup>1688</sup> a judge can use to administer justice. Foreign laws can be considered in filling the lacunae (comparative approach; cf para 183 et seq).<sup>1689</sup> The doctrine is split on the question of whether judges can use or at least consider private standards.<sup>1690</sup> Kunz's<sup>1691</sup> promoted differentiation between uses for interpretation or filling lacunae is, in my view, unfounded. Regardless of how the interpreter uses private norms, they lack democratic legitimacy (cf para 264 et seq). He narrows the applicability of the comparative approach (cf para 183 et seq) and states that only in cases in which the norm refers to an international standard or in cases of an existing treaty can foreign norms be considered. Kunz, in general, is against the consideration of foreign norms in the interpretation process, except for cases in which the Swiss norm shows a connection to an international standard or in the existence of a treaty.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1683</sup> BGE 119 IA 59 et seq; cf also BGE 94 I 305 et seq; Häfelin/Haller/Keller/Thurnherr, Schweizerisches Bundesstaatsrecht, para 12; BSK ZGB-Honsell, Art 1 para 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1684</sup> Cf Chinkin, Commitment and Compliance, p 31 et seq, but an informal norm targeted at privates cannot become customary international law over time because it has no intended influence on the behaviour of states, Chinkin, Commitment and Compliance, p 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1685</sup> Schluep, SZW (Sonderheft) 1997, p 10; cf also SGHB Finanzmarktrecht I-Brändli, § 2 para 27; Kunz, recht 2012, p 37 et seq.

Botschaft 2007, p. 1701 et seq; cf HWP 2014, p 36; HWP 2009, Band 1, p 57; CHK-Lipp, Art 958c para 5; Müller/Henry/Barmettler, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 958c para 23; Handschin, Rechnungslegung, para 302; Schreiber, International Standards, p 80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1687</sup> Brunner, Technische Normen, p 93; Troxler, Jusletter 16. November 2015, para 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1688</sup> Cf Traub, FS Richli, p 831 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1689</sup> Kunz, FS Bucher, p 461; Kunz, recht 2012, p 49; cf Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 270 et seq.

Pro: Giger, Corporate Governance, p 74 et seq, 81 et seq; Marti, ZBI 2000, p 566 et seq; ZK-Marti, Vorbem. Art 5 and 6 para 179 et seq and Art 5 para 215; con: Böckli, Rechnungslegung, 350.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1691</sup> Kunz, FS Böckli, p 487; cf Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 270 et seq.

In commercial accounting, the CO gives little advice on how to report 502 individual positions in the financial report. Thus, the practice relies on other standards. If the preparer cannot find an answer in the CO, he turns to the doctrine, <sup>1692</sup> Swiss GAAP FER, IFRS, and US GAAP. After applying the standard, he shall ask whether the result is in accordance with the CO (cf para 507). <sup>1693</sup>

For example, nuclear power plants must report provisions for decommissioning and disposal costs (*Stilllegungs- und Entsorgungskosten*). The CO only states that a provision must be recognised if it is likely that, due to past events, cash will outflow in the future (Art 960e Para 2 CO). In general, a provision must be reported fully. If certain conditions in metal are metal provision may also be reported gradually. The conditions are: If fixed time for the materialisation of the risk, periodic causal link (*periodenmässiger Kausalzusammenhang*), and the disclosure If the necessary information. A strict application of the CO's wording would mean a full report of the provision without the capitalisation of the decommissioning and disposal costs. Disposal costs occur in the future. Meanwhile, the definition in the CO relies on past events. Without the capitalisation of the disposal and decommissioning costs, a nuclear power plant will be overindebted on day one of its existence. If the provision without the capitalisation of the disposal and decommissioning costs, a nuclear power plant will be overindebted on day one of its existence.

The recognised standards foresee a solution for this special case. They allow 504 nuclear power plants to capitalise the costs for decommissioning and disposal. <sup>1700</sup> In this way, the provision is reported to the full extent. Meanwhile, the costs are capitalised to the same amount of the provision followed by depreciation. Here, the answer to the question of how the provision for

Mainly HWP; Böckli, Rechnungslegung; BSK; Druey/Druey Just/Glanzmann; Forstmoser/Meier-Hayoz/Nobel; Handschin, Rechnungslegung; CHK-Lipp; veb.ch Praxiskommentar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1693</sup> For the novelties of the CO's revision of Glanz/Pfaff/Stenz, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Anwendersicht, para 4 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1694</sup> HWP 2014, p 216.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1695</sup> Cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 279 et seq.

HWP 2014, p 190; Handschin, Rechnungslegung para 781 et seq; Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 279 et seq; and also the cantonal taxation-praxis, cf Altorfer/Duss/Felber, ASA 83, p 540; for German law: MüKomm-Morck, § 253 para 4 and § 249 para 5; Forster/Adler, Teilband 1, § 253 HGB para 211.

Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 279 et seq; Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1698</sup> Disclosure of the estimated total amount; reason for the gradual reporting of the provision, cf Riederer, Rückstellungen, para 295.

Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 13; for the capitalisation of Hüttche/Teitler-Feinberg, EF 2016, p 730.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1700</sup> IAS 16.16c; IFRIC 1.1, 21, 6.9; Swiss GAAP FER 23. Example 1; Kleibold, Ausschüttungsregulierung, p 125.

decommissioning and disposal costs should be reported can be found in IFRS. Although the CO's definition of an asset is strained by capitalising these costs, it should be allowed because they only occur in the future as the entity makes profits in the present.<sup>1701</sup>

Development costs occur in an entity regarding profits in the future. Therefore, they can be capitalised if certain conditions are met (cf para 394). Decommissioning and disposal costs arise in the future for profits gained in the present. Thus, development costs function in the opposite way to decommissioning and disposal costs, but both can be capitalised. 1703

Here, we see the possibility of applying foreign norms in the interpretation of Swiss law. Thus, the comparative method enriches the set of tools the interpreter can apply when filling in the gaps in the law.<sup>1704</sup> This method is especially valuable in laws where the legislature also considered foreign norms (cf para 351 et seq).

#### G. Verification of the Result

Once a suitable norm is found and interpreted, verification of the result follows. This process is especially necessary if the wording permits only a solution that is incompliant with the underlying concept or purpose of the applicable law (formal or informal). <sup>1705</sup> In this case, we talk about an improper lacuna (*unechte Lücke*; <sup>1706</sup> *offene Gesetzeslücke*; <sup>1707</sup> *teleologische Lücke*; <sup>1708</sup> cf paras 42 et seq, 420, 423). If the literal interpretation leads to an improper result, the interpreter shall find a proper result by applying the systematic (cf para 457 et seq) and teleological interpretation (cf para 450 et seq). <sup>1709</sup>

This step is important. It ensures an adequate result that fulfils the underlying principles of the interpreted set of norms. The verification of the result also enables the interpreter to check whether the interpretation is too one-

508

<sup>1701</sup> Riederer, ex ante 2016, p 14 et seq.

BGer 4A\_91/2011, E. 3.5; Swiss GAAP FER 2.12; HWP 2014, p 200; Gutsche, veb.ch Praxiskommentar, Art 959a para 91–93; Handschin, Rechungslegung, paras 643, 646, 683; CHK-Lipp, Art 959a para 20; dissenting Böckli, Aktienrecht, § 8 para 758; Böckli, Rechnungslegung, para 944 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1703</sup> Riederer, recht 2017, p 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1704</sup> Cf Kunz, LeGes 2012, p 270 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1705</sup> Cf Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 197 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1706</sup> Instead of many just BGer 1C 102/2016 from 20.12.2016, Consideration 2.3.

<sup>1707</sup> Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1708</sup> For further reference Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 199.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1709</sup> Kantonsgericht Zug, decision of 27<sup>th</sup> October 2016, A3 2015 27, Consideration 4.4.1; Kramer, Methodenlehre, p 199.

sided. Not having this controlling mechanism could lead to the interpretation of recognised standards losing the true and fair view.<sup>1710</sup>

## H. Duty to Consider Foreign Norms

The norm setter considers foreign norms in creating his own set of norms (cf 509) para 183 et seq). The Swiss legislature used recognised standards as a guideline for the CO's revision, as discussed above (cf para 247 et seq). One unanswered question remains, and that is whether the norm setter's consideration of recognised standards leads to the duty of the interpreter also to consider them in the application of the CO. According to Kunz, 1711 the sole consideration of foreign norms should not lead automatically to a duty for the interpreter to use the same source for his interpretation. In my view, the proper way to apply a norm is to apply it within its norm system. Therefore, the hierarchy must be considered (cf para 458). The interpreter must go from the specific norms to the more abstract (cf para 458). This will lead him to the recognised financial reporting principles, which (as we have seen in cf para 152 et seq) incorporate the recognised standards. However, this does not necessarily mean that they must be applied. Recognised standards can only be of use if they are in line with the CO. Hence, the recognised standards shall be considered, but should only be applied if they are in line with the underlying principles of the CO. The result is the following cascade: first, the preparer must search in the CO, then in the recognised standards; he shall verify the results afterwards according to the underlying principles of the CO.

#### I. Interim Conclusion

The previous chapters led towards this chapter for a particular reason. It 510 comprised the climax of this thesis. Obstacles such as democratic legitimacy and the prudence principle had to be discussed first before the application of IFRS as an interpretation tool for Swiss commercial accounting rules could be explained. In this sense, the final chapter implemented the previous chapters.

This chapter has demonstrated how the interpreter should interact with the 511 CO and its connections to IFRS. The method of pluralism is applicable in the interpretation of the CO. Regarding the systematic method, the following cascade is promoted here: when interpreting a specific commercial accounting norm (third stage), the recognised financial reporting principles (second stage)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1710</sup> Leibfried/Mitterlechner, rechnungswesen & controlling 2017, p 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1711</sup> Kunz, FS Bucher, p 459; Kunz, recht 2006, p 46.

must be considered. At the same time, the reliable view must still be perused (first stage; cf para 303 et seq). This cascade outlines the process of interpretation. First, a norm must be found, which is followed by the interpretation. In the next critical step, the result of this interpretation must be verified. In other words, the interpreter must check whether his result is in line with the recognised financial reporting principles and the reliable view.

In the linguistic-grammatical method, the norm's wording is the starting point for the interpretation. Similarities in the wording of norms lead to the conclusion of a connection between these norms. As a result, the older norm can be used as an auxiliary means to interpret the newer norm (cf para 426 et seq). The idea is that, if the legislature considered a norm, then the interpreter can also use it. In this process, the norm's underlying principles must be retained (cf para 507).

The teleological interpretation method is difficult to apply because the commercial accounting rules serve different purposes (cf para 452 et seq). The historic interpretation shows similar issues. It has little weight in fast-changing fields, which is exactly what financial reporting is (cf para 470 et seq).

An inconsiderate interpretation is not enough. Cultural influences must be considered in the interpretation of a norm. The result of the application of a certain norm depends heavily on the applicant. His cultural background influences his application of the norm. An English accountant will interpret IFRS differently to his German peer. Thus, the application of the same standard can lead to different results. The same goes for the interpretation of the CO. Different views also influence the interpretation of Swiss commercial accounting rules.

## **Conclusion**

Foreign norms have always had an impact on Swiss financial reporting 515 regulation (cf para 13 et seq). However, the sources have changed. Not until the 21st century were informal norms considered in the creation or the interpretation of formal norms. Until then, the point of orientation was the laws of neighbouring states and trading partners (cf para 18 et seq). Early in the 21st century, the IASB created IFRS, the impact of which on worldwide financial reporting grew rapidly. Thus, Swiss financial reporting regulation has always experienced foreign influences (cf para 18 et seq). The response to globalisation was and still is harmonisation (cf para 23 et seq). The IFRS soon became generally accepted and jurisdictions began to adopt them in various ways (cf para 112 et seq).

Of particular interest is the growing influence of IFRS on Swiss commercial 516 accounting rules. This influence occurred not only directly but also indirectly. The direct influence appears in the form of references in a narrower sense (cf para 160 et seq). In my view, their use changes the legal nature of the referredto norm, which adapts the form of the referring norm. When a formal norm refers to an informal norm, the latter adopts the nature of the former. If the Swiss commercial accounting rules refer to IFRS, they become a part of the Swiss legal system (cf para 141 et seq). The Swiss authorities also chose to consider IFRS. The Federal Council qualified IFRS as recognised standards (cf para 141 et seq). In addition, the Swiss legislature incorporated parts of IFRS into the commercial accounting rules (cf para 351 et seq).

The influence is not limited to references in a narrower sense. IFRS also 517 have an impact on Swiss commercial accounting rules through incorporations (cf para 157 et seq) and general clauses (cf para 165 et seq). Additional indirect influence appears through analogies (cf para 178 et seq) and comparative law (cf para 183 et seq). In these cases, the legal nature of IFRS does not change and remains an informal norm. Nonetheless, it has an impact on Swiss law.

However, IFRS' impact on Swiss law goes even further in an indirect way. 518 This means IFRS are the basis of another set of informal norms, which themselves have an impact on financial reporting in Switzerland. Therefore, IFRS were a source of inspiration for Swiss GAAP FER. They influence Swiss law in many ways, as in their use as an incorporation of the recognised financial reporting standards (cf para 190 et seq). In addition, IFRS were the basis for IPSAS, on which HRM2 is also based. The latter are of particular significance

211

in public financial reporting (cf para 213 et seq). This influence of IFRS through another standard can be of use in interpreting commercial accounting rules with the argument of analogy (cf para 178 et seq). In addition, European law is also effected. The endorsement of IFRS in the EU allows the Swiss legislators or interpreters to consider EU-IFRS as foreign law in the comparative approach (cf para 226).

IFRS' impact on Swiss law is the subject of debate in the doctrine (cf para 243). On an abstract level, many authors are against the use of IFRS as an interpretation tool for the CO. In their treatments of commercial accounting law, they occasionally use Swiss GAAP FER. Both mentioned standards lack democratic legitimacy (cf para 264 et seq). In addition, Swiss GAAP FER follows the true and fair view, much like IFRS (cf para 303 et seq). If one argues that IFRS cannot be used because they are informal norms and follow the true and fair view, then Swiss GAAP FER cannot be applied as an interpretation tool for the CO either.

This thesis has tried to solve both problems. With the help of the legitimacy chain, the control over IFRS influence was traced back to the people. Therefore, IFRS' impact is democratically legitimised. The second problem is the conflict of the prudence concept with fair presentation. This problem exists only at first sight. On closer inspection, IFRS are often as prudent as the CO and sometimes even more so (for example, in group valuation or in reporting a risk with a probability of occurrence greater than 50 per cent; cf paras 315, 399 et seq). Therefore, both concepts can be aligned by interpreting IFRS prudently and the CO transparently.

Following the abstract notions of IFRS' influence, § 10 showed the manifestations of their impact on Swiss commercial accounting rules. Here, the different actors who used IFRS to create or interpret Swiss law were analysed. These actors are the legislature, jurisdiction, and the doctrine. It can be seen that the revision of Swiss commercial accounting rules led to an approximation to the recognised standards. The legislature accomplished this approximation by considering recognised standards in the norm-setting process. Jurisdiction and the doctrine use IFRS in the application of Swiss law. In other words, when the law does not answer a question, the doctrine consults the recognised standards, but not without verifying whether the result is in line with Swiss financial reporting principles.

The relationship between domestic law and IFRS is not a one-way stream flowing from IFRS towards domestic law. Cultural influences in the interpretation of IFRS are also noticeable. The consequences are different results in the application of the same standard. Thus, national perceptions also have an impact on IFRS, meaning that a reverse influence occurs (cf para 484 et seq).

The following conclusion can be made: the interpreter is allowed to use 523 IFRS as an interpretation tool for the CO. However, the interpreter must be aware of fulfilling the CO's underlying principles. This can be ensured by dividing the process of interpretation into two steps: first the interpreter shall search for a suitable norm and interpret it with the help of IFRS; second, he shall verify the result in terms of compatibility with the CO's underlying principles.

The following two rules are key. First, if IFRS are as prudent or even more 524 prudent than the CO, they can be relied on as an interpretation tool. Second, there is a rule for better alignment of IFRS and the CO: IFRS and the CO can be aligned by interpreting IFRS prudently and the CO transparently.

## **Synopsis**

What follows is a summary of the discussed issues, which will be presented in 525 the same order as discussed above. This allows for a brief overview of the thesis and will guide the reader to the relevant chapters.

## § 1 Financial Reporting

The first chapter explains financial reporting and its standardisation. Financial 526 reporting standards try to unify the ways in which entities report their numbers. These standards developed over time. However, they did not evolve independently. In particular, Swiss legislature often considered foreign law in the legislation process. Before Switzerland was founded as a federal state in 1848, the cantons had the authority to regulate financial reporting. They used mainly the laws of their trading partners as a source of inspiration. Depending on the trading partners, the financial reporting laws showed similarities to their French, German, Italian, or Prussian counterparts. Then, in 1864, Munzinger created the first draft of a federal accounting law, which considered Prussian AHGB. Hence, Swiss financial reporting always experienced foreign influences.

## § 2 International Accounting Harmonisation and Differences

The second chapter places financial reporting standards in the international 527 context and shows the effect of globalisation on financial reporting. Globalisation influences financial reporting regulations and leads to harmonised standards. This tendency leads to issues because commercial accounting law should reflect the society in which it is applied. Different factors influence the development of financial reporting standards. Such differences are manifold. Most of the differences date back to the style of setting rules and, in the end, civil or common law.

Commercial accounting rules, like the law in general, are the result of 528 compromises in the past; therefore, they are the sum of different influences. However, with globalisation comes unification. The unification of these standards leaves room in the application of the standards only to adapt them to local circumstances. This gives the application of the harmonised rules a local colouring, which will also be encoded in another chapter (cf para 484 et seq).

This development can also be observed regarding IFRS. Before IFRS were created, the use of foreign wording or systems caused differences, meaning that, although a country adopted the true and fair view, the applicants did not fully understand this foreign system, which generated differences on an international level in accounting practice. In other words, the same concept was applied differently (cf also para 484 et seq). It is likely that these will continue even under IFRS. To improve the comparability, national standard setters should improve their norms so that reports by different entities from different jurisdictions using the same standard become more comparable. The improvement should also originate in IFRS themselves, in a reduction of the options the standard applier can use.

Globalisation has benefits and drawbacks. The benefits are harmonised norms. However, in the process of globalisation, states are losing their freedom to regulate independently. This is because, on an international level, supranational or private organisations take over regulation. There are tools available to reap the benefits but limit the downside. One solution could be to harmonise standards at a minimum level to keep the advantages of competition (ensuring quality) and minimise the drawbacks (race to the bottom), yet still ensure some form of freedom for a state. Sovereignty is sometimes misused to create locational advantages, but it is also utilised as an opportunity to improve the norm. In Switzerland, the latter process is sometimes referred to as 'Swiss finish'.

## § 3 IFRS Basics

- In this thesis, IFRS plays an important role. Thus, Chapter Three explains IFRS and their issuing body, which is the IASB. The IASB is a private organisation (cf para 79 et seq). From the IASB's point of view, IFRS are a set of informal, in other words, private norms (cf para 79 et seq). The IASB fulfils the UNO criteria for an acceptable NGO, meaning that the IASB supports the UN's work, has a transparent body, which is responsible to a democratic policymaking conference, and is not a profit-making body (cf para 85 et seq).
- At the core of this chapter, lies the interpretation of IFRS (cf para 99 et seq). They promote their own method of interpretation, which consists of the following cascade. The first place to look for the answer is in the standards themselves. In step two, the SIC or IFRIC Interpretations must be considered. Third, an analogy can be made to a similar standard. Only in the fourth step can the framework be of use. Fifth, standards such as IFRS are permitted as an interpretation tool or the doctrine's explanations regarding the use of IFRS. In the final step, the result must be verified for compatibility with the underlying principles of IFRS.

Despite this cascade, differences in interpretation still occur, which are the 533 result of cultural differences (cf 484 et seq). The same case will be reported differently depending on the preparer of the report, especially regarding risk avoidance. Differences are also an important factor in the relationship between IFRS and US GAAP. The FASB and the IASB are in the process of harmonising US GAAP and IFRS, which could have a small impact on the distribution of the used standards in Switzerland (cf para 105 et seq).

In addition, this chapter assesses the point of view the IASB takes on IFRS. 534 It regards IFRS as private norms. Things begin to change when states draw inspiration from them or even reference them in their laws. It is important to consider these two points of view. Depending on the point one takes, the norms change their character. The next chapter deals with this second view.

## § 4 IFRS Adoption

§ 4 deals with the question of how states adopt IFRS on a formal level; in other 535 words, how states officially deal with these standards. However, on another more informal level, IFRS influence formal law as well. This is the topic of the next two chapters.

IFRS' global influence on financial reporting is undisputed. Jurisdictions 536 have found different ways of interacting with IFRS. While some jurisdictions such as the EU adopted IFRS as their standards for consolidated statements (cf para 121 et seq), others have made them the basis for the statutory report. For the implementation of IFRS there are different possibilities: incorporation, meaning recepted norms (cf para 157 et seq), references, meaning links to other norms (cf para 160 et seq), or general clauses, meaning broad terms (cf para 165 et seq). However, it is not the case that IFRS only impact domestic accounting standards; states also have an influence on the IASB. Maintaining this influence is also an incentive for choosing a certain way of adopting IFRS. To ensure influence on the standard-setting process of the IASB, many jurisdictions opted to endorse each IFRS novelty rather than setting a dynamic reference (cf para 160 et seq). The EU took the same path. The EU is involved from the early stages of the standard-setting process until the standards are enacted in the IASB, making it unlikely that the EU will not endorse a change proposed by the IASB.

Switzerland, as we will see later (cf para 137 et seq), chose a different path 537 to the EU. The EU operate with an endorsement process, which enables the EU to control every change the IASB makes and then adopt it or not. Thus, the EU decides what becomes EU law and what does not. Each change to EU law remains in the hands of the EU. This mechanism gives the EU power over the

217

IASB. The IASB is keen to consult the EU before making an amendment. If the European legislature is not happy with the change, it will simply not adopt it, creating different variants of IFRS. However, this way the strength of uniformity would be lost. Due to the chosen method, Switzerland does not have this kind of influence over the IASB. With the dynamic reference of recognised standards in the CO, the IASB can change Swiss law by changing IFRS; this is explained further in the next chapter (cf para 137 et seq).

## § 5 IFRS' Legal Nature and their Forms of Influence

This chapter deals with two issues: how IFRS influence Swiss law and what this means with regard to IFRS' legal nature. IFRS influence Swiss law in different ways: through references in a broader sense (cf para 152), analogy (cf para 178 et seq), and comparative law (cf para 183 et seq). These influences affect the legal nature of IFRS. As soon as the legislature refers to informal norms, their legal nature changes (cf para 141 et seq). In this way, the incorporated parts become formal law. References in a narrower sense also lead to the same change, whereby referred-to parts of the informal norm change their legal character. However, the use of general clauses is different. General clauses are often used to refer to the latest state of the art in a certain field. Here, the state of the art does not become formal law itself, but rather gives a reference point for the interpretation of a formal norm.

The different IFRS influences show the impact of these standards. Even supporters of a conservative view (cf para 243 et seq) must admit that Swiss commercial accounting rules are influenced by foreign private standards. In addition to the influences already mentioned, IFRS have an impact on Swiss financial reporting through other standards. A separate chapter will explain these influences (cf para 189 et seq).

## § 6 IFRS' Influences on Other Standards

This chapter presented the impact of IFRS on other standards, which themselves have an influence on Swiss law. The result is an indirect impact of IFRS on Swiss law. Standards such as Swiss GAAP FER consult IFRS in their standard-setting process. Thus, they show similarities to IFRS with regard to structure, content, and underlying principles. Swiss GAAP FER are particularly interesting for the influence of private standards on Swiss commercial accounting rules. They are regarded as a part of Swiss recognised financial reporting principles. As a result, IFRS influence Swiss GAAP FER, which

have an impact on Swiss law. Thus, an indirect IFRS influence on the CO can be observed through Swiss GAAP FER (cf para 190 et seq):

#### IFRS - Swiss GAAP FER - Swiss Law

IFRS' impact is even observable in the public sector. IPSAS, and with them 541 HRM2, are of importance for financial reporting in the public sector. IFRS are the point of orientation for IPSAS, which were considered for the creation of HRM2. The Conference of Finance Directors (*Finanzdirektorenkonferenz*) promotes their use in the communes, cantons, and federation. This creates a chain of influence from IFRS to IPSAS, to HRM2, to financial reporting of authorities (cf para 213 et seq). HRM2 and Swiss GAAP FER are both recognised financial reporting principles. However, they both lack the legal basis in Swiss law, but have a significant influence on Swiss financial reporting. HRM2 can develop itself to become the pendant to Swiss GAAP FER. IFRS influence Swiss Law in the following way:

#### IFRS - IPSAS - HRM2/NRM/EPSAS - Swiss Law

Certain peculiarities can be mentioned concerning financial reporting in the 542 public sector. It is possible to be compliant in one financial report with HRM2 and IPSAS due to their broad scope. It is still unclear whether the same is possible for one report fulfilling both IFRS and the CO.

IFRS also have an impact on European law. The influence of IFRS on EU- 543 IFRS is already a part of the term. The two differ only slightly from each other. The EU's incorporation of IFRS makes EU-IFRS foreign law, which enables the interpreter to consider EU-IFRS in the comparative law approach (cf para 228 et seq).

This chapter is the last in which IFRS' influence is analysed. It follows the 544 previous two chapters, each of which explains a certain aspect of IFRS' influence on Swiss law. § 4 explained the adoption of IFRS on a formal level. This chapter is followed by § 5 concerning the different ways IFRS influences Swiss law and how this impact changes the legal nature of IFRS as private standards. As we have seen, IFRS also have an indirect influence on Swiss law through other private standards, which themselves influence Swiss law. In conclusion, IFRS have an impact on Swiss commercial accounting rules and exercise this impact in various ways.

#### § 7 Previous Research and the Revision of the CO

This chapter analyses the different opinions regarding IFRS' influence on Swiss 545 commercial accounting rules. The doctrine can be divided into two camps: conservatives and progressives. Although IFRS influenced the legislation (cf paras 239 et seq, 351 et seq), a part of the doctrine thinks the influence stops

here (cf para 243 et seq). The SFT used IFRS as an interpretation tool (cf para 241 et seq). Common ground can be found in the acknowledgement of different authors that the new CO has similarities to IFRS. Opponents raise two concerns: IFRS lack democratic legitimacy and have a completely different purpose with the true and fair view than the CO with the prudence principle. These concerns, however, not only exist regarding IFRS but also appear in the analysis of Swiss GAAP FER (cf paras 245, 190 et seq).

Concerns relating to IFRS being used as an interpretation tool can be summarised as follows (for further reference, cf para 243 et seq). (1) IFRS have other addressees and a different goal to that of the CO. § 9 responds to the conflict of the prudence concept with the fair presentation (cf para 303 et seq). (2) In particular, IFRS cannot be seen as a basis of assessment for profit taxes because the IASB does not consider the effects of the rules on taxation. The application of IFRS for the tax report is also critical from a constitutional viewpoint. In addition, the draft committed to tax neutrality. (3) IFRS itself forbids the application of a single standard without applying the rest. IAS 1.16 simply states that an entity can only claim to report according to IFRS if it applies every IAS, every IFRS, every IFRIC Interpretation, and every SIC Interpretation. In other words, cherry picking is not permitted. Taking IFRS as an instrument in the preparation of the statutory report is a different matter. (4) The legislature dismissed the possibility of reporting only according to IFRS.

All of the arguments discussed are also viable against the use of Swiss GAAP FER as an interpretation tool. (1) They also follow the true and fair view (cf paras 190 et seq, 303 et seq). (2) Swiss GAAP FER are tax neutral. (3) They should to be applied in their predetermined way. (4) The subjective-historic interpretation does not necessarily lead to this conclusion (cf para 467 et seq). Since IFRS were not mentioned expressly, but as the recognised standard, the turnaround would have been not only from IFRS but also from Swiss GAAP FER and US GAAP, which are all recognised standards in the sense of Swiss commercial accounting rules. It would only have been a complete turnaround if the legislature had eliminated all of the novelties, which led to more similarities to IFRS. Thus, these arguments can only be raised if they are also applied to Swiss GAAP FER.

The following conditions can be extracted that IFRS must fulfil in order to serve as auxiliary means: IFRS must not contradict the CO, nor Swiss tax law, and they shall have a tax-neutral effect. To meet this condition, all of the norms in the revised CO showing similarities to IFRS must be interpreted with the CO's underlying principles (namely, with the prudence principle). Although the wording of the CO and IFRS might be similar, differences in their interpretations may occur.

547

### § 8 Informal Norms

Chapters 8 and 9 are concerned with the two main issues associated with the 549 impact of IFRS on Swiss commercial accounting rules. The first problem is the fact that IFRS are a set of informal norms. The second problem is the conflict of the prudence principle with fair presentation. This is the topic of the next chapter. The problem with informal norms is not only observable in financial reporting but also in many other sectors with private norms influencing formal law. Thus, the explanations provided in this chapter are also applicable in other areas of the law.

What are informal norms? Only authorities with legislative power to issue 550 formal norms. Informal norms are norms set by non-state actors. Informal norms are used to harmonise rules on an international level (cf para 30 et seq). This is achieved by the creation of a set of norms, which the states can introduce into their domestic legal systems. However, this process is not always carried out voluntarily. This process allows states to adopt norms into their domestic legal systems and adapt them to their circumstances. States sometimes go further than the private standard setter wished or demanded. In these cases, the term 'Swiss finish' is used in Switzerland.

Informal norms are a source of inspiration for legislation and interpretation. 551 Problems arise when they encounter formal law, either through a reference in a broader sense (cf para 152 et seq) or as an interpretation tool (cf para 417 et seq). The main question is the permissibility of informal norms' use (cf para 277 et seq). The same holds up for IFRS in terms of their influence on the CO. Dynamic references are only allowed if they are norms of technical quality and could have been the object of an enforcement ordinance (Vollziehungsverordnung). In the other cases, dynamic references are permitted if they have a constitutional basis and are not important (cf para 278 et seq).

If the norm is important, dynamic references are allowed (falling under 552 Art 164 BV). The following criteria lead to the assumption of an important norm: (1) degree of interference with fundamental rights, dimension of the scope of addressees and regulated content, relevance of the norm for the political system, financial consequences, and degree of acceptance of the targeted group; (2) for less important norms, the constitution must allow the involvement of privates and name the law that refers to informal norms; (3) dynamic references are permitted if norms of technical quality could have been the object of an enforcement ordinance (Vollziehungsverordnung).

## § 9 Prudence in Conflict with Fair Presentation

This chapter deals with the supposedly contradictory underlying principle of IFRS and the CO. The contradiction only holds on first sight. The prudence principle is not necessarily incompatible with the regulations in the recognised standards. These standards demand a prudent approach themselves. Swiss law does not have an issue with the concept of the true and fair view. The problems lie in the possibilities to build arbitrary hidden reserves, which are not permitted in a fair presentation. The key difference between the prudence principle in the CO and in the recognised standards is that the CO allows bias. The question of how prudent a financial report should be is a question about how to manage risk. The problem here is 'that there are no generally accepted risk management accounting principles'.

The CO is not sincere. On the one hand, it permits arbitrary hidden reserves; on the other hand, it demands a financial report that provides a reliable view of the entity's financial situation. This is the biggest contradiction in this chapter, and not the contradiction between the CO's prudence principle and IFRS' true and fair view. It could be shown that the prudence principle can be regarded as a part of the fair presentation. Thus, the CO is not necessarily more prudent than IFRS. In some cases, the opposite is true. This thesis provides some examples of this aspect (for example, in group valuation or in reporting a risk with a probability of occurrence greater than 50 per cent; cf paras 315, 399 et seq). The CO is not only imprudent in some cases, but also leaves room for arbitrary reserves. One example is Art 960e para 4 CO, in which the entity can choose to dissolve provisions after the risk has not occurred.

Reporting prudently leads unavoidably to hidden reserves. They occur in the CO, HRM2, Swiss GAAP FER, and IFRS. However, the degree of hidden reserves created always depends on the interpreter of the standard. Comparing IFRS and the CO leads to the following rule: if IFRS are as prudent or even more prudent than the CO, they can be relied on as an interpretation tool.

## § 10 Manifestations of IFRS' Impact on the CO

The influence of the recognised standards manifests itself in various ways. However, the content of this chapter is limited to the results from the recognised standards only. In addition, this chapter analyses the different actors using recognised standards in the application of Swiss commercial accounting law. This group of actors consists of the legislature, judges, and the doctrine. The Swiss legislature consulted IFRS in the revision of the CO. The doctrine and the Swiss Federal Tribunal considered recognised standards in the

application of Swiss commercial accounting rules. Numerous examples show how the recognised standards are used to create and apply the norms in the CO. Whenever IFRS demand the separate report of an item, the same should be allowed under the CO because this process leads to more information in the financial report. However, the application of IFRS must be compatible with the CO's requirements.

The applier of the CO profits from other sources, either as the standard setter 557 or its interpreter. This is of especially high value because the Swiss commercial accounting rules are limited to around 20 pages, leaving many questions unanswered. The consideration of foreign norms also provides the possibility of overthinking the reporting of certain items. The report of own shares is a perfect example of this benefit. Before the revision, it was possible for the entity to capitalise own shares. Now, own shares must be reported as a negative item in the financial report, as is found in the recognised standards (cf para 404 et seq).

In other cases, the legislature considered the definition of certain items, such 558 as the definition of assets (cf para 373 et seq) or provisions (cf para 399 et seq). The following question arises: if the legislature used recognised standards, is it possible for the interpreter to use them also? This question is answered in the final chapter (cf para 417 et seq).

The result of the recognised standards' influence is an alignment of 559 international informal with national formal norms. There are problems associated with this effect. Only the national legislature is sovereign to set enforceable norms. The people and, with their power, the national legislators are democratically legitimised to set the legal order, not privates. However, through the use of private standards in the national norm-setting process or the interpretation of formal norms with the help of informal norms, private standard setters gain indirect influence on domestic legal orders. The danger, here, is that the people's will is bypassed and democracy is undermined. Instead of the people, experts now set the law. § 8 provides solutions to this issue (cf para 264 et seq).

Another problem is the potential conflict between the different principles 560 used in the CO compared to the recognised standards. Most problematic is the prudence principle in relation to the true and fair view. If the conflict holds up, the recognised standards can only be used very carefully as an interpretation tool. Introducing foreign objects into another legal system can lead to a systemic break. Therefore, the introduction of foreign objects must be handled with care. However, this problem only exists if the two systems are altogether different, which is the question addressed in § 9 (cf para 303 et seq).

## § 11 Interpretation of Domestic Accounting Rules

The previous chapters led towards this chapter for a particular reason. This chapter comprises the climax of the thesis. Obstacles such as democratic legitimacy and the prudence principle had to be discussed first before the application of IFRS as an interpretation tool for Swiss commercial accounting rules could be explained. In this sense, the final chapter implements the previous chapters.

This chapter demonstrates how the interpreter should interact with the CO and its connections to IFRS. In the interpretation of Swiss law methods, pluralism is applied, meaning that multiple methods enjoy equal value. It is up to the interpreter to find the right method. Regarding the systematic method, the following cascade is promoted: when interpreting a specific commercial accounting norm (third stage), the recognised financial reporting principles (second stage) must be considered; at the same time, the reliable view must still be perused (first stage; cf para 303 et seq). This cascade outlines the process of interpretation. First, a norm must be found, then interpreted. In the next critical step, the result of this interpretation must be verified. In other words, the interpreter must check whether his result is in line with the recognised financial reporting principles and the reliable view.

In the linguistic-grammatical method, the norm's wording is the starting point for the interpretation. Similarities in the wording of norms lead to the conclusion of a connection between these norms. As a result, the older norm can be used as an auxiliary means to interpret the newer norm (cf para 426 et seq). The idea is that, if the legislature considered a norm, the interpreter can also use it. In this process, the norm's underlying principles must be retained (cf para 507).

The teleological interpretation method is difficult to apply because commercial accounting rules serve different purposes (cf para 452 et seq). The historic interpretation shows similar issues. It has little weight in fast-changing fields, which is exactly what financial reporting is (cf para 470 et seq).

A diligent interpretation is not enough. Cultural influences must be considered in the interpretation of a norm, meaning that the result of applying a certain norm depends heavily on the applicant. His cultural background influences his application of the norm. A UK accountant will interpret IFRS differently to his German peer. Thus, the application of the same standard can lead to different results. The same goes for the interpretation of the CO. Different views influence the interpretation of Swiss commercial accounting rules also. In summary, it is important to be aware that different methods can lead to different results. In addition, cultural influences affect the application of a norm. These factors thus allow for a large margin of interpretation.

565

# Note 1: References in Swiss Law to Recognised Standards

## Regarding financial reporting:

Art 961 para 1, 962 et seq, 963 para 3, 963b CO; Art 2 para 3 GeBüV (SR 221.431);

Art 7 para 1, 17 para 1, 30 para 1, 85 para 1, 89 para 2, 91 para 2, 109 para 2 KKV-FINMA (SR 951.312);

VASR (SR 221.432);

Art 30oquater para 4 EnV (SR 730.01);

Art 12 para 3 lit c, 16 para 2 lit b, 16a RAG (SR 221.302);

Art 6b para 4, 9 para 1, 52 BankG (SR 952.0);

Art 40 para 3, 48, 49 para 4 FHG (SR 611.0);

Art 65 para 2 UVG (SR 832.20);

Art 36 para 1 RTVG (SR 784.40);

Art 18 para 2 SAFIG (SR 420.2);

Art 42 para 2 KFG (SR 442.1);

Art 17 (2) Rahmenabkommen zwischen dem Bundesrat der Schweizerischen Eidgenossenschaft und der Regierung der Republik Südafrika über Entwicklungszusammenarbeit (SR 0.974.211.8);

Art 32 NBV (SR 951.131);

Art 21 para 2, 23 para 2, 29 para 3, 35 para 2, 46 para 2 et seq, 77 para 2, 78 para 2, 82, 94 para 2 and 4 FinfraG (SR 958.1);

Art 14a para 2 VStV (SR 642.211);

Art 26 para 5 VAG (SR 961.01);

Art 29 para 3 SERVG (SR 946.10);

Art 3 para 2 lit c fig 2 et seq, Art 18 para 2, Art 20 para 2, 83 para 3, 108 para 2, 124 para 2 KAG (SR 951.31);

Art 63 para 1 RTVV (SR 784.401);

Art 19 para 2 EIMG (SR 941.27);

Art 19 para 2 MSG (SR 432.30);

Art 15 para 2 ENSIG (SR 732.2);

Art 5 para 1 Verordnung des ETH-Rates über das Interne Audit des ETH-Bereichs (SR 414.121);

Art 35a para 2 ETH-Gesetz (SR 414.110);

Art 52 para 1 VPG (SR 783.01);

Art 15a para 1 lit d et seq, 15a para 2 lit a, 15b para 2 lit a, 17a para 5 LiqV (SR 952.06);

Art 4 lit f, 4 lit h, 21 para 1 lit e, 31 para 3, 32 lit e, 32 lit g, 35 para 1, 46 para 1, 47, 55 para 2, 56 para 1 lit a, 57, 59 para 1, 66 para 3<sup>bis</sup>, 69 para 4, 70 para 1, 72 para 5, 77 para 2, 82 para 1 lit b, 88 para 2, 90 para 1 lit b, 91 para 1 and 4, 93, 107 para 2, 125 para 3<sup>ter</sup>, 125a, 126a para 1 lit d, 127a para 3, 132 para 5, 133 para 3 lit a, 137 para 1, 139, 148g para 3 ERV (SR 952.03);

Art 41 para 3 ASV (SR 831.403.2);

ASV-RAB (SR 221.302.33) references in most of the articles to auditing standards;

Art 16 para 1, 29d para 1, 34a para 2, 37 para 2 lit a, 80 para 4 KKV (SR 951.311);

Art 7 para 1 FinfraV-FINMA (SR 958.111);

Art 45 para 1 BEHV (SR 954.11).

## **Note 2: CO's wording**

#### Art 958c CO English:

- III. Recognised financial reporting principles
- <sup>1</sup> The following principles in particular apply to financial reports:
- 1. they must be clear and understandable.
- 2. they must be complete.
- 3. they must be reliable.
- 4. they must include the essential information.
- 5. they must be prudent.
- 6. the same rules must be applied in presentation and valuation.
- 7. assets and liabilities and income and expenditure may not be offset against each other.
- <sup>2</sup> The sum entered for the individual items on the balance sheet and in the notes to the account must be proven by an inventory or by some other method.
- <sup>3</sup> Financial reports must be adapted to the special features of the undertaking and the sector while retaining the statutory minimum content.

#### Art 958c CO German:

- III. Grundsätze ordnungsmässiger Rechnungslegung
- <sup>1</sup> Für die Rechnungslegung sind insbesondere die folgenden Grundsätze massgebend:
- 1. Sie muss klar und verständlich sein.
- 2. Sie muss vollständig sein.
- 3. Sie muss verlässlich sein.
- 4. Sie muss das Wesentliche enthalten.
- 5. Sie muss vorsichtig sein.
- 6. Es sind bei der Darstellung und der Bewertung stets die gleichen Massstäbe zu verwenden.
- 7. Aktiven und Passiven sowie Aufwand und Ertrag dürfen nicht miteinander verrechnet werden.
- <sup>2</sup> Der Bestand der einzelnen Positionen in der Bilanz und im Anhang ist durch ein Inventar oder auf andere Art nachzuweisen.
- <sup>3</sup> Die Rechnungslegung ist unter Wahrung des gesetzlichen Mindestinhalts den Besonderheiten des Unternehmens und der Branche anzupassen.

#### Art 962 CO English:

#### A. General

- <sup>1</sup> In addition to annual accounts under this Title, the following must prepare financial statements in accordance with a recognised financial reporting standard:
- 1. companies whose equity securities are listed on a stock market, if the stock market so requires;
- 2. cooperatives with a minimum of 2000 members;
- 3. foundations that are required by law to have an ordinary audit.
- <sup>2</sup> The following may also request financial statements in accordance with a recognised standard:
- 1. company members who represent at least 20 per cent of the basic capital;
- 2. 10 per cent of cooperative members or 20 per cent of the members of an association;
- 3. any company member or any member subject to personal liability or a duty to pay in further capital.
- <sup>3</sup> The duty to prepare financial statements in accordance with a recognised standard ceases to apply if consolidated accounts are prepared in accordance with a recognised standard.
- <sup>4</sup> The supreme management or administrative body is responsible for choosing the recognised standard, unless the Articles of Association, the by-laws or the foundation deed provide otherwise or the supreme management body fails to specify the recognised standard.

#### Art 962 CO German:

#### A. Im Allgemeinen

- <sup>1</sup> Es müssen zusätzlich zur Jahresrechnung nach diesem Titel einen Abschluss nach einem anerkannten Standard zur Rechnungslegung erstellen:
- 1. Gesellschaften, deren Beteiligungspapiere an einer Börse kotiert sind, wenn die Börse dies verlangt;
- 2. Genossenschaften mit mindestens 2000 Genossenschaftern;
- 3. Stiftungen, die von Gesetzes wegen zu einer ordentlichen Revision verpflichtet sind.
- <sup>2</sup> Es können zudem einen Abschluss nach einem anerkannten Standard verlangen:
- 1. Gesellschafter, die mindestens 20 Prozent des Grundkapitals vertreten;
- 2. 10 Prozent der Genossenschafter oder 20 Prozent der Vereinsmitglieder;
- 3. Gesellschafter oder Mitglieder, die einer persönlichen Haftung oder einer Nachschusspflicht unterliegen.
- <sup>3</sup> Die Pflicht zur Erstellung eines Abschlusses nach einem anerkannten Standard entfällt, wenn eine Konzernrechnung nach einem anerkannten Standard erstellt wird.

<sup>4</sup> Das oberste Leitungs- oder Verwaltungsorgan ist für die Wahl des anerkannten Standards zuständig, sofern die Statuten, der Gesellschaftsvertrag oder die Stiftungsurkunde keine anderslautenden Vorgaben enthalten oder das oberste Organ den anerkannten Standard nicht festlegt.